

Investigation of biological factors that may contribute to bioactivity in *Haliclona* (Porifera, Haplosclerida)

PhD candidate: Maria Vittoria Marra (BSc, MSc)

Supervisor: Prof. Grace P. McCormack

A thesis submitted to the Zoology Department, Faculty of Science, National University of Ireland, Galway in fulfilment of the requirements of the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

October 2018

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Declaration
Acknowledgements 11
Abstract 15
Chapter 1 – General introduction 17
Origin of bioactive compounds from Porifera18
Sponge-associated microorganisms responsible for the production of bioactive compounds
Sponge cells responsible for the production of bioactive compounds
Biological factors implicated in the bioactivity of <i>Haliclona</i> species
References 47

Chapter 2 – Exploring the micro	obiome of fiv	ive Haplosclerid	sponges
(Porifera, Demospongiae)			69
Introduction			

Materials and methods	
Results	77
Discussion	
Concluding remarks	98
References	

Chapter 3 - Filamentous fungi isolated from Irish and	d Mediterranean
Haliclona species	
Introduction	108
Materials and methods	112
Results	
Discussion	
Concluding remarks	
References	

Introduction	158
Materials and methods	160
Results	162
Discussion	173
Concluding remarks	
References	

Chapter 5 – Is mucus mucus? Investigating the presence of a	mucins in
three haplosclerid species	189
Introduction	190
Materials and methods	
Results	199
Discussion	226
Concluding remarks	
References	235

Chapter 6 – General discussion	
Concluding remarks	252
References	

ublications

'Ti porpatì sti stràtandu em betti mai'

('Whosoever walketh his own way shall never fall'

Calabrian Greek proverb)

I declare that this thesis has not been submitted, in whole or in part, to this, or any other University for any degree. Except where otherwise stated, this work is the original work of the author.

Signed

Date

'It's been a long and winding journey' and at the end of it I would like to thank all the people who made it possible.

First and foremost my supervisor Prof. Grace McCormack, who believes in me more than I do, as I always tell her. Not only Grace does have a bright mind and an unbounded enthusiasm for science, but she also has rare humanity and genuinity. I doubt anybody else would have let me being who I am as she has done, and this has certainly contributed to help me grow both as a scientist and a person.

Several institutions have given me the opportunity to carry on my PhD project awarding myself a number of grants, i.e. NUI Galway (the Tony Ryan PhD scholarship), the NUIG School of Natural Sciences (the Thomas Crawford Hayes research fund in 2015), the Martin Ryan Institute (a travel grant) and the Marine Institute (a travel and networking grant).

The members of my Graduate Research Committee Prof. Mark Johnson (Earth and Ocean Sciences, NUIG), Dr Anne Marie Power (Zoology, NUIG) and Dr Cindy Smith (University of Glasgow) for all the brilliant advice they gave me during our annual meetings and our impromptu corridor discussions, especially with Anne Marie.

Dr Maria Tuohy (Biochemistry, NUIG), who is not only a very knowledgeable scientist, but also one of the sweetest people and best bakers I have ever met. She has hosted me in her lab to carry on the work I have done on fungi and always treated me as if I was part of her group. During this time of my research activity, I have been assisted by Maria's postdocs Dr Vijai Gupta and – the nicest teacher around – Dr Clelton Santos.

Prof. David Thornton (Wellcome Centre for Cell Matrix Research, University of Manchester) has equally opened the doors of his lab to allow me to perform some experiments together with his postdoc Dr Caroline Ridley and the rest of his team after listening to my many questions about how mucus could be in sponges. Prof. Olivier Thomas (Chemistry, NUIG), has also kindly hosted me in his lab in Nice and provided me with samples of the Mediterranean *Haliclona* species from Villefranche-Sur-Mer. All the NUIG technical staff members who have helped me with their expertise in various ways during these years. First Dr Maeve Edwards, Eoin Mac Loughlin, Albert Lawless, John Galvin (Zoology, NUIG) who have assisted me along with Dr Christine Morrow and Bernard Picton (Ulster Museum) in the collection of the North Atlantic samples I needed. Dr Shirley Hanley (NCBES, NUIG) has given me many interesting insights on flow cytometry which I look forward to exploring further in the near future. Pierce Lalor, Mark Canney, Dr Peter Owens (Anatomy, NUIG), Dr Maeve Edwards and Albert Lawless have instead supporting me in all the histological work I did, from light microscopy to ultrastructural studies. My special thanks go to Eoin and Pierce, because of their talent to make us always smile!

As for the collection of my samples in Ireland, I really want to thank also Seasearch Ireland and in particular Tony O'Callaghan. I find the passion these guys have for diving infectious, and I am impressed by how they are always prompt to help in collecting samples for us or giving precious information about where we can find the species we look for.

The fourth year students I have worked with, especially Caoimhe Cronin O'Reilly, Alison Donnelly and Sylvan Benaksas. Not only have they contributed to my PhD project with their work, but they also gave me the opportunity to learn so much through their discoveries.

At a more private level, the first person I want to thank is my friend Laura Corizia. No words of mine are enough to express how important she has been for me since the moment we met almost five years ago. She has been my family here in Ireland, always at my side to support my growth, no matter how down I could be. Certainly I would not have got to this stage without her friendship.

The PhD is surely a lonely journey, but I have been lucky enough to count on PhD fellows and friends such as Keith Browne, Grazia Cappiello and Giada Laganà with whom I have shared academic pains and real life difficulties at key moments, which I will surely not forget.

Another special thank goes to my friend Letizia Mariotti, not only for all the scones and lovely chats we have together, but also thanks to her I decided to join the Galway ukulele group, which has played a huge role in lightening up the last bit of my PhD.

Many other colleagues and friends have accompanied me on this journey in several special moments represented by a deep chat, a hug, a laugh or a science talk, and among them I want to thank Belinda, Roberto, Kenneth, Sumeia, Michael, Raissa, Edel, Cesar, Lilia, Mykhaylo, Melania, Peppe, Piotr, Lei, Tarek, Raydo, Hakan, Alessandro, Thibault and especially the sweetest housemate I have ever had, Carolin. However, as always, my most profound acknowledgment is for my family, in particular my parents Alfonso and Angela, who have been there for me constantly, even when times were not easy for them, and my little sunshine, my niece Giulia. I hope she will always be able to walk her own way, as I do.

Sponges (phylum Porifera) are considered the most prolific source of bioactive compounds of marine origin. These molecules have varied chemical nature and have been shown to possess several properties, e.g. antibacterial, antiviral, antifungal, anti-inflammatory, antitumor. For the sponges they play important ecological roles as antipathogenic, antipredatory, antifouling and anti-overgrowth agents. Sponges are also known to host a large array of microbial symbionts such as heterotrophic bacteria, cyanobacteria, archaea, fungi, and microalgae. Based on the amount of microorganisms living within their tissues, sponges have been classified as high microbial abundance (HMA) and low microbial abundance (LMA) species, even though this classification seems to be too simplistic in some cases. For some potent bioactive compounds isolated from sponges, the associated microorganisms (especially heterotrophic and phototrophic bacteria as well as dinoflagellates) have been shown to be the true producers.

The general aim of this project was to investigate possible biological mechanisms underlying the bioactivity detected in several Irish and Mediterranean sponge species currently placed into the genus *Haliclona* (Grant, 1841), i.e. *H. oculata, H. mediterranea, H. cinerea, H. fulva, H. mucosa, H. simulans, H. sarai, H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta*. The nine species studied were selected as representative of the main phylogenetic clades within the order Haplosclerida with the idea that all the information gathered could also contribute to solve the challenging taxonomic classification of the species within this order via an integrative taxonomy approach.

In this sense, I firstly investigate the bacteria and archaea associated with the five Irish *Haliclona* species using transmission electron microscopy (TEM) and a next generation sequencing approach. Both methods determined all the sponges are LMA with species-specific microbial associations. However, the 16S rRNA gene data showed a high bacterial diversity that is incongruent with the sparse microbial diversity observed via TEM, suggesting that ecological factors such as diet and substrate contribute in shaping the predominant bacterial communities observed in these sponges. The TEM analysis also showed the presence of putative intercellular fungal spores, thus I have applied a cultivationdependent method to analyse the fungi associated with all target *Haliclona* species. Also in this case the results obtained suggested a possible environmental origin for the fungi isolated and therefore a doubtful involvement of these microorganisms in the production of any bioactive compounds.

I also used TEM to characterise cells with inclusions in the target *Haliclona* species because these types of cell have been associated with the production and/or storage of bioactive compounds in numerous other sponges. This has given me the opportunity to describe a novel type of cell with inclusions abundant in the tissue of *H. indistincta*, *H.* viscosa and H. sarai. These cells show a remarkably similar morphology to mucus-producing cells in higher animals and in fact all three species produce a similar type of thick sticky mucus. The attempts made to isolate these cells and characterise them chemically in order to determine if they contain the bioactive compounds have failed, thus I have chased the putative mucous nature of these cells to obtain a marker that could allow their isolation. For this reason I carried out a proteomic study of *H. indistincta* aimed at ascertaining the presence of mucins in this species. As comparison, I performed the same analysis on other two target Haliclona species producing mucus with different physical properties, i.e. *H. cinerea* and *H. mucosa*. The analysis showed that no true mucins are present in any of the three species, but all of them produce different mucin-like proteins. The further characterisation of these glycoproteins could give additional clues to help isolate the cells with inclusions in *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai*, but also to investigate the possible role played by the mucin-like proteins in shaping the microbial communities hosted by the sponge species considered.

The review included in this chapter contributed to the published manuscript:

TRIBALAT, M.-A., MARRA, M. V., McCORMACK, G. P. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016), Does the chemical diversity of the order Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera: class Demospongia) fit with current taxonomic classification? *Planta Medica*, 82, 843–856.

Origin of bioactive compounds from Porifera

The present study aims at contributing to the comprehension of the biological mechanisms responsible for the chemical activity of sponges (phylum Porifera). Marine invertebrates are a prolific source of bioactive compounds with pharmacological application and sponges represent, at the moment, the taxonomic group with the highest potential (see for instance Munro et al., 1999, Sipkema et al., 2005, Anjum et al., 2016). The study of the peculiar chemical compounds isolated from sponges started in the 1950s (Mehbub et al., 2014), with the nucleosides isolated from the sponge *Tectitethya crypta* by Bergmann and Feeney (1951). However, awareness about the therapeutic potential of the compounds isolated from sponges developed more recently and probably started with the discovery of compounds with anti-inflammatory properties in the sponge Halichondria (Halichondria) moorei (Gregson et al., 1979). Since then, a huge number of compounds have been isolated from these invertebrates, some of which are currently active ingredients of pharmaceuticals on the market (Martins et al., 2014).

Bioactive molecules isolated from sponges are considered secondary products of metabolism (Rinehart, 1992) and, even though they are strictly not fundamental for the survival of these animals, these compounds play key ecological roles: in fact, generally sponges lack physical defences, therefore the production of bioactive compounds represents the first line of defence for these invertebrates (Johnston and Hildemann, 1982). The bioactive compounds play several roles in sponge ecology, having e.g. antipathogenic, anti-predatory, antifouling activity, and having a role in competition (Sullivan et al., 1983, Evans-Illidge et al., 1999, Garson et al., 1999, Chaves-Fonnegra et al., 2008, Rohde et al., 2015). Sometimes, in order to deter their predators or their competitors, sponges do not need to be ingested or touched, but their 'odor' is sufficient (Duque et al., 2001, Pawlik et al., 2002), because they are able to release the bioactive compounds in the surrounding seawater (Ternon et al., 2016).

Human interest in secondary metabolites with bioactive properties isolated from sponges is due to the fact that these compounds have been proved to have several different properties with pharmacological applications, mainly antibacterial, antiviral, antifungal, antimalarial, anti-inflammatory, antitumor, immunosuppressive, cardiovascular, antihelminthic, and muscle relaxant (Anjum et al., 2016). From a chemical point of view, the bioactive compounds isolated from sponges were classified by Rinehart (1992) as products of linear condensation of acetate, propionate or butyrate (i.e. polyketides, macrolides and polyethers), terpenes and steroids, modified amino acids and alkaloids.

A very important aspect of the bioactive compounds isolated from sponges is that, even when their chemical nature and their function have been clarified, much less is known about how these compounds are produced. In most cases, it is not even known whether the bioactive compounds are produced by the sponges or the organisms associated with the sponges (Bewley and Faulkner, 1998, Taylor et al., 2007, Schippers et al., 2012). In fact, due to their anatomy and physiology, porifera are well known to establish symbiosis with many other types of organisms (Wulff, 2006).

Sponges can host a large array of microorganisms such as archaea, eubacteria, fungi and microalgae (Webster and Taylor, 2012). In these associations sponges plausibly provide shelter and metabolic waste products that are used as source of nutrients by the microorganisms that, in turn, release oxygen and small organic molecules which are beneficial to the sponges (Sipkema and Blanch, 2010). The establishment of symbioses between sponges and microorganisms is not surprising also considering that these invertebrates are very efficient filter feeders and via a complex aquiferous system can retain from the surrounding seawater viruses, heterotrophic and autotrophic bacteria, yeasts, flagellates, ciliates and microalgae (Yahel et al., 2006). The water flow inwards is determined by the low pressure generated by the beating of the flagella characterising the choanocytes lining the surface of the choanoderm (Figure 1.1). The collar of microvilli surrounding the base

of the flagella acts like a trap for the organic matter contained in the water. This organic matter is phagocytised by the same choanocytes and to a lesser extent by pinacocytes and then transferred to the amebocytes in the mesohyl inside which digestion is completed (Bergquist, 1978, Simpson, 1984, Leys and Hill, 2012). The mechanism of seawater filtration appears to be controlled by the sponges, as observed by Maldonado et al. (2010) with the sponge Hymeniacidon *perlevis* that was shown to be more efficient in removing the bacterium *Escherichia coli* from the surrounding seawater than the pathogenic species Vibrio anguillarum. This selective ability of the sponges is of great importance for their symbiotic relationships with microorganisms. In fact, these invertebrates were found able to distinguish between food and symbiotic bacteria by Wilkinson et al. (1984) and Wehrl et al. (2007) in feeding experiments in which *Aplysina* species were supplied with a mix of bacteria containing also microbes isolated from the mesohyl of these sponges and labelled in order to be visualised. The sponges did not retain from the seawater the symbiotic microbial species which were not used for consumption. How sponges can discriminate between food and symbiotic microorganisms is not known yet, and it is supposed the involvement of an immune response (Webster and Thomas, 2016) or the presence of sponge lectins (Müller et al., 1981) or eukaryotic-like proteins on the surface of the hosted bacteria (Reynolds and Thomas, 2016).

Even though Faulkner et al. (1994) suggested that it might be more advantageous for sponges to concentrate a bioactive compound produced by a microorganism present in the surrounding seawater via filtration rather than to maintain an actual symbiotic relationship with it, it is clear that this is not the case. In many sponge species the associated microbial consortia are maintained via the transfer of symbiotic heterotrophic and photosynthetic bacteria, fungi and microalgae from maternal sponges to the next generation (vertical transmission) through eggs in oviparous sponges or through larvae in viviparous sponges



Figure 1.1. Water flow and bacteria uptake in sponges. **a**. Diagram modified from Reiswig et al. (2010) showing the water flow pattern from the ostia through the incurrent canals to the choanocyte chambers, and from there to the excurrent canals and out from the osculum. **b**. Detail of the situation marked with the black square in **a**, showing the pathway of bacteria entering the sponge tissues from the incurrent canals. Bacteria can be caught by either choanocytes or archeocytes, or they can avoid digestion and enter the sponge mesohyl where they are still susceptible to uptake by the pinacocytes lining the excurrent canals. The digestive vacuoles containing the bacteria and produced by the archeocytes (or transferred to those cells from the choanocytes) can be furtherly transferred to other archeocytes in the mesohyl to complete the digestion or to the pinacocytes to be released into the excurrent canals. Modified from Simpson (1984).

(Usher et al., 2001, Ereskovsky et al., 2005, Maldonado et al., 2005, Enticknap et al., 2006, Schmitt et al., 2008, Wang et al., 2012). In this sense, the presence of bacteria could explain chemical defences detected in some sponge larvae (Lindquist and Hay, 1996, Enticknap et al., 2006). The process of vertical transmission has also been observed to happen asexually, i.e. with zoochlorellae contained intracellularly in gemmules produced by the freshwater species *Spongilla lacustris* (Williamson, 1979) and with filamentous cyanobacteria contained in a budding specimen of *Tethya orphei* (Gaino et al., 2006).

However, in several cases sponges have been reported to acquire their microbial symbionts from the ambient seawater through a mechanism of horizontal transmission (Taylor et al., 2007, Schmitt et al., 2008, Alex et al., 2012, Sipkema et al., 2015). Therefore, vertical and horizontal symbiont transmission concur to create a microbial consortium that has been determined to be species-specific in numerous sponges (Thacker,

2005, Holmes and Blanch, 2007, Schmitt et al., 2012, Simister et al., 2012, Taylor et al., 2013, Moitinho-Silva et al., 2014, Zhang et al., 2014, Chaib De Mares et al., 2017, Steinert et al., 2017). These specialist microbial communities are maintained over time (Taylor et al., 2004) and in spite of large geographic distances among host populations (Erwin et al., 2011). They have been found to be stable also when sponges are transplanted between different habitats (Cardenas et al., 2014) or when sponges grow in polluted areas (Gantt et al., 2017).

The importance of knowing which are the actual producers of the bioactive compounds of interest between the sponge cells and the associated microorganisms is strictly related to the 'supply issue', i.e. the reliance of preclinical development studies on natural sources of compounds before synthesis routes are established (Schippers et al., 2012). In fact, once the source of the bioactive compounds has been determined, in vitro culture of target sponge cells or associated microorganisms could be the way to yield enough molecules of interest to supply the biodiscovery pipeline without affecting the sponge natural populations. However, despite numerous attempts having been made over the years, the establishment of a long-term, continuously dividing sponge cell line has not yet been achieved and only partial success has been obtained with primary cultures (Grasela et al., 2012). With regard to the cultivation of sponge associated microorganisms, particularly bacteria and fungi, even though successful methodologies are applied, the fraction of the sponge microbial communities that can be cultured using currently available media and fermentation technologies is only small (Proksch et al., 2003). Moreover, coupled culture-dependent and independent studies have shown that standard cultivation techniques appear to selectively foster the growth of the less abundant bacterial phylotypes, while prevalent microsymbionts escape cultivation (Hardoim et al., 2014). Efforts in order to develop alternative culturing technologies to increase the diversity of the cultivable microorganisms from sponges have been made employing multiple cultivation techniques and media (including media containing sponge extracts) and

the results are encouraging because previously uncultivable bacteria were isolated (Li et al., 2007, Sipkema et al., 2011). Proksch et al. (2003) suggested that a viable alternative to establish a sustainable production of the compounds of interest, when available, will be to transfer the natural product encoding genes isolated from sponges into controllable systems such as e.g. *Escherichia coli*.

The use of cytological approaches (e.g. involving light microscopy and ultrastructure studies) has been shown to be very informative in order to understand whether the bioactive molecules are associated with the sponge cells rather than the associated microorganisms (Becerro et al., 2001). Traditionally, the localisation of bioactive compounds in the sponge body has occurred through different methods based on the chemical characteristics of the molecules of interest (Faulkner et al., 1999). The main techniques involved include cell separation and cell fractionation using differential centrifugation or gradient density media such as Ficoll or Percoll (Flowers et al., 1998, Fuerst et al., 1998, Richelle-Maurer et al., 2001, Salomon et al., 2001, Laroche et al., 2007, Roue et al., 2010) and subsequent biological activity, chemical and microscopic analysis of the fractions obtained; natural product MALDI-TOF imaging (npMALDI-I, even though, to be informative, this technique has to be combined with investigations on the distribution of microbes within the sponge tissue (Esquenazi et al., 2008, Yarnold et al., 2012); flow cytometry (Unson and Faulkner, 1993); fluorescent in situ hybridization (FISH; Flatt et al., 2005); immunohistochemistry (Gillor et al., 2000, Sakai et al., 2008).

More recently, a significant contribution to determining the microbial production of bioactive compounds of interest has derived from the application of metagenomics techniques (Abe et al., 2012, Nakashima et al., 2016).

Sponge-associated microorganisms responsible for the production of bioactive compounds

Polyketides and nonribosomal peptides are two classes of compounds characterised by a huge pharmacological potential as antibiotics, cytostatics and immuno-suppressants and largely associated with fungi and several bacterial lineages (Wang et al., 2014a). The enzyme complexes that catalyse the synthesis of these compounds are broadly distributed in sponges (Pimentel-Elardo et al., 2012, Woodhouse et al., 2013, Della Sala et al., 2014). Well known examples of polyketides isolated from sponges are represented by the antiviral and cytotoxic compounds mycalamides isolated from *Mycale* species, the antitumor onnamides and theopederins from the sponge Theonella swinhoei, and the icadamides isolated from a Leiosella sp.. All these compounds are ascribed to a group of molecules with similar structure called pederins from the name of the first member of this family of molecules isolated from the beetle *Paederus fuscipes* (Narquizian and Kocienski, 2000). After construction of a genomic library from the total DNA of the beetle P. fuscipes, Piel (2002) used ketosynthase-specific primers to localise the putative pederin biosynthetic gene cluster. The target genomic region obtained was sequenced including adjacent nucleotides to the gene cluster in order to obtain more information about the pederin producer and most of the open reading frames obtained showed high similarity with genes of the bacterium *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, thus the author concluded that a very close relative of this bacterium associated with the beetle is actually responsible for the production of pederin. The involvement of the gene cluster identified in P. fuscipes in the biosynthesis of pederin was confirmed biochemically via the methylation of the analogous compound mycalamide A by the three methyltransferase enzymes expressed from the putative pederin biosynthetic cluster (Zimmermann et al., 2009). Via the application of the same method of genomic library construction followed by identification of the putative biosynthetic cluster via PCR with the sponge *T. swinhoei*, Piel et al. (2004) confirmed a bacterial origin also for onnamides and

theopederin. The similarity of polyketides isolated from *T. swinhoei* with similar compounds obtained from distantly related sponge species and the suspicion that prokaryotic symbionts might be responsible for the production of these compounds were previously highlighted by Bewley et al. (1996). The authors determined through differential centrifugation followed by extraction and analysis by high pressure liquid chromatography (HPLC) the association of another polyketide named swinholide A isolated from the same *T. swinhoei* with the unicellular bacteria hosted by the sponge. The authors also demonstrated with the same procedure the presence of a cyclic peptide called theopalauamide (Schmidt et al., 1998) in a different bacterial fraction constituted by filamentous bacteria.

Traditional techniques of cell separation followed by chemical analysis or screening for biological activity were also applied to determine the association of specific molecules of interest to the bacteria hosted in a sponge producing multiple bioactive compounds as *Plakortis simplex* (Laroche et al., 2007) as well as in the calcarean *Leuconia johnstoni* (Quevrain et al., 2014).

The association of sponges with bacteria are extremely variable (Figure 1.2a). Sponges characterised by bacterial population densities up to 10^{8} - 10^{10} bacteria per gram of sponge wet weight, exceeding seawater concentrations by 2–4 orders of magnitude are classified as 'High Microbial Abundance (HMA)' sponges, while 'Low Microbial Abundance (LMA)' sponges tend to have a bacterial content within the range of natural seawater, i.e. 10^{5} – 10^{6} bacteria per gram of sponge wet weight (Hentschel et al., 2006). Even though the microbial communities of LMA sponges are not necessarily less diverse than in HMA sponges (Blanquer et al., 2013, Schoettner et al., 2013), the number of 16S rRNA gene copies over 18S rRNA gene copies have been found to be much higher in HMA than in LMA sponge species via quantitative real-time PCR (qPCR; Bayer et al., 2014). Sponges host a bacterial community in part shared among phylogenetically and geographically distantly related species and in most cases clearly distinguished from the surrounding seawater and

sediments, especially with regard to the HMA sponges (Wilkinson et al., 1981, Hentschel et al., 2002, Moitinho-Silva et al., 2014, Taylor et al., 2007, Schmitt et al., 2012, Simister et al., 2012).

A total of 38 bacterial phyla of which the most common are Actinobacteria, Chloroflexi, Cyanobacteria, Nitrospira and especially αand γ -Proteobacteria were detected in sponges, as well as 15 candidate phyla described for the first time in these invertebrates (Schmitt et al., 2011, Thomas et al., 2016). One of the most characteristic is the candidate phylum Poribacteria that has been recorded in high numbers only in sponges so far, while it appears to be rare in other environments (i.e. seawater; Moitinho-Silva et al., 2014). This novel bacterial phylum was firstly identified by Fieseler et al. (2004) and named "Poribacteria" to acknowledge its affiliation with sponges. This lineage was shown to be monophyletic and to fit in a larger clade with the PVC superphylum, comprising Planctomycetes, Verrucomicrobia and Chlamydia lines, and with other candidate phyla such as WS3 and SAUL, the latter also associated with sponges (Kamke et al., 2014). More recently Wilson et al. (2014) provided evidence that a single member of the highly diverse microbiome of Theonella swinhoei is the source of almost all polyketides and peptides that have been isolated from this sponge. The bacterium was described as filamentous and recalled the non-photosynthetic filamentous bacteria previously shown via TEM in this sponge species by Magnino et al. (1999) who identified them as possible sulfur bacteria belonging to the family Beggiatoaceae. The name Candidatus Entotheonella factor was selected to define these bacteria and, based on the evidence that their 16S rRNA gene sequences were only 82% identical to representatives from known bacterial phyla and formed a well-separated clade, the authors suggested the status of new candidate phylum for which the name "Tectomicrobia" was chosen. The closest relatives to "Tectomicrobia" are *Nitrospina* spp., which were previously proposed to belong to a new phylum, i.e. Nitrospinae. Members of the phyla Poribacteria and Tectomicrobia were found in marine sponges

from very distant geographical regions (Lafi et al., 2009, Wilson et al., 2014).

Common members of the microbial communities associated with sponges are also the Archaea. Fuerst et al. (1999) showed for the first time via TEM the occurrence of Archaea in the mesohyl of different sponges from the Great Barrier Reef, and their morphology was especially characterised by a cell wall with a structure of regular subunits that was consistent with the S-layer wall typical of the Domain Archea (Figure 1.2b). Preston et al. (1996) were the first to document a putative symbiosis between the sponge *Dragmacidon mexicanum* and a highly abundant phylotype for which the authors proposed the specific name *Cenarchaeum symbiosum*. This archaeal species was assigned to the class Thaumarchaeota within the phylum Crenarchaeota. Now this class is recognised as a separated archaeal phylum (Brochier-Armanet et al., 2008) and is the most commonly found archaeal division in sponges (Zhang et al., 2014). The archaeal community has been reported to be dominant over the bacteria in sponges collected in extreme environments, such as the deep sea (Jackson et al., 2013).

Cyanobacteria appear to be the most important group of sponge photosynthetic microsymbionts. Their presence can significantly boost sponge growth because of the photosynthates in the form of glycerol and organic phosphate that are transferred from cyanobacterial symbionts to the sponge hosts, supplying up to 50% of the sponge's energy budget and 80% of its carbon budget (Arillo et al., 1993). However, the dependence on the association with the cyanobacterial symbionts seems to vary based on the sponge species, with e.g. *Xestospongia muta* apparently unaffected (McMurray et al., 2011) and *Sarcotragus fasciculatus* fatally hindered (Cebrian et al., 2011) following the disappearance of cyanobacteria from the sponge tissue caused by the increase of the seawater temperature. In her review of ecology and phylogeny of the sponge cyanobacterial symbionts, Usher (2008) reported that the Chroococcales 'Candidatus *Synechococcus spongiarum*' represents the largest sponge-specific clade of bacterial symbionts

known. The members of this group are small coccoid cyanobacteria with a spiral thylakoid membrane around their perimeter and, before the advent of the 16S rRNA gene sequencing, they used to be considered closely related to another cyanobacterium associated with sponges i.e., *Aphanocapsa feldmannii* (Figure 1.2c). The filamentous cyanobacterium *Oscillatoria spongeliae* from the order Oscillatoriales is another common sponge symbiont, even though molecular studies have demonstrated that it represents a species complex reported over a wide geographic range. Additional cyanobacterial taxa have been found in association with a large number of sponge species (Usher, 2008, Konstantinou et al., 2018).

Several metabolites isolated from the sponge Lamellodysidea herbacea have been localised in the cyanobacterial symbionts *O. spongeliae*, such а number of polychlorinated amino acid derivatives. as diketopiperazines and polybrominated biphenyl ethers in (Unson and Faulkner, 1993, Unson et al., 1994, Flowers et al., 1998, Flatt et al., 2005), while the excitatory amino acid dysiherbaine isolated from the sponge Lendenfeldia chondrodes was found to be associated with Synechocystis spp. (Sakai et al., 2008). However, it has to be taken in account, as observed by Simmons et al. (2008), that a large number of heterotrophic bacteria are stuck on the cyanobacterial cell wall and it cannot be excluded that the bioactive compounds associated with cyanobacteria are actually produced by those bacteria.

To my knowledge, there are no bioactive compounds previously isolated from sponges that were later attributed to fungal production, the only exception being the 7-dehydro-sterols found in some demosponges. These sterols are characteristic of fungi and plants, thus their production by symbiotic yeasts or microalgae has been considered. However, the fact that such microsymbionts have never been observed in the sponges from which the sterols were isolated suggested that the presence of these lipids might be due to the intake of yeasts and microalgae as food by the sponges (Bergquist et al., 1980, Stoilov et al., 1987).



Figure 1.2. Electron micrographs of different categories of sponge microsymbionts. **a**. Several different morphotypes of heterotrophic bacteria hosted in the mesohyl of *Aplysina cavernicola* (Friedrich et al., 1999); **b**. Close-up of a D-shaped archaeal cell showing the characteristic cell wall (arrow; Fuerst et al., 1999); **c**. The cyanobacterium *Synechococcus spongiarum* with its typical spiral thylakoid (Usher et al., 2006); **d**. Cell of the marine yeast *Rhodotorula* sp. in the mesohyl of the sponge *Hymeniacidon perlevis* [image modified from Maldonado et al. (2010)]; **e**. Micrograph of differentially orientated sections of diatoms in an encrusting sponge modified from Cox and Larkum (1983); **f**. Dinoflagellate with similar morphology to *Symbodinium microadriaticum* found in the sponge *Haliclona* sp. [modified from Garson et al. (1998)]; **g**. Image of a green microalga symbiont of *Spongilla lacustris* modified from Williamson (1979). Scale bars: **a**, **d**, **e** = 1 µm; **b**, **c** = 200 nm; **f** = 2.2 µm; **g** = x 41,930.

Reports on fungi observed macroscopically or via light and electron microscopy in sponges are actually rare compared to bacteria (Figure 1.2d). The first record concerns two fungal species (*Koralionastes giganteus* and *K. violaceus*) from the Caribbean and the Australian Great Barrier Reef respectively, which were found to develop regularly in association with unidentified encrusting sponges (Kohlmeyer and Volkmannkohlmeyer, 1990). Maldonado et al. (2005) described for the first time the vertical transmission of a unicellular yeast in a Caribbean population of *Chondrilla nucula*. Gaino et al. (2014) provided the first ultrastructural evidence of the growth of fungal hyphae within both the choanodermal layer and the mesohyl matrix of the sponge *Clathrina coriacea*. The last record is considered of particular interest because it disproved the hypothesis that fungal propagules do not produce hyphae in liquid environment (Yarden, 2014).

However, in spite of the limited visual records of their actual presence in sponges, a plethora of fungi have been detected in these invertebrates through cultivation-based approaches. The sponge-associated fungi isolated so far belong mostly to the phylum Ascomycota and in particular to very common genera like *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* (Pivkin et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2008, Li and Wang, 2009, Passarini et al., 2013, Bovio et al., 2018). Most of these fungi have been found to have significant biological activities, e.g. antibacterial, antifungal, antioxidant, cytotoxic, antitumor (Höller et al., 2000, Proksch et al., 2014).

As already mentioned for the bacteria, the application of molecular techniques has highlighted a different fungal diversity compared to the cultivation-dependent approaches in most cases. A milestone in that sense is represented by the work of Gao et al. (2008) who applied molecular techniques for the first time to investigate the fungal communities of *Suberites zeteki* and *Mycale (Mycale) armata*, already studied for their cultivable associated fungi by Wang et al. (2008) and Li and Wang (2009), and found a much higher fungal diversity including five fungal orders not previously identified in sponges. However, a

limitation of the molecular exploration of sponge-associated fungi is that the number of fungal products of the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) is usually low because the primers for the target fungal genes (typically the ITS region and the 18S rRNA) amplify also the corresponding sponge host genes (Schippers et al., 2012). This issue has been partially reduced by the introduction of the next-generation sequencing (NGS) approaches (Wang et al., 2014b, Naim et al., 2017).

Sponges can also host microalgae belonging to several groups, mainly unicellular green algae, diatoms and dinoflagellates (Figure 1.2e – g). Zoochlorellae are frequently associated with freshwater sponges (Corallini and Gaino, 2001, Gaino et al., 2004), but these microalgae seem to be also present in marine species such as *Halichondria (Halichondria) panicea* (Knowlton and Highsmith, 2005). No taxonomic information is available about the sponge-associated zoochlorellae, except for those associated with *Lubomirskia baicalensis* from Lake Baikal that were isolated from the primmorphs developed from this sponge and identified as *Mychonastes* spp. (Chernogor et al., 2013).

Diatoms have been reported for being consumed by sponges as food (Gaino and Rebora, 2003, Cerrano et al., 2004a). However, cases of symbioses between sponges and diatoms are known as well, e.g. the sponge *Cymbastela concentrica*, the metabolism of which has been characterised to be interconnected with the one of a diatom and three bacterial symbionts (Moitinho-Silva et al., 2017), or the Antarctic species *Mycale (Oxymycale) acerata*, shown to host an epibiontic population of the diatom *Porannulus contentus* which probably uses the products of sponge excretion as nutrients (Cerrano et al., 2004b).

No bioactive compounds isolated from sponges have been proved to be associated with symbiotic zoochlorellae and/or diatoms, contrary to dinoflagellates. These latter microalgae (in particular species within the genus *Symbodinium*) have been long known in tropical coral reefs to be associated not only with corals, but also with burrowing sponge species in mutualistic and sometimes even parasitic relationships (Sarà and Liaci, 1964, Riesgo et al., 2014, Fang et al., 2017). There are cases of associations between sponges and dinoflagellates that have been studied to understand whether these microalgae were responsible for the production of compounds of interest isolated from the host sponges. For instance, Garson et al. (1998) reported the association between a tropical Haliclona species producing potent cytotoxic and antifungal alkaloids named haliclonacyclamines and a dinoflagellate affiliated to the species Symbodinium microadriaticum. However, these microalgae were not found to be responsible for the production of the bioactive haliclonacycloamines after isolation via Percoll density centrifugation. Conversely, a dinoflagellate was found to be responsible for the production of okadaic acid, a cytotoxic polyether derivative of a C₃₈ fatty acid which was isolated from the two congeneric sponges Halichondria (Halichondria) okadai and H. (H.) melanodocia (Tachibana et al., 1981). Given the structure of this compound, that was considered to be a possible ionophore, as well as other toxins produced by dinoflagellates such as palytoxin and ciguatoxin, the authors had already considered that the actual producer of the okadaic acid was an epiphytic microorganism. In fact, the exact same compound was successively isolated by Murakami et al. (1982) from the dinoflagellate *Prorocentrum lima*. The okadaic acid has been found to be produced also by other dinoflagellates in symbiotic relationships with sponges, such as the species *Gymnodinium sanguineum* and the sponge *L. baicalensis*, in which the compound seems to protect the sponge from the cold temperatures (Müller et al., 2007).

Sponge cells responsible for the production of bioactive compounds

Sponges possess at least 16 different cell types the function of which is known only in a few cases (Leys, 2015). After reviewing the current literature, Gaino (2011) grouped the main sponge cells into five categories. The first category is represented by the epithelial cells, namely pinacocytes and choanocytes. Pinacocytes are the cells lining the external surfaces (exopinacocytes), thus also the canals of the aquiferous systems (endopinacocytes) as well as the region where the sponge body anchors to the substratum (basopinacocites), while the choanocytes, as mentioned already, line the choanoderm and are small cells characterised by the presence of a flagellum surrounded by an upright collar of microvillus extensions of the plasmalemma (Simpson, 1984). Porocytes are specialised contractile cells derived from the pinacocytes that generate the inhalant ostia by either shaping the canal with extensions of their cells or by several of them gathering around the ostium to create the pore (Bergquist, 1978, Leys and Hill, 2012). Porocytes are also the constitutive elements of the pinacocytic sides of the prosopyles and apopyles, while the choanocytic prosopyles and apopyles are created by pseudopodial extensions of the choanoctyes, and by ciliated cells called cone cells, respectively (Simpson, 1984, Leys and Hill, 2012).

The other four categories of sponge cells identified by Gaino (2011) are localised in the mesohyl and all have characteristics of amoeboid cells. Some of these cells are responsible for the production of the sponge skeletal elements, i.e. the sclerocytes are involved in spicule secretion, collencytes and lophocytes both release fibrillary collagen and are mostly distinguished by ultrastructural characteristics (Bergquist, 1978), while the spongocytes produce the spongin, i.e. the large collagen fibres that in the demosponges embed the spicules (or foreign particles in horny sponges; Simpson, 1984). A second type of contractile cell present in sponges are called myocytes and are characterised by the presence of numerous microtubules and microfilaments arranged in bundles parallel to the main axis of the fusiform cell (Bergquist, 1978). Sponges also possess totipotent stem cells represented by the archeocytes that are thus able to differentiate into any other type of sponge cells. From an ultrastructural point of view, archeocytes are characterised by a large nucleus and an evident nucleolus as well as the presence in the cytoplasm of numerous phagocytic vacuoles due to their function in completing the digestion of all the material transferred by the

choanocytes and pinacocytes and the bacteria and dead cells in the mesohyl (Bergquist, 1978).

The last sponge cell category reported by Gaino (2011) is represented by the so called cells with inclusions defined as all the mobile cells bearing intracellular membrane-bound vesicles. The function of these cells has been clarified only in a few cases and the inclusions they contain vary in terms of size, morphology and chemical content (Boury-Esnault, 1977, Bergquist, 1978, Simpson, 1984, Ereskovsky, 2010). A common type of cells with inclusions is represented by the spherulous cells which are characterised by very large rounded intracellular vesicles that almost occupy all the space, relegating the cytoplasm to thin strands among the vacuoles The content of their inclusions vary dramatically between sponge species (Bergquist, 1978, Gaino, 2011). Another type of cells broadly distributed in demosponges are the gray cells, so called because of the colour they show in vivo. These cells contain spherical or ovoid homogeneous osmophilic inclusions and are responsible for the transformation and storage of energy in the form of glycogen rosettes (Boury-Esnault, 1977). Spumeuse cells were described in *Pleraplysilla spinifera* as carrying large inclusions with finely fibrillary content which was identified as the mucus released by this sponge when handled (Donadey and Vacelet, 1977). Mucopolysaccharides are also enclosed within the rod-like inclusions of the so called rhabdiferous cells, which release their content in the mesohyl contributing to the extracellular matrix (Bergquist, 1978). A similar function is attributed also to the cystencytes, cells found only in freshwater sponges and characterised by a single large vacuole containing polysaccharides (Bergquist, 1978, Gaino, 2011). The sacculiferous cells were described for the first time by Smith (1968) in *Cyamon neon* as containing large inclusions bearing reticulating fibres and for this reason supposed to be implicated in the production of collagen fibrils (Simpson, 1984). The presence of reticular inclusions brought Gaino et al. (1986) to consider a role in collagen production also for the vacuolar cells of Oscarella lobularis, so called because they are characterised by the presence of large vacuoles with

aqueous content. The function of two additional types of cells with inclusions has not been determined yet, i.e. the microgranular cells, containing small dense granules sometimes with paracristalline structure, and the globoferous cells, found only in poecilosclerid sponges and characterised by a particular region of the cytoplasm called globular area where paracrystalline, hollow cylindrical rods are ordered in parallel rods (Bergquist, 1978).

Sponge cells have been shown to contain bioactive compounds, and in most cases the bioactivity has been located in the cells with inclusions, in particular the spherulous cells. For instance, the Mediterranean sponge *Crambe crambe* is known to produce a range of pentacyclic guanidine alkaloids and has been characterised as a LMA species. In fact, C. crambe seemed to have a stable association with a β -proteobacterium suspected to be involved in the biosynthesis of the compounds produced by the species (Croué et al., 2013). While this hypothesis has not been proved yet, the localisation of the toxic compounds in the spherulous cells of this species has been demonstrated by Uriz et al. (1996a). The authors fractionated the cells of this species through Ficoll and measured via the Microtox® bioassay that the extract obtained from the fraction enriched in spherulous cells was significantly more toxic than the other two fractions containing mainly choanocytes and archeocytes respectively. The finding was also consistent with the observation made using the same bioassay that the extract from the ectosome region of *C. crambe*, shown via light and transmission electron microscopy to be rich in spherulous cells, was more toxic than the choanosome, where the spherulous cells were scarce. Spherulous cells were also shown to contain the brominated metabolites of Aplysina aerophoba and A. *fistularis* as well as unconventional lipids in the latter species (Thompson et al., 1983, Lawson et al., 1988, Turon et al., 2000), lectins (Bretting and Konigsmann, 1979, Bretting et al., 1983, Dresch et al., 2011) and the alkaloids debromohymenialdisine and hymenialdisine (Song et al., 2011) from sponges of the genus Axinella, the furanosesquiterpenoid



Figure 1.3. Cell with inclusions in sponges: **a**. Spheruouls cell; **b**. Two different gray cells characterised by different size and level of homogeneity of the inclusions; **c**. Spumeuse cell; **d**. Rhabdiferous cell; **e**. Cystencyte; **f**. Sacculiferous cell; **g**. Vacuolar cell; **h**. Two examples of microgranular cells; **i**. Globiferus cell. Modified after Bergquist (1978), Gaino (2011), Smith (1968) and Gaino et al. (1986).
General introduction

ent-furodysin in *Dysidea fragilis* (Marin et al., 1998), the pyridoacridine alkaloid dermitamide in *Oceanapia sagittaria* (Salomon et al., 2001) and the bromopyrrole alkaloids oroidin and sceptrin in *Agelas conifera* (Richelle-Maurer et al., 2003).

Even if less common, there also reports of compounds of interest associated with different types of cells with inclusions than spherulous cells, e.g. allelogeneic cytotoxic molecules found in the grey cells of *Microciona prolifera* and *Callyspongia diffusa* (Humphreys, 1994, Yin and Humphreys, 1996) and the antimicrobial cationic peptides and proteins in the eosinophilic granular cells of *Halisarca dujardini* (Krylova et al., 2004).

Bioactive molecules of interest were determined to be localised also in different sponge cell types than cells with inclusions. Gillor et al. (2000) suggested that the production of the actin-binding 2-thiazolidinone macrolide latrunculin B occurs in the choanocytes of the Red Sea sponge *Negombata magnifica*, while the archeocytes of this species store and mobilise the compound in the sponge mesohyl. The already mentioned work by Garson et al. (1998) showed the association of the alkaloid haliclonacyclamines with sponge cells rather than the dinoflagellates associated with the sponge *Haliclona* sp., even though the authors highlighted the need for additional techniques such as flow cytometry to determine which cell type between choanocytes, spongocytes and possibly archeocytes are the actual producers of the alkaloids. Several unusual lipids have been determined to be distributed differently in more than one sponge cell type from various sponge species, especially archeocytes and choanocytes (Zimmerman et al., 1989, Zimmerman et al., 1990, Garson et al., 1992, Garson et al., 1994, Flowers et al., 1998). Archeocytes have also been shown to be the site of production of the antimicrobial (2R, 3R, 7Z)-2-aminotetradec-7-ene-1, 3-diol in Haliclona vansoesti (Richelle-Maurer et al., 2001). Uriz et al. (1996b) instead demonstrated that the anti-inflammatory sesquiterpene hydroquinone avarol produced by the sponge Dysidea avara is located in the choanocytes of this species and not in spherulous cells as previously

37

reported (Müller et al., 1986). The authors pointed out that *D. avara* does not actually possess true spherulous cells and the misinterpretation made by Müller et al. (1986) could be attributed to the impossibility to observe the typical morphological features of the choanocytes (e.g. the flagellum) in fixed cells. In this sense it has to be taken in account that the correct identification of the sponge cells containing the bioactive compounds of interest in experiments involving cell dissociation/fractionation can be affected by the fact that the dissociated cells in suspension acquire spherical shape, exception being the choanocytes that retain flagella and collars of microvilli (Lavrov and Kosevich, 2014). This could explain why, besides the cells with inclusions, the molecules of interest have been localised so far especially in choanocytes and archeocytes.

Biological factors implicated in the bioactivity of Haliclona species

In this research project I have explored the biological factors implicated in the bioactivity detected in nine marine sponges within the order of demosponges called Haplosclerida, one of the most important in the phylum Porifera for number and novelty of the compounds isolated (Mehbub et al., 2014, Tribalat et al., 2016). The sponges ascribed to this taxon are mostly characterised by diactinal megascleres (i.e. oxeas or strongyles) organised in an isodictyal anisotropic or isotropic skeleton; microscleres (i.e. microscas, microstrongyles, sigmas, toxas, raphids and amphidiscs) can be present too (Van Soest and Hooper, 2002). The limited number of spicule types present in the sponges of this order, in spite of the very diverse architectures of the skeleton, represents a major obstacle in the classification of the haplosclerid sponges based on morphological features (Redmond et al., 2007). For this reason, the classification has been revised in recent years through different molecular studies using genetic markers targeting different regions within the rRNA gene sequences, and these studies have shown that the order cannot be considered monophyletic when it includes the

General introduction

freshwater sponges (McCormack et al., 2002, Raleigh et al., 2007, Redmond et al., 2007, Redmond et al., 2011). Overall, the molecular data collected indicate the existence of four main clades within the monophylethic marine Haplosclerida plus a range of highly variable smaller clades (Redmond et al., 2011).

Within the order Haplosclerida, the genus *Haliclona* Grant, 1841 is one of the most explicative example of discrepancy between morphology– and molecular–based classifications. After a systematic revision of the species belonging to the family Chalinidae in both North–Eastern Atlantic and Caribbean shallow waters, De Weerdt (1986, 1989, 2000) grouped the species of the genus *Haliclona* in six subgenera, i.e. *Haliclona, Reniera, Soestella, Halichoclona, Gellius, Rhizoniera,* collapsing in some cases several pre-existing species into single species as for *H. oculata, H. urceolus, H. simulans* and *H. cinerea* (De Weerdt, 1986), even though this has not been confirmed by molecular data in cases like *H. oculata* and *H. cinerea* (Raleigh et al., 2007, Redmond and McCormack, 2009). However, the molecular studies showed the genus *Haliclona* to be dramatically polyphyletic, with most of species included in the haplosclerid clade A, but others distributed in clade B and C (Redmond et al., 2011) and even in the smaller clades.

An effective approach to solve the incongruities between morphological and molecular data in sponge classification is to take into account additional data, e.g. the bioactive compounds produced by the species studied (chemosystematics), their cytology, the microbial associations in which they are involved and their biogeographical distribution. This approach is called integrative taxonomy and it is considered to be particular useful in cases like the order Haplosclerida (Cardenas et al., 2012, Leal et al., 2017).

One of the main research focuses of the Molecular Evolution and Systematics laboratory (Zoology Department, NUI Galway) in which I have carried out this research project is to contribute to clarify the classification of the order Haplosclerida using the integrative approach.

39



Figure 1.4. Maximum-likelihood phylogeny of the order Haplosclerida reconstructed from the D1 region of the 28S rRNA gene (from Redmond et al., 2011) and pictures of the *Haliclona* species studied in this project. From the top to the bottom: *H. oculata, H. mediterranea* and *H. cinerea* are all members of clade A; *H. mucosa* and *H. fulva* in the phylogeny tree show an intermediate location between clade A and B; *H. simulans* is the only clade B member considered in this project; *H. sarai, H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* all belong to clade C, with *H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* very closely related (sister species).

For this reason, the species selected for my project are currently placed into the genus *Haliclona* (as said above, one of the most challenging from a systematic point of view). More precisely, the species selected belong to different subgenera and are distantly related as shown in the phylogenetic tree in Figure 1.4, i.e. H. (Haliclona) oculata (Linnaeus, 1759), H. (Haliclona) simulans (Johnston, 1842), H. (Reniera) cinerea (Grant, 1826), H. (Rhizoniera) viscosa (Topsent, 1888) and H. (Rhizoniera) indistincta (Bowerbank, 1866) from the North-Eastern Atlantic, and H. (Reniera) mediterranea (Griessinger, 1971), H. (Halichoclona) fulva (Topsent, 1893), H. (Soestella) mucosa (Griessinger, 1971) and H. (Rhizoniera) sarai (Pulitzer-Finali, 1969) collected in the Mediterranean Sea. In fact, despite De Weerdt (1986) placed H. oculata and *H. simulans* in the same ('oculata') group based on the skeletal arrangement, however, the phylogenetic trees reconstructed from the D1 region of the 28S rRNA gene and Folmer (5') region of the *cox1* gene showed that the two species belong to clade A and B respectively (Redmond et al., 2011).

H. oculata has been reported to produce novel sterols (Yu et al., 2006, Findlay and Patil, 1985), but the only biological activity that has been detected so far, i.e. against the lymphatic filariasis caused by helminth parasites, was attributed to a mixture of four alkaloids previously isolated from other haplosclerid sponges (Gupta et al., 2012). However, in the latter study the collection site of the *H. oculata* samples was outside the documented distribution of this species as reported on the World Porifera Database, therefore doubts about the correct taxonomical identification of the sponges can be raised. Two additional hydroperoxide steroids were isolated from *H. oculata* here in NUI Galway by Prof. Olivier Thomas and his collaborators (Firsova, 2017).

Three steroids, of which two novel, were isolated from a specimen of *H. simulans* collected in Irish waters and determined to have antitrypanosomal and antimycobacterial properties (Viegelmann et al., 2014). The microbial associations of *H. simulans* have also been

41



Figure 1.5. Examples of 3-alkylpyridine alkaloids from the target *Haliclona* species: **a**. Viscosaline; **b**. Haliclocyclin; **c**. Cyclostellettamine; **d**. Haliclamine, **e**. Viscosamine, **f**. Sarains (1 – 3); **g**. Isosarain; **h**. Sarains (A – C); **i**. Polymeric 3-AP salts.

extensively studied and two fungal genotypes from the orders Eurotiales and Chaetothyriales were suggested to be symbiotically associated to this sponges species (Baker et al., 2009), while seven ketosynthase (KS) sequences affiliated with PKS genes from members of the Cyanobacteria, Myxobacteria and Dinoflagellata were obtained from the metagenome of *H. simulans*, suggesting for the microbiome associated to this sponge the potential to produce this type of secondary metabolites (Kennedy et al., 2008).

No compounds described in the literature were isolated from *H. mediterranea*, but fatty acid derivatives have been isolated from this species at the Chemistry Department of the University Nice Sophia Antipolis (Marie-Aude Tribalat, personal communication). Novel fatty acids as well as sterols have been isolated also from *H. cinerea* (Joh et al., 1997, Elenkov et al., 1999), but again a discrepancy between the documented distribution of this species and the collections sites of the specimens used for these studies raises doubts about the correct identification of the species.

H. fulva and *H. mucosa* have been more intensively studied. Similar to *H. mediterranea*, they both produce fatty acid derivatives, such as the cladocroic acid and the 3-*epi*-cladocroic acid isolated from *H. fulva* (Genta-Jouve and Thomas, 2013) and the eicosanoid mucosin from *H. mucosa* (Casapullo et al., 1997). *H. fulva* also produces a number of acetylenic compounds such as the renierins (Cimino and De Stefano, 1977), fulvinol (Ortega et al., 1996) and the fulvynes (Nuzzo et al., 2012), plus six sesquiterpenes of which two were described for the first time in this species (i.e. fulvanin 1 and fulvanin 2) and the other four were known paniceins already described in *H. (H.) panicea* (Casapullo et al., 1993). The same sesquiterpenes have been isolated also from *H. mucosa*, but this sponge produces additional cytotoxic paniceins and two related cyclohexenones termed renierin A and renierin B (Zubía et al., 1994).

The bioactive compounds produced by the closely related *H. sarai, H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* are 3–alkylpyridine (3–AP) alkaloids (Figure 1.5). These compounds are characteristic of haplosclerid sponges and

have been isolated from members of the family Callyspongiidae, Chalinidae, Niphatidae and Petrosiidae (Tribalat et al., 2016). 3-APs show a broad spectrum of biological activities, primarily cytotoxic, ichthyotoxic, bacteriostatic, enzyme inhibitor, transfective and antifouling (Turk et al., 2008). Two main classes of 3-APs have been described from *H. sarai*. The first gathers the macrocyclic diamine alkaloids sarains 1, 2, 3 (Cimino et al., 1986), their isomers isosarains 1, 2, 3 (Cimino et al., 1989b, Cimino et al., 1991, Guo et al., 1996) and sarains A, B, C (Cimino et al., 1989a). *H. sarai* also produces 3-AP salts that are polymers of subunits linked 'head to tail' to the nitrogen of the contiguous monomer and are characterised by potent antiacetylcholinesterase and haemolytic action (Sepčič et al., 1997a, Sepčič, 2000). Several 3-AP compounds have been isolated also from *H. viscosa*, but the structure has been elucidated only for some of them, which can be classified in five structural classes (Köck et al., 2013): the linear dimeric viscosalines C (Volk and Kock, 2004), B₁, B₂, E₁ and E₂ (Schmidt et al., 2012) and then the macrocyclic 3–APs furtherly categorised based on the number of pyridine moieties in the monomeric haliclocyclins C and F (Schmidt et al., 2011), the dimeric cyclostellettamine C (Timm, 2007) and haliclamines C, D (Volk et al., 2004), E, F (Schmidt et al., 2009), G, H (Cychon et al., 2012), and the trimeric viscosamine C (Volk and Kock, 2003). Cyclostellettamine C was previously isolated by Fusetani et al. (1994) from the tetractinellid Stelletta maxima, even though it is suspected that it was contaminated by a *Haliclona* (Turk et al., 2008). It has to be mentioned that recently a different type of compound, i.e. a sphingosine derivative with antifungal properties named haliscosamine, has been isolated from H. viscosa (El-Amraoui et al., 2013). The first investigation of the bioactive compounds produced by *H. indistincta* was performed by Prof. Thomas and his research team. Firsova (2017) determined via nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) that a polymeric 3-AP is a major compound within the methanolic fraction obtained through vacuum liquid chromatography of the crude extract from *H. indistincta*. However, the structure of this polymer has not been fully characterised

General introduction

yet because the compound showed the tendency to stick to the column bed when HPLC was attempted in order to purify it. The author suggested that this behaviour contributes to furtherly confirm the polymeric nature of the 3–AP identified in *H. indistincta* because the same was reported by Sepčič (2000) for the polymeric 3–AP salts isolated from *H. sarai*.

The current knowledge of the bioactive compounds produced by the Haliclona species here considered, particularly broad for some species as e.g. *H. sarai*, is not matched by an equally detailed knowledge about either the potential microorganisms associated with these species or the presence of peculiar cell types that could be associated with the production of the compounds of interest. For this reason, the focus, and scope, of this research project was to collect data about the microbial associations and the cytology of the target Haliclona species. In the light of the literature review provided above, my hypothesis was that, if the target *Haliclona* species present associated microorganisms, these could be responsible of the production of the bioactive compounds, or if instead no symbiotic organisms are present, the compounds of interest could be produced by specific cell types. This aim was pursued firstly via an ultrastructural study of most of the target sponge species to determine presence of bacterial, fungal, microalgal cells and cells with inclusions. The presence of bacteria has been furtherly investigated through a NGS study of the 16S rRNA genes present in the Irish Haliclona species, while all the target sponge species were analysed in a cultivation-based study of their fungal associates. Finally, the cells with inclusions I found in *H. sarai*, *H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* were examined in order to determine their function as well as their involvement in the production/storage of the bioactive compounds produced by these sponge species.

45

General introduction

References

ABE, T., SAHIN, F. P., AKIYAMA, K., NAITO, T., KISHIGAMI, M., MIYAMOTO, K., SAKAKIBARA, Y. & UEMURA, D. (2012). Construction of a metagenomic library for the marine sponge *Halichondria okadai*. *Bioscience Biotechnology and Biochemistry*, 76, 633-639.

ALEX, A., VASCONCELOS, V., TAMAGNINI, P., SANTOS, A. & ANTUNES, A. (2012). Unusual symbiotic Cyanobacteria association in the genetically diverse intertidal marine sponge *Hymeniacidon perlevis* (Demospongiae, Halichondrida). *Plos One*, 7, e51834.

ANJUM, K., ABBAS, S. Q., SHAH, S. A. A., AKHTER, N., BATOOL, S. & HASSAN, S. S. U. (2016). Marine sponges as a drug treasure. *Biomolecules and Therapeutics*, 24, 347-362.

ARILLO, A., BAVESTRELLO, G., BURLANDO, B. & SARÀ, M. (1993). Metabolic integration between symbiotic cyanobacteria and sponges: a possible mechanism. *Marine Biology*, 117, 159-162.

BAKER, P. W., KENNEDY, J., DOBSON, A. D. W. & MARCHESI, J. R. (2009). Phylogenetic diversity and antimicrobial activities of fungi associated with *Haliclona simulans* isolated from Irish coastal waters. *Marine Biotechnology*, 11, 540-547.

BAYER, K., KAMKE, J. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). Quantification of bacterial and archaeal symbionts in high and low microbial abundance sponges using real-time PCR. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 89, 679-690.

BECERRO, M. A., URIZ, M. J. & TURON, X. (2001). Sponge chemical ecology: considering cytology into the equation. *Recent Res. Devel. Ecol.*, 1, 81-96.

BERGMANN, W. & FEENEY, R. J. (1951). Contributions to the study of marine products. XXXII. The nucleosides of sponges. I. *Journal of Organic Chemistry*, 16, 981-987.

BERGQUIST, P. R. (1978). Sponges, London, Hutchinson & Co.

BERGQUIST, P. R., HOFHEINZ, W. & OESTERHELT, G. (1980). Sterol composition and the classification of the Demospongiae. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, 8, 423-435.

BEWLEY, C., HOLLAND, N. & FAULKNER, D. (1996). Two classes of metabolites from *Theonella swinhoei* are localized in distinct populations of bacterial symbionts. *Experientia*, 52, 716-722.

BEWLEY, C. A. & FAULKNER, D. J. (1998). Lithistid sponges: Star performers or hosts to the stars. *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*, 37, 2162-2178.

BLANQUER, A., URIZ, M. J. & GALAND, P. E. (2013). Removing environmental sources of variation to gain insight on symbionts vs. transient microbes in high and low microbial abundance sponges. *Environmental Microbiology*, 15, 3008-3019.

BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (1977). A cell type in sponges involved in the metabolism of glycogen - The gray cells. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 175, 523-539.

BOVIO, E., GARZOLI, L., POLI, A., PRIGIONE, V., FIRSOVA, D., MCCORMACK, G. & VARESE, G. (2018). The culturable mycobiota associated with three Atlantic sponges, including two new species: *Thelebolus balaustiformis* and *T. spongiae. Fungal Systematics and Evolution*, 1, 141-167.

BRETTING, H., JACOBS, G., DONADEY, C. & VACELET, J. (1983). Immunohistochemical studies on the distribution and the function of the D-galactose-specific lectins in the sponge *Axinella polypoides* (Schmidt). *Cell and Tissue Research*, 229, 551-571.

BRETTING, H. & KONIGSMANN, K. (1979). Investigations on the lectinproducing cells in the sponge *Axinella polypoides* (Schmidt). *Cell and Tissue Research*, 201, 487-497.

BROCHIER-ARMANET, C., BOUSSAU, B., GRIBALDO, S. & FORTERRE, P. (2008). Mesophilic crenarchaeota: proposal for a third archaeal phylum, the Thaumarchaeota. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 6, 245-252.

CARDENAS, C. A., BELL, J. J., DAVY, S. K., HOGGARD, M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2014). Influence of environmental variation on symbiotic bacterial communities of two temperate sponges. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 88, 516-527.

CARDENAS, P., PEREZ, T. & BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (2012). Sponge systematics facing new challenges. *In:* BECERRO, M. A., URIZ, M. J., MALDONADO, M. & TURON, X. (eds.) *Advances in Sponge Science: Phylogeny, Systematics, Ecology.* San Diego: Elsevier Academic Press Inc, 79-209.

CASAPULLO, A., MINALE, L. & ZOLLO, F. (1993). Paniceins and related sesquiterpenoids from the Mediterranean sponge *Reniera fulva*. *Journal of Natural Products*, 56, 527-533.

CASAPULLO, A., SCOGNAMIGLIO, G. & CIMINO, G. (1997). Mucosin: A new bicyclic eicosanoid from the mediterranean sponge *Reniera mucosa*. *Tetrahedron Letters*, 38, 3643-3646.

CEBRIAN, E., URIZ, M. J., GARRABOU, J. & BALLESTEROS, E. (2011). Sponge mass mortalities in a warming Mediterranean Sea: are cyanobacteria-harboring species worse off? *Plos One*, 6, e:20211.

CERRANO, C., CALCINAI, B., CUCCHIARI, E., DI CAMILLO, C., NIGRO, M., REGOLI, F., SARÀ, A., SCHIAPARELLI, S., TOTTI, C. & BAVESTRELLO, G. (2004a). Are diatoms a food source for Antarctic sponges? *Chemistry and Ecology*, 20, 57-64.

CERRANO, C., CALCINAI, B., CUCCHIARI, E., DI CAMILLO, C., TOTTI, C. & BAVESTRELLO, G. (2004b). The diversity of relationships between Antarctic sponges and diatoms: the case of *Mycale acerata* Kirkpatrick, 1907 (Porifera, Demospongiae). *Polar Biology*, 27, 231-237.

CHAIB DE MARES, M., SIPKEMA, D., HUANG, S., BUNK, B., OVERMANN, J. & VAN ELSAS, J. D. (2017). Host specificity for bacterial, archaeal and fungal communities determined for high- and low-microbial abundance sponge species in two genera. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 8, 1-13.

CHAVES-FONNEGRA, A., CASTELLANOS, L., ZEA, S., DUQUE, C., RODRÍGUEZ, J. & JIMÉNEZ, C. (2008). Clionapyrrolidine A - A metabolite from the encrusting and excavating sponge *Cliona tenuis* that kills coral tissue upon contact. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 34, 1565-1574.

CHERNOGOR, L., DENIKINA, N., KONDRATOV, I., SOLOVAROV, I., KHANAEV, I., BELIKOV, S. & EHRLICH, H. (2013). Isolation and identification of the microalgal symbiont from primmorphs of the endemic freshwater sponge *Lubomirskia baicalensis* (Lubomirskiidae, Porifera). *European Journal of Phycology*, 48, 497-508.

CIMINO, G. & DE STEFANO, S. (1977). New acetylenic compounds from the sponge *Reniera fulva*. *Tetrahedron Letters*, 18, 1325-1328.

CIMINO, G., DESTEFANO, S., SCOGNAMIGLIO, G., SODANO, G. & TRIVELLONE, E. (1986). Sarains - A new class of alkaloids from the marine sponge *Reniera sarai*. *Bulletin Des Societes Chimiques Belges*, 95, 783-800.

CIMINO, G., FONTANA, A., MADAIO, A., SCOGNAMIGLIO, G. & TRIVELLONE, E. (1991). Application of 2-dimensional shift correlated

NMR techniques to the structure determination of an unusual marine alkaloid, isosaraine-2. *Magnetic Resonance in Chemistry*, 29, 327-332.

CIMINO, G., MATTIA, C. A., MAZZARELLA, L., PULITI, R., SCOGNAMIGLIO, G., SPINELLA, A. & TRIVELLONE, E. (1989a). Unprecedented alkaloid skeleton from the mediterranean sponge *Reniera sarai*: X-ray structure of an acetate derivative of sarain-a. *Tetrahedron*, 45, 3863-3872.

CIMINO, G., SPINELLA, A. & TRIVELLONE, E. (1989b). Isosarain-1: A new alkaloid from the mediterranean sponge *Reniera sarai*. *Tetrahedron Letters*, 30, 133-136.

CORALLINI, C. & GAINO, E. (2001). Peculiar digestion patterns of spongeassociated zoochlorellae in the caddisfly *Ceraclea fulva*. *Tissue and Cell*, 33, 402-407.

COX, G. & LARKUM, A. W. D. (1983). A diatom apparently living in symbiosis with a sponge. *Bulletin of Marine Science*, 33, 943-945.

CROUÉ, J., WEST, N. J., ESCANDE, M.-L., INTERTAGLIA, L., LEBARON, P. & SUZUKI, M. T. (2013). A single betaproteobacterium dominates the microbial community of the crambescidine-containing sponge *Crambe crambe. Scientific Reports*, 3, 2583.

CYCHON, C., SCHMIDT, G., MORDHORST, T. & KÖCK, M. (2012). Structure elucidation of submilligram quantities of natural products - Application to haliclamines G and H from the Arctic marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. *Zeitschrift fur Naturforschung - Section B Journal of Chemical Sciences*, 67, 944-950.

DE WEERDT, W. H. (1986). A systematic revision of the north-eastern Atlantic shallow-water Haplosclerida (Porifera, Demospongiae): 2. Chalinidae. *Beaufortia*, 36, 81-165.

DE WEERDT, W. H. (1989). Phylogeny and vicariance biogeography of North Atlantic chalinidae (Haplosclerida, Demospongiae). *Beaufortia*, 39, 55-88.

DE WEERDT, W. H. (2000). A monograph of the shallow-water Chalinidae (Porifera, Haplosclerida) of the Caribbean. *Beaufortia [Bulletin Zoological Museum University of Amsterdam]*, 50, 1-67.

DELLA SALA, G., HOCHMUTH, T., TETA, R., COSTANTINO, V. & MANGONI, A. (2014). Polyketide synthases in the microbiome of the marine sponge *Plakortis halichondrioides*: a metagenomic update. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 5425-40.

DONADEY, C. & VACELET, J. (1977). Les cellules a inclusions de l'eponge *Pleraplysilla spinifera* (Schulze) (Demosponges, Dendroceratides). *Archives De Zoologie Experimentale Et Generale,* 118, 273-284.

DRESCH, R. R., ZANETTI, G. D., KANAN, J. H. C., MOTHES, B., LERNER, C. B., TRINDADE, V. M. T., HENRIQUES, A. T. & VOZARI-HAMPE, M. M. (2011). Immunohistochemical localization of an N-acetyl amino-carbohydrate specific lectin (ACL-l) of the marine sponge *Axinella corrugata*. *Acta Histochemica*, 113, 671-674.

DUQUE, C., BONILLA, A., BAUTISTA, E. & ZEA, S. (2001). Exudation of low molecular weight compounds (thiobismethane, methyl isocyanide, and methyl isothiocyanate) as a possible chemical defense mechanism in the marine sponge *Ircinia felix*. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, 29, 459-467.

EL-AMRAOUI, B., BIARD, J.-F. & FASSOUANE, A. (2013). Haliscosamine: a new antifungal sphingosine derivative from the Moroccan marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. *SpringerPlus*, 2, 252-252.

ELENKOV, I., POPOV, S. & ANDREEV, S. (1999). Sterols from two Black Sea sponges (*Haliclona* sp.). *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology B-Biochemistry & Molecular Biology*, 123, 357-360.

ENTICKNAP, J. J., KELLY, M., PERAUD, O. & HILL, R. T. (2006). Characterization of a culturable alphaproteobacterial symbiont common to many marine sponges and evidence for vertical transmission via sponge larvae. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 72, 3724-3732.

ERESKOVSKY, A. V. (2010). *The comparative embryology of sponges*, Dordrecht, Springer.

ERESKOVSKY, A. V., GONOBOBLEVA, E. & VISHNYAKOV, A. (2005). Morphological evidence for vertical transmission of symbiotic bacteria in the viviparous sponge *Halisarca dujardini* Johnston (Porifera, Demospongiae, Halisarcida). *Marine Biology*, 146, 869-875.

ERWIN, P. M., OLSON, J. B. & THACKER, R. W. (2011). Phylogenetic diversity, host-specificity and community profiling of sponge-associated bacteria in the Northern Gulf of Mexico. *Plos One*, *6*, e26806.

ESQUENAZI, E., COATES, C., SIMMONS, L., GONZALEZ, D., GERWICK, W. H. & DORRESTEIN, P. C. (2008). Visualizing the spatial distribution of secondary metabolites produced by marine cyanobacteria and sponges via MALDI-TOF imaging. *Molecular Biosystems*, 4, 562-570.

EVANS-ILLIDGE, E. A., BOURNE, D. J., WOLFF, G. W. W. & VASILESCU, I. M. (1999). A preliminary assessment of 'space wars' as a determining factor

in the production of novel bioactiveindoles by *lotrochota* sp. *Memoirs of The Queensland Museum*, 44, 161-166.

FANG, J. K. H., SCHÖNBERG, C. H. L., HOEGH-GULDBERG, O. & DOVE, S. (2017). Symbiotic plasticity of *Symbiodinium* in a common excavating sponge. *Marine Biology*, 164, 104.

FAULKNER, D. J., HARPER, M. K., SALOMON, C. E. & SCHMIDT, E. W. (1999). Localisation of bioactive metabolites in marine sponges. *Memoirs of the Queensland Museum*, 44, 167-173.

FAULKNER, J., UNSON, M. D. & BEWLEY, C. A. (1994). The chemistry of some sponges and their symbionts. *Pure and applied chemistry*, 66, 1983-1990.

FIESELER, L., HORN, M., WAGNER, M. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2004). Discovery of the novel candidate phylum "Poribacteria" in marine sponges. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 70, 3724-3732.

FINDLAY, J. A. & PATIL, A. D. (1985). Novel sterols from the finger sponge *Haliclona oculata. Canadian Journal of Chemistry-Revue Canadienne De Chimie*, 63, 2406-2410.

FIRSOVA, D. (2017). *Combining biological and chemical approaches in marine biodiscovery.* PhD thesis, National University of Ireland Galway.

FLATT, P., GAUTSCHI, J., THACKER, R., MUSAFIJA-GIRT, M., CREWS, P. & GERWICK, W. (2005). Identification of the cellular site of polychlorinated peptide biosynthesis in the marine sponge *Dysidea* (*Lamellodysidea*) *herbacea* and symbiotic cyanobacterium *Oscillatoria spongeliae* by CARD-FISH analysis. *Marine Biology*, 147, 761-774.

FLOWERS, A. E., GARSON, M. J., WEBB, R. I., DUMDEI, E. J. & CHARAN, R. D. (1998). Cellular origin of chlorinated diketopiperazines in the dictyoceratid sponge *Dysidea herbacea* (Keller). *Cell and Tissue Research*, 292, 597-607.

FRIEDRICH, A. B., MERKERT, H., FENDERT, T., HACKER, J., PROKSCH, P. & HENTSCHEL, U. (1999). Microbial diversity in the marine sponge *Aplysina cavernicola* (formerly *Verongia cavernicola*) analyzed by fluorescence *in situ* hybridization (FISH). *Marine Biology*, 134, 461-470.

FUERST, J. A., WEBB, R. I., GARSON, M. J., HARDY, L. & REISWIG, H. M. (1998). Membrane-bounded nucleoids in microbial symbionts of marine sponges. *Fems Microbiology Letters*, 166, 29-34.

FUERST, J. A., WEBB, R. I., GARSON, M. J., HARDY, L. & REISWIG, H. M. (1999). Membrane-bounded nuclear bodies in a diverse range of

microbial symbionts of Great Barrier Reef sponges. *Memoirs of The Queensland Museum*, 44, 193-203.

GAINO, E. (2011). Overview of Porifera. *In:* PANSINI, M., MANCONI, R. & PRONZATO, R. (eds.) *Porifera I. Calcarea, Demospongiae, Hexactinellida, Homoscleromorpha. Fauna d'Italia.* Bologna: Calderini–Il Sole 24 Ore, 1-53.

GAINO, E., BO, M., BETTI, F., BERTOLINO, M., SCOCCIA, F. & BAVESTRELLO, G. (2014). Ultrastructural evidence of a fungus-sponge association in the Ligurian Sea: a case study of *Clathrina coriacea* (Porifera: Calcarea). *Italian Journal of Zoology*, 81, 501-507.

GAINO, E., BURLANDO, B. & BUFFA, P. (1986). The vacuolar cells of *Oscarella lobularis* (Porifera, Demospongiae) - Ultrastructural organization, origin and function. *Journal of Morphology*, 188, 29-37.

GAINO, E., LANCIONI, T., LA PORTA, G. & TODINI, B. (2004). The consortium of the sponge *Ephydatia fluviatilis* (L.) living on the common reed *Phragmites australis* in Lake Piediluco (central Italy). *Hydrobiologia*, 520, 165-178.

GAINO, E. & REBORA, M. (2003). Ability of mobile cells of the freshwater sponge *Ephydatia fluviatilis* (porifera, demospongiae) to digest diatoms. *Italian Journal of Zoology*, 70, 17-22.

GAINO, E., SCISCIOLI, M., LEPORE, E., REBORA, M. & CORRIERO, G. (2006). Association of the sponge *Tethya orphei* (Porifera, Demospongiae) with filamentous cyanobacteria. *Invertebrate Biology*, 125, 281-287.

GANTT, S. E., LÓPEZ-LEGENTIL, S. & ERWIN, P. M. (2017). Stable microbial communities in the sponge *Crambe crambe* from inside and outside a polluted Mediterranean harbor. *Fems Microbiology Letters*, 364, 685-692.

GAO, Z., LI, B., ZHENG, C. & WANG, G. (2008). Molecular detection of fungal communities in the Hawaiian marine sponges *Suberites zeteki* and *Mycale armata*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 74, 6091-6101.

GARSON, M. J., CLARK, R. J., WEBB, R. I., FIELD, K. L., CHARAN, R. D. & MCCAFFREY, E. J. (1999). Ecological role of cytotoxic alkaloids: *Haliclona* sp. nov., an unusual sponge/dinoflagellate association. *Memoirs of The Queensland Museum*, 44, 205-213.

GARSON, M. J., FLOWERS, A. E., WEBB, R. I., CHARAN, R. D. & MCCAFFREY, E. J. (1998). A sponge/dinoflagellate association in the haplosclerid sponge *Haliclona* sp.: cellular origin of cytotoxic alkaloids by Percoll density gradient fractionation. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 293, 365-373.

GARSON, M. J., THOMPSON, J. E., LARSEN, R. M., BATTERSHILL, C. N., MURPHY, P. T. & BERGQUIST, P. R. (1992). Terpenes in sponge cell membranes: Cell separation and membrane fractionation studies with the tropical marine sponge Amphimedon sp. *Lipids*, 27, 378-388.

GARSON, M. J., ZIMMERMANN, M. P., BATTERSHILL, C. N., HOLDEN, J. L. & MURPHY, P. T. (1994). The distribution of brominated long-chain fatty acids in sponge and symbiont cell types from the tropical marine sponge *Amphimedon terpenensis*. *Lipids*, 29, 509-516.

GENTA-JOUVE, G. & THOMAS, O. P. (2013). Absolute configuration of the new 3-epi-cladocroic acid from the Mediterranean sponge *Haliclona fulva*. *Metabolites*, 3, 24-32.

GILLOR, O., CARMELI, S., RAHAMIM, Y., FISHELSON, Z. & ILAN, M. (2000). Immunolocalization of the toxin latrunculin B within the Red Sea sponge *Negombata magnifica* (Demospongiae, Latrunculiidae). *Marine Biotechnology*, 2, 213-223.

GRASELA, J. J., POMPONI, S. A., RINKEVICH, B. & GRIMA, J. (2012). Efforts to develop a cultured sponge cell line: revisiting an intractable problem. *In Vitro Cellular & Developmental Biology Animal*, 48, 12-20.

GREGSON, R. P., BALDO, B. A., THOMAS, P. G., QUINN, R. J., BERGQUIST, P. R., STEPHENS, J. F. & HORNE, A. R. (1979). Fluorine is a major constituent of the marine sponge *Halichondria moorei*. *Science*, 206, 1108-1109.

GUO, Y., MADAIO, A., TRIVELLONE, E., SCOGNAMIGLIO, G. & CIMINO, G. (1996). Further studies of alkaloids from *Reniera sarai*: Structures of saraine-3 and isosaraine-3; absolute stereochemistry of saraine-1 and saraine-2. *Tetrahedron*, 52, 14961-14974.

GUPTA, J., MISRA, S., MISHRA, S. K., SRIVASTAVA, S., SRIVASTAVA, M. N., LAKSHMI, V. & MISRA-BHATTACHARYA, S. (2012). Antifilarial activity of marine sponge *Haliclona oculata* against experimental *Brugia malayi* infection. *Experimental Parasitology*, 130, 449-455.

HARDOIM, C., CARDINALE, M., CÚCIO, A., ESTEVES, A., BERG, G., XAVIER, J. R., COX, C. J. & COSTA, R. (2014). Effects of sample handling and cultivation bias on the specificity of bacterial communities in keratose marine sponges. *Name: Frontiers in Microbiology*, 5, 611.

HENRIQUEZ, M., VERGARA, K., NORAMBUENA, J., BEIZA, A., MAZA, F., UBILLA, P., ARAYA, I., CHAVEZ, R., SAN-MARTIN, A., DARIAS, J., DARIAS, M. J. & VACA, I. (2014). Diversity of cultivable fungi associated with Antarctic marine sponges and screening for their antimicrobial, antitumoral and antioxidant potential. *World Journal of Microbiology & Biotechnology*, 30, 65-76.

HENTSCHEL, U., HOPKE, J., HORN, M., FRIEDRICH, A. B., WAGNER, M., HACKER, J. & MOORE, B. S. (2002). Molecular evidence for a uniform microbial community in sponges from different oceans. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 68, 4431-4440.

HENTSCHEL, U., USHER, K. M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2006). Marine sponges as microbial fermenters. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 55, 167-177.

HÖLLER, U., WRIGHT, A. D., MATTHEE, G. F., KONIG, G. M., DRAEGER, S., AUST, H.-J. & SCHULZ, B. (2000). Fungi from marine sponges: diversity, biological activity and secondary metabolites. *Mycological Research*, 104, 1354-1365.

HOLMES, B. & BLANCH, H. (2007). Genus-specific associations of marine sponges with group I crenarchaeotes. *Marine Biology*, 150, 759-772.

HUMPHREYS, T. (1994). Rapid allogeneic recognition in the marine sponge *Microciona prolifera* implications for evolution of immune recognition. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 712, 342-345.

JACKSON, S. A., FLEMER, B., MCCANN, A., KENNEDY, J., MORRISSEY, J. P., O'GARA, F. & DOBSON, A. D. (2013). Archaea appear to dominate the microbiome of *Inflatella pellicula* deep sea sponges. *Plos One,* 8, e84438.

JOH, Y. G., ELENKOV, I. J., STEFANOV, K. L., POPOV, S. S., DOBSON, G. & CHRISTIE, W. W. (1997). Novel di-, tri-, and tetraenoic fatty acids with bis-methylene- interrupted double-bond systems from the sponge *Haliclona cinerea*. *Lipids*, 32, 13-17.

JOHNSTON, I. S. & HILDEMANN, W. H. (1982). Cellular defense systems of the Porifera. *In:* COHEN, N. & SIGEL, M. M. (eds.) *The reticuloendothelial system – A comprehensive treatise – Volume 3 Phylogeny and ontogeny.* Boston (MA): Springer-Verlag, 37-57.

KAMKE, J., RINKE, C., SCHWIENTEK, P., MAVROMATIS, K., IVANOVA, N., SCZYRBA, A., WOYKE, T. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). The candidate phylum Poribacteria by single-cell genomics: new insights into phylogeny, cell-compartmentation, eukaryote-like repeat proteins, and other genomic features. *Plos One*, 9, e87353.

KENNEDY, J., CODLING, C. E., JONES, B. V., DOBSON, A. D. W. & MARCHESI, J. R. (2008). Diversity of microbes associated with the marine sponge, *Haliclona simulans*, isolated from Irish waters and identification of polyketide synthase genes from the sponge metagenome. *Environmental Microbiology*, 10, 1888-1902.

KNOWLTON, A. L. & HIGHSMITH, R. C. (2005). Nudibranch-sponge feeding dynamics: Benefits of symbiont-containing sponge to *Archidoris montereyensis* (Cooper, 1862) and recovery of nudibranch feeding scars

by Halichondria panicea (Pallas, 1766). Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology, 327, 36-46.

KÖCK, M., MUNOZ, J., CYCHON, C., TIMM, C. & SCHMIDT, G. (2013). The Arctic sponge *Haliclona viscosa* as a source of a wide array of 3-alkyl pyridine alkaloids. *Phytochemistry Reviews*, 12, 391-406.

KOHLMEYER, J. & VOLKMANNKOHLMEYER, B. (1990). New species of *Koralionastes* (Ascomycotina) from the Caribbean and Australia. *Canadian Journal of Botany-Revue Canadienne De Botanique*, 68, 1554-1559.

KONSTANTINOU, D., GEROVASILEIOU, V., VOULTSIADOU, E. & GKELIS, S. (2018). Sponges-Cyanobacteria associations: Global diversity overview and new data from the Eastern Mediterranean. *PLoS ONE*, 13, e0195001.

KRYLOVA, D. D., ALESHINA, G. M., KOKRYAKOV, V. N. & EREKOVSKY, A. V. (2004). Antimicrobial properties of mesohylar granular cells of *Halisarca dujardini* Johnston, 1842 (Demospongaie, Halisarcida). *Bollettino dei Musei e degli Istituti Biologici dell'Universita di Genova*, 68, 399-404.

LAFI, F. F., FUERST, J. A., FIESELER, L., ENGELS, C., GOH, W. W. L. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2009). Widespread distribution of Poribacteria in Demospongiae. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 75, 5695-5699.

LAROCHE, M., IMPERATORE, C., GROZDANOV, L., COSTANTINO, V., MANGONI, A., HENTSCHEL, U. & FATTORUSSO, E. (2007). Cellular localisation of secondary metabolites isolated from the Caribbean sponge *Plakortis simplex*. *Marine Biology*, 151, 1365-1373.

LAVROV, A. I. & KOSEVICH, I. A. (2014). Sponge cell reaggregation: Mechanisms and dynamics of the process. *Russian Journal of Developmental Biology*, 45, 205-223.

LAWSON, M. P., THOMPSON, J. E. & DJERASSI, C. (1988). Phospholipid studies of marine organisms. 19. Localization of long-chain fatty acids and unconventional sterols in spherulous cells of a marine sponge. *Lipids*, 23, 1037-1048.

LEAL, C. V., MORAES, F. C., FRÓES, A. M., SOARES, A. C., DE OLIVEIRA, L. S., MOREIRA, A. P. B., THOMPSON, F. L. & HAJDU, E. (2017). Integrative taxonomy of Amazon reefs' *Arenosclera* spp.: A new clade in the Haplosclerida (Demospongiae). *Frontiers in Marine Science*, 4, 291.

LEYS, S. P. (2015). Elements of a 'nervous system' in sponges. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 218, 581-591.

LEYS, S. P. & HILL, A. (2012). The physiology and molecular biology of sponge tissues. *In:* BECERRO, M. A., URIZ, M. J., MALDONADO, M. & TURON, X. (eds.) *Advances in Sponge Science: Physiology, Chemical and Microbial Diversity, Biotechnology.* Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press Inc, 1-56.

LI, Q. Z. & WANG, G. Y. (2009). Diversity of fungal isolates from three Hawaiian marine sponges. *Microbiological Research*, 164, 233-241.

LI, Z., HE, L. & MIAO, X. (2007). Cultivable bacterial community from South China sea sponge as revealed by DGGE fingerprinting and 16S rDNA phylogenetic analysis. *Current Microbiology*, 55, 465-472.

LINDQUIST, N. & HAY, M. E. (1996). Palatability and chemical defense of marine invertebrate larvae. *Ecological Monographs*, 66, 431-450.

MAGNINO, G., SARÀ, A., LANCIONI, T. & GAINO, E. (1999). Endobionts of the coral reef sponge *Theonella swinhoei* (Porifera, Demospongiae). *Invertebrate Biology*, 118, 213-220.

MALDONADO, M., CORTADELLAS, N., TRILLAS, M. I. & RUTZLER, K. (2005). Endosymbiotic yeast maternally transmitted in a marine sponge. *Biological Bulletin*, 209, 94-106.

MALDONADO, M., ZHANG, X., CAO, X., XUE, L., CAO, H. & ZHANG, W. (2010). Selective feeding by sponges on pathogenic microbes: A reassessment of potential for abatement of microbial pollution. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 403, 75-89.

MARIN, A., LOPEZ, D., ESTEBAN, M. A., MESEGUER, J., MUNOZ, J. & FONTANA, A. (1998). Anatomical and ultrastructural studies of chemical defence in the sponge *Dysidea fragilis*. *Marine Biology*, 131, 639-645.

MARTINS, A., VIEIRA, H., GASPAR, H. & SANTOS, S. (2014). Marketed marine natural products in the pharmaceutical and cosmeceutical industries: Tips for success. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 1066-1101.

MCCORMACK, G. P., ERPENBECK, D. & VAN SOEST, R. W. M. (2002). Major discrepancy between phylogenetic hypotheses based on molecular and morphological criteria within the Order Haplosclerida (Phylum Porifera: Class Demospongiae). *Journal of Zoological Systematics and Evolutionary Research*, 40, 237-240.

MCMURRAY, S. E., BLUM, J. E., LEICHTER, J. J. & PAWLIK, J. R. (2011). Bleaching of the giant barrel sponge *Xestospongia muta* in the Florida Keys. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 56, 2243-2250.

MEHBUB, M. F., LEI, J., FRANCO, C. & ZHANG, W. (2014). Marine sponge derived natural products between 2001 and 2010: trends and opportunities for discovery of bioactives. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 4539-4577.

MOITINHO-SILVA, L., BAYER, K., CANNISTRACI, C. V., GILES, E. C., RYU, T., SERIDI, L., RAVASI, T. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). Specificity and transcriptional activity of microbiota associated with low and high microbial abundance sponges from the Red Sea. *Molecular Ecology*, 23, 1348-1363.

MOITINHO-SILVA, L., DIEZ-VIVES, C., BATANI, G., ESTEVES, A. I. S., JAHN, M. T. & THOMAS, T. (2017). Integrated metabolism in sponge-microbe symbiosis revealed by genome-centered metatranscriptomics. *The ISME Journal*, 11, 1651-1666.

MÜLLER, W. E. G., BELIKOV, S. I., KALUZHNAYA, O. V., PEROVIĆ-OTTSTADT, S., FATTORUSSO, E., USHIJIMA, H., KRASKO, A. & SCHRÖDER, H. C. (2007). Cold stress defense in the freshwater sponge *Lubomirskia baicalensis*: Role of okadaic acid produced by symbiotic dinoflagellates. *FEBS Journal*, 274, 23-36.

MÜLLER, W. E. G., DIEHLSEIFERT, B., SOBEL, C., BECHTOLD, A., KLJAJIC, Z. & DORN, A. (1986). Sponge secondary metabolites - Biochemical and ultrastructural localization of the antimitotic agent avarol in *Dysidea avara. Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry*, 34, 1687-1690.

MÜLLER, W. E. G., ZAHN, R. K., KURELEC, B., LUCU, C., MULLER, I. & UHLENBRUCK, G. (1981). Lectin, a possible basis for symbiosis between bacteria and sponges. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 145, 548-558.

MUNRO, M. H. G., BLUNT, J. W., DUMDEI, E. J., HICKFORD, S. J. H., LILL, R. E., LI, S. X., BATTERSHILL, C. N. & DUCKWORTH, A. R. (1999). The discovery and development of marine compounds with pharmaceutical potential. *Journal of Biotechnology*, 70, 15-25.

MURAKAMI, Y., OSHIMA, Y. & YASUMOTO, T. (1982). Identification of okadaic acid as a toxic component of a marine dinoflagellate *Prorocentrum lima*. *NIPPON SUISAN GAKKAISHI*, 48, 69-72.

NAIM, M. A., SMIDT, H. & SIPKEMA, D. (2017). Fungi found in Mediterranean and North Sea sponges: How specific are they? *PeerJ*, 5, e3722.

NAKASHIMA, Y., EGAMI, Y., KIMURA, M., WAKIMOTO, T. & ABE, I. (2016). Metagenomic analysis of the sponge *Discodermia* reveals the production of the cyanobacterial natural product kasumigamide by '*Entotheonella*'. *Plos One,* 11, e0164468. NARQUIZIAN, R. & KOCIENSKI, P. J. (2000). The pederin family of antitumor agents: structures, synthesis and biological activity. *Ernst Schering Research Foundation workshop*, 25-56.

NUZZO, G., CIAVATTA, M. L., VILLANI, G., MANZO, E., ZANFARDINO, A., VARCAMONTI, M. & GAVAGNIN, M. (2012). Fulvynes, antimicrobial polyoxygenated acetylenes from the Mediterranean sponge *Haliclona fulva*. *Tetrahedron*, 68, 754-760.

ORTEGA, M. J., ZUBIA, E., CARBALLO, J. L. & SALVA, J. (1996). Fulvinol, a new long-chain diacetylenic metabolite from the sponge *Reniera fulva*. *Journal of Natural Products*, 59, 1069-1071.

PASSARINI, M. R. Z., SANTOS, C., LIMA, N., BERLINCK, R. G. S. & SETTE, L. D. (2013). Filamentous fungi from the Atlantic marine sponge *Dragmacidon reticulatum*. *Archives of Microbiology*, 195, 99-111.

PAWLIK, J. R., MCFALL, G. & ZEA, S. (2002). Does the odor from sponges of the genus *Ircinia* protect them from fish predators? *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 28, 1103-1115.

PAZ, Z., KOMON-ZELAZOWSKA, M., DRUZHININA, I. S., AVESKAMP, M. M., SHNAIDERMAN, A., ALUMA, Y., CARMELI, S., ILAN, M. & YARDEN, O. (2010). Diversity and potential antifungal properties of fungi associated with a Mediterranean sponge. *Fungal Diversity*, 42, 17-26.

PIEL, J. (2002). A polyketide synthase-peptide synthetase gene cluster from an uncultured bacterial symbiont of *Paederus* beetles. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 99, 14002-14007.

PIEL, J., HUI, D. Q., WEN, G. P., BUTZKE, D., PLATZER, M., FUSETANI, N. & MATSUNAGA, S. (2004). Antitumor polyketide biosynthesis by an uncultivated bacterial symbiont of the marine sponge *Theonella swinhoei*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United* States of America, 101, 16222-16227.

PIMENTEL-ELARDO, S. M., GROZDANOV, L., PROKSCH, S. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2012). Diversity of nonribosomal peptide synthetase genes in the microbial metagenomes of marine sponges. *Marine Drugs*, 10, 1192-1202.

PIVKIN, M. V., ALESHKO, S. A., KRASOKHIN, V. B. & KHUDYAKOVA, Y. V. (2006). Fungal assemblages associated with sponges of the southern coast of Sakhalin Island. *Biologiya Morya (Vladivostok)*, 32, 249-254.

PRESTON, C. M., WU, K. Y., MOLINSKI, T. F. & DELONG, E. F. (1996). A psychrophilic crenarchaeon inhabits a marine sponge: *Cenarchaeum*

symbiosum gen nov, sp, nov. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 93, 6241-6246.

PROKSCH, P., EBEL, R., EDRADA, R., RIEBE, F., LIU, H., DIESEL, A., BAYER, M., LI, X., LIN, W. H., GREBENYUK, V., MUELLER, W. E. G., DRAEGER, S., ZUCCARO, A. & SCHULZ, B. (2008). Sponge-associated fungi and their bioactive compounds: the *Suberites* case. *Botanica Marina*, 51, 209-218.

PROKSCH, P., EBEL, R., EDRADA, R. A., SCHUPP, P., LIN, W. H., SUDARSONO, WRAY, V. & STEUBE, K. (2003). Detection of pharmacologically active natural products using ecology. Selected examples from Indopacific marine invertebrates and sponge-derived fungi. *Pure and applied chemistry*, 75, 343-352.

QUEVRAIN, E., ROUE, M., DOMART-COULON, I. & BOURGUET-KONDRACKI, M. L. (2014). Assessing the potential bacterial origin of the chemical diversity in calcareous sponges. *Journal of Marine Science and Technology-Taiwan*, 22, 36-49.

RALEIGH, J., REDMOND, N. E., DELAHAN, E., TORPEY, S., VAN SOESTY, R. W. M., KELLY, M. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2007). Mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase 1 phylogeny supports alternative taxonomic scheme for the marine Haplosclerida. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 87, 1577-1584.

REDMOND, N. E. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2009). Ribosomal internal transcribed spacer regions are not suitable for intra- or inter-specific phylogeny reconstruction in haplosclerid sponges (Porifera: Demospongiae). *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 89, 1251-1256.

REDMOND, N. E., RALEIGH, J., VAN SOEST, R. W. M., KELLY, M., TRAVERS, S. A. A., BRADSHAW, B., VARTIA, S., STEPHENS, K. M. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2011). Phylogenetic relationships of the marine Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera) employing ribosomal (28S rRNA) and mitochondrial (cox1, nad1) gene sequence data. *Plos One*, 6, e24344.

REDMOND, N. E., VAN SOEST, R. W. M., KELLY, M., RALEIGH, J., TRAVERS, S. A. A. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2007). Reassessment of the classification of the Order Haplosclerida (Class Demospongiae, Phylum Porifera) using 18S rRNA gene sequence data. *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 43, 344-352.

REISWIG, H. M., FROST, T. M. & RICCIARDI, A. (2010). Chapter 4 - Porifera. *In:* THORP, J. H. & COVICH, A. P. (eds.) *Ecology and Classification of North American Freshwater Invertebrates (Third Edition).* San Diego: Academic Press, 97-133.

REYNOLDS, D. & THOMAS, T. (2016). Evolution and function of eukaryotic-like proteins from sponge symbionts. *Molecular Ecology*, 25, 5242-5253.

RICHELLE-MAURER, E., BRAEKMAN, J. C., DE KLUIJVER, M. J., GOMEZ, R., VAN DE VYVER, G., VAN SOEST, R. W. M. & DEVIJVER, C. (2001). Cellular location of (2R, 3R, 7Z)-2-aminotetradec-7-ene-1, 3-diol, a potent antimicrobial metabolite produced by the Caribbean sponge *Haliclona vansoesti. Cell and Tissue Research*, 306, 157-165.

RICHELLE-MAURER, E., DE KLUIJVER, M. J., FEIO, S., GAUDENCIO, S., GASPAR, H., GOMEZ, R., TAVARES, R., VAN DE VYVER, G. & VAN SOEST, R. W. M. (2003). Localization and ecological significance of oroidin and sceptrin in the Caribbean sponge *Agelas conifera*. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, 31, 1073-1091.

RIESGO, A., PETERSON, K., RICHARDSON, C., HEIST, T., STREHLOW, B., MCCAULEY, M., COTMAN, C., HILL, M. & HILL, A. (2014). Transcriptomic analysis of differential host gene expression upon uptake of symbionts: A case study with *Symbiodinium* and the major bioeroding sponge *Cliona varians*. *BMC Genomics*, 15, 376.

RINEHART, K. L. (1992). Secondary metabolites from marine organisms. *Ciba Foundation symposium*, 171, 236-249.

ROHDE, S., NIETZER, S. & SCHUPP, P. J. (2015). Prevalence and mechanisms of dynamic chemical defenses in tropical sponges. *PLoS ONE*, 10, e0132236.

ROUE, M., DOMART-COULON, I., ERESKOVSKY, A., DJEDIAT, C., PEREZ, T. & BOURGUET-KONDRACKI, M.-L. (2010). Cellular localization of clathridimine, an antimicrobial 2-aminoimidazole alkaloid produced by the Mediterranean calcareous sponge *Clathrina clathrus*. *Journal of Natural Products*, 73, 1277-1282.

SAKAI, R., YOSHIDA, K., KIMURA, A., KOIKE, K., JIMBO, M., KOIKE, K., KOBIYAMA, A. & KAMIYA, H. (2008). Cellular origin of dysiherbaine, an excitatory amino acid derived from a marine sponge. *Chembiochem*, 9, 543-551.

SALOMON, C. E., DEERINCK, T., ELLISMAN, M. H. & FAULKNER, D. J. (2001). The cellular localization of dercitamide in the Palauan sponge *Oceanapia sagittaria*. *Marine Biology*, 139, 313-319.

SARÀ, M. & LIACI, L. (1964). Symbiotic association between zooxanthellae and two marine sponges of the genus *Cliona*. *Nature*, 203, 321.

SCHIPPERS, K. J., SIPKEMA, D., OSINGA, R., SMIDT, H., POMPONI, S. A., MARTENS, D. E. & WIJFFELS, R. H. (2012). Cultivation of sponges, sponge cells and symbionts. Achievements and future prospects. *In:* BECERRO, M. A., URIZ, M. J., MALDONADO, M. & TURON, X. (eds.) *Advances in Sponge Science: Physiology, Chemical and Microbial Diversity, Biotechnology.* Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press Inc, 273-337.

SCHMIDT, E. W., BEWLEY, C. A. & FAULKNER, D. J. (1998). Theopalauamide, a bicyclic glycopeptide from filamentous bacterial symbionts of the lithistid sponge *Theonella swinhoei* from Palau and Mozambique. *Journal of Organic Chemistry*, 63, 1254-1258.

SCHMIDT, G., TIMM, C., GRUBE, A., VOLK, C. A. & KOECK, M. (2012). Viscosalines B1,2 and E1,2: challenging new 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloids from the marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. *Chemistry-a European Journal*, 18, 8180-8189.

SCHMIDT, G., TIMM, C. & KOCK, M. (2011). Haliclocyclin C, a new monomeric 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloid from the Arctic marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa. Zeitschrift Fur Naturforschung*, 66, 745-748.

SCHMIDT, G., TIMM, C. & KOECK, M. (2009). New haliclamines E and F from the Arctic sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. *Organic & Biomolecular Chemistry*, 7, 3061-3064.

SCHMITT, S., ANGERMEIER, H., SCHILLER, R., LINDQUIST, N. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2008). Molecular microbial diversity survey of sponge reproductive stages and mechanistic insights into vertical transmission of microbial symbionts. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 74, 7694-7708.

SCHMITT, S., DEINES, P., BEHNAM, F., WAGNER, M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2011). Chloroflexi bacteria are more diverse, abundant, and similar in high than in low microbial abundance sponges. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 78, 497-510.

SCHMITT, S., TSAI, P., BELL, J., FROMONT, J., ILAN, M., LINDQUIST, N., PEREZ, T., RODRIGO, A., SCHUPP, P. J., VACELET, J., WEBSTER, N., HENTSCHEL, U. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Assessing the complex sponge microbiota: core, variable and species-specific bacterial communities in marine sponges. *The ISME Journal*, 6, 564-576.

SCHOETTNER, S., HOFFMANN, F., CARDENAS, P., RAPP, H. T., BOETIUS, A. & RAMETTE, A. (2013). Relationships between host phylogeny, host type and bacterial community diversity in cold-water coral reef sponges. *Plos One,* 8, e55505.

SEPČIČ, K. (2000). Bioactive alkylpyridinium compounds from marine sponges. *Journal of Toxicology-Toxin Reviews*, 19, 139-160.

SEPČIČ, K., BATISTA, U., VACELET, J., MAČEK, P. & TURK, T. (1997). Biological activities of aqueous extracts from marine sponges and cytotoxic effects of 3-alkylpyridinium polymers from *Reniera sarai*. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology C-Pharmacology Toxicology & Endocrinology*, 117, 47-53.

SIMISTER, R. L., DEINES, P., BOTTE, E. S., WEBSTER, N. S. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Sponge-specific clusters revisited: a comprehensive phylogeny of sponge-associated microorganisms. *Environmental Microbiology*, 14, 517-524.

SIMMONS, T. L., COATES, R. C., CLARK, B. R., ENGENE, N., GONZALEZ, D., ESQUENAZI, E., DORRESTEIN, P. C. & GERWICK, W. H. (2008). Biosynthetic origin of natural products isolated from marine microorganism-invertebrate assemblages. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105, 4587-4594.

SIMPSON, T. L. (1984). *The cell biology of sponges,* New York, Springer-Verlag

SIPKEMA, D. & BLANCH, H. W. (2010). Spatial distribution of bacteria associated with the marine sponge *Tethya californiana*. *Marine Biology*, 157, 627-638.

SIPKEMA, D., DE CARALT, S., MORILLO, J. A., ABU AL-SOUD, W., SORENSEN, S. J., SMIDT, H. & URIZ, M. J. (2015). Similar spongeassociated bacteria can be acquired via both vertical and horizontal transmission. *Environmental Microbiology*, 17, 3807-3821.

SIPKEMA, D., FRANSSEN, M. C. R., OSINGA, R., TRAMPER, J. & WIJFFELS, R. H. (2005). Marine sponges as pharmacy. *Marine Biotechnology*, **7**, 142-162.

SIPKEMA, D., SCHIPPERS, K., MAALCKE, W. J., YANG, Y., SALIM, S. & BLANCH, H. W. (2011). Multiple approaches to enhance the cultivability of bacteria associated with the marine sponge *Haliclona (gellius)* sp. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 77, 2130-2140.

SMITH, V. E. (1968). *Comparative cytology and biochemistry of two marine sponges.* PhD thesis, University of California.

SONG, Y.-F., QU, Y., CAO, X.-P. & ZHANG, W. (2011). Cellular localization of debromohymenialdisine and hymenialdisine in the marine sponge *Axinella* sp using a newly developed cell purification protocol. *Marine Biotechnology*, 13, 868-882.

STEINERT, G., ROHDE, S., JANUSSEN, D., BLAUROCK, C. & SCHUPP, P. J. (2017). Host-specific assembly of sponge-associated prokaryotes at high taxonomic ranks. *Scientific Reports*, *7*, 2542.

STOILOV, I. L., BLADOCHA-MOREAU, M., THOMPSON, J. E. & DJERASSI, C. (1987). Biosynthetic studies of marine lipids $12.^1$: Biosynthesis in marine sponges of sterois possessing the $\delta^{5,7}$ -nucleus typical of fungi and the 24-alkyl side chain characteristic of plants. *Tetrahedron*, 43, 2213-2222.

SULLIVAN, B., FAULKNER, D. J. & WEBB, L. (1983). Siphonodictidine, a metabolite of the burrowing sponge *Siphonodictyon* sp. that inhibits coral growth. *Science*, 221, 1175-1176.

TACHIBANA, K., SCHEUER, P. J., TSUKITANI, Y., KIKUCHI, H., VAN ENGEN, D., CLARDY, J., GOPICHAND, Y. & SCHMITZ, F. J. (1981). Okadaic acid, a cytotoxic polyether from two marine sponges of the genus *Halichondria*. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, 103, 2469-2471.

TAYLOR, M. W., RADAX, R., STEGER, D. & WAGNER, M. (2007). Spongeassociated microorganisms: Evolution, ecology, and biotechnological potential. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 71, 295-347.

TAYLOR, M. W., SCHUPP, P. J., DAHLLOF, I., KJELLEBERG, S. & STEINBERG, P. D. (2004). Host specificity in marine sponge-associated bacteria, and potential implications for marine microbial diversity. *Environmental Microbiology*, 6, 121-130.

TAYLOR, M. W., TSAI, P., SIMISTER, R. L., DEINES, P., BOTTE, E., ERICSON, G., SCHMITT, S. & WEBSTER, N. S. (2013). 'Sponge-specific' bacteria are widespread (but rare) in diverse marine environments. *The ISME Journal*, *7*, 438-443.

TERNON, E., ZARATE, L., CHENESSEAU, S., CROUÉ, J., DUMOLLARD, R., SUZUKI, M. T. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Spherulization as a process for the exudation of chemical cues by the encrusting sponge *C. crambe. Scientific Reports*, 6.

THACKER, R. W. (2005). Impacts of shading on sponge-Cyanobacteria symbioses: A comparison between host-specific and generalist associations. *Integrative and Comparative Biology*, 45, 369-376.

THOMAS, T., MOITINHO-SILVA, L., LURGI, M., BJORK, J. R., EASSON, C., ASTUDILLO-GARCIA, C., OLSON, J. B., ERWIN, P. M., LOPEZ-LEGENTIL, S., LUTER, H., CHAVES-FONNEGRA, A., COSTA, R., SCHUPP, P. J., STEINDLER, L., ERPENBECK, D., GILBERT, J., KNIGHT, R., ACKERMANN, G., LOPEZ, J. V., TAYLOR, M. W., THACKER, R. W., MONTOYA, J. M., HENTSCHEL, U. & WEBSTER, N. S. (2016). Diversity, structure and convergent evolution of the global sponge microbiome. *Nature Communications*, *7*, 11870.

THOMPSON, J. E., BARROW, K. D. & FAULKNER, D. J. (1983). Localization of two brominated metabolites, aerothionin and homoaerothionin, in spherulous cells of the marine sponge *Aplysina fistularis* (= *Verongia thiona*). *Acta Zoologica*, 64, 199-210.

TIMM, C. (2007). *3-Alkylpyridinalkaloide aus dem Schwamm Haliclona viscosa.* PhD, Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität.

TRIBALAT, M.-A., MARRA, M. V., MCCORMACK, G. P. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Does the chemical diversity of the order Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera: class Demospongia) fit with current taxonomic classification? *Planta Medica*, 82, 843–856.

TURK, T., SEPČIČ, K., MANCINI, I. & GUELLA, G. (2008). 3-Akylpyridinium and 3-alkylpyridine compounds from marine sponges, their synthesis, biological activities and potential use. *Studies in Natural Products Chemistry*, 35, 355-397.

TURON, X., BECERRO, M. A. & URIZ, M. J. (2000). Distribution of brominated compounds within the sponge *Aplysina aerophoba*: coupling of X-ray microanalysis with cryofixation techniques. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 301, 311-322.

UNSON, M. D. & FAULKNER, D. J. (1993). Cyanobacterial symbiont biosynthesis of chlorinated metabolites from *Dysidea herbacea* (Porifera). *Experientia*, 49, 349-353.

UNSON, M. D., HOLLAND, N. D. & FAULKNER, D. J. (1994). A brominated secondary metabolite synthesized by the cyanobacterial symbiont of a marine sponge and accumulation of the crystalline metabolite in the sponge tissue. *Marine Biology*, 119, 1-11.

URIZ, M. J., BECERRO, M. A., TUR, J. M. & TURON, X. (1996a). Location of toxicity within the Mediterranean sponge *Crambe crambe* (Demospongiae: Poecilosclerida). *Marine Biology*, 124, 583-590.

URIZ, M. J., TURON, X., GALERA, J. & TUR, J. M. (1996b). New light on the cell location of avarol within the sponge *Dysidea avara* (Dendroceratida). *Cell and Tissue Research*, 285, 519-527.

USHER, K. M. (2008). The ecology and phylogeny of cyanobacterial symbionts in sponges. *Marine Ecology-an Evolutionary Perspective*, 29, 178-192.

USHER, K. M., KUO, J., FROMONT, J. & SUTTON, D. C. (2001). Vertical transmission of cyanobacterial symbionts in the marine sponge *Chondrilla australiensis* (Demospongiae). *Hydrobiologia*, 461, 15-23.

USHER, K. M., KUO, J., FROMONT, J., TOZE, S. & SUTTON, D. C. (2006). Comparative morphology of five species of symbiotic and non-symbiotic coccoid cyanobacteria. *European Journal of Phycology*, 41, 179-188.

VAN SOEST, R. W. M. & HOOPER, J. N. A. (2002). Order Haplosclerida Topsent, 1928. *In:* HOOPER, J. N. A., VAN SOEST, R. W. M. & WILLENZ, P. (eds.) *Systema Porifera: A Guide to the Classification of Sponges.* Boston, MA: Springer US, 831-832.

VIEGELMANN, C., PARKER, J., OOI, T., CLEMENTS, C., ABBOTT, G., YOUNG, L., KENNEDY, J., DOBSON, A. D. W. & EDRADA-EBEL, R. (2014). Isolation and identification of antitrypanosomal and antimycobacterial active steroids from the sponge *Haliclona simulans*. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 2937-2952.

VOLK, C. A. & KOCK, M. (2003). Viscosamine: The first naturally occurring trimeric 3-alkyl pyridiniurn alkaloid. *Organic Letters*, 5, 3567-3569.

VOLK, C. A. & KOCK, M. (2004). Viscosaline: new 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloid from the Arctic sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. *Organic & Biomolecular Chemistry*, 2, 1827-1830.

VOLK, C. A., LIPPERT, H., LICHTE, E. & KÖCK, M. (2004). Two new haliclamines from the Arctic sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. *European Journal of Organic Chemistry*, 3154-3158.

WANG, G., LI, Q. & ZHU, P. (2008). Phylogenetic diversity of culturable fungi associated with the Hawaiian sponges *Suberites zeteki* and *Gelliodes fibrosa*. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek International Journal of General and Molecular Microbiology*, 93, 163-174.

WANG, H., FEWER, D. P., HOLM, L., ROUHIAINEN, L. & SIVONEN, K. (2014a). Atlas of nonribosomal peptide and polyketide biosynthetic pathways reveals common occurrence of nonmodular enzymes. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 111, 9259-9264.

WANG, J. T., HIROSE, E., HSU, C. M., CHEN, Y. Y., MENG, P. J. & CHEN, C. A. (2012). A coral-killing sponge, *Terpios hoshinota*, releases larvae harboring cyanobacterial symbionts: An implication of dispersal. *Zoological Studies*, 51, 314-320.

WANG, Y., TIAN, R. M., GAO, Z. M., BOUGOUFFA, S. & QIAN, P. Y. (2014b). Optimal eukaryotic 18S and universal 16S/18S ribosomal RNA primers and their application in a study of symbiosis. *Plos One*, 9, e90053.

WEBSTER, N. S. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Marine sponges and their microbial symbionts: love and other relationships. *Environmental Microbiology*, 14, 335-346.

WEBSTER, N. S. & THOMAS, T. (2016). The sponge hologenome. *Mbio*, 7, e00135–16.

WEHRL, M., STEINERT, M. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2007). Bacterial uptake by the marine sponge *Aplysina aerophoba*. *Microbial Ecology*, 53, 355-365.

WILKINSON, C. R., GARRONE, R. & VACELET, J. (1984). Marine sponges discriminate between food bacteria and bacterial symbionts: electron microscope autoradiography and in situ evidence. *Proceedings of the Royal Society Series B-Biological Sciences*, 220, 519-528.

WILKINSON, C. R., NOWAK, M., AUSTIN, B. & COLWELL, R. R. (1981). Specificity of bacterial symbionts in Mediterranean and Great Barrier Reef sponges. *Microbial Ecology*, 7, 13-21.

WILLIAMSON, C. E. (1979). An ultrastructural investigation of algal symbiosis in white and green *Spongilla lacustris* (L.)(Porifera: Spongillidae). *Transactions of the American Microscopical Society*, 59-77.

WILSON, M. C., MORI, T., RUCKERT, C., URIA, A. R., HELF, M. J., TAKADA, K., GERNERT, C., STEFFENS, U. A. E., HEYCKE, N., SCHMITT, S., RINKE, C., HELFRICH, E. J. N., BRACHMANN, A. O., GURGUI, C., WAKIMOTO, T., KRACHT, M., CRUSEMANN, M., HENTSCHEL, U., ABE, I., MATSUNAGA, S., KALINOWSKI, J., TAKEYAMA, H. & PIEL, J. (2014). An environmental bacterial taxon with a large and distinct metabolic repertoire. *Nature*, 506, 58-62.

WOODHOUSE, J. N., FAN, L., BROWN, M. V., THOMAS, T. & NEILAN, B. A. (2013). Deep sequencing of non-ribosomal peptide synthetases and polyketide synthases from the microbiomes of Australian marine sponges. *The ISME Journal*, *7*, 1842-1851.

WULFF, J. L. (2006). Ecological interactions of marine sponges. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 84, 146-166.

YAHEL, G., EERKES-MEDRANO, D. I. & LEYS, S. P. (2006). Size independent selective filtration of ultraplankton by hexactinellid glass sponges. *Aquatic Microbial Ecology*, 45, 181-194.

YARDEN, O. (2014). Fungal association with sessile marine invertebrates. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 5, 228.

YARNOLD, J. E., HAMILTON, B. R., WELSH, D. T., POOL, G. F., VENTER, D. J. & CARROLL, A. R. (2012). High resolution spatial mapping of brominated pyrrole-2-aminoimidazole alkaloids distributions in the marine sponge *Stylissa flabellata* via MALDI-mass spectrometry imaging. *Molecular Biosystems*, 8, 2249-2259.

YIN, C. Q. & HUMPHREYS, T. (1996). Acute cytotoxic allogeneic histoincompatibility reactions involving gray cells in the marine sponge, *Callyspongia diffusa*. *Biological Bulletin*, 191, 159-167.

YU, S. J., DENG, Z. W., PROKSCH, P. & LIN, W. H. (2006). Oculatol, oculatolide, and A-nor sterols from the sponge *Haliclona oculata*. *Journal of Natural Products*, 69, 1330-1334.

YU, Z. S., ZHANG, B. H., SUN, W., ZHANG, F. L. & LI, Z. Y. (2013). Phylogenetically diverse endozoic fungi in the South China Sea sponges and their potential in synthesizing bioactive natural products suggested by PKS gene and cytotoxic activity analysis. *Fungal Diversity*, 58, 127-141.

ZHANG, F., PITA, L., ERWIN, P. M., ABAID, S., LÓPEZ-LEGENTIL, S. & HILL, R. T. (2014). Symbiotic archaea in marine sponges show stability and host specificity in community structure and ammonia oxidation functionality. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 90, 699-707.

ZHOU, K., ZHANG, X., ZHANG, F. L. & LI, Z. Y. (2011). Phylogenetically diverse cultivable fungal community and polyketide synthase (PKS), non-ribosomal peptide synthase (NRPS) genes associated with the South China Sea sponges. *Microbial Ecology*, 62, 644-654.

ZIMMERMAN, M. P., HOBERG, M., AYANOGLU, E. & DJERASSI, C. (1990). Cell separation of *Tethya aurantia*, an analytical study of embryonic and differentiated sponge cells. *Lipids*, 25, 383-390.

ZIMMERMAN, M. P., THOMAS, F. C., THOMPSON, J. E., DJERASSI, C., STREINER, H., EVANS, E. & MURPHY, P. T. (1989). The distribution of lipids and sterols in cell types from the marine sponge *Pseudaxinyssa* sp. *Lipids*, 24, 210-216.

ZIMMERMANN, K., ENGESER, M., BLUNT, J. W., MUNRO, M. H. G. & PIEL, J. (2009). Pederin-type pathways of uncultivated bacterial symbionts: Analysis of O-methyltransferases and generation of a biosynthetic hybrid. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, 131, 2780-2781.

ZUBÍA, E., J. ORTEGA, M., LUIS CARBALLO, J. & SALVÁ, J. (1994). Sesquiterpene hydroquinones from the sponge *Reniera mucosa*. *Tetrahedron*, 50, 8153-8160.

Exploring the microbiome of five Haplosclerid sponges

(Porifera, Demospongiae)

The data included in this chapter contributed to the published manuscript:

MOITINHO-SILVA, L., NIELSEN, S., AMIR, A., GONZALEZ, A., ACKERMANN, G. L., CERRANO, C., ASTUDILLO-GARCIA, C., EASSON, C., SIPKEMA, D., LIU, F., STEINERT, G., KOTOULAS, G., MCCORMACK, G. P., FENG, G., BELL, J. J., VICENTE, J., BJÖRK, J. R., MONTOYA, J. M., OLSON, J. B., REVEILLAUD, J., STEINDLER, L., PINEDA, M.-C., MARRA, M. V., ILAN, M., TAYLOR, M. W., POLYMENAKOU, P., ERWIN, P. M., SCHUPP, P. J., SIMISTER, R. L., KNIGHT, R., THACKER, R. W., COSTA, R., HILL, R. T., LOPEZ-LEGENTIL, S., DAILIANIS, T., RAVASI, T., HENTSCHEL, U., LI, Z. WEBSTER, N. S. & THOMAS, T. (2017). The sponge microbiome project. *GigaScience*, gix077.

Introduction

Sponges (phylum Porifera) are involved in a large variety of associations with microorganisms and those with prokaryotes have been particularly well studied (for recent reviews see Webster and Taylor (2012) and Webster and Thomas (2016)). Bacteria and Archaea have been found to play several different roles in sponges including photosynthesis (Arillo et al., 1993, Freeman and Thacker, 2011), nitrogen fixation (Wilkinson and Fay, 1979), nitrification (Schlappy et al., 2010), denitrification (Han et al., 2013, Zhang et al., 2013), methane oxidation (Vacelet et al., 1996), sulfate reduction (Zhang et al., 2015), elimination of metabolic waste (Beer and Ilan, 1998) and stabilization of the sponge skeleton (Rützler, 1985). In addition to their significance for sponge biology, the symbioses between sponges and microorganisms is of great interest from a biotechnological point of view, because sponge microsymbionts have been found to be responsible for the production of bioactive compounds with pharmacological potential from some species (for recent reviews see Taylor et al., 2007; Thomas et al., 2010 and Mehbub et al., 2014).

Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) has been used for over 50 years to examine the morphology, abundance and location of the sponge microsymbionts (e.g. in the mesohyl (Wilkinson, 1978), intracellular (Vacelet and Donadey, 1977) and intranuclear (Vacelet, 1970)). This approach revealed that sponges can harbour a large number of microorganisms or, conversely, their tissues can appear largely free of bacteria introducing the differentiation between bacteriosponges and non-symbiont-harbouring "normal" sponges (Reiswig, 1981), now termed "high microbial abundance (HMA) sponges" and "low microbial abundance (LMA) sponges" (Hentschel et al., 2003, Hentschel et al., 2006, Bayer et al., 2014). HMA sponges host a more abundant and typically a more diverse bacterial community than LMA sponges (Giles et al., 2013, Moitinho-Silva et al., 2014), even though exceptions are known (e.g. Easson and Thacker, 2014; Thomas et al., 2016). Furthermore, LMA and HMA sponges seem to differ in body structure and the resulting pumping rate, with LMA sponges showing a loose mesohyl and a well-developed

aquiferous system, whereas HMA sponges are characterized by a dense mesohyl and a reduced aquiferous system (Vacelet and Donadey, 1977, Weisz et al., 2008, Schlappy et al., 2010), but again there are exceptions to this dichotomy, as observed for *Xestospongia muta* and *X. testudinaria* (Montalvo and Hill, 2011).

Over the last 20 years analyses of 16S rRNA gene sequences isolated from a large number of different Porifera species highlighted a wide diversity of bacteria hosted in sponge sponges. Typically, microsymbionts belong to the phyla Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Chloroflexi, Acidobacteria, Actinobacteria or to the sponge-specific bacterial phyla such as Poribacteria and Tectomicrobia (Fieseler et al., 2004, Wilson et al., 2014). However, in the last decade the introduction of deep sequencing techniques revealed the presence of a large number of additional bacterial phyla, many of which are 'candidate' phyla, that are present only at a very low abundance (Webster et al., 2010, Schmitt et al., 2012, Thomas et al., 2016). Bacterial community analysis of several different sponge species established in many cases the presence of species-specific bacterial communities largely different from the surrounding seawater and in most cases consistent across different geographical sites (Hentschel et al., 2002, Webster et al., 2004, Lee et al., 2011, Gloeckner et al., 2013, Hardoim and Costa, 2014). To highlight the fact that these "microbial signatures" were usually undetected or very rare outside the sponge environment, Hentschel et al. (2002) introduced the term "sponge-specific 16S rRNA gene sequence clusters" to define groups of sequences that were both phylogenetically more similar to each other than to sequences from non-sponge sources and also derived from two or more sponge species or the same species from different geographic locations (Webster and Thomas, 2016). After the introduction of next-generation techniques, the detection of spongespecific sequence clusters outside the sponges at extremely low concentrations caused the introduction of the new terminology "spongeenriched sequence clusters" (Moitinho-Silva et al., 2014).

71

The presence of a microbial signature in different sponge species is possibly useful in helping to clarify the relationships among sponge species where classification may be difficult as part of an integrative taxonomy approach (Muricy et al., 1999, Ruiz et al., 2014). Indeed the observation of a highly significant relationship between bacterial community composition and sponge host phylogeny (Schoettner et al., 2013, Easson and Thacker, 2014, Liu et al., 2016) supports the hypothesis that the study of the microbial communities associated with sponges can also help to identify the biological roles of the microsymbionts. Haplosclerid sponges represent one of the most taxonomically unstable demosponge clades because of low numbers of synapomorphies, plasticity of morphological characters, large number of species, and major discrepancies between morphological and molecular data (Redmond et al., 2011). In terms of microbial associations, the order Haplosclerida is known to comprise both HMA and LMA sponges (Gloeckner et al., 2014). Interest in a deeper understanding of the microbial associations in these sponges is due also to the large diversity of novel compounds of interest that have been and will be isolated from haplosclerid sponges (Mehbub et al., 2014, Tribalat et al., 2016). Among all the Haplosclerida, the genus Haliclona is one of the most taxonomically difficult. The genus is polyphyletic with its members distributed broadly across the order (Redmond et al., 2011), however its members are prolific producers of bioactive compounds.

Here I present a transmission electron microscopy and deep sequencing study aimed at characterising the bacterial community associated with five Irish sponge species currently placed in the genus *Haliclona* Grant, 1841 but distributed across the three major clades in the order (i.e. the type species *H. oculata, H. cinerea, H. simulans, H. indistincta* and *H. viscosa*). The hypothesis behind this study was that bacterial symbionts could be responsible for the production of the bioactive compounds isolated from the target sponge species (See Chapter 1), thus determining extent and composition of the bacterial communities associated to these sponges can be useful to either assess possible
correlations with the types of compounds and/or to plan more focused studies aimed at identifying the actual producers of the bioactive compounds between the sponges and the associated bacteria. In order to characterise the bacterial communities hosted by the five Haliclona species studied, I (i) processed samples from each species for conventional transmission electron microscopy in order to assess the presence and the location of putative sponge bacterial symbionts and the similarities among the different sponge species, (ii) analysed 16S rRNA gene data from all the target species to explore composition of their bacterial communities and assess congruence with TEM evidence and (iii) compared the microbial communities across species, with seawater samples and between sampling sites in order to ascertain the presence of stable species-specific components of bacterial communities. The samples considered for the next-generation sequencing part of this study are included in the dataset of the Earth Microbiome Project (Moitinho-Silva et al., 2017b).

Material and methods

Species studied and sampling sites

The species investigated in this work are *Haliclona* (*Haliclona*) oculata (Linnaeus, 1759) (type species), *H.* (*Haliclona*) simulans (Johnston, 1842), *H.* (*Reniera*) cinerea (Grant, 1826), *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) indistincta (Bowerbank, 1866), *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) viscosa (Topsent, 1888). Details of all the sponge tissue samples considered in this study are given in Table 2.1. *H. indistincta* is an intertidal/immediately sublittoral species that can show two different morphotypes: a cushion form (collected in Corranroo, Co Clare, Ireland) and a very flat form (collected in Strangford Lough, Northern Ireland). Similarly, *H. cinerea* and *H. simulans* both showed a different morphotype when collected from intertidal (Strangford Lough) versus subtidal conditions (Kilkieran bay, Co Galway, Ireland) with an encrusting form in the first case and tall chimney-like branches in the second one. *H. viscosa* and *H. oculata* were found always

in subtidal environment showing only one morphotype represented by a massive form with volcano-like oscules for *H. viscosa* from Gurraig Sound and a branching-erect form for *H. oculata* from the subtidal environment of Strangford Lough and Saint John's Point (Co. Donegal, Ireland).

When possible, three specimens for each sponge species were collected from each collection site for each approach applied. There is some, but not complete, overlap in specimens used for electron microscopy and microbiome studies, as evident in Table 2.1. For TEM, tissue samples from the top, middle and bottom part of different specimens of the five target species were fixed immediately on collection and in 2% Gluteraldehyde + 2% Paraformaldehyde in seawater 0.1M Sodium Cacodylate buffer (pH 8). For generation of microbiome data, sponge specimens were transported in seawater within plastic bags and once in the lab 250 mg of tissue were cut from each specimen using sterile scalpels, transferred to sterile 1.5 Eppendorf tubes and kept at -80°C. Seawater samples (2L) were also collected from each sampling site (except Saint John's Point, Donegal) using autoclaved glass bottles. Each seawater sample was subsequently filtered using individual 0.22 µm Sterivex filters (Durapore, Merck Millipore, Germany) and each filter stored at -80°C before processing further.

Transmission electron microscopy

After 24 hours in the primary fixative, each sample was postfixed in 1% Osmium Tetroxide in seawater 0.1 M Sodium Cacodylate for 3 hours, dehydrated through a series of increasing percentages of ethanol and embedded in low viscosity resin (TAAB Laboratories Equipment Ltd, UK). Semi-thin sections (< 1 μ m) were cut with a glass knife and stained with toluidine blue to observe the general tissue organization. Ultrathin sections of the samples (50 – 70 nm) were cut using a diamond knife and stained with uranyl acetate and lead citrate. The ultrathin sections were observed through a Hitachi H7000 Transmission Electron Microscope. A minimum of 100 micrographs were taken from each sample considered.

Table 2.1. List of the sponge and seawater samples considered in this study. The codes in bold refer to samples that were considered both for TEM and deep sequencing studies.

Species	SampleID	Collection date	Collection site	Depth	Latitude	Longitude
Haliclona indistincta	(MIIG0947, MIIG0948, MIIG0949, MIIG0950, MIIG0951, MIIG0080, MIIG0081, MIIG0082	16/12/2013 31/01/2014 03/02/2014	Corranroo, Co. Clare (ROI)	0	53.472782	-9.4282
	MIIG0989, MIIG0991, MIIG0982, MIIG0989, MIIG0991 , MIIG0993)	04/04/2014	Portaferry, Strangford Lough (UK)	0	54.389282	-5.573406
Haliclona oculata	(MIIG0985, MIIG0986, MIIG0987)	03/04/2014	St John's Point, Co. Donegal (ROI)	22	54.3385	-8.2765
	(MIIG1003, MIIG1004, MIIG1005, MIIG1044)	04/04/2014 19/06/2014	Portaferry, Strangford Lough (UK)	12	54.2335	-5.3434
Haliclona cinerea	(MIIG0988, MIIG0997 , MIIG1001, MIIG1043 MIIG1141)	04/04/2014 19/06/2014 01/04/2015	Portaferry, Strangford Lough (UK)	0	54.389282	-5.573406
Haliclona simulans	(MIIG1032, MIIG1033, MIIG1014, MIIG1238.	21/08/2009 22/05/2014 13/08/2015	Gurraig Sound, Co. Galway (ROI) Gurraig Sound, Co. Galway (ROI)	6 6	53.18944 53.18944	-9.4014 -9.4014
	MIIG1038)	19/06/2014	Portaferry, Strangford Lough (UK)		54.389282	-5.573406
Haliclona viscosa	(MIIG1012, MIIG1025, MIIG1026 MIIG1048, MIIG1049)	21/05/2014 05/06/2014 01/07/2014	Gurraig Sound, Co. Galway (ROI)	6	53.18944	-9.4014
Sea water Environmental Control	MIIG0966a	31/03/2014	Corranroo, Co. Clare (ROI)	0	53.472782	-9.4282
Sea water Environmental Control	MIIG1003a	04/04/2014	Portaferry, Strangford Lough (UK)	12	54.2335	-5.3434
Sea water Environmental Control	MIIG1012a	21/05/2014	Gurraig Sound, Co. Galway (ROI)	6	53.18944	-9.4014

DNA extraction and amplification

DNA extraction and sequencing were performed by the Earth Microbiome Project (www.earthmicrobiome.org). The microbial DNA from each sample was extracted using the PowerLyzer® PowerSoil® DNA Extraction Kit from MoBio (https://mobio.com/products/dnaisolation/soil/powerlyzer-powersoil-dna-isolation-kit.html). The high quality DNA obtained was then used to perform a PCR in order to amplify the 16S ribosomal genes using the bacterial/archaeal primers 3' 3' (5' GTGYCAGCMGCCGCGGTAA 515F/806R / GGACTACNVGGGTWTCTAAT 5') that target the V4 region of the 16S SSU rRNA. The amplicons obtained were afterwards sequenced on the Illumina HiSeq platform (Caporaso et al., 2012). All amplicon and meta data has been made public through the Earth Microbiome Project data portal (www.microbio.me/emp).

Analysis of the 16S rRNA gene amplicons

All the analyses were performed using the QIIME pipeline (Caporaso et al., 2010b). Once extracted from the whole EMP dataset, the sequences from the Irish and Northern Irish sponge and seawater samples were subjected to open reference OTU picking using the UCLUST algorithm (Edgar, 2010) with a pairwise identity threshold of 97%. During this step the sequences were aligned with PyNAST (Caporaso et al., 2010a) and the aligned representative sequences were used as input to perform chimera checking through the ChimeraSlayer algorithm (Haas et al., 2011). Chimera and singleton sequences were then filtered out. After initial analysis of all remaining data, any sequences assigned to OTUs that were also present in the seawater samples with an abundance of > 0.1%were removed as being very likely originating from seawater contamination in the tissues of the sponge (modified from Thomas et al. 2016). Taxonomy was assigned to the representative sequences of each OTU using the most recent version of the Greengenes and RDP databases from the former reference, data are presented here as (http://greengenes.secondgenome.com/).

QIIME was further used to perform species diversity analyses of the bacterial communities focused on all the *Haliclona* plus the three seawater samples. These analyses included calculation of Chao1 richness and diversity (Shannon and Simpson) indices, and construction of rarefaction curves to assess the alpha-diversity of the microbiomes studied. Beta-diversity was assessed through principal coordinates analysis (PCoA) from unweighted and weighted UniFrac distance matrices. Jackknifing was performed to assess the robustness of the clusters in the PCoA plots (Caporaso et al., 2010b). Statistical comparisons of the alpha-diversity metrics were accomplished with two-sample t-tests, and beta-diversity differences were assessed using the adonis and the PERMDISP statistics to compare differences among species and sampling locations. A non-parametric t-test using Monte Carlo simulation was calculated to discern differences in specific taxa among species and sampling locations.

Results

Transmission Electron Microscopy

All five *Haliclona* species were determined via TEM to be LMA sponges due to the scarcity of microbes observed in the sponge tissue. Furthermore, the species also showed different microbial associations. In *H. oculata* (the type species of the genus, Figure 2.1a) the extremely large intercellular spaces in the mesohyl were almost completely free of microorganisms (Figure 2.1b-c). Bacteria were only sporadically visible in the mesohyl or inside the cells and were variable in time (Figure 2.2a). *H. cinerea* (Figure 2.1d) tissue also contained a relatively large space-cell ratio (Figure 2.1e), but for this species large rod-shaped bacteria were very evident in TEM sections (Figure 2.1f and 2.2b). The bacteria were always intact and housed within large vacuoles held in turn within individual bacteriocytes. The rounded cross sections of these bacteria were also visible in the mesohyl, but always just outside cells and slightly surrounded by the cell membranes (Figure 2.1f). The cell vacuoles were

generally found to contain up to eight-nine bacteria held in the same orientation and in many cases located around the vacuole membrane, leaving empty space in the centre of the vacuole (Figure 2.2c). The cell vacuoles hosting the bacteria were also large and in some cases leaving ample space between the microbes. We also observed smaller vacuoles containing a single bacterium.

In *H. simulans* (Figure 2.1g), the mesohyl was more dense than the species above (Figure 2.1h) and found to contain two main microbial morphotypes, the most abundant of which is an eight-arm star shaped bacterium (Figure 2.1i and 2.2d). The star shaped morphotype is a rod bacterium in cross section that has a very characteristic helical profile due to the protuberance of the bacterial wall. An additional feature of the main bacterial morphotype found in *H. simulans* was the presence of a refractive rounded organelle that recalls a typical acidocalcisome at one end of the bacterial cell (Figure 2.2e). The other bacterial morphotype hosted in the mesohyl of *H. simulans* was a rod bacterium with simple wall (Figure 2.2f). Both bacterial morphotypes in *H. simulans* were rarely observed intracellularly, but were usually distributed in the mesohyl in close association with collagen bundles (Figure 2.2f).

A single rod-shaped bacterial morphotype with simple wall similar to the one observed in *H. simulans* was visible in the mesohyl of *H. viscosa* (see Figure 2.1m–o for images of this sponge) and only rarely observed inside sponge cells. Again as observed for *H. simulans*, the bacteria hosted in *H. viscosa* were mostly located close to collagen (Figure 2.2h).

Finally, in *H. indistincta* (Figure 2.1j–l), a close sister species of *H. viscosa* (Longakit et al., unpublished), almost no intact bacteria were observed (Figure 2.1l). In this species, however, bacteria partially decomposed inside phagosomes were very apparent (Figure 2.2g). Several of these digestive vacuoles could be found in a single cell, and were present not only in amebocytes, but also in pinacocytes and choanocytes. The abundance of these phagosomes was much higher in *H. indistincta* than in the other species investigated.



Figure 2.1. Specimens of the five target sponge species in their natural environment or right after collection, semi-thin sections of the same five species illustrating the loose mesohyl and ultrathin sections showing bacteria if present: **a**-**c**. *Haliclona* (*Haliclona*) oculata, **d**-**f**. *H*. (*Reniera*) *cinerea*, **g**-**i**. *H*. (*Haliclona*) *simulans*, **j**-**l**. *H*. (*Rhizoniera*) *indistincta* and **m**-**o**. *H*. (*Rhizoniera*) *viscosa*; Scale bars: **b**, **e**, **h**, **k** and **n** = 500 μm; **c**, **f**, **i** and **l** = 2 μm; **o** = 500 nm.



Figure 2.2. TEM micrographs of the five target *Haliclona* species showing details of their microbial associations. **a**. Bacteria rarely observed in *H. oculata* (arrows); **b**. Very long rod shaped bacterium observed inside intracellular vacuoles in *H. cinerea* (arrow); **c**. Cross sections of the rod shaped bacterium observed at the edge of intracellular vacuoles (arrow); **d**. Close-up of the eight-arm star shaped cross sections of the main bacterial morphotype in *H. simulans*; **e**. Presumtive acidocalcisome present in main bacterial morphotype in *H. simulans*; **f**. The second bacterium (red arrows); **g**. Bacteria in a digested state in *H. indistincta* phagosomes (arrows); **h**. Longitudinal (black arrow) and cross (red arrow) sections of the rod bacterium observed in *H. viscosa*; also showing the connection between sponge collagen and bacteria; **i**. The mesohyl of *H. sarai* showing several bacterial morphotypes (arrows). Scale bars: **a**, **d**, **e**, **h** and **i** = 500 nm; **b**, **c**, **f** and **g** = 2 µm.

Deep sequencing data

In total 3,345,481 sequences were obtained across 24 sponge and seawater samples after the initial filtering steps. When we removed chimeras, singletons and all sequences corresponding to chloroplasts and OTUs present in seawater at high abundance (> 0.1%), 2,245,739 sequences still remained from the 21 sponge tissue specimens from five species. In many cases the numbers of OTUs returned from individual sponges were similar or higher than those from seawater despite fewer numbers of sequences (Table 2.2). For seawater samples, Strangford Lough showed the lowest microbial richness (3979 OTUs), while Corranroo showed the highest OTU richness (10093) and Gurraig Sound was in between with 7179 OTUs.

Two specimens yielded very low numbers of sequences and OTUs from the microbiome data: one *H. cinerea* (MIIG0997) specimen from Strangford Lough and one *H. simulans* (MIIG1014) from the Gurraig Sound in Galway (Table 2.2), thus these samples were not considered for the downstream analyses. The rarefaction plots based on the *Haliclona* and seawater samples are shown in Figure 2.3; the sampling depth for the first plot was selected as the median of the sequence counts (122,601) (Table 2.2). The fact that most of the curves in this plot reach *plateau* suggests that sequencing and microbial diversity analyses for these samples can be considered exhaustive (Figure 2.3a). The most striking exception is the sample MIIG1033 (*H. simulans*) that in the plot shows an abrupt trend indicating for this specimen the possibility of being under-sampled (Figure 2.3b).

A large number of sequences (i.e. 152,567) were associated with the chloroplasts of eukaryotic organisms. The higher numbers of chloroplast sequences were associated to two specimens of *H. indistincta* from Corranroo (20,262 and 15,904 for MIIG0980 and MIIG0982 respectively) and one specimen of *H. oculata* from Donegal (i.e. MIIG0985 with 29,550 chloroplast sequences). These sequences were also excluded from the following analyses in order to determine a more accurate representation of the prokaryotic community in the sponges analysed.

Table 2.2. Overview of the sequence counts and OTUs observed right after quality filtering and chimera checking (original data) and after removal of singletons and sequences referring to abundant OTUs (> 1%) in the seawater samples from the sponge species.

Species	ID sample	Original data		After removal of singletons, seawater abundant OTUs and chloroplast sequences	
		Sequences	OTUs	Sequences	OTUs
	MIIG0980	149206	10073	76312	9359
Haliclona indistincta	MIIG0981	193600	11777	103907	11070
	MIIG0982	107414	7099	40286	6727
Seawater Corranroo	MIIG0966a	224064	10824	201379	10093
	MIIG0985	125514	7341	95040	6985
Haliclona oculata	MIIG0986	119613	4347	112258	4157
	MIIG0987	116719	5765	105631	5500
	MIIG1003	185653	7155	174166	6831
Haliclona oculata	MIIG1004	128939	6502	121129	6225
	MIIG1005	155315	7837	132316	7546
	MIIG0988	205437	10351	194005	9973
Haliclona cinerea	MIIG0997	1245	155	1226	146
	MIIG1001	121290	7940	111918	7718
	MIIG0989	180751	10463	171962	10099
Haliclona indistincta	MIIG0991	224748	2844	222143	2730
	MIIG0993	160592	8130	155877	7862
Seawater Strangford Lough	MIIG1003a	238414	4053	238284	3979
	MIIG1014	494	83	490	79
Haliclona simulans	MIIG1032	10490	289	8402	262
	MIIG1033	17636	976	12798	875
	MIIG1012	174056	5119	124073	4977
Haliclona viscosa	MIIG1025	158388	4593	141488	4444
	MIIG1026	148323	2991	140312	2910
Seawater Gurraig Sound	MIIG1012a	197580	7746	180639	7179



Figure 2.3. Rarefaction plots of the *Haliclona* and seawater samples: **a**. Plot constructed using the median of the sequence counts as sampling depth (122,601); **b**. Plot constructed using the lowest sequence count observed (490) as sampling depth. MIIG 0966a, MIIG1003a and MIIG1012a are the seawater samples; MIIG0980, MIIG0981 and MIIG0982 are the *H. indistincta* from Corranroo and MIIG0989, MIIG0991 and MIIG0993 are the samples of the same species form S. Lough; MIIG0985, MIIG0986, MIIG0987 and MIIG1003, MIIG1004, MIIG1005 are the *H. oculata* samples respectively from Donegal and from S. Lough; MIIG1012, MIIG1025 and MIIG1026 are the *H. viscosa* samples and MIIG1014, MIIG1032 and MIIG1033 are the *H. simulans* specimens.

Archaeal sequences were detected from all the sponge and seawater samples. In detail, members of the phylum Thaumarchaeota were more abundant across the sponge samples $(1.58\% \pm 1.20\%)$, while the seawater samples showed a higher presence of Euryarchaeota (0.89% ± 1.20%), exception being the sample from Strangford Lough which showed generally a low abundance of Archaea (< 0.01%). Thaumarchaeota were represented mainly by Cenarchaeaceae, in particular the genus Nitrosopumilus (1.32% ± 1.21%). The spongespecific archaeon *Cenarchaeum symbiosum* was present only in extremely low numbers in the water samples from Corranroo and all the sponge species except *H. indistincta* from Corranroo and *H. simulans*. The most abundant Euryarhaeota were Termoplasmata belonging to the Marine group II (0.89% ± 1.20%). Crenarchaeota sequences were rare (low abundance and uncommon occurrence), being found only in one H. indistincta specimen from Corranroo (MIIG0980). Additional archaeal sequences misclassified as representatives of the phylum Parvarchaeota were present at very low abundance (< 0.01%) only in the seawater sample from Corranroo.

The bacterial sequences associated with the sponge tissue samples belong to 59 different phyla, of which 21 are established, 34 are classified as candidate phyla and 4 as *incertae sedis*. Among the candidate divisions, some have not yet been recorded for Porifera, i.e. FBP, FCPU426, H-178, LCP-89, SC4, SR1, TPD-58, WS4. In particular, FBP, FCPU426, LCP-89, SC4 and WS4, as well as LD1 and NC10 were found only in sponge samples, not in seawater. The only bacterial phylum found in seawater, but not in the sponges analysed was misclassified as Caldithrix and found specifically in the seawater sample from Corranroo. Of the two candidate phyla considered to be predominantly associated with Porifera (i.e. Poribacteria and Tectomicrobia), only Poribacteria were found in the species here analysed and always at very low abundance (< 0.1%). The bacterial phyla present at the highest concentrations in the samples studied are commonly found in seawater and Porifera: Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes, Planctomycetes, Verrucomicrobia, Actinobacteria and Cyanobacteria. The dominant phylum was represented by Proteobacteria (66.81% ± 17.35% of OTUs). Inside Proteobacteria, the most represented classes were γ -Proteobacteria (23.92% ± 14.05%), β -Proteobacteria (21.19% ± 21.26%), α -Proteobacteria (19.26% ± 16.11%) and finally δ -Proteobacteria (1.94% ± 2.56%). A chart showing the bacterial phyla that were present with an abundance \geq 0.1% across all the specimens analysed in this study is shown in Figure 2.4.

The most abundant bacterial phyla found in the three seawater samples are Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes and Verrucomicrobia, but their relative abundance is different between geographical locations with Strangford Lough showing a much higher abundance of Proteobacteria (88.26%) compared to Corranroo and Gurraig Sound (54.26% and 57.87% respectively). The only bacterial taxa present in water samples from all locations were those commonly observed across all samples, i.e. unidentified Rhodobacteraceae and Flavobacteraceae. Strangford Lough was rich in γ -Proteobacteria mostly observed only at very low concentrations in the two other water samples. Many common bacterial taxa were shared between the seawater samples from the west coast, e.g. Chryomorphaceae, Rhodobacteraceae, Polaribacter, Octadecabater and *Flavobacterium* (abundance > 5%). As might be expected given the data treatment (most seawater taxa removed), all the seawater samples showed a low similarity to the sponge samples collected in the same sampling site, as shown in the PCoA plots (Figure 2.5). Overall, the species-specific microbial communities are defined by OTUs present with low abundance (< 50%) whereas the OTUs that are present at the highest abundance vary from one specimen to the other within species (Figure 2.6). This is consistent with the significant differences found among all three alpha-diversity indices considered (see Table 2.3).

85



Figure 2.4. Bar chart showing the relative abundance of the bacterial phyla detected through deep sequencing in the target *Haliclona* species and in the three seawater samples.



Figure 2.5. Two-dimensional PCoA plots from unweighted and weighted UniFrac distance matrices. The *x* and *y* axes are indicated by the first and second coordinates, respectively, and the values in parentheses show the percentages of the community variation explained, respectively 26.40% and 54.86% for the unweighted and weighted UniFrac.

Exploring the microbiome of five Haplosclerid sponges (Porifera, Demospongiae)



Figure 2.6. Heatmap showing the relative abundance of the more common OTUs observed in the *Haliclona* specimens and seawater samples.

Table 2.3. Diversity indices (Chao1, Simpson and Shannon) for sponge species and seawater samples from all the sampling sites considered in this study.

Sampling site	Species	Chao1	Shannon	Simpson
Corranroo	Haliclona indistincta	15922.95 ± 2575.73	9.56 ± 0.37	0.98 ± 0.01
	Seawater	14983.66	7.59	0.97
Saint John's Point	Haliclona oculata	8810.57 ± 1390.99	6.95 ± 1.52	0.93 ± 0.07
	Haliclona oculata	12695.48 ± 388.91	7.35 ± 0.58	0.96 ± 0.01
Strangford	Haliclona cinerea	15899.92 ± 2470.63	7.79 ± 0.57	0.97 ± 0.02
Lough	Haliclona indistincta	11702.30 ± 7219.51	6.68 ± 1.56	0.89 ± 0.08
	Seawater	4774.43	6.31	0.95
	Haliclona simulans	989.97 ± 619.38	6.23 ± 1.58	0.95 ± 0.03
Gurraig Sound	Haliclona viscosa	8282.40 ± 2258.22	3.08 ± 0.74	0.62 ± 0.07
	Seawater	12677.64996	7.0995234 03	0.9696614 34

Microbial diversity of the Haliclona species

The bacterial communities observed from the *Haliclona* tissue samples via the deep sequencing approach were extremely variable in terms of OTU diversity, with *H. oculata*, *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* having higher numbers of OTUs compared to *H. simulans* and *H. viscosa*. Indeed the number of OTUs returned for *H. simulans* is much lower than for the other species (Table 2.2).

H. oculata specimens were collected from two different sampling sites (Donegal on the west coast and Strangford Lough on the east coast). OTUs from the family Methylophilaceae were the dominant bacteria in *H. oculata* from both sites (15.77% ± 3.42% and 17.12% ± 0.93% of the total OTUs respectively). A large fraction of the 16S rRNA gene sequences from this species were unassigned β -Proteobacteria for the sponges from Donegal (13.33% ± 20.19%) and α -Proteobacteria for the samples from Strangford Lough (6.62% ± 5.45%). Other dominant bacterial OTUs for

the *H. oculata* specimens from Donegal belonged to the family Pirellulaceae (6.94% ± 5.27%), whereas the Rhodobacteraceae represented 5.21% ± 2.66% of the OTUs identified in *H. oculata* from Northern Ireland. However, both weighted and unweighted UniFrac comparisons of *H. oculata* from the two sampling sites showed no differences in bacterial community composition (adonis: $R^2 = 0.46$, p = 0.1 and $R^2 = 0.31$, p = 0.1 respectively; Figure 2.5). The main bacteria responsible for the differences in the bacterial communities of the *H. oculata* samples from Donegal and Northern Ireland were the γ -Proteobacterial family Piscirickettsiaceae, the α -Proteobacterial Hyphomonadaceae and the β -Proteobacterial order EC94 as well as the Bacteroidetes genera *Flavobacterium* and *Pedobacter* (non-paramentric t-test with Monte Carlo simulation).

As explained above, for *H. cinerea* we have considered only the samples MIIG0988 and MIIG1001 for the analysis of this species. The dominant bacterial taxon found in these two samples was also the β -Proteobacterial family Methylophilaceae, as observed for *H. oculata* (16.78% ± 2.22%), as well as unidentified Rhodobacteraceae (6.75% ± 0.15%).

Similarly to *H. cinerea*, for *H. simulans* we have considered only the two specimens collected in 2009, i.e. MIIG1032 and MIIG1033 which both yielded low numbers of OTUs. The main bacterial taxon found was the β -Proteobacterial order EC94 (18.08% ± 4.39%), followed by γ -Proteobacteria misclassified in the family Marinicellaceae (9.03% ± 8.17%) and unclassified members of the γ -Proteobacterial order Chromatiales (4.37% ± 3.08%).

H. indistincta from both sampling sites showed a high number of OTUs (except for sample MIIG0991, Table 2.2). A large fraction of the bacterial sequences from Corranroo samples were from Rhodobacteraceae ($7.45\% \pm 0.57\%$) after the unassigned OTUs that were very abundant in all *H. indistincta* specimens ($18.02\% \pm 6.30\%$ for Corranroo and $20.09\% \pm 22.70\%$ for Strangford Lough respectively). The other main bacterial taxa found in the *H. indistincta* samples from Corranroo were

Flavobacteriaceae $(3.74\% \pm 0.42\%)$ and Rhodospirillales $(3.56\% \pm$ 3.15%). Members of the latter bacterial order were also the dominant OTUs found in the samples from Strangford Lough $(24.59\% \pm 31.27\%)$, in particular as regards the sample MIIG0991 whose 60.70% of the bacterial community was represented by Rhodospirillales. The other dominant bacterial taxa in the *H. indistincta* samples from Northern Ireland were Rhodobacteraceae (5.37% ± 2.06%), Methylophilaceae (4.90% ± 4.34%) and Endozoicimonaceae (3.89% ± 3.37%). Well represented in these samples was also the archaeal genus *Nitrosopumilus* $(2.58\% \pm 2.24\%)$. The results of the adonis analysis show that the differences in the microbial communities of *H. indistincta* specimens from Corranroo and Strangford Lough are not significant and they are due more to the abundance of the same taxa than the actual presence of different OTUs (adonis unweighted UniFrac: $R^2 = 0.28$, p = 0.1; adonis weighted UniFrac: $R^2 = 0.38$, p = 0.1). The OTUs that were mostly responsible for the differences between the sponges from both sampling sites belong to the Bacteroidetes families Flavobacteriaceae and NS11-12 as well as to the α -Proteobacterial genus Octadecabacter (nonparamentric t-test with Monte Carlo simulation).

The bacterial community of *H. viscosa* was dominated by the β -Proteobacterial order EC94 (60.06% ± 5.85%). A total of 608 different EC94 OTUs were observed across the *H. viscosa* specimens analysed, the most abundant taxon being 2330297. The same OTU was the main EC94 OTU found in the *H. simulans* specimens considered, and was present at low abundance (< 0.1%) in the seawater sample from the sampling location (Gurraig Sound).

Cross-species comparisons. Some bacterial taxa appeared to be shared between different sponge species, as e. g. the family Methylophilaceae, well represented in all the sponge species from Strangford Lough. Other bacterial taxa were present with high relative abundance in species from different localities, as the families Rhodobacteraceae, Flavobacteraceae OM60 and the genus 'Candidatus *Portiera*' which were found in the sponges from Corranroo, Donegal and Strangford Lough, or the γ - Proteobacterial Chromatiales and Endozoicimonaceae that were shared instead between *H. indistincta* from both sampling sites and the two species collected in Gurraig Sound, i.e. *H. simulans* and *H. viscosa*. Overall, the adonis analysis showed that microbes detected were significantly different between sponge species and between sponges and seawater samples (unweighted UniFrac: $R^2 = 0.39$, p = 0.001; weighted UniFrac: R^2 = 0.64, p = 0.001). Furthermore, PERMDISP analysis highlighted homogeneity among the microbiomes within each species (unweighted UniFrac: F = 2.39, p = 0.08; weighted UniFrac: F = 1.49, p = 0.25). The adonis analysis of the original microbial communities before filtering out the abundant (> 0.1%) OTUs present in the seawater samples highlighted the role of host species over environment in structuring species-specific microbiomes (unweighted UniFrac: $R^2 = 0.42$, p = 0.001; weighted UniFrac: $R^2 = 0.53$, p = 0.001). Homogeneity of variance was also maintained when seawater OTUs were included, even though seawater communities at different sites appeared quite different (Figure 2.5), which further highlights species-specific microbiomes despite a superficial dissimilarity due to bacteria being present at different levels of abundance (unweighted UniFrac: F = 1.03, p = 0.43; weighted UniFrac: F = 0.98, p = 0.46). This is evidenced by the difference between unweighted and weighted UniFrac PCoA plots in Figure 2.5: when abundance is included in the latter, the species-specific pattern becomes obscured for some species such as *H. indistincta*, *H. simulans* and *H* oculata.

Discussion

Both transmission electron microscopy and next-generation sequencing analyses of the five target *Haliclona* species indicate that these sponges belong to the LMA group, confirming the prediction of LMA status that was made for *H. oculata*, *H. indistincta* and *H. viscosa* by Moitinho-Silva *et al.* (2017b) using machine learning algorithms. TEM images show the mesohyl of each species to be essentially devoid of microorganisms or to have a few bacteria present in association with the sponge collagen or inside cell vacuoles. Usually LMA species are dominated by a large clade of Proteobacteria (specifically α -, β - or γ -) or Cyanobacteria with little overlap between bacterial communities of the different species (Giles et al., 2013; Gloeckner et al., 2013; Erwin et al., 2015). Patterns of microbial diversity observed here are consistent with this as is the nature of the sponge body structure, i.e. all the species have a loose mesohyl and a well-developed aquiferous system (Langenbruch and Jones, 1990; Kaandorp, 2009). Sequences from Poribacteria were observed only at very low concentrations in the samples considered for this study.

While TEM and microbiome investigations concur on the LMA status of the species, the microbiome data indicates a diversity of microbes that are not visible at all in the sponge tissue. This includes Archaea, which are characterized by a complex cell wall with a structure of regular subunits (Fuerst et al., 1999). As already observed for other sponge species, the archaeal communities detected via PCR/sequencing in the target sponge species were dominated by members of the family Cenarchaeaceae within the phylum Thaumarchaeota (Chaib De Mares et al., 2017). Most of the OTUs ascribed to this family were represented by members of the genus *Nitrosopumilus*, in particular in the samples from Strangford Lough, in spite of the low presence of these microorganisms in the seawater samples from the same sampling site. The enrichment of these archaeal OTUs in the sponge samples from this environment might suggest the presence of higher concentrations of ammonia in Strangford Lough compared to the sampling sites from the west coast, considering the role played by members of the genus *Nitrosopumilus* in the ammoniaoxidation process (Turque et al., 2010).

H. oculata is the type species of *Haliclona* and is shown here to have a mesohyl devoid of bacteria while a reasonable bacterial diversity was detected via PCR and deep sequencing of 16S rDNA amplicons. Giles et al. (2013) stated that it is possible that bacteria are generally missed in TEM surveys of LMA sponges because they are not equally distributed throughout the mesohyl. I mitigated against this by including multiple

specimens and tissue sections from different parts of the sponge, but it has to be considered that even this approach might not be enough to spot microbes in the tissues of LMA sponges, while the amplicon sequencing is far higher resolution and far more sensitive to detecting low abundance bacteria than is the TEM. The bacterial community associated with *H. oculata* from the North Sea was previously found to be dominated by β -Proteobacteria (Naim et al., 2014), in agreement with sequencing of specimens collected in Donegal and Strangford Lough. However, the main bacterial taxon found in the *H. oculata* samples from both west and east coast sampling sites was the β -proteobacterial family Methylophilaceae, whereas the most abundant OTU found in the specimens from the North Sea was an unclassified Proteobacterium.

The present study is the first survey of the microbiome for *H. indistincta*. The presence of so many bacterial OTUs detected in the specimens from Corranroo, despite the absence of a bacterial community by TEM, may be explained by the large number of bacteria in a decomposed stage contained in the phagosomes. This obvious feature of *H. indistincta*, not observed with the same frequency in the other target species, is an anomaly for LMA sponges that are supposed to feed predominantly on particulate organic matter (Schlappy et al., 2010). Microbiome data indicate that the dominant OTUs in two of the *H. indistincta* specimens from Corranroo were represented by Rhodophyta-associated 16S rRNA gene sequences. The occurrence of sequences from this eukaryotic phylum represents the presence of their chloroplasts (Sipkema and Blanch, 2010). The detection of so many Rhodophyta-associated sequences in *H. indistincta* is not surprising considering that this species in Corranroo was found to be associated with 48 different red algae during an annual study of the algal epibionts of this sponge species (Moniz et al., 2013). The *H. indistincta* samples collected in Strangford Lough were instead virtually free of Rhodophyta-associated sequences and in fact the removal of the chloroplasts sequences highlighted a higher homogeneity between the microbial communities of samples from the two different sampling sites, both dominated by α -

94

Proteobacteria Rhodobacteraceae and Rhodospirillales. However, compared to the samples from Corranroo, *H. indistincta* from Strangford Lough also features higher abundance of taxa like *Nitrosopumilus*, *Octadecabacter*, Methylophilaceae and Verrucomicrobiaceae which characterise the microbiome of the other species collected in the same sampling site. This can be explained taking in account a possible geographical/environmental impact on the deep sequencing data. In fact, *H. indistincta* can be found as two different morphotypes: the specimens from Strangford Lough were very flat and it is likely that some substrate formed part of the Strangford Lough tissue samples, a possibility also for the *H. cinerea* specimens.

However, in spite of these differences between conspecific samples from different localities, the adonis and principal coordinate analyses (Figure 2.5) highlight the existence of a host-specific microbiome as observed for other LMA species (Easson and Thacker, 2014; Erwin et al., 2015; Steinert et al., 2017). Even though the microbial communities of LMA sponges are usually dominated by few (mainly proteo)bacterial taxa (Erwin et al., 2011; Giles et al., 2013; Poppell et al., 2014), my results suggest that the less abundant OTUs mainly contribute to shape the host-specific bacterial communities, as also shown by the heatmap in Figure 2.6.

TEM pictures show that the microbial community of *H. cinerea* is comprised of a single very long rod bacterial morphotype. The shape of these microbes recalls the bacteria observed in sponge mass mortalities attributed to members of the Subclass Keratosa (Vacelet et al., 1994; Cebrian et al., 2011). The observation of the bacteria in *H. cinerea* mostly inside cell vacuoles or just outside the cell membranes, but not distributed in the sponge mesohyl, could suggest that these bacteria are pathogens against which the sponge cells act like human macrophages, but the fact that the bacteria were not observed in a decomposed stage in this sponge species as well as their consistent arrangement at the edge of the intracellular vacuoles may indicate that these bacteria play a specific role in *H. cinerea* biology. The sequencing approach suggests that the dominant OTU in this species is an unidentified OTU (747864) belonging to the family Methylophilaceae (Class β -Proteobacteria). Representatives of this bacterial family are Gram negative rods (Doronina et al., 2014) which is consistent with the morphology detected by TEM. In Haliclona tubifera (a species closely related to H. cinerea (Redmond et al., 2011)), a single specialist γ -Proteobacteria symbiont was reported to dominate the microbial community (Erwin et al., 2011). Woollacott (1993) showed the presence of bacteria with a long rod shape morphology in the larvae of *H. tubifera* similar to those found in *H.* cinerea. However in both species the bacteria are pleomorphic, the bacteriocytes show different structure and indications are that the bacteria in *H. tubifera* are vertically transmitted (Woollacott, 1993) whereas the embryos isolated from H. cinerea were found to be completely free of bacteria (Marra, personal observation). More focused metagenomic and in situ hybridisation work is therefore needed to resolve the identity and likely functional role of this bacterium.

The pattern of bacterial morphotypes found in the *H. simulans* specimens is reminiscent of the bacteria found in *H. caerulea* (Maldonado, 2007) and Amphimedon queenslandica (Fieth et al., 2016), species that belong to the same haplosclerid clade (Clade B) to which *H. simulans* belongs (Redmond et al., 2011). The presence of an acidocalcisome at one end of the bacterial cell is a feature also shared between bacteria in all three species and in both *H. simulans* and *A. queenslandica* at least, the starshaped bacteria show an affinity for collagen. Combining TEM with fluorescent in situ hybridization, Fieth et al. (2016) identified the starshaped bacterial morphotype found in A. queenslandica as a γ -Proteobacterium Chromatiales. In the same study, this was the most abundant taxon found in *A. queenslandica* through 454 pyrosequencing of 16S rRNA gene amplicons, followed by two OTUs within the order Oceanospirillales, one OTU in Alteromonadales and further two OTUs belonging to an unknown order of β - and δ -Proteobacteria. A previous culture-independent study (PCR and Sanger sequencing of clones) of H. simulans from the same location, but years earlier (Kennedy et al., 2008),

96

showed dominance by Chromatiales followed by four other OTUs within the order Oceanospirillales. In this study, the microbiome of *H. simulans* is dominated by the β -Proteobacterial order EC94, but Chromatiales are also well represented, including the family Ectothiorhodospiraceae to which the star-shaped bacterium observed in *A. queenslandica* was shown to belong by Fieth et al. (2016).

The bacterial community of *H. viscosa* from Gurraig Sound is largely dominated by several OTUs belonging to the order EC94. These are β -Proteobacteria that have been already observed in other demosponges, including haplosclerids (Steinert et al., 2016). However, in spite of the increasing detection of the occurrence of this β -Proteobacterial order in different sponge species, still very little is known about its members, especially with regard to the potential metabolic roles that they can play in the sponge hosts (Jackson et al., 2013). In this sense, the results of the deep sequencing analysis for *H. viscosa* provide a promising opportunity to gain more insights into the association between sponges and representatives of this bacterial order. In fact, analogously to the work carried out on Crambe crambe by Croué et al. (2013), it would be possible to use the EC94 sequences obtained from *H. viscosa* to develop general probes for this bacterial taxon and try to localise it in the sponge body through fluorescent *in situ* hybridization in order to verify if the bacteria observed through TEM in this species actually belong to the most abundant bacterial taxon detected by the deep sequencing analysis. If this was confirmed, *H. viscosa* would represent a unique model to study the role played by EC94 bacteria in sponges as well as the presence of genes encoding for eukaryotic-like proteins in the genome of these microbes, considering their evident association with the collagen of the sponge (Hentschel et al., 2012).

Although this study shows how *H. simulans*, *H. caerulea* and *A. queenslandica* (all members of a haplosclerid subclade) host an extremely similar bacterial morphotype, which may indicate coevolution of sponge and symbiont, no putative phylogenetic pattern was detected for the other species or clades included here. The closely related

97

species *H. indistincta* and *H. viscosa* (De Weerdt, 1986) host disparate bacterial communities (Figure 2.5) via both sequencing and TEM approaches. An additional relative of these, *H. sarai* (De Weerdt, 2000), has much higher numbers of bacteria in the mesohyl evident via TEM (Figure 2.2i). The microbial data shown here represent an excellent starting point towards understanding the feeding ecology of these marine sponges as the available environmental microbial communities likely significantly contribute to niche partitioning amongst filter feeding marine sponges co-occuring in a specific location.

Concluding remarks

My combined analysis of the microbiome of five target *Haliclona* species via TEM and next-generation sequencing showed how both approaches concur in attributing LMA status to these sponges. The results of PCoA and community composition statistics show an evident speciesspecificity for the bacterial communities present, that can be observed across different localities. However, for most of the specimens analysed the 16S rRNA gene data revealed a microbial diversity much broader than the extent of association suggested by the TEM observations. I suggest that the much diversified microbial communities identified via the sequencing approach has an environmental component, e.g. by seawater or sediment being trapped in the sponge canals or by the bacteria being used as food by the sponges. The discrepancies observed between TEM and next-generation sequencing results suggest that either approach alone is not sufficient to give a realistic representation of the microbial associations in sponges. However, as my study shows, combining TEM and next-generation sequencing with additional techniques like fluorescent in situ hybridization and/or real-time PCR will give an even better understanding of the nature and distribution of the associated bacteria inside the sponge body.

References

ARILLO, A., BAVESTRELLO, G., BURLANDO, B. & SARÀ, M. (1993). Metabolic integration between symbiotic cyanobacteria and sponges: a possible mechanism. *Marine Biology*, 117, 159-162.

BAYER, K., KAMKE, J. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). Quantification of bacterial and archaeal symbionts in high and low microbial abundance sponges using real-time PCR. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 89, 679-690.

BEER, S. & ILAN, M. (1998). *In situ* measurements of photosynthetic irradiance responses of two Red Sea sponges growing under dim light conditions. *Marine Biology*, 131, 613-617.

CAPORASO, J. G., BITTINGER, K., BUSHMAN, F. D., DESANTIS, T. Z., ANDERSEN, G. L. & KNIGHT, R. (2010a). PyNAST: a flexible tool for aligning sequences to a template alignment. *Bioinformatics*, 26, 266-267.

CAPORASO, J. G., KUCZYNSKI, J., STOMBAUGH, J., BITTINGER, K., BUSHMAN, F. D., COSTELLO, E. K., FIERER, N., PENA, A. G., GOODRICH, J. K., GORDON, J. I., HUTTLEY, G. A., KELLEY, S. T., KNIGHTS, D., KOENIG, J. E., LEY, R. E., LOZUPONE, C. A., MCDONALD, D., MUEGGE, B. D., PIRRUNG, M., REEDER, J., SEVINSKY, J. R., TURNBAUGH, P. J., WALTERS, W. A., WIDMANN, J., YATSUNENKO, T., ZANEVELD, J. & KNIGHT, R. (2010b). QIIME allows analysis of high-throughput community sequencing data. *Nat Meth*, 7, 335-336.

CAPORASO, J. G., LAUBER, C. L., WALTERS, W. A., BERG-LYONS, D., HUNTLEY, J., FIERER, N., OWENS, S. M., BETLEY, J., FRASER, L., BAUER, M., GORMLEY, N., GILBERT, J. A., SMITH, G. & KNIGHT, R. (2012). Ultrahigh-throughput microbial community analysis on the Illumina HiSeq and MiSeq platforms. *The ISME Journal*, 6, 1621-1624.

CEBRIAN, E., URIZ, M. J., GARRABOU, J. & BALLESTEROS, E. (2011). Sponge mass mortalities in a warming Mediterranean Sea: are cyanobacteria-harboring species worse off? *Plos One*, 6, e20211.

CHAIB DE MARES, M., SIPKEMA, D., HUANG, S., BUNK, B., OVERMANN, J. & VAN ELSAS, J. D. (2017). Host specificity for bacterial, archaeal and fungal communities determined for high- and low-microbial abundance sponge species in two genera. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 8, 2560.

CROUÉ, J., WEST, N. J., ESCANDE, M.-L., INTERTAGLIA, L., LEBARON, P. & SUZUKI, M. T. (2013). A single betaproteobacterium dominates the

microbial community of the crambescidine-containing sponge *Crambe* crambe. *Scientific Reports*, **3**, 2583.

DE WEERDT, W. H. (1986). A systematic revision of the north-eastern Atlantic shallow-water Haplosclerida (Porifera, Demospongiae): 2. Chalinidae. *Beaufortia*, 36, 81-165.

DE WEERDT, W. H. (2000). A monograph of the shallow-water Chalinidae (Porifera, Haplosclerida) of the Caribbean. *Beaufortia [Bulletin Zoological Museum University of Amsterdam]*, 50, 1-67.

DORONINA, N., KAPARULLINA, E. & TROTSENKO, Y. (2014). The family Methylophilaceae. *In:* ROSENBERG, E., DELONG, E. F., LORY, S., STACKEBRANDT, E. & THOMPSON, F. (eds.) *The prokaryotes: Alphaproteobacteria and Betaproteobacteria.* Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 869-880.

EASSON, C. G. & THACKER, R. W. (2014). Phylogenetic signal in the community structure of host-specific microbiomes of tropical marine sponges. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, **5**, 532.

EDGAR, R. C. (2010). Search and clustering orders of magnitude faster than BLAST. *Bioinformatics*, 26, 2460-2461.

ERWIN, P. M., COMA, R., LOPEZ-SENDINO, P., SERRANO, E. & RIBES, M. (2015). Stable symbionts across the HMA-LMA dichotomy: low seasonal and interannual variation in sponge-associated bacteria from taxonomically diverse hosts. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 91, fiv115.

ERWIN, P. M., OLSON, J. B. & THACKER, R. W. (2011). Phylogenetic diversity, host-specificity and community profiling of sponge-associated bacteria in the Northern Gulf of Mexico. *Plos One*, **6**, e26806.

FIESELER, L., HORN, M., WAGNER, M. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2004). Discovery of the novel candidate phylum "Poribacteria" in marine sponges. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 70, 3724-3732.

FIETH, R. A., GAUTHIER, M. E. A., BAYES, J., GREEN, K. M. & DEGNAN, S. M. (2016). Ontogenetic changes in the bacterial symbiont community of the tropical demosponge *Amphimedon queenslandica*: Metamorphosis is a new beginning. *Frontiers in Marine Science*, **3**, 228.

FREEMAN, C. J. & THACKER, R. W. (2011). Complex interactions between marine sponges and their symbiotic microbial communities. *Limnology and Oceanography*, 56, 1577-1586.

FUERST, J. A., WEBB, R. I., GARSON, M. J., HARDY, L. & REISWIG, H. M. (1999). Membrane-bounded nuclear bodies in a diverse range of

microbial symbionts of Great Barrier Reef sponges. *Memoirs of The Queensland Museum*, 44, 193-203.

GILES, E. C., KAMKE, J., MOITINHO-SILVA, L., TAYLOR, M. W., HENTSCHEL, U., RAVASI, T. & SCHMITT, S. (2013). Bacterial community profiles in low microbial abundance sponges. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 83, 232-241.

GLOECKNER, V., HENTSCHEL, U., ERESKOVSKY, A. V. & SCHMITT, S. (2013). Unique and species-specific microbial communities in *Oscarella lobularis* and other Mediterranean *Oscarella* species (Porifera: Homoscleromorpha). *Marine Biology*, 160, 781-791.

GLOECKNER, V., WEHRL, M., MOITINHO-SILVA, L., GERNERT, C., SCHUPP, P., PAWLIK, J. R., LINDQUIST, N. L., ERPENBECK, D., WORHEIDE, G. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). The HMA-LMA dichotomy revisited: an electron microscopical survey of 56 sponge species. *The Biological bulletin*, 227, 78-88.

HAAS, B. J., GEVERS, D., EARL, A. M., FELDGARDEN, M., WARD, D. V., GIANNOUKOS, G., CIULLA, D., TABBAA, D., HIGHLANDER, S. K., SODERGREN, E., METHE, B., DESANTIS, T. Z., PETROSINO, J. F., KNIGHT, R., BIRREN, B. W. & HUMAN MICROBIOME, C. (2011). Chimeric 16S rRNA sequence formation and detection in Sanger and 454-pyrosequenced PCR amplicons. *Genome Research*, 21, 494-504.

HAN, M., LI, Z. & ZHANG, F. (2013). The ammonia oxidizing and denitrifying prokaryotes associated with sponges from different sea areas. *Microbial Ecology*, 66, 427-436.

HARDOIM, C. C. P. & COSTA, R. (2014). Microbial communities and bioactive compounds in marine sponges of the family Irciniidae—A review. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 5089-5122.

HENTSCHEL, U., FIESELER, L., WEHRL, M., GERNERT, C., STEINERT, M., HACKER, J. & HORN, M. (2003). Microbial diversity of marine sponges. *Sponges (Porifera).* Springer, 59-88.

HENTSCHEL, U., HOPKE, J., HORN, M., FRIEDRICH, A. B., WAGNER, M., HACKER, J. & MOORE, B. S. (2002). Molecular evidence for a uniform microbial community in sponges from different oceans. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 68, 4431-4440.

HENTSCHEL, U., PIEL, J., DEGNAN, S. M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Genomic insights into the marine sponge microbiome. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 10, 641-654.

HENTSCHEL, U., USHER, K. M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2006). Marine sponges as microbial fermenters. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 55, 167-177.

JACKSON, S. A., FLEMER, B., MCCANN, A., KENNEDY, J., MORRISSEY, J. P., O'GARA, F. & DOBSON, A. D. (2013). Archaea appear to dominate the microbiome of *Inflatella pellicula* deep sea sponges. *Plos One*, **8**, e84438.

KAANDORP, J. A. (2009). Modelling the skeletal architecture in a sponge with radiate accretive growth. *In:* MULLER, W. E. G. & GRACHEV, M. A. (eds.) *Marine Molecular Biotechnology.* Springer-Verlag Berlin, Heidelberger Platz 3, D-14197 Berlin, Germany, 237-247.

KENNEDY, J., CODLING, C. E., JONES, B. V., DOBSON, A. D. W. & MARCHESI, J. R. (2008). Diversity of microbes associated with the marine sponge, *Haliclona simulans*, isolated from Irish waters and identification of polyketide synthase genes from the sponge metagenome. *Environmental Microbiology*, 10, 1888-1902.

LANGENBRUCH, P. F. & JONES, W. C. (1990). Body structure of marine sponges. 6. Choanocyte chamber structure in the Haplosclerida (Porifera, Demospongiae) and its relevance to the phylogenesis of the group. *Journal of Morphology*, 204, 1-8.

LEE, O. O., WANG, Y., YANG, J., LAFI, F. F., AL-SUWAILEM, A. & QIAN, P.-Y. (2011). Pyrosequencing reveals highly diverse and species-specific microbial communities in sponges from the Red Sea. *The ISME Journal*, 5, 650-664.

LIU, F., LI, J., FENG, G. & LI, Z. (2016). New genomic insights into *"Entotheonella"* symbionts in *Theonella swinhoei*: Mixotrophy, anaerobic adaptation, resilience, and interaction. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, **7**, 1333.

MALDONADO, M. (2007). Intergenerational transmission of symbiotic bacteria in oviparous and viviparous demosponges, with emphasis on intracytoplasmically-compartmented bacterial types. *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 87, 1701-1713.

MEHBUB, M. F., LEI, J., FRANCO, C. & ZHANG, W. (2014). Marine sponge derived natural products between 2001 and 2010: trends and opportunities for discovery of bioactives. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 4539-4577.

MOITINHO-SILVA, L., BAYER, K., CANNISTRACI, C. V., GILES, E. C., RYU, T., SERIDI, L., RAVASI, T. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). Specificity and transcriptional activity of microbiota associated with low and high microbial abundance sponges from the Red Sea. *Molecular Ecology*, 23, 1348-1363.

MOITINHO-SILVA, L., NIELSEN, S., AMIR, A., GONZALEZ, A., ACKERMANN, G. L., CERRANO, C., ASTUDILLO-GARCIA, C., EASSON, C., SIPKEMA, D., LIU, F., STEINERT, G., KOTOULAS, G., MCCORMACK, G. P., FENG, G., BELL, J. J., VICENTE, J., BJÖRK, J. R., MONTOYA, J. M., OLSON, J. B., REVEILLAUD, J., STEINDLER, L., PINEDA, M.-C., MARRA, M. V., ILAN, M., TAYLOR, M. W., POLYMENAKOU, P., ERWIN, P. M., SCHUPP, P. J., SIMISTER, R. L., KNIGHT, R., THACKER, R. W., COSTA, R., HILL, R. T., LOPEZ-LEGENTIL, S., DAILIANIS, T., RAVASI, T., HENTSCHEL, U., LI, Z. WEBSTER, N. S. & THOMAS, T. (2017a). The sponge microbiome project. *GigaScience*, gix077.

MOITINHO-SILVA, L., STEINERT, G., NIELSEN, S., HARDOIM, C. C. P., WU, Y.-C., MCCORMACK, G. P., LÓPEZ-LEGENTIL, S., MARCHANT, R., WEBSTER, N., THOMAS, T. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2017b). Predicting the HMA-LMA status in marine sponges by machine learning. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, **8**, 752.

MONIZ, M. B. J., RINDI, F., STEPHENS, K., MAGGI, E., COLLINS, P. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2013). Composition and temporal variation of the algal assemblage associated with the haplosclerid sponge *Haliclona indistincta* (Bowerbank). *Aquatic Botany*, 105, 50-53.

MONTALVO, N. F. & HILL, R. T. (2011). Sponge-associated bacteria are strictly maintained in two closely related but geographically distant sponge hosts. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 77, 7207-7216.

MURICY, G., BEZAC, C., GALLISSIAN, M. F. & BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (1999). Anatomy, cytology and symbiotic bacteria of four Mediterranean species of *Plakina* Schulze, 1880 (Demospongiae, Homosclerophorida). *Journal of Natural History*, 33, 159-176.

NAIM, M. A., MORILLO, J. A., SORENSEN, S. J., WALEED, A., SMIDT, H. & SIPKEMA, D. (2014). Host-specific microbial communities in three sympatric North Sea sponges. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 90, 390-403.

POPPELL, E., WEISZ, J., SPICER, L., MASSARO, A., HILL, A. & HILL, M. (2014). Sponge heterotrophic capacity and bacterial community structure in high- and low-microbial abundance sponges. *Marine Ecology-an Evolutionary Perspective*, 35, 414-424.

REDMOND, N. E., RALEIGH, J., VAN SOEST, R. W. M., KELLY, M., TRAVERS, S. A. A., BRADSHAW, B., VARTIA, S., STEPHENS, K. M. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2011). Phylogenetic relationships of the marine Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera) employing ribosomal (28S rRNA) and mitochondrial (cox1, nad1) gene sequence data. *Plos One*, 6, e24344.

REISWIG, H. M. (1981). Partial carbon and energy budgets of the bacteriosponge *Verongia fistularis* (Porifera: Demospongiae) in Barbados. *Marine Ecology*, 2, 273-293.

RUIZ, C., IVANISEVIC, J., CHEVALDONNÉ, P., ERESKOVSKY, A. V., BOURY-ESNAULT, N., VACELET, J., THOMAS, O. P. & PÉREZ, T. (2014). Integrative taxonomic description of *Plakina kanaky*, a new polychromatic sponge species from New Caledonia (Porifera: Homoscleromorpha). *Marine Ecology*, 36, 1129-1143.

RÜTZLER, K. (1985). Associations between Caribbean sponges and photosynthetic organisms. *In:* RÜTZLER, K. (ed.) *New perspectives in sponge biology.* Washington, DC: Smithsonian Institution Press, 455-466.

SCHLAPPY, M.-L., SCHOETTNER, S. I., LAVIK, G., KUYPERS, M. M. M., DE BEER, D. & HOFFMANN, F. (2010). Evidence of nitrification and denitrification in high and low microbial abundance sponges. *Marine Biology*, 157, 593-602.

SCHMITT, S., HENTSCHEL, U. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Deep sequencing reveals diversity and community structure of complex microbiota in five Mediterranean sponges. *Hydrobiologia*, 687, 341-351.

SCHOETTNER, S., HOFFMANN, F., CARDENAS, P., RAPP, H. T., BOETIUS, A. & RAMETTE, A. (2013). Relationships between host phylogeny, host type and bacterial community diversity in cold-water coral reef sponges. *Plos One*, **8**, e55505.

SIPKEMA, D. & BLANCH, H. W. (2010). Spatial distribution of bacteria associated with the marine sponge *Tethya californiana*. *Marine Biology*, 157, 627-638.

STEINERT, G., ROHDE, S., JANUSSEN, D., BLAUROCK, C. & SCHUPP, P. J. (2017). Host-specific assembly of sponge-associated prokaryotes at high taxonomic ranks. *Scientific Reports*, **7**, 2542.

STEINERT, G., TAYLOR, M. W., DEINES, P., SIMISTER, R. L., DE VOOGD, N. J., HOGGARD, M. & SCHUPP, P. J. (2016). In four shallow and mesophotic tropical reef sponges from Guam the microbial community largely depends on host identity. *PeerJ*, 4, e1936.

TAYLOR, M. W., RADAX, R., STEGER, D. & WAGNER, M. (2007). Spongeassociated microorganisms: Evolution, ecology, and biotechnological potential. *Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews*, 71, 295-347.

THOMAS, T., MOITINHO-SILVA, L., LURGI, M., BJORK, J. R., EASSON, C., ASTUDILLO-GARCIA, C., OLSON, J. B., ERWIN, P. M., LOPEZ-LEGENTIL, S., LUTER, H., CHAVES-FONNEGRA, A., COSTA, R., SCHUPP, P. J., STEINDLER, L., ERPENBECK, D., GILBERT, J., KNIGHT, R., ACKERMANN, G., LOPEZ, J. V., TAYLOR, M. W., THACKER, R. W., MONTOYA, J. M., HENTSCHEL, U. & WEBSTER, N. S. (2016). Diversity, structure and convergent evolution of the global sponge microbiome. *Nature Communications*, *7*, 11870.

THOMAS, T. R. A., KAVLEKAR, D. P. & LOKABHARATHI, P. A. (2010). Marine drugs from sponge-microbe association—A review. *Marine Drugs*, 8, 1417-1468.

TRIBALAT, M.-A., MARRA, M. V., MCCORMACK, G. P. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Does the chemical diversity of the order Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera: class Demospongia) fit with current taxonomic classification? *Planta Medica*, 82, 843–856.

TURQUE, A. S., BATISTA, D., SILVEIRA, C. B., CARDOSO, A. M., VIEIRA, R. P., MORAES, F. C., CLEMENTINO, M. M., ALBANO, R. M., PARANHOS, R., MARTINS, O. B. & MURICY, G. (2010). Environmental shaping of sponge associated archaeal communities. *Plos One*, 5, e15774.

VACELET, J. (1970). Description de cellules a bactéries intranucléaires chez des éponges *Verongia*. *J. Microsc.*, 9, 333-346.

VACELET, J. & DONADEY, C. (1977). Electron microscope study of the association between some sponges and bacteria. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 30, 301-314.

VACELET, J., FIALA-MÉDIONI, A., FISHER, C. R. & BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (1996). Symbiosis between methane-oxidizing bacteria and a deep-sea carnivorous cladorhizid sponge. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 145, 77-85.

VACELET, J., VACELET, E., GAINO, E. & GALLISSIAN, M. F. (1994). Bacterial attack of spongin skeleton during the 1986-1990 Mediterranean sponge disease. *In:* VAN SOEST, R. W. M., VAN KEMPEN, T. M. G. & BREAKMAN, J. C. (eds.) *Sponges in Time and Space: Biology, Chemistry, Paleontology.* Rotterdam: A.A. Balkema, 355-362.

WEBSTER, N. S., NEGRI, A. P., MUNRO, M. & BATTERSHILL, C. N. (2004). Diverse microbial communities inhabit Antarctic sponges. *Environmental Microbiology*, 6, 288-300.

WEBSTER, N. S. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Marine sponges and their microbial symbionts: love and other relationships. *Environmental Microbiology*, 14, 335-346.

WEBSTER, N. S., TAYLOR, M. W., BEHNAM, F., LUCKER, S., RATTEI, T., WHALAN, S., HORN, M. & WAGNER, M. (2010). Deep sequencing reveals exceptional diversity and modes of transmission for bacterial sponge symbionts. *Environmental Microbiology*, 12, 2070-2082.

WEBSTER, N. S. & THOMAS, T. (2016). The sponge hologenome. *Mbio*, 7, e00135–16.

WEISZ, J. B., LINDQUIST, N. & MARTENS, C. S. (2008). Do associated microbial abundances impact marine demosponge pumping rates and tissue densities? *Oecologia*, 155, 367-376.

WILKINSON, C. (1978). Microbial associations in sponges. III. Ultrastructure of the *in situ* associations in coral reef sponges. *Marine Biology*, 49, 177-185.

WILKINSON, C. R. & FAY, P. (1979). Nitrogen fixation in coral reef sponges with symbiotic cyanobacteria. *Nature*, 279, 527-529.

WILSON, M. C., MORI, T., RUCKERT, C., URIA, A. R., HELF, M. J., TAKADA, K., GERNERT, C., STEFFENS, U. A. E., HEYCKE, N., SCHMITT, S., RINKE, C., HELFRICH, E. J. N., BRACHMANN, A. O., GURGUI, C., WAKIMOTO, T., KRACHT, M., CRUSEMANN, M., HENTSCHEL, U., ABE, I., MATSUNAGA, S., KALINOWSKI, J., TAKEYAMA, H. & PIEL, J. (2014). An environmental bacterial taxon with a large and distinct metabolic repertoire. *Nature*, 506, 58-62.

WOOLLACOTT, R. M. (1993). Structure and swimming behavior of the larva of *Haliclona tubifera* (Porifera, Demospongiae). *Journal of Morphology*, 218, 301-321.

ZHANG, D., SUN, W., FENG, G., ZHANG, F., ANBUCHEZHIAN, R., LI, Z. & JIANG, Q. (2015). Phylogenetic diversity of sulphate-reducing *Desulfovibrio* associated with three South China Sea sponges. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, 60, 504-512.

ZHANG, X., HE, L., ZHANG, F., SUN, W. & LI, Z. (2013). The different potential of sponge bacterial symbionts in N₂ release indicated by the phylogenetic diversity and abundance analyses of denitrification genes, nirK and nosZ. *Plos One*, 8, e65142.

Filamentous fungi isolated from Irish and Mediterranean

Haliclona species

Introduction

Marine fungi are known to be pathogens of different kinds of organisms like algae (Shinde and Pawar, 2013), corals (Alker et al., 2001, Geiser et al., 1998), bivalve molluscs and crustaceans (Ramaiah, 2006), fishes (Bowater et al., 2003, Marancik et al., 2011), even marine mammals (Higgins, 2000, Morris et al., 2011). However, other types of associations between fungi and other organisms also have been reported, e.g. with seaweeds (Flewelling et al., 2013, Godinho et al., 2013, Suryanarayanan and Johnson, 2014), seagrasses (Panno et al., 2013) and invertebrates (Amend et al., 2012, Moree et al., 2013, Lan et al., 2014). The roles that fungi may play in these associations have been understood only partially, but due to their ability to degrade lignocellulose (Hyde et al., 1998) marine fungi can be involved in recycling of nutrients and organic matter, energy flow, synthesis of humic enzyme-exopolysaccharide complexes (Panno et al., 2013, Wegley et al., 2007). It is difficult to define marine fungi as "parasitic" or "associate" stricto sensu because there are examples of fungi that are able to switch from parasite to mutualistic and vice versa as observed in corals (Le Campion-Alsumard et al., 1995, Moree et al., 2013) and sea fans (Toledo-Hernandez et al., 2008).

The available information about the associations between sponges (phylum Porifera) and marine fungi is still limited compared to the large literature existing on the prokaryotic microorganisms associated with these invertebrates (for recent reviews see Hentschel et al., 2012, Taylor et al., 2013 and Webster and Thomas, 2016). As generally observed with other macroorganisms, the extent and ecological significance of the associations between fungi and sponges have to be understood (Yarden, 2014). The first evidence of a fungus-sponge association was observed when ascomycetes belonging to the genus *Koralionastes* were found developing their ascomata on or within encrusting sponge hosts suggesting a possible nutritional dependence of the filamentous fungi on the sponges (Kohlmeyer and Volkmannkohlmeyer, 1990). Transmission electron microscopy (TEM) combined with immunogold labelling targeting the fungal chitin wall indicated that the yolk bodies described

108
by Gaino (1980) in *Chondrilla nucula* were actually yeast cells maternally transmitted through the oocytes (Maldonado et al., 2005). More recently, Gaino et al. (2014) analysed the apparently commensalistic relationship between an unidentified purple filamentous fungus and the calcareous sponge *Clathrina coriacea* and showed via electron microscopy how the fungal hyphae develop through the sponge mesohyl without affecting the functionality of the sponge. Fungi have also been found to be pathogens of sponges as part of a poly-microbial consortium responsible for the necrosis syndrome that severely affected populations of *Callyspongia* (*Euplacella*) aff *biru* in the Maldives (Sweet et al., 2015). It has also been observed that healthy specimens of different sponge species can host fungi that are pathogens of other marine invertebrates (Baker et al., 2009, Ein-Gil et al., 2009) probably because sponges trap the spores of these fungi through their water filtration system (Naim et al., 2017).

Fungi isolated from marine sponges have proven to contain interesting biological and pharmacological activities, due to their e.g. lipid-lowering, acetylcholinesterase inhibitory, cytotoxic and antimicrobial properties (Jin et al., 2016). The interest towards sponge-associated fungi is also related to the evidence that the compounds they produce often differ significantly from those of their terrestrial counterparts (Proksch et al., 2010), thus these fungi represent a still unexplored source of potentially novel interesting bioactive compounds. The current need in medicine to identify new effective antimicrobial compounds has driven a number of studies focused on assessing the antibacterial, antifungal and antiviral properties of the fungi isolated from sponges (Höller et al., 2000, Proksch et al., 2003, Meenupriya and Thangaraj, 2010, Subramani et al., 2013, Henriquez et al., 2014, Handayani et al., 2016, Lei et al., 2017). In fact, sponge-associated fungi are suggested to be an important reservoir of antimicrobial compounds despite the understanding that bacteria are responsible for the production of most of the antimicrobial compounds found in the sponge-associated microbiota (90%; Indraningrat et al., 2016). In particular, genes for polyketide synthase (PKS) and nonribosomal peptide synthase (NRPS) compounds, known for their

antimicrobial properties, were isolated from sponge-associated fungi (Zhou et al., 2011, Lei et al., 2017), suggesting the potential of these fungi to produce bioactive metabolites with chemical (more precisely antibiotic) defence role for their sponge host (Zhou et al., 2011).

Phylogenetic taxonomy based on sequences from the ribosomal ITS (Internal Transcriber Spacer) and a partial conservative region of the 18S rRNA gene regions (Zhou et al., 2011) have been applied to identify the cultivable sponge-associated fungi isolated in bioprospecting studies which revealed a sponge fungal microbiome dominated by Ascomycota, primarily the orders Capnodiales, Eurotiales, Hypocreales and Pleosporales (Wang et al., 2008, Li and Wang, 2009, Paz et al., 2010, Wiese et al., 2011, Zhou et al., 2011, Passarini et al., 2013). The most represented genera isolated, e.g. Penicillium, Aspergillus and Trichoderma, are also common in terrestrial environments (Höller et al., 2000). In most recent times, the application of culture-independent techniques, including next generation sequencing (NGS) approaches, has broadened the panel of fungal taxa identified in sponges, especially for what concerns the order Malasseziales, not observed in previous culturedependent studies but found in different sponge species (Gao et al., 2008, Passarini et al., 2015, Naim et al., 2017). However, the cultureindependent studies have not always shown a larger fungal species richness compared to culture-dependent approaches (see Gao et al., 2008 and Passarini et al., 2015) nor indicated the presence of spongespecific fungal communities compared to the seawater and among different sponge species (see Gao et al., 2008, Jin et al., 2014 and Naim et al., 2017).

Species of the sponge genus *Haliclona* have led to an outstanding diversity of natural products, especially alkaloids (Tribalat et al., 2016), but little is known about their microbiomes. Through NGS and TEM analyses, focused on the bacterial and archeal communities, I have determined that the Irish *Haliclona* species *H. oculata*, *H. cinerea*, *H. simulans*, *H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* can be considered 'Low Microbial



Figure 3.1. The whole cell (probable archeocyte?) of *H. oculata* containing the putative oomycete spore and close-up of the latter. By comparison with the micrographs of the yeasts in *C. nucula* described by Maldonado et al. (2005) I identified an anucleolate nucleus (N), a peroxisome (P), a putative vacuole (V) and putative mitochondria (M). Scale bar 500 nm.

Abundance' (LMA) sponge species as defined by Hentschel et al., 2006 and Giles et al., 2013 (see chapter 2). For *H. oculata* the mesohyl observed via TEM appeared almost completely free of visible bacteria, however an inclusion in some cells resembled a eukaryotic cell complete with membrane bound vacuoles and an apparent nucleus. These structures resembled the yeast cells described by Maldonado et al. (2005) in *C. nucula* (Figure 2.1; Marra et al., unpublished data). Similar intracellular inclusions characterised by internal compartmentalisation were observed also in *H. indistincta*. The TEM micrographs of these structures were analysed by mycologists who confirmed their resemblance to spores of fungi-like organisms called Oomycota (Cavalier-Smith, 1981). To my knowledge, no previous records of possible associations between sponges and oomycetes were known. The closest case was a sponge classified as *H. montagui* (now *H. cinerea*) for which Richter (1985) hypothesised a mutualistic relationship with organisms belonging to Thraustochytriaceae, a group of fungi-like organisms currently placed into the Heterokonta as the oomycetes (Cavalier-Smith et al., 1994).

The observation of possible associations between the target sponge species and fungi-like organisms generated the hypothesis that these eukaryotic microorganisms could contribute to the production of bioactive compounds by the sponge hosts. Therefore, I set out to investigate the fungi associated to the target *Haliclona* sponge species further applying a cultivation-based method designed for isolating the intracellular fungal-like spores.

Materials and methods

Sponges studied

For the isolation of the fungi three specimens were collected for each of five *Haliclona* species from the North-Atlantic and four from the Mediterranean, i.e. *H.* (*Haliclona*) oculata, *H.* (*Haliclona*) simulans, *H.* (*Reniera*) cinerea, *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) indistincta and *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) viscosa from the North Atlantic and *H.* (*Reniera*) mediterranea, *H.* (*Halichoclona*) fulva, *H.* (Soestella) mucosa, *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) sarai from the Mediterranean. Details of the specimens collected are given in Table 3.1. Each sponge specimen was transported in individual plastic bags containing seawater from the same collection site. In the laboratory the samples were kept in refrigerated filter-sterile (0.22 µm) seawater and processed straight away or stored at -80° C in seawater containing glycerol (20%) until processing.

H. indistincta was collected in the intertidal environment of Corranroo bay. This is a very shallow basin, characterized by very fast tidal streams although hindered by sandbanks. For these reasons the *H. indistincta*

specimens collected in this area are often covered with silt and sediment is also abundant inside the sponge canals. *H. cinerea* and *H. simulans* were collected in Roskeeda bay on a sheer rocky slope covered with a thick layer of silt. The samples of *H. viscosa* were collected in one of the diving sites of the Maharees Islands (Co. Kerry, Ireland). This site has a maximum depth of 20 meters and is exposed to tidal streams. *H. oculata* was collected in Northern Ireland, at 12 meters depth on a wreck in Strangford Lough (Portaferry, Northern Ireland). The specimens of the Mediterranean species where all collected in or around a cave located at 20 meters depth in Villefranche-Sur-Mer (Nice, France).

Additional specimens of *H. indistincta* were collected for staining with calcofluor white. These specimens were transported to the laboratory as described above. In the laboratory the specimens were fixed in 4% Paraformaldehyde in Phosphate Buffered Saline (1X, pH 7.4).

Isolation of the fungi

Eight media were used to isolate the endophytic fungi from all the sponge species, namely pure Sabouraud dextrose agar (SDA) and seven different media (labelled as M1, M2, M3, M4, M5, M6, M7) obtained by adding seven different 0.22 μ m filter-sterilised extracts from both marine and terrestrial origin to the basic SDA medium. In particular, the first four extracts (used to produce the media M1, M2, M3, M4) were obtained from the brown seaweed *Ascophyllum nodosum*, the extracts to produce media M5 and M6 from tubers of *Solanum tuberosum* while the extracts used to prepare the M7 media were obtained from each of the sponge species, therefore the M7 medium was distinct for each species. Details of the extracts used are given in Table 3.2. The extracts were added at a concentration of 1% (i.e. 200 μ l of extract per 20 ml of medium per plate). All the media were prepared using distilled water and chloramphenicol was added as antibiotic agent at a concentration of 50 mg/l.

Table 3.1. List of the sponge specimens collected I processed.

(*) Average seawater temperature for the sampling months and the sites (or the closest locations available) of collection from <u>www.seatemperature.org/</u>. Sample ID = codes given to the vouchers collected from each sponge specimens and kept at the Molecular Evolution and Systematics laboratory (Zoology Department, NUIG).

Species	Sample ID	Collection date	Collection site name	Depth (m)	Seawater temperature Cº (*)	Collection site latitude	Collection site longitude
Haliclona indistincta	MIIG1268, MIIG1269, MIIG1270	15/09/2015	Corranroo, Co. Clare 0 14.8 53.15 (ROI)		53.15	-9.01	
Haliclona cinerea	MIIG1235, MIIG1236, MIIG1274	13/08/2015 18/09/2015	Ail Bhuí, Co. Galway (ROI)	6	15.4 14.8	54.3385	-8.2765
Haliclona simulans	MIIG1232, MIIG1233, MIIG1234	13/08/2015	Ail Bhuí, Co. Galway (ROI) 6 15.4 53.31221		53.31221	-9.6719	
Haliclona viscosa	MIIG1164, MIIG1166, MIIG1167	25/08/2014	Maharees, Co. Kerry (ROI)	6	15.6	53.31221	-9.6719
Haliclona oculata	MIIG1150, MIIG1151, MIIG1155	21/05/2014	Portaferry, Strangford Lough (UK)	22	10	53.31221	-9.6719
Haliclona fulva	IRCSET385, IRCSET386, IRCSET387	28/04/2015	Villefranche-Sur-Mer, Nice (FR)	25	14.7	43.7	7.32
Haliclona mediterranea	IRCSET388, IRCSET389, IRCSET390	28/04/2015	Villefranche-Sur-Mer, Nice (FR)	25	14.7	43.7	7.32
Haliclona mucosa	IRCSET391, IRCSET392, IRCSET393	28/04/2015	Villefranche-Sur-Mer, Nice (FR)	25	14.7	43.7	7.32
Haliclona sarai	IRCSET394, IRCSET395, IRCSET396	28/04/2015	Villefranche-Sur-Mer, Nice (FR)	25	14.7	43.7	7.32

Table 3.2. List of the extracts used to prepare media M1–M7 with details of their preparation and the properties of the extracts.

(*) = The process of dyalisis determines the cut-off of all the molecules smaller than a specific molecular weight, in our case it was 12 kDa.

(**) = This kind of reaction results in the formation of Amadori products between simple reducing sugars and amino acids present in proteins and peptides.

Extract number (medium)	Organism used to produce the extract	Production process	Characteristics of the extract
I (M1)	Ascophyllum nodosum	Prepared by extraction of macerated seaweed in aqueous medium for 1 hour at 70°C followed by dialysis ^(*) .	Contains soluble complex polysaccharides (alginates, fucoidans, laminarans) and some complexed phenolics or phlorotannins.
II (M2)	Ascophyllum nodosum	Prepared by extraction of macerated seaweed in aqueous medium for 1 hour at 70°C followed by dialysis ^(*) .	Produced with a 2.5-fold larger volume of extractant than for extract I, contains more alginates and laminarans and less fucoidans and phenolics than extract I.
III (M3)	Ascophyllum nodosum	Prepared by extraction of macerated seaweed in aqueous medium for 3.5 hours at 47.5°C.	Different proportions and isotypes of complex carbohydrates plus water- soluble complex and simple phlorotannins, simple sugars and sugar alcohols, amino acids, peptides, mineral elements.
IV (M4)	Ascophyllum nodosum	Prepared by extraction of macerated seaweed in aqueous medium for 6 hours at 70°C followed by fractionation at 25°C.	This extract is an alginate-rich fraction with some lower residual levels of tightly- associated phenolics.
V (M5)	Potatoes (Solanum tuberosum)	Liquid fraction obtained by potatoes boiled in distilled water for 30 min, then filtered through multiple layers of muslin and autoclaved.	Excellent source of carbohydrates (simple sugars as glucose and sucrose as well as starch), peptides and proteins and other micronutrients (vitamins and minerals).
VI (M6)	Potatoes (Solanum tuberosum)	Prepared as extract V, but only filter-sterilized instead than autoclaved.	Supposed to contain some nutrients that might be lost after autoclaving because of the occurrence of maillard reactions ^(**) between sugars and amino acids.
VII (M7)	Sponge	Prepared mashing some sponge tissue in the same volume of sterile distilled water and then filtering the liquid obtained through syringe filter units (0.22 µm).	Not characterized chemically, but supposed to contain the main compounds produced by/present inside the sponge used.

Sponge specimens were surface-sterilised following methods modified from Schulz et al. (1993). The method chosen was stringent, attempting to remove as many loosely associated fungi as possible in efforts to reduce the number of purely environmental fungi and culture instead of fungi living within the sponge, e.g. those evident inside the cells. Each sponge was cut into small fragments (8–27 mm³) and the fragments immersed firstly in 95% EtOH for 60 seconds, then in 2.5–5% NaClO for 30 seconds, then again in 95% EtOH for other 60 seconds and finally they were rinsed for 3-4 minutes in sterile distilled water. After that, the sponge fragments were transferred to autoclaved filter paper to reduce the moisture content and finally placed on the medium surface (partially dipped in it). One fragment per specimen was plated on each medium and the three specimens of each species were plated on the same plate (Figure 3.2). For each species two plates per medium were prepared with the same procedure. All the plates were incubated in oven at 30°C. Once the fungal structures developed from the sponge fragments they were isolated and plated again on new plates of the same media in order to obtain pure cultures that were subjected to identification.



Figure 3.2. Isolation of the fungi and morphological identification of the fungal isolates. **a**. Scheme of the sponge plating; **b**. Real image of one of the plates ready to be incubated; **c**. One of the chambers prepared to obtain the growth of fungal structures on microscope slides.

Morphological and molecular identification of the fungal isolates.

For morphological identification of the sponge endophytic fungi, each fungal isolate was cultured by slide culture chamber and then stained with lactophenol cotton blue following the methods by Riddell (1950). The slides obtained were observed through an Olympus BX53 upright fluorescent microscope. The identification of the fungi was performed by the mycologists Dr Vijai K. Gupta and Dr Maria G. Tuohy (Molecular Glycobiotechnology group, Biochemistry Department, NUI Galway).

In order to extract the genomic DNA, the fungi were firstly cultured at 30° C in sterile liquid nutrient medium containing 2% glucose for 2–4 days; during this time the flasks were kept on shaking at 200 rpm. The mycelia obtained were harvested after centrifugation decanting the medium and collecting the pellet at the bottom of the tubes; the pellet was then squeezed between muslin cloths to remove the excess liquid and ground into powder in liquid nitrogen. Genomic DNA was extracted following the method by Raeder and Broda (1985). An extraction buffer composed of 50 mM Tris-HCl, 100 mM EDTA, 100 mM NaCl and 1% w/v SDS (ph 8.0) and Proteinase K (final concentration of 100 µg/ml) were added to each sample and left to incubate in water bath at 50 °C for three hours. After centrifugation at 1,000 g for 20 minutes the supernatant was used for DNA extraction by phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) precipitation and purification with ethanol.

Two regions of the high-quality DNA obtained were amplified by PCR and sequenced to enable molecular identification of the fungi isolated. Two different sets of primers were selected to amplify an overlapping region of the internal spacer region between the ribosomal RNA genes, i.e. the (5' TCCGTAGGTGAACCTGCGG 5' primers ITS1/ITS4 3' / TCCTCCGCTTATTGATATGC 3') and the primers ITS4/ITS5 (5' TCCTCCGCTTATTGATATGC 3' / 5' GGAAGTAAAAGTCGTAACAAGG 3') as described by White et al. (1990). A third PCR reaction targeted the gene encoding for the calcium-binding protein calmodulin and the primers used were Cal282F/Cal727R (5' GAGTTCAAGGAGGCCTTCTCCC 3' / 5' CATCTTTCTGGCCATCATGG 3'; Carbone and Kohn, 1999). PCR

117

purification was carried out employing the QIAquick PCR purification kit (QIAGEN, Germany). Purified amplicons were sent for sequencing to LGC Genomics GmbH (Berlin, Germany) and chromatographs of the sequences obtained were checked for quality and trimmed using the software MEGA7: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 7.0 for bigger datasets (Kumar et al., 2016). Good quality sequences were searched against the GenBank nucleotide database (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/?) using the algorithm Blast (Altschul et al., 1990) and the query cover, the expect (E) value and the percentage identity were noted for each sequence identified. A range of sequences identified via Blast as being similar to those generated here were downloaded from GenBank and used to build alignments with our sequences using MEGA version 7.0.

Staining of sponge tissue sections with calcofluor white.

After 24 hours in the fixative, the tissue samples from *H. indistincta* were dehydrated and embedded in paraffin wax following methods by Gupta & Pandey (2013). Tissue sections of 7 μ m were cut with a Leica Jung 2035 Biocut rotary microtome and stained after dewaxing with calcofluor white mixed with an equal volume of 10% Potassium Hydroxide. The sections were observed through an Olympus BX53 upright fluorescent microscope.

Results

Morphological and molecular identification of the fungi isolated

In total 56 filamentous fungi were isolated from the nine *Haliclona* species: 23 isolates were obtained from *H. indistincta*, ten from *H. cinerea*, seven from *H. viscosa*, five from both *H. mediterranea* and *H. mucosa*, four from *H. fulva*, two from *H. sarai* and one from *H. simulans*. Unfortunately no fungi were isolated from *H. oculata* despite this species being of particular interest. The identity of the fungi isolated from the target sponge species was determined at species level for 7 isolates

based on morphology and for 33 based on PCR. The identifications are listed in Table 3.3 for *H. indistincta*, Table 3.4 for *H. cinerea*, *H. simulans* and *H. viscosa* and Table 3.5 for the Mediterranean *Haliclona*. All the fungal isolates for which it was possible to amplify good quality sequences belonged to the phylum Ascomycota, the exception being two isolates from *H. cinerea*, i.e. Sp2-3 and Sp2-M7-1 (see Appendix tables) which belonged to the phyla Basidiomycota and Mucoromycota respectively.

North-Atlantic species

Of the 23 isolates from *H. indistincta*, 14 were identified to species level (Table 3.3). One fungus isolated on medium M5 was identified to species level via morphology as Aspergillus fumigatus (Figure 3.3a) and the identity was confirmed by ITS sequencing. Fimetariella rabenhorstii (Figure 3.3b) was isolated from the SDA plates and identified from the ITS sequences. A calmodulin sequence from this fungal species is not present in GenBank and the highest hit from this gene was *Penicillium* piscarium at 92% (Table 3.4). Additional determined isolates for H. indistincta were A. amstelodami, A. ruber (medium M1), A. tonophilus (medium M4), A. cristatus (media M1, M5 and M6), Sporormiella minima (medium M2, Figure 3.3c), Scopulariopsis brevicaulis (Figure 3.3d), Penicillium piceum (medium M3), Eurotium cristatum (medium M7), E. pseudoglaucum (medium M5), E. rubrum (media M1 and M4). For three isolates from this species only poor quality sequences were obtained, while the remaining fungi were undetermined species of *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* as well as representatives of the order Sordariomycetes.



Figure 3.3. Some of the fungi isolated from *H. indistincta*: **a**. *A. fumigatus*; **b**. *F. rabenhorstii*; **c**. *Sporormiella minima*; **d**. *Scopulariopsis brevicaulis*.

Table 3.3. Identities of the fungi isolated from the *H. indistincta* based on both morphology and PCR approaches. NI = Not Identified.

Madiana	Morphological	BLAST identification					
Medium	identification	ITS 1-4	ITS 4-5	Calmodulin			
SDA	NI	99% Fimetariella rabenhorstii (KT071717)	100% Fimetariella rabenhorstii (KP050669)	92% Penicillium simplicissimum KF296379			
	Aspergillus sp.	99% Eurotium amstelodami (LN482451)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
	Aspergillus sp.	No good sequences obtained	No good sequences obtained	No good sequences obtained			
	Aspergillus sp.	99% Eurotium rubrum (KJ766002)	100% Aspergillus amstelodami (KX696389)	100% Eurotium montevidense (LT671246)			
MI	NI	98% Uncultured Penicillium (JX545192)	98% Uncultured Eupenicillium (JX545183)	88% Penicillium striatisporum (AY678534)			
	NI	98% Eurotium cristatum (MG659640)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
	NI	99% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ758885)	99% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ758885)	No good sequences obtained			
	Aspergillus sp.	100% <i>Aspergillus</i> sp. (GU988901)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
140	NI	99% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ761628)	99% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ758885)	86% Penicillium maximae (KC773821)			
MZ	NI	99% Coniochaetaceae sp. (MG004797)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
	NI	99% Sporormiella minima (KU713051)	No PCR product	No PCR product			

	NI	99% Scopulariopsis brevicaulis (KP269020)	100% Scopulariopsis flava (LN850790)	No PCR product	
М3	NI	99% Scopulariopsis brevicaulis (KP269020)	No PCR product	No PCR product	
	Penicillium sp.	99% Penicillium piceum (JN899311)	No PCR product	No PCR product	
MA	Aspergillus sp.	pergillus sp. 99% Eurotium rubrum (HM145962) No PCR product		No PCR product	
M4	NI	99% Aspergillus tonophilus (KY807659)	100 Eurotium amstelodami (KY828904)	99% Eurotium montevidense (LT671246)	
	NI	99% Eurotium pseudoglaucum (KX258805)	99% Eurotium rubrum (KX696369)	98% Eurotium pseudoglaucum (KX463337)	
МГ	Aspergillus sp.	99% Eurotium cristatum (MG659640)	No PCR product	No PCR product	
MS	Aspergillus fumigatus	99% Aspergillus fumigatus (KU321562)	99% Aspergillus fumigatus (MG674662)	No PCR product	
	NI	No good sequences obtained	No PCR product	No PCR product	
MG	NI 99% Eurotium cristatum (MG659639)		No PCR product	No PCR product	
Мб	NI	No good sequences obtained	No good sequences obtained	No PCR product	
M7	NI	99% Eurotium cristatum (JQ743649)	100% Eurotium amstelodami (KY828904)	99% Eurotium chevalieri (KX463338)	

Five of the fungi isolated from *H. cinerea* (Figure 3.4) were identified by Dr Gupta and Dr Tuohy as possible chytrids based on morphological features. However, DNA sequence analysis via BLAST did not support this identification (Table 3.4). In fact, besides the representative of the Basidiomycota genus *Peniophora* and the Mucoromycota *Lichtheimia corymbifera* (Figure 3.4a and 3.5a respectively), the fungi isolated from *H. cinerea* belong to the same taxa observed for *H. indistincta*, i.e. the genera *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* and the class Sordariomycetes. The only exception is an isolate belonging to the genus *Aphanoascus* from the order Onygenales (Figure 3.5b).

The single fungus isolated from *H. simulans* had circular shape, regular margin, corrugated surface, grey colour and white margin (Figure 3.6a). The microscopic analysis showed the presence of small (< 10 μ m) simple *penicillus*-like conidiophores developed from septate hyphae (Figure 3.6b-d). The sequence obtained from PCR with the primers ITS 1 and 4 identified this isolate as *Penicillium griseolum* (Table 3.4).

All the seven fungi isolated from *H. viscosa* were morphologically identified as chytrids by Dr Gupta and Dr Tuohy. Six of them had a very similar morphology characterised by irregular shape, granular surface and variable colour between yellow and light green/brown (Figure 3.7). Except for the isolates obtained from the media M1 and M6, for which no good sequences were obtained, these fungi were identified via molecular data as belonging to the genus *Aspergillus* section *Aspergillus* formerly denominated *Eurotium*. In particular, the isolate obtained on the medium M5 (Figure 3.7d) was identified as *Eurotium cristatum*. The remaining fungus isolated from *H. viscosa* on SDA with no added extract was a Sordariomycetes belonging to the species *Coniochaeta lignaria* (Figure 3.8).



Figure 3.4. Fungi isolated from *H. cinerea* and identified as chytrids based on morphology. **a**. *Peniophora* sp.; **b**. *Penicillium nodositatum*; **c**. Sordariomycetes sp.; **d**. *Aspergillus medius*; **e**. Sordariomycetes sp.; **f** – **t**. Micrographs of the same fungi grown on microscope slides and stained with lactophenol cotton blue. Scale bar: **f** – **j**: 100 μm; **k** – **t**: 20 μm.

Filamentous fungi isolated from Irish and Mediterranean Haliclona species



Figure 3.5. a. The Mucoromycota *Lichtheimia corymbifera* isolated from *H. cinerea* on medium M7 containing the sponge extract; **b**. *Aphanoascus* sp. isolated from medium M6.



Figure 3.6. **a**. *Penicillium griseolum*, the only fungus isolated from *H. simulans* on pure Sabouraud Dextrose Agar with no additional extracts; **b** – **d**. Microscopic pictures of conidiophores and hyphae of *P. griseolum*. Scale bar: **b**. 100 μm; **c** – **d**: 20 μm.



Figure 3.7. The fungi with similar morphology isolated from *H. viscosa* using medium **a**. M1, **b**. M3, **c**. M4, **d**. M5, **e**. M6 and **f**. M7.



Figure 3.8. **a**. *Coniochaeta ligniaria*, isolated from *H. viscosa* on SDA. **b** – **d**. Microscopic pictures of *C. ligniaria*. Scale bar: **b**. 100 μm; **c** – **d**: 20 μm.

Table 3.4. Identities of the fungi isolated from the *H. cinerea*, *H. simulans* and *H. viscosa* based on both morphology and PCR approaches. NI = Not Identified.

Sponge	Madian	Morphological	BLAST identification					
species	меанит	identification	ITS 1-4	ITS 4-5	Calmodulin			
	CD 4	Chytridiomycota	98% Peniophora sp. (HQ607865)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
	SDA	Chytridiomycota	98% Penicillium nodositatum (KU986771)	98% Eurotiales sp. (KF428430)	97% Penicillium sp. (LT899772)			
Haliclona cinerea	M1 Chytridiomycota 92% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ		92% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ761877)	92% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ761877)	No PCR product			
	M2	Chytridiomycota	97% Aspergillus medius (KT832076)	99% Aspergillus proliferans (KX696375)	99% Eurotium pseudoglaucum (KX463337)			
	M3 Aspergillus sp 99% Eurotium cristatum (MG659639)		99% Eurotium cristatum (MG659639)	99% Eurotium amstelodami (KY828904)	97% Eurotium montevidense (LT671246)			
	М6	NI	97% Aphanoascus sp. (KC871025)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
		Chytridiomycota	92% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ761877)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
		Rhizopus oryzae	99% Lichtheimia corymbifera (MF919350)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
	M 7	Penicillium sp.	99% Penicillium sp. (LT558879)	No PCR product	No PCR product			
Haliclona simulans	SDA Penicillium sp. 99% Penicillium griseolum (NR_138277) No PCR produ		No PCR product	No PCR product				

	SDA	Chytridiomycota	99% Coniochaeta ligniaria (KX394783)	100% Sordariomycetes sp. (JQ758885)	95% Penicillium striatisporum (AY678534)	
Haliclona viscosa	M1	Chytridiomycota	No good sequences obtained	No PCR product	No PCR product	
	М3	Chytridiomycota	98% Eurotium cristatum (MG659640)	100% Eurotium amstelodami (KY828904)	99% Eurotium montevidense (LT671246)	
	M4	Chytridiomycota	98% Eurotium amstelodami (KF986418)	No PCR product	No PCR product	
	М5	Chytridiomycota	99% Eurotium cristatum (JQ743649)	No PCR product	No PCR product	
	M6	Chytridiomycota No good sequences obtained		No PCR product	No PCR product	
	M7	Chytridiomycota	98% Eurotium cristatum (KJ018708)	100% Eurotium amstelodami (KY828904)	99% Eurotium montevidense (LT671246)	

Mediterranean species

The Mediterranean sponges showed the presence of a different fungal diversity. A hairy white fungus identified as a possible member of Oomycota based on morphological analysis (Figure 3.9a) was isolated from both *H. fulva* and *H. mucosa*. Unfortunately no amplicons were obtained from any of these fungi. Two of the isolates from H. fulva showed the same Oomycota-like morphology, while the other fungi isolated from this sponge species were Penicillium glabrum and a member of the order Xylariales identified as *Biscogniauxia mediterranea* (Figure 3.9b). B. mediterranea was also isolated from H. mediterranea and originally identified as Oomycota based on morphology. Four other fungi were obtained from H. mediterranea and two of them were identified at species level via molecular data, i.e. the Sordariomycetes Sordariales *Chaetomium globosum* and a fungus identified as *A. awamori*. The latter fungus showed circular shape, granular surface, dark green to black colour and white margin; the lactophenol cotton blue staining for this isolate showed circular conidia with wrinkled surface that did not stain, hyphae with septa and aspergillus-shaped coniophores; all these characteristics are typical of the genus Aspergillus section nigri (Silva et al., 2011; Figure 3.10). Both fungi isolated from *H. sarai* and one of the isolates from *H. mucosa* showed the same morphological characteristics as the isolate A. awamori from H. mediterranea: the isolates from H. mucosa and one of the two from *H. sarai* were identified as *A. niger*, the other isolate from *H. sarai* showed a similarity of 97% again with *A. niger* (Table 3.5). The only other isolate from *H. mucosa* that was possible to identify via molecular data was an additional Aspergillus belonging to the species tonophilus.



Figure 3.9 a. The hairy white fungus isolated from *H. fulva*; **b**. *Biscogniauxia mediterranea* isolated from both *H. fulva* and *H. mediterranea*.



Figure 3.10. a. *Aspergillus awamori*. **b** – **d**. Microscopic pictures of conidiophores, hyphae and spores of *A. awamori*. Scale bar: **b**. 100 μm; **c** – **d**: 20 μm.

Table 3.5. Identities of the fungi isolated from the *Haliclona* species from the Mediterranean Sea based on both morphology and PCR approaches. NI = Not Identified.

Sponge	Madium	Morphological	BLAST identification				
species	Medium	identification	ITS 1-4	ITS 4-5	Calmodulin		
	M1 Oomycota		No PCR product	No PCR product	No PCR product		
Haliclona fulva	M2	Phaenerochaete sp.	99% Biscogniauxia mediterranea (KM216776)	99% Biscogniauxia mediterranea (KU727203)	92% Cylindrium elongatum (KM231448)		
	M6	Penicillium sp. 99% Penicillium glabrum (KX099660)		99% Fungal sp. (KU838981)	99% Penicillium glabrum (KM089147)		
	M7	Oomycota No PCR product		No PCR product	89% Dichotomomyces cejpii (EF669883)		
	MI	NI	No PCR product	No PCR product	No PCR product		
	MI	Aspergillus sp.	99% Fungal sp. (KU838374)	100% Fungal endophyte (KT203141)	91% Aspergillus striatus (KU866759)		
Haliclona mediterranea	М3	Oomycota	99% Biscogniauxia mediterranea (KM216776)	99% Biscogniauxia sp. (KF367566)	No PCR product		
	М5	Aspergillus niger	99% Aspergillus awamori (MG576105)	No PCR product	No PCR product		
	M7	M7 <i>Myrothecium</i> sp. 99% <i>Chaetomium globosum</i> (AB511977)		100% Chaetomium globosum (MF461354)	99% Chaetomium globosum (GQ221091)		

	M3 Aspergillus sp.		99% Aspergillus tonophilus (KX858810)	99% Eurotium chevalieri (KX696384)	100% Eurotium montevidense (LT671254)	
Haliclona mucosa	N/4	Oomycota	No PCR product	No PCR product	No PCR product	
	M4	Oomycota No PCR product		No PCR product	No PCR product	
	М5	Aspergillus niger	99% Aspergillus niger (KF358715)	100% Aspergillus niger (LT732555)	99% Aspergillus awamori (KY421637)	
		Aspergillus niger	No PCR product	No PCR product	100% Aspergillus awamori (KJ777809)	
Haliclona sarai		Aspergillus niger	99% Aspergillus niger (KF706671)	99% Aspergillus niger (MG904945)	99% Aspergillus awamori (KY421633)	
	М5	Aspergillus niger	97% Aspergillus niger (LT732555)	No PCR product	No PCR product	

Fungal isolates distribution

The number of isolates and their distribution across species, specimens and different media is shown in Table 4. The media that yielded the highest numbers of isolates were M1 (prepared with an extract from *A. nodosum*) and M5 (containing an extract from *S. tuberosum*), respectively with 22 and 20 fungal isolates. The lowest number of fungal isolates (10) was obtained from the Sabouraud dextrose agar with no extracts and the medium M4. In total the media created adding the sponge extract to SDA (labelled as M7) yielded 12 fungi, a similar number to the isolates from the media M2 and M6. Fourteen isolates were obtained from M3.

The number of fungal isolates varied across species, across media but also across specimens per species. The fungi obtained from the Irish Haliclona (40) were almost three times the isolates from the Mediterranean species (16). Two specimens of *H. indistincta* yielded the same number of fungi (9) while 5 isolates were obtained from the third specimen. For this sponge species the highest number of fungi (6) was isolated from the medium M1, while one isolate was obtained respectively from the medium M7 and the SDA with no added extracts. Of the nine filamentous fungi isolated from *H. cinerea* 5 were obtained from the specimen MIIG1236 and two from each of the other two samples of this species. For *H. simulans* the single fungus isolated was obtained from the sample MIIG1234 and for *H. viscosa* one of the seven fungi isolated was obtained from the specimen MIIG1264 and the remaining six from MIIG1267. The fungi isolated from the Mediterranean Haliclona were evenly distributed across the specimens of each sponge species (see Table 4), except for *H. mucosa* with 3 fungi isolated from specimen IRCSET392, two from IRCSET393 and zero from IRCSET391. No *Aspergillus* species were isolated from the pure Sabouraud dextrose

agar. Furthermore no fungi were isolated noni the pure sabouradu dextrose agar. Furthermore no fungi were isolated via this medium from any of the Mediterranean species. Across the Irish *Haliclona* this medium yielded two different species of *Penicillium*, two Sordariomycetes belonging to the species *Fimetariella rabenhorstii* and *Coniochaeta lignaria*, and the Basidiomycota *Peniophora* sp.. Different species of Aspergillus were isolated from all of the media containing an extract, but while the species belonging to the section Aspergillus (i.e. A. amstelodami, A. cristatus, A. medius, A. pseudoglaucus, A. ruber, A. tonophilus) were isolated from all such media, both A. fumigatus (from H. indistincta) and the representatives of the section nigri (i.e. A. awamori from H. mediterranea and A. niger from H. mucosa and H. sarai) were isolated exclusively from the medium M5 prepared with potato extract. The only other species that was observed on more than one medium was B. mediterranea isolated from both H. fulva and H. mediterranea respectively from the media M2 and M3 (both containing extracts from the seaweed A. nodosum).

The medium produced with the sponge extract (i.e. M7) yielded the same type of fungus for both *H. indistincta* and *H. viscosa*, i.e. *A. cristatus*. Two isolates (the Mucoromycota *Lichtheimia corymbifera* and an unidentified *Penicillium*) were isolated from the medium prepared with the extract of *H. cinerea* from this sponge species, while for *H. mediterranea* the Sordariomycetes *Chaetomium globosum* was isolated from plates with medium M7. No isolates were obtained from the same type of medium for *H. oculata*, *H. simulans*, *H. mucosa* and *H. sarai*, while the fungus obtained for *H. fulva* has yet been not identified based on the molecular approach, while the morphological traits suggested its membership to the Oomycota.

Table 3.6. Number of fungi isolated from each target sponge species across specimens and different media considered.

			Medium						
Species	Sample code	M1	M2	М3	M4	М5	M6	M7	SDA
	MIIG1268	4	1	1	0	2	0	0	1
Haliclona indistincta	MIIG1269	1	3	1	1	1	1	1	0
	MIIG1270	1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0
	MIIG1235	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
Haliclona cinerea	MIIG1236	1	0	1	0	0	0	2	1
	MIIG1275	0	0	0	0	0	2	0	0
	MIIG1232	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Haliclona simulans	MIIG1233	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	MIIG1234	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
	MIIG1264	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0
Haliclona viscosa	MIIG1266	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	MIIG1267	1	0	1	1	1	0	1	1
	IRCSET385	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Haliclona fulva	IRCSET386	0	1	0	0	0	1	0	0
,	IRCSET387	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	IRCSET388	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	0
Haliclona mediterranea	IRCSET389	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0
	IRCSET390	1	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
	IRCSET391	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Haliclona mucosa	IRCSET392	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	0
	IRCSET393	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	0
	IRCSET394	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Haliclona sarai	IRCSET395	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0
	IRCSET396	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0

Search of fungal structures in the sponge body through calcofluor white

The histological analysis of the tissue of *H. indistincta* stained with calcofluor white did not highlight clearly the presence of fungal structures. In fact, when observed at the microscope the sections showed a diffuse blue fluorescence surrounding the pink emission of the sponge cells (Figure 3.11). The emission of blue fluorescence is expected when the stain binds the chitin present in the fungal cell walls, but in the case of the *H. indistincta* tissue the broadly emitted fluorescence of the sections was not specific in a way to suggest the presence of many hyphae scattered in the sponge tissue, nor associated with cells.



Figure 3.11. *H. indistincta* tissue section stained with calcofluor white: the pink elements are sponge cells while the blue fluorescence is possibly due to the occurrence of chitin in the sponge skeleton. Scale bar = $20 \mu m$.

Discussion

Fungi isolated from the Haliclona species studied

From both the Irish and Mediterranean species considered in this study, I have isolated fungi not commonly found in sponges, such as Fimetariella rabenhorstii and Sporormiella minima from Haliclona indistincta, Aphanoascus sp. and Lichtheimia corymbifera from H. cinerea, Coniochaeta lignaria from H. viscosa and Biscogniauxia mediterranea from both *H. fulva* and *H. mediterranea*. *C. lignaria* has been reported as a fungus present in the marine environment in Europe (Landy and Jones, 2006), while *B. mediterranea* was previously only isolated from the deep Mediterranean Sea sediment (Wu et al., 2016). Scopulariopsis brevicaulis, isolated from *H. indistincta* on medium M3, was found also in marine sediment (Balabanova et al., 2018), but firstly it was isolated from the Mediterranean sponge Tethya aurantium and characterised for its anticancer properties (Wiese et al., 2011). Chaetomium globosum was found in this study in one of the *H. mediterranea* specimens on the medium containing the sponge extract and previously was isolated from two species of *Theonella* collected in the South China Sea (Jin et al., 2014). The remaining fungal isolates belong to the genera Aspergillus and *Penicillium* that appear to be ubiquitous based on the limited studies on few sponge species carried on so far, as observed by Suryanarayanan (2012). In particular, for both the North-Atlantic and the Mediterranean Haliclona species studied, fungi belonging to the genus Aspergillus seem to be dominating. I found representatives of three Aspergillus sections, i.e. Fumigati (A. fumigatus isolated from H. indistincta), Nigri (A. awamori and A. niger from the Mediterranean species except H. fulva) and Aspergillus (i.e. the most represented A. cristatus as well as A. amstelodami, A. montevidensis, A. pseudoglaucus, A. medius, A. ruber and A. tonophilus, the latter isolated from both North-Atlantic and Mediterranean sponges). All these species are known from terrestrial environment and are considered as marine-derived fungi (Chen et al., 2017). Suryanarayanan (2012) suggested that the occurrence of fungi belonging to the genus Aspergillus in different sponge species from different geographical locations can imply for these fungi a role in the chemical defence of the sponge hosts against bacterial pathogens and in the selection of the endosymbiotic bacterial community via the polyketide synthase (PKS) and nonribosomal peptide synthase (NRPS) genes they are known to possess (Chiang et al., 2010). However, the widespread distribution of sponge-associated fungi as argument to support their symbiotic relationship with the invertebrates is not broadly accepted. In fact, Naim et al. (2017) considered that the occurrence of yeasts belonging to the order Malasseziales across different sponge species, geographical locations and in seawater samples is not a reason to believe that these fungi are sponge symbionts, but more likely that the sponges filter them from the surrounding seawater.

The fungi associated with three of our target Haliclona species (i.e. H. *mediterranea*, *H. oculata* and *H. simulans*) were previously analysed in specimens collected in the South China Sea. *H. mediterranea* was one of 11 sponge species analysed through 454 pyrosequencing by He et al. (2014) to determine their eukaryotic communities. Compared to the other 10 species considered, the fungal diversity of *H. mediterranea* was low, with only one record of an OTU belonging to the Sordariomycetes Microascales, while we isolated from this species Sordariomycetes belonging to the orders Xylariales (B. mediterranea) and Sordariales (C. globosum). Zhou et al. (2011) showed an association between *H. oculata* and Aspergillus ochraceus and an unidentified fungal species belonging to the Hypocreales order after plating the tissue homogenate from this sponge species on 6 different media, while we did not isolate any fungus from *H. oculata*. A culture-dependent method was also used to study the mycobiota of H. simulans (Liu et al., 2010) which appeared to be composed of members of the orders Capnodiales, Dothideales, Eurotiales, Hypocreales, Saccharomyceales, Xylariales, Wallemiales and Agaricostilbales. Also, the fungal consortium of *H. simulans* was already largely studied in Ireland focusing on specimens collected in the same site considered in our study (i.e. the Gurraig Sound in Kilkieran Bay; Baker et al., 2009, Baker et al., 2010, Baker et al., 2012). Baker et al. (2009) matched culture-dependent and independent methods and identified via both types of analysis two fungal genotypes belonging to the orders Eurotiales and Chaetothyrailes, suggesting a possible symbiotic relationship with the sponge. However, not only were these two isolates not present in the Chinese sponges, but the whole set of fungal isolates were not shared between the sponges from the two geographical locations. This led Liu et al. (2010) to consider that the fungal diversity associated with sponges is more dependent on the surrounding environment than on the sponge species and there is not a species-specific fungus-sponge association in *H. simulans*. Doubts remain regarding the taxonomy of the *Haliclona* species collected in China being this area outside their geographical distribution according to the World Porifera Database (http://www.marinespecies.org/porifera). Furthermore, in the case of *H. oculata*, the statement made by Zhou et al. (2011) that the identification was made mainly looking at the spicules of this sponge is a cause for concern not being sufficient taxonomic marker to distinguish the different *Haliclona* species (Jones, 1984). However, the only fungus we isolated from *H. simulans* (i.e. *Penicillium griseolum*) was not found in the sponges from the Gurraig previously analysed by Baker et al. (2009) and this observation endorses the hypothesis prosed by Liu et al. (2010).

Possible environmental origin of the fungal isolates

Based on the evidence that in most cases we did not isolate the same fungi from all the specimens of each sponge species, while in some cases the same fungus was isolated from more than one sponge species from the same habitats, I hypothesise that all the *Haliclona* species studied here do not host species-specific fungal communities, but rather the fungi isolated have environmental origin. Even though a cultivationindipendent approach should be applied to confirm my hypothesis, I consider that a possible factor that could have affected the diversity of the fungi obtained from the sponges studied is the surface sterilisation technique I used compared with the other studies available on the same sponge species or different species collected in the same environment. The surface sterilisation procedure I followed was inspired by the methods used by Schulz et al. (1993) to isolate the endophytes from different plant leaves and stems. The idea behind the selection of this method was to ensure the elimination of extracellular fungal structures, supposed to be of possible environmental origin, and to isolate only the intracellular endophytes, considered as true symbionts. This may have been successful as the number of fungi isolated is less than the culturedependent studies previously performed for some of the target species. In fact, Baker et al. (2009) plated fragments of tissue from *H. simulans* that were rinsed three times in sterile artificial seawater and in this way they yield 80 fungal isolates corresponding to 19 different genotypes, while I isolated only one fungus from a single specimen of this sponge species. However, Suryanarayanan (2012) considered that strong surface sterilization procedures as the one I applied lead to sponge disintegration, resulting in the death of their fungal symbionts. Moreover, Höller et al. (2000) have applied the same methods described by Schulz et al. (1993) to isolate fungi from 16 different sponge species and they advised against applying any of these methods to sponges because they found that even the mildest protocol damages the sponge tissue, but does not kill the superficial fungi. To avoid the occurrence of this possibility the best approach is to prepare negative controls pressing the sterilised organismal surface on the nutrient media selected for the isolation in order to assess the successful sterilisation procedure, as proposed by Kjer et al. (2010), but this was not considered for the present study.

Besides the sterilisation methods, also the type of media selected for the inoculation of the sponges seems to play an important role in determining extent and diversity of the mycobiota obtained via cultivation-based approaches. In this study I was advised by Dr Tuohy and Dr Gupta to use media prepared adding different types of extracts to Sabouraud Dextrose Agar (SDA), a medium largely used for primary fungal isolation (Scognamiglio et al., 2010). The extracts were selected

because they were considered suitable to create optimal conditions for the development of all the possible fungal taxa, also oomycetes and chytrids otherwise difficult to cultivate with standardized cultivation methods/media. In fact, Ascophyllum nodosum and Solanum tuberosum are proved to be respectively associated with and parasitized from different fungi (e.g. Beever and Bollard, 1970, Deckert and Garbary, 2005, Jermy, 2012). I also prepared a further medium (M7) adding a sponge extract obtained from each of the target Haliclona species to SDA following the example of Webster et al. (2001) who prepared media with three different types of sponge extract to successfully culture bacteria not previously isolated from Rhopaloeides odorabile. However, no particular relationships between the type of medium/extract used and the fungal isolates obtained could be observed in this study, except for the evidence that no Aspergillus species were obtained from SDA with no extract, while the species belonging to Aspergillus section nigri (i.e. A. awamori and A. niger) were obtained only from the medium prepared with potatoes and autoclaved (M5). Moreover, the media obtained adding the sponge extracts to SDA did not yield unique fungal isolates, exception being the Mucoromycota Lichtheimia corymbifera from H. cinerea and Chaetomium globosum from H. mediterranea.

Another aspect to consider about the media I used to isolate fungi from the nine *Haliclona* species is that they did not contain artificial seawater which should be employed to isolate the 'obligate marine fungi that grow and sporulate exclusively in a marine or estuarine habitat' compared to the 'facultative marine fungi from freshwater and terrestrial milieus [that are] able to grow and possibly also sporulate in the marine environment' based on the definition by Kohlmeyer and Kohlmeyer (1979; Kjer et al., 2010). This implies that the fungal isolates I obtained in our study can all be considered as facultative marine fungi or marinederived fungi (Suryanarayanan, 2012). A parallel experiment of isolation of fungi using the same media prepared with artificial seawater instead of distilled water would have been useful to ascertain whether a different fungal consortium in terms of abundance and diversity could have been obtained from the target *Haliclona* species. I was able to perform this parallel experiment only with *H. indistincta* and the fungi obtained, analysed only at morphological level in most of cases were different compared to the fungi isolated on media prepared with distilled water (data not presented here). However, Pang et al. (2016) pointed out how chytrids, and fungal-like organisms with a zoosporic stage such as oomycetes, are more susceptible to variations in salinity during sporulation, therefore the media we prepared with distilled water should have promoted the development of this type of organisms if their spores were present in the sponge cells. Unfortunately, while the morphology of the cultures indicated the likely presence of these organisms, none of the relevant isolates yielded quality sequences using the primers selected. Moreover, given time constraints, a restricted set of primers were applied to help identify the fungal cultures using molecular means. These primers were designed to amplify primarily Ascomycota and it is possible that when Oomycota-specific primers are used I will be able to identify some of these microorganisms from the cultures.

Additional factors that can affect number and diversity of the fungi isolated from sponges are the inoculation technique used and the incubation conditions. The study by Bovio et al. (2018) well summarises the effect of all the factors considered so far. The authors used two different isolation methods (plating of tissue fragments vs spreading of tissue homogenates on the medium) to isolate on four different media and at different temperatures of incubation the fungi associated with sponges collected in two of the geographical sites considered in our study, i.e. Dysidea fragilis and Pachymatisma johnstonia from Gurraig Sound and Sycon ciliatum from Corranroo. Significant differences were found among the fungi obtained from the different combinations of the parameters considered and based on these results the authors suggested the existence of species-specific fungal communities associated with the sponges studied. However, some fungal isolates were shared among the three sponge species and I did not isolate any of them from the Haliclona species from the same collection sites. This could be explained because

142

abundance and nature of the fungal isolates obtained from different sponges species have been correlated with the characteristics of the sponge skeleton, with less rigid sponge species hosting more fungi than stiff sponge species (Pivkin et al., 2006), and the sponges by Bovio et al. (2018) appear to be very different compared to the *Haliclona* species from this point of view. However, this observation cannot be taken in account to explain the different results observed between our study and the work of Baker et al. (2009) on *H. simulans*, thus the cultivation techniques appear to have more importance than the taxonomy of the sponges or their location to determine the fungal yield.

Uncertainties about the significance of the associations between sponges and fungi

In nearly all cases there is no evidence indicating that fungi actively grow inside the substratum from which they have been isolated (Pang et al., 2016), suggesting that their presence in sponges is in fact limited to spores (Proksch et al., 2010). However, the possibility of true fungal associations with sponges is still supported by the observation that some of the sponge mitochondrial introns are of fungal origin, perhaps as a result of horizontal gene transfer (Rot et al. 2006), while the discovery of $(1\rightarrow 3)$ - β -d-glucan-binding proteins for fungal recognition were found on sponge cell surfaces (Perović-Ottstadt et al. 2004). Therefore, the question if real associations between sponges and fungi exist is still open. It has to be taken in account that the isolation of fungi from sponges via culture-dependent methods to my knowledge has never been matched with histological analyses aimed at localising fungal structures within the sponge cells/bodies. To date only Maldonado et al. (2005) have proved the presence of fungal-like structures in sponges using lectin wheat germ agglutinin-bovine serum agglutinin-gold complex to label β -1,4-N-acetyl-D-glucosamine residues of the chitin walls of the yeasts, but no cultivation neither molecular approaches were attempted to identify the yeast. Additional histological techniques could be used to visualise fungal and fungal-like structures in sponges, like the fluorescein

isothiocyanate labelled wheat germ agglutinin and/or calcofluor white, both targeting the chitin present in the fungal cell wall (Meyberg, 1988, Rasconi et al., 2009), or fluorescent *in situ* hybridisation with probes targeting unique sites on the rRNA (Takao et al., 2007). In this study I have used calcofluor white to stain tissue sections of *H. indistincta* embedded in paraffin. *H. indistincta* is the species which yielded the highest number of fungal isolates in this study; it showed via TEM the presence of compartmentalised intracellular structures resembling fungal or fungi-like spores, and it is also the most accessible among the sponge species studied here. Moreover, evidence of fungal hyphae in TEM micrographs of juveniles as well as overgrowth by a white fungus in stressed specimens have been observed for *H. indistincta* (McCormack's personal observation). The staining with calcofluor white of this sponge species did not show the presence of fungal structures in the tissue of *H. indistincta*, but instead blue fluorescence was emitted all over the sections. This result can be explained considering that the presence of chitin in the sponge skeleton has been demonstrated for some sponge species (Żółtowska-Aksamitowska et al., 2018) and perhaps *H. indistincta* shares the same characteristic. The results of this experiment suggests that probably the staining with calcofluor white is not the best technique to locate fungal structures in sponges, but the use of the lectin wheat germ agglutinin on more sponge species could allow determining the actual extensions of sponge-fungi associations.

Concluding remarks

The cultivation-dependent study of the fungal associations in the nine target Irish and Mediterranean *Haliclona* species described here was designed with the purpose to identify the intracellular putative fungal spores observed in sponges like *H. oculata* and *H. indistincta* via TEM. I did not accomplish this aim because the pattern of fungal isolation, with the same fungi obtained sometimes from multiple *Haliclona* species and no fungi isolated from all the specimens considered for each sponge
species, suggested the absence of sponge species-specific fungal associates in the sponges considered. However, I also have highlighted how the approach followed has involved a number of limitations that might have affected the fungal biodiversity obtained. Therefore, before excluding undoubtedly the existence of stable associations between fungi and the *Haliclona* species here studied, additional cultivation efforts employing different isolation techniques as well as other incubation temperatures and media mimicking as much as possible the host sponge (Bovio et al., 2018) might increase the number of cultivable fungi isolated. This could eventually lead to the identification of key fungal taxa for which developing suitable probes in order to perform *in situ* hybridisation (Ellison et al., 2016), which is probably a more reliable technique than calcofluor white to isolate fungal elements in sponges, as seen above.

Filamentous fungi isolated from Irish and Mediterranean Haliclona species

References

ALKER, A. P., SMITH, G. W. & KIM, K. (2001). Characterization of *Aspergillus sydowii* (Thom et Church), a fungal pathogen of Caribbean sea fan corals. *Hydrobiologia*, 460, 105-111.

ALTSCHUL, S. F., GISH, W., MILLER, W., MYERS, E. W. & LIPMAN, D. J. (1990). Basic local alignment search tool. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 215, 403-410.

AMEND, A. S., BARSHIS, D. J. & OLIVER, T. A. (2012). Coral-associated marine fungi form novel lineages and heterogeneous assemblages. *The ISME Journal*, 6, 1291-1301.

BAKER, P. W., DOBSON, A. D. W. & MARCHESI, J. (2012). *In situ* extraction of RNA from marine-derived fungi associated with the marine sponge, *Haliclona simulans. Mycological Progress*, 11, 953-956.

BAKER, P. W., KENNEDY, J., DOBSON, A. D. W. & MARCHESI, J. R. (2009). Phylogenetic diversity and antimicrobial activities of fungi associated with *Haliclona simulans* isolated from Irish coastal waters. *Marine Biotechnology*, 11, 540-547.

BAKER, P. W., KENNEDY, J., MORRISSEY, J., O'GARA, F., DOBSON, A. D. W. & MARCHESI, J. R. (2010). Endoglucanase activities and growth of marine-derived fungi isolated from the sponge *Haliclona simulans*. *Journal of Applied Microbiology*, 108, 1668-1675.

BALABANOVA, L. A., BAKUNINA, I. Y., SLEPCHENKO, L. V., KIRICHUK, N. N., KHUDYAKOVA, Y. V., SON, O. M., PIVKIN, M. V., RASSKAZOV, V. A. (2018). Polysaccharide-degrading activity in marine and terrestrial strains of mycelial fungi. *Russian Journal of Bioorganic Chemistry*, 44, 431-437.

BEEVER, R. E. & BOLLARD, E. G. (1970). The nature of the stimulation of fungal growth by potato extract. *Microbiology*, 60, 273-279.

BOVIO, E., GARZOLI, L., POLI, A., PRIGIONE, V., FIRSOVA, D., MCCORMACK, G. & VARESE, G. (2018). The culturable mycobiota associated with three Atlantic sponges, including two new species: *Thelebolus balaustiformis* and *T. spongiae. Fungal Systematics and Evolution*, 1, 141-167.

BOWATER, R., THOMAS, A., SHIVAS, R. G. & HUMPHREY, J. D. (2003). Deuteromycotic fungi infecting barramundi cod, *Cromileptes altivelis* (Valenciennes), from Australia. *Journal of Fish Diseases*, 26, 681-686.

CARBONE, I. & KOHN, L. M. (1999). A method for designing primer sets for speciation studies in filamentous ascomycetes. *Mycologia*, 91, 553-556.

CAVALIER-SMITH, T. (1981). Eukaryote kingdoms: Seven or nine? *BioSystems*, 14, 461-481.

CAVALIER-SMITH, T., ALLSOPP, M. T. & CHAO, E. E. (1994). Thraustochytrids are chromists, not Fungi: 18s rRNA signatures of Heterokonta. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences*, 346, 387-397.

CHEN, A. J., HUBKA, V., FRISVAD, J. C., VISAGIE, C. M., HOUBRAKEN, J., MEIJER, M., VARGA, J., DEMIREL, R., JURJEVIC, Z., KUBATOVA, A., SKLENAR, F., ZHOU, Y. G. & SAMSON, R. A. (2017). Polyphasic taxonomy of *Aspergillus* section *Aspergillus* (formerly *Eurotium*), and its occurrence in indoor environments and food. *Studies in Mycology*, 37-135.

CHIANG, Y. M., OAKLEY, B. R., KELLER, N. P. & WANG, C. C. (2010). Unraveling polyketide synthesis in members of the genus *Aspergillus*. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology*, 86, 1719-1736.

DECKERT, R. & GARBARY, D. (2005). *Ascophyllum* and its symbionts. VI. Microscopic characterization of the *Ascophyllum nodosum* (Phaeophyceae), *Mycophycias ascophylli* (Ascomycetes) symbiotum. *Algae*, 20, 225-232.

EIN-GIL, N., ILAN, M., CARMELI, S., SMITH, G. W., PAWLIK, J. R. & YARDEN, O. (2009). Presence of *Aspergillus sydowii*, a pathogen of gorgonian sea fans in the marine sponge *Spongia obscura*. *The ISME Journal*, 3, 752-755.

ELLISON, M. A., MCMAHON, M. B., BONDE, M. R., PALMER, C. L. & LUSTER, D. G. (2016). *In situ* hybridization for the detection of rust fungi in paraffin embedded plant tissue sections. *Plant Methods*, 12, 37.

FLEWELLING, A. J., JOHNSON, J. A. & GRAY, C. A. (2013). Isolation and bioassay screening of fungal endophytes from North Atlantic marine macroalgae. *Botanica Marina*, 56, 287-297.

GAINO, E. (1980). Indagine ultrastrutturale sugli ovociti maturi di *Chondrilla nucula* Schmidt (Porifera, Demospongiae). *Cah. Biol. Mar*, 21, 11-22.

GAINO, E., BO, M., BETTI, F., BERTOLINO, M., SCOCCIA, F. & BAVESTRELLO, G. (2014). Ultrastructural evidence of a fungus-sponge

association in the Ligurian Sea: a case study of *Clathrina coriacea* (Porifera: Calcarea). *Italian Journal of Zoology*, 81, 501-507.

GAO, Z., LI, B., ZHENG, C. & WANG, G. (2008). Molecular detection of fungal communities in the Hawaiian marine sponges *Suberites zeteki* and *Mycale armata*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 74, 6091-6101.

GEISER, D. M., TAYLOR, J. W., RITCHIE, K. B. & SMITH, G. W. (1998). Cause of sea fan death in the West Indies. *Nature*, 394, 137-138.

GILES, E. C., KAMKE, J., MOITINHO-SILVA, L., TAYLOR, M. W., HENTSCHEL, U., RAVASI, T. & SCHMITT, S. (2013). Bacterial community profiles in low microbial abundance sponges. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 83, 232-241.

GODINHO, V. M., FURBINO, L. E., SANTIAGO, I. F., PELLIZZARI, F. M., YOKOYA, N. S., PUPO, D., ALVES, T. M. A., JUNIOR, P. A. S., ROMANHA, A. J., ZANI, C. L., CANTRELL, C. L., ROSA, C. A. & ROSA, L. H. (2013). Diversity and bioprospecting of fungal communities associated with endemic and cold-adapted macroalgae in Antarctica. *The ISME Journal*, *7*, 1434-1451.

GUPTA, V. K. & PANDEY, B. K. (2013). Histopathological technique for detection of fungal infections in plants. *In:* GUPTA, V. K. & TUOHY, M. G. (eds.) *Laboratory protocols in fungal biology: current methods in fungal biology.* New York: Springer Science+Business Media, LLC, 197-200.

HANDAYANI, D., ORNANDO, R. & RUSTINI (2016). Antimicrobial activity screening of symbiotic fungi from marine sponge *Petrosia nigrans* collected from south coast of West Sumatera, Indonesia. *International Journal of Pharmacognosy and Phytochemical Research*, 8, 623-626.

HE, L. M., LIU, F., KARUPPIAH, V., REN, Y. & LI, Z. Y. (2014). Comparisons of the fungal and protistan communities among different marine sponge holobionts by pyrosequencing. *Microbial Ecology*, 67, 951-961.

HENRIQUEZ, M., VERGARA, K., NORAMBUENA, J., BEIZA, A., MAZA, F., UBILLA, P., ARAYA, I., CHAVEZ, R., SAN-MARTIN, A., DARIAS, J., DARIAS, M. J. & VACA, I. (2014). Diversity of cultivable fungi associated with Antarctic marine sponges and screening for their antimicrobial, antitumoral and antioxidant potential. *World Journal of Microbiology & Biotechnology*, 30, 65-76.

HENTSCHEL, U., PIEL, J., DEGNAN, S. M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2012). Genomic insights into the marine sponge microbiome. *Nature Reviews Microbiology*, 10, 641-654.

HENTSCHEL, U., USHER, K. M. & TAYLOR, M. W. (2006). Marine sponges as microbial fermenters. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 55, 167-177.

HIGGINS, R. (2000). Bacteria and fungi of marine mammals: A review. *Canadian Veterinary Journal-Revue Veterinaire Canadienne*, 41, 105-116.

HÖLLER, U., WRIGHT, A. D., MATTHEE, G. F., KONIG, G. M., DRAEGER, S., AUST, H.-J. & SCHULZ, B. (2000). Fungi from marine sponges: diversity, biological activity and secondary metabolites. *Mycological Research*, 104, 1354-1365.

HYDE, K. D., JONES, E. B. G., LEAÑO, E., POINTING, S. B., POONYTH, A. D. & VRIJMOED, L. L. P. (1998). Role of fungi in marine ecosystems. *Biodiversity and Conservation*, 7, 1147-1161.

INDRANINGRAT, A. A. G., SMIDT, H. & SIPKEMA, D. (2016). Bioprospecting sponge-associated microbes for antimicrobial compounds. *Marine Drugs*, 14, 1-66.

JERMY, A. (2012). Plant pathogens: Oomycete kinase blights potatoes. *Nat Rev Micro*, 10, 672-673.

JIN, L., QUAN, C., HOU, X. & FAN, S. (2016). Potential pharmacological resources: Natural bioactive compounds from marine-derived fungi. *Marine Drugs*, 14, 76.

JIN, L. L., LIU, F., SUN, W., ZHANG, F. L., KARUPPIAH, V. & LI, Z. Y. (2014). Pezizomycotina dominates the fungal communities of South China Sea sponges *Theonella swinhoei* and *Xestospongia testudinaria*. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 90, 935-945.

JONES, W. C. (1984). Spicule dimensions as taxonomic criteria in the identification of haplosclerid sponges from the shores of Anglesey. *Zoological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 80, 239-259.

KJER, J., DEBBAB, A., ALY, A. H. & PROKSCH, P. (2010). Methods for isolation of marine-derived endophytic fungi and their bioactive secondary products. *Nature Protocols*, **5**, 479-490.

KOHLMEYER, J. & KOHLMEYER, E. (1979). *Marine mycology. The higher fungi*, Academic Press, Inc.

KOHLMEYER, J. & VOLKMANNKOHLMEYER, B. (1990). New species of *Koralionastes* (Ascomycotina) from the Caribbean and Australia. *Canadian Journal of Botany-Revue Canadienne De Botanique*, 68, 1554-1559.

KUMAR, S., STECHER, G. & TAMURA, K. (2016). MEGA7: Molecular Evolutionary Genetics Analysis version 7.0 for bigger datasets. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 33, 1870-1874.

LAN, W. J., LIU, W., LIANG, W. L., XU, Z., LE, X., XU, J., LAM, C. K., YANG, D. P., LI, H. J. & WANG, L. Y. (2014). Pseudaboydins A and B: novel isobenzofuranone derivatives from marine fungus *Pseudallescheria boydii* associated with starfish *Acanthaster planci*. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 4188-4199.

LANDY, E. T. & JONES, G. M. (2006). What is the fungal diversity of marine ecosystems in Europe? *Mycologist*, 20, 15-21.

LE CAMPION-ALSUMARD, T., GOLUBIC, S. & PRIESS, K. (1995). Fungi in corals: symbiosis or disease? Interaction between polyps and fungi causes pearl-like skeleton biomineralization. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 117, 137-147.

LEI, H., LIN, X., HAN, L., MA, J., DONG, K., WANG, X., ZHONG, J., MU, Y., LIU, Y. & HUANG, X. (2017). Polyketide derivatives from a marine-spongeassociated fungus *Pestalotiopsis heterocornis*. *Phytochemistry*, 142, 51-59.

LI, Q. Z. & WANG, G. Y. (2009). Diversity of fungal isolates from three Hawaiian marine sponges. *Microbiological Research*, 164, 233-241.

LIU, W. C., LI, C. Q., ZHU, P., YANG, J. L. & CHENG, K. D. (2010). Phylogenetic diversity of culturable fungi associated with two marine sponges: *Haliclona simulans* and *Gelliodes carnosa*, collected from the Hainan Island coastal waters of the South China Sea. *Fungal Diversity*, 42, 1-15.

MALDONADO, M., CORTADELLAS, N., TRILLAS, M. I. & RUTZLER, K. (2005). Endosymbiotic yeast maternally transmitted in a marine sponge. *Biological Bulletin*, 209, 94-106.

MARANCIK, D. P., BERLINER, A. L., CAVIN, J. M., CLAUSS, T. M., DOVE, A. D. M., SUTTON, D. A., WICKES, B. L. & CAMUS, A. C. (2011). Disseminated fungal infection in two species of captive sharks. *Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine*, 42, 686-693.

MEENUPRIYA, J. & THANGARAJ, M. (2010). Isolation and molecular characterization of bioactive secondary metabolites from *Callyspongia* spp. associated fungi. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Medicine*, **3**, 738-740.

MEYBERG, M. (1988). Selective staining of fungal hyphae in parasitic and symbiotic plant-fungus associations. *Histochemistry*, 88, 197-199.

MOREE, W. J., YANG, J. Y., ZHAO, X. L., LIU, W. T., APARICIO, M., ATENCIO, L., BALLESTEROS, J., SANCHEZ, J., GAVILAN, R. G., GUTIERREZ, M. & DORRESTEIN, P. C. (2013). Imaging mass spectrometry of a coral

microbe interaction with fungi. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 39, 1045-1054.

MORRIS, P. J., JOHNSON, W. R., PISANI, J., BOSSART, G. D., ADAMS, J., REIF, J. S. & FAIR, P. A. (2011). Isolation of culturable microorganisms from free-ranging bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) from the southeastern United States. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 148, 440-447.

NAIM, M. A., SMIDT, H. & SIPKEMA, D. (2017). Fungi found in Mediterranean and North Sea sponges: How specific are they? *PeerJ*, 5, e3722.

PANG, K. L., OVERY, D. P., JONES, E. B. G., CALADO, M. D. L., BURGAUD, G., WALKER, A. K., JOHNSON, J. A., KERR, R. G., CHA, H. J. & BILLS, G. F. (2016). 'Marine fungi' and 'marine-derived fungi' in natural product chemistry research: Toward a new consensual definition. *Fungal Biology Reviews*, 30, 163-175.

PANNO, L., BRUNO, M., VOYRON, S., ANASTASI, A., GNAVI, G., MISERERE, L. & VARESE, G. C. (2013). Diversity, ecological role and potential biotechnological applications of marine fungi associated to the seagrass *Posidonia oceanica*. *New Biotechnology*, 30, 685-694.

PASSARINI, M. R. Z., MIQUELETTO, P. B., DE OLIVEIRA, V. M. & SETTE, L. D. (2015). Molecular diversity of fungal and bacterial communities in the marine sponge *Dragmacidon reticulatum*. *Journal of Basic Microbiology*, 55, 207-220.

PASSARINI, M. R. Z., SANTOS, C., LIMA, N., BERLINCK, R. G. S. & SETTE, L. D. (2013). Filamentous fungi from the Atlantic marine sponge *Dragmacidon reticulatum*. *Archives of Microbiology*, 195, 99-111.

PAZ, Z., KOMON-ZELAZOWSKA, M., DRUZHININA, I. S., AVESKAMP, M. M., SHNAIDERMAN, A., ALUMA, Y., CARMELI, S., ILAN, M. & YARDEN, O. (2010). Diversity and potential antifungal properties of fungi associated with a Mediterranean sponge. *Fungal Diversity*, 42, 17-26.

PEROVIĆ-OTTSTADT, S., ADELL, T., PROKSCH, P., WIENS, M., KORZHEV, M., GAMULIN, V., MULLER, I. M. & MULLER, W. E. G. (2004). A (1 -> 3)beta-D-glucan recognition protein from the sponge *Suberites domuncula* - Mediated activation of fibrinogen-like protein and epidermal growth factor gene expression. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 271, 1924-1937.

PIVKIN, M. V., ALESHKO, S. A., KRASOKHIN, V. B. & KHUDYAKOVA, Y. V. (2006). Fungal assemblages associated with sponges of the Southern coast of Sakhalin Island. *Biologiya Morya (Vladivostok),* 32, 249-254.

PROKSCH, P., EBEL, R., EDRADA, R. A., WRAY, V. & STEUBE, K. (2003). Bioactive natural products from marine invertebrates and associated fungi. *In:* MUELLER, W. E. G. (ed.) *Sponges*. Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 117-142.

PROKSCH, P., PUTZ, A., ORTLEPP, S., KJER, J. & BAYER, M. (2010). Bioactive natural products from marine sponges and fungal endophytes. *Phytochemistry Reviews*, 9, 475-489.

RAEDER, U. & BRODA, P. (1985). Rapid preparation of DNA from filamentous fungi. *Letters in Applied Microbiology*, **1**, 17-20.

RAMAIAH, N. (2006). A review on fungal diseases of algae, marine fishes, shrimps and corals. *Indian Journal of Marine Sciences*, 35, 380-387.

RASCONI, S., JOBARD, M., JOUVE, L. & SIME-NGANDO, T. (2009). Use of calcofluor white for detection, identification, and quantification of phytoplanktonic fungal parasites. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 75, 2545-2553.

RICHTER, W. (1985). Marine sponges as substrate for Thraustochytriaceae marine lower fungi. *Veroeffentlichungen des Instituts fuer Meeresforschung in Bremerhaven*, 20, 141-150.

RIDDELL, R. W. (1950). Permanent stained mycological preparations obtained by slide culture. *Mycologia*, 42, 265-270.

ROT, C., GOLDFARB, I., ILAN, M. & HUCHON, D. (2006). Putative crosskingdom horizontal gene transfer in sponge (Porifera) mitochondria. *BMC Evolutionary Biology*, 6, 71.

SCHULZ, B., WANKE, U., DRAEGER, S. & AUST, H. J. (1993). Endophytes from herbaceous plants and shrubs: Effectiveness of surface sterilization methods. *Mycological Research*, 97, 1447-1450.

SCOGNAMIGLIO, T., ZINCHUK, R., GUMPENI, P. & LARONE, D. H. (2010). Comparison of inhibitory mold agar to Sabouraud dextrose agar as a primary medium for isolation of fungi. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 48, 1924-1925.

SHINDE, V. & PAWAR, A. (2013). Studies in some algicolous fungi inhabiting on two economically important algae *Oscillatoria tenuis* C. Agardh and *Sargassum illicifolium* (Turner) C. Agardh from Maharashtra (India), *Journal of Aquatic Biology and Fisheries*, 2, 810-812.

SILVA, D. M., BATISTA, L. R., REZENDE, E. F., FUNGARO, M. H. P., SARTORI, D. & ALVES, E. (2011). Identification of fungi of the genus *Aspergillus* section *nigri* using polyphasic taxonomy. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology*, 42, 761-773.

SUBRAMANI, R., KUMAR, R., PRASAD, P. & AALBERSBERG, W. (2013). Cytotoxic and antibacterial substances against multi-drug resistant pathogens from marine sponge symbiont: citrinin, a secondary metabolite of *Penicillium* sp. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine*, 3, 291-296.

SURYANARAYANAN, T. & JOHNSON, J. (2014). Fungal endosymbionts of macroalgae: need for enquiries into diversity and technological potential. *Oceanography*, 2, 119.

SURYANARAYANAN, T. S. (2012). The diversity and importance of fungi associated with marine sponges. *Botanica Marina*, 55, 553-564.

SWEET, M., BULLING, M. & CERRANO, C. (2015). A novel sponge disease caused by a consortium of micro-organisms. *Coral Reefs*, 34, 871-883.

TAKAO, Y., TOMARU, Y., NAGASAKI, K., SASAKURA, Y., YOKOYAMA, R. & HONDA, D. (2007). Fluorescence *in situ* hybridization using 18S rRNA-targeted probe for specific detection of thraustochytrids (Labyrinthulomycetes). *Plankton and Benthos Research*, *2*, 91-97.

TAYLOR, M. W., TSAI, P., SIMISTER, R. L., DEINES, P., BOTTE, E., ERICSON, G., SCHMITT, S. & WEBSTER, N. S. (2013). 'Sponge-specific' bacteria are widespread (but rare) in diverse marine environments. *The ISME Journal*, *7*, 438-443.

TOLEDO-HERNANDEZ, C., ZULUAGA-MONTERO, A., BONES-GONZALEZ, A., RODRIGUEZ, J. A., SABAT, A. M. & BAYMAN, P. (2008). Fungi in healthy and diseased sea fans (*Gorgonia ventalina*): is *Aspergillus sydowii* always the pathogen? *Coral Reefs*, 27, 707-714.

TRIBALAT, M.-A., MARRA, M. V., MCCORMACK, G. P. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Does the chemical diversity of the order Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera: class Demospongia) fit with current taxonomic classification? *Planta Medica*, 82, 843–856.

WANG, G., LI, Q. & ZHU, P. (2008). Phylogenetic diversity of culturable fungi associated with the Hawaiian sponges *Suberites zeteki* and *Gelliodes fibrosa*. *Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek International Journal of General and Molecular Microbiology*, 93, 163-174.

WEBSTER, N. S. & THOMAS, T. (2016). The sponge hologenome. *Mbio*, 7, e00135–16.

WEBSTER, N. S., WILSON, K. J., BLACKALL, L. L. & HILL, R. T. (2001). Phylogenetic diversity of bacteria associated with the marine sponge *Rhopaloeides odorabile. Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 67, 434-444.

WEGLEY, L., EDWARDS, R., RODRIGUEZ-BRITO, B., LIU, H. & ROHWER, F. (2007). Metagenomic analysis of the microbial community associated with the coral Porites astreoides. *Environmental Microbiology*, 9, 2707-2719.

WHITE, T. J., BRUNS, T. D., LEE, S. B. & TAYLOR, J. W. (1990). Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. *In:* INNIS, M. A., GELFAND, D. H., SNINSKY, J. J. & WHITE, T. J. (eds.) *PCR-Protocols and Applications—A Laboratory Manual.* Cambridge: Academic Press, 315-322.

WIESE, J., OHLENDORF, B., BLUMEL, M., SCHMALJOHANN, R. & IMHOFF, J. F. (2011). Phylogenetic identification of fungi isolated from the marine sponge *Tethya aurantium* and identification of their secondary metabolites. *Marine Drugs*, 9, 561-85.

WU, B., WIESE, J., SCHMALJOHANN, R. & IMHOFF, J. F. (2016). Biscogniauxone, a new isopyrrolonaphthoquinone compound from the fungus *Biscogniauxia mediterranea* isolated from deep-sea sediments. *Marine Drugs*, 14, 204.

YARDEN, O. (2014). Fungal association with sessile marine invertebrates. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 5, 228.

ZHOU, K., ZHANG, X., ZHANG, F. L. & LI, Z. Y. (2011). Phylogenetically diverse cultivable fungal community and polyketide synthase (PKS), non-ribosomal peptide synthase (NRPS) genes associated with the South China Sea sponges. *Microbial Ecology*, 62, 644-654.

ŻÓŁTOWSKA-AKSAMITOWSKA, S., SHAALA, L., YOUSSEF, D., ELHADY, S., TSURKAN, M., PETRENKO, I., WYSOKOWSKI, M., TABACHNICK, K., MEISSNER, H., IVANENKO, V., BECHMANN, N., JOSEPH, Y., JESIONOWSKI, T. & EHRLICH, H. (2018). First report on chitin in a non-Verongiid marine demosponge: The *Mycale euplectellioides* case. *Marine Drugs*, 16, 68. Characterisation of 'cell with inclusions' observed in three

species of Haliclona

Introduction

In sponge biology the definition of 'cell with inclusions' applies to all the mobile cells in the mesohyl that contain membrane-bound vesicles even if they are characterised by different morphologies and/or chemical contents (Bergquist 1978). Other typical features of these cells are the presence of a usually anucleolated nucleus, few mitochondria, reduced rough endoplasmic reticulum and no phagosomes (Simpson 1984). Cells with inclusions represent a terminal stage of differentiation (Bergquist 1978) and are typically derived from archaeocytes, even though exceptions are known (e.g. Boury-Esnault 1976; Donadey 1978; Gaino et al. 1986). The morphology of the inclusions can be extremely variable, as is their size (Cárdenas et al. 2012). Based on the size of the intracellular vesicles, Simpson (1984) distinguished between cells with larger inclusions ($\sim 2.0 - 2.5 \,\mu$ m) and cells with smaller inclusions ($\sim 0.1 - 1.0$ μ m). The function of cells with inclusions and the chemical content of their vesicles have not been fully characterised yet and this makes these cells a challenging topic in sponge biology. Cells with inclusions have been suggested to be involved in the elimination of metabolic wastes (Vacelet 1967) and in the production of the extracellular matrix (Donadey & Vacelet 1977). They were also identified as the site of storage and/or production of bioactive compounds in many sponge species, particularly those with larger inclusions (known as spherulous cells), as observed for example in the congeneric Axinella polypoides (Bretting et al. 1983) and A. corrugata (Dresch et al. 2011), Aplysina fistularis (Thompson et al. 1983) and A. aerophoba (Turon et al. 2000), *Crambe crambe* (Uriz et al. 1996), *Dysidea fragilis* (Marin et al. 1998) and Agelas conifera (Richelle-Maurer et al. 2003). An analogous cell type defined by Salomon et al. (2001) as an "inclusional cell" was proved to contain the pyridoacridine alkaloid dercitamide in the sponge Oceanapia *sagittaria* from the order Haplosclerida, one of the most prolific sources of bioactive compounds from the phylum Porifera (Mehbub et al. 2014). Therefore, cells with inclusions represent a very interesting topic from a bioprospecting point of view (Müller et al. 1999; Richelle-Maurer et al. 2003), in spite of the technical difficulties with their isolation (Yentsch & Pomponi 1986).

Cells with larger inclusions have been associated with the production of mucus-like material in certain sponge species, i.e. rhabdiferous (Smith 1968) and spumeuse cells (Donadey & Vacelet 1977), the latter described in the haplosclerid *Haliclona mucosa* (Donadey 1982) and in the larvae of *H. indistincta* (Stephens 2013). These cell types vary morphologically: the rhabdiferous cells are characterised by rod-like inclusions arranged parallel to the main cell axis (Gaino 2011) whereas the spumeuse cells show vesicles packed with fibrillar material (Donadey & Vacelet 1977).

Some authors consider cells with inclusions important systematic characters for groups where classification is difficult, e.g. the Homoscleromorpha genera *Oscarella* (Muricy et al. 1996; Ereskovsky et al. 2009) and *Pseudocorticium* (Boury-Esnault et al. 1995), and demosponges, e.g. *Halisarca* (Ereskovsky et al. 2011), *Hexadella* (Bergquist & de Cook 2002) and *Polymastia* (Boury-Esnault et al. 1994). Such cells may be useful for members of the order Haplosclerida, which is characterised by severe taxonomic problems due to a simple skeleton (Redmond et al. 2011; Cardenas et al. 2012). Pomponi (1976) described "granular cells" containing intensely PAS- and glycogen-positive inclusions in species from Callyspongiidae, but not in members of the Chalinidae (except for *Haliclona variabilis*), corroborating in part the distinction of the two haplosclerid families. However, no further studies of this nature have been published on sponges belonging to this order.

In this chapter I describe in detail the cells with inclusions observed in three species currently placed in *Haliclona* Grant, 1841 i.e. *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai*. Based on their skeletal characteristics, the three species were all ascribed to the subgenus *Rhizoniera* Griessinger, 1971 (de Weerdt 2000). Employing both ribosomal and mitochondrial gene sequence data, Longakit (unpubl. data) supported the relatedness of the three *Haliclona* species showing that they belong to Clade C of the order Haplosclerida (Redmond et al. 2011); in particular *H. indistincta* and *H.*

viscosa are sister species, *H. sarai* is more distantly related. In addition, the three species produce 3 alkyl-pyridine derivatives (Cimino et al. 1986; Sepčič 2000; Defant et al 2011; Schmidt et al. 2011; Köck et al. 2013; Firsova 2017), typical compounds of haplosclerid sponges of interest due to their potential bioactivity (Tribalat et al. 2016). Based on the current knowledge about the functions of cells with inclusions in sponges reported above, I hypothesised that the cells with inclusions observed in the three target *Haliclona* species could be responsible for production and storage of both the bioactive compounds and the mucus-like material characterising these sponges. Hence, investigation of these cells in these species is of interest for helping understand their biology, as a potential source of mucus and/or compounds of interest and as a potential morphological synapomorphy in their systematics.

Methods

Species studied and sampling sites

The species investigated are *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) indistincta (Bowerbank 1866), *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) viscosa (Topsent 1888) and *H.* (*Rhizoniera*) sarai (Pulitzer-Finali 1969). *H. indistincta* is an intertidal/immediately sublittoral species and a population of this species is found in Corranroo (Co Clare, Ireland; 53.15 N, 9.01 W); most individuals at this location have a cushion form and a colour that varies between pinkish-brown to light purple. *H. viscosa* was always found in a subtidal environment showing a massive form with volcano-like oscules and a light pink colour; the specimens analysed for the present study were collected in Gurraig Sound, Kilkieran Bay (Co Galway, Ireland; 53.31 N, 9.67 W). *H. sarai* specimens showed a lobate-mammillated form and a beige colour and were collected in a subtidal cave in Villefranche-Sur-Mer (Nice, France; 43.70 N, 7.32 E). The three species feel tacky to the fingers when their tissues are torn or squeezed.

For TEM, three adult specimens of each sponge species were collected and for each specimen tissue samples from the top, middle and bottom part were fixed immediately on collection in 2% Gluteraldehyde + 2% Paraformaldehyde in seawater 0.1M Sodium Cacodylate buffer (pH 8). For the histochemical and immunohistochemical stainings, one tissue sample from each of three specimens of *H. indistincta* was fixed in 4% Paraformaldehyde in seawater (pH 8).

Transmission electron microscopy of tissue samples

After 24 hours in the primary fixative, each sample was postfixed in 1% Osmium Tetroxide in seawater 0.1 M Sodium Cacodylate for 3 hours, dehydrated though a series of increasing percentages of ethanol and embedded in low viscosity resin (TAAB Laboratories Equipment Ltd, U.K.). Semi-thin sections (<1 μ m) were cut with a glass knife and stained with toluidine blue to observe the general tissue organisation. Ultrathin sections of the samples (50-70 nm) were cut using a diamond knife and stained with uranyl acetate and lead citrate. The ultrathin sections were observed through a Hitachi H7000 transmission electron microscope and the measurements of all the different details considered were compared across the three replicates of each species.

Histochemistry and immunohistochemistry

After 24 hours in fixative, each sample was dehydrated as for the TEM processing and embedded in acrylic resin (Unicryl, BBI Solutions, U.K.). Semi-thin sections (<1 μ m) were cut with a diamond knife and stained following procedures modified from Cerri and Sasso-Cerri (2003). For the Alcian blue-Periodic Acid-Schiff's reagent (AB-PAS) staining, the sections were stained with Alcian blue pH 2.5, then washed in distilled water and immersed firstly in 1% periodic acid and then in Schiff's reagent, lastly counterstained with Mayer's haematoxylin.

An immunhistochemical study with biotinylated lectins was performed to highlight the presence and distribution of specific sugars in the tissue of *H. indistincta*. The lectins selected were concanavalin A (Con A), wheat germ agglutinin (WGA), *Ulex europaeus* agglutinin I (UEA I), peanut agglutinin (PNA) and *Dolichos biflorus* agglutinin (DBA). The sections were incubated firstly with the selected lectins, then with the secondary antibody (Streptavidin 488 green), finally with DAPI, and washed in between every step with Tris-buffered saline, 0.1% Tween 20 (TBST) buffer.

Both the sections stained with AB-PAS and lectins were observed through an Olympus BX53 upright fluorescent microscope.

Results

Transmission electron microscopy of tissue samples

H. indistincta: The cells with inclusions observed in *H. indistincta* were usually elongated (n = 6; length = $5.6 \pm 1.2 \mu m$, width = $3.1 \pm 0.8 \mu m$). Most of times the inclusions occupied all the cytoplasm and the nucleus of the cell was anucleolate (Figure 3.1a). The inclusions were mostly ovoid, but more rounded and more elongated inclusions were also observed (n = 10; length = $1.4 \pm 0.2 \,\mu\text{m}$, width = $1.0 \pm 0.2 \,\mu\text{m}$). The content of the intracellular vesicles was variable: it was usually made of dark granules interconnected by fibres, but it could appear more granular or, conversely, the inner part of the vesicles could be totally electron-clear. The presence of a pronounced osmiophilic edge surrounding the granules is the most characteristic feature of the cells with inclusions observed in *H. indistincta* (Figure 3.1a-b). Cells with homogenous (fine granular content) inclusions without the electrondense edge were also observed, but rarely (Figure 3.1c). TEM did not highlight a clear pattern in the distribution of the cells with inclusions, but sometimes the target cells were observed below (or in between layers of) pinacocytes lining the canals, and in these cases the cells with inclusions appeared more flattened (Figure 3.1d). At a certain stage of development the cells with inclusions observed in H. indistincta appeared to disintegrate and release the vesicles into the mesohyl (Figure 3.1e); even structures resembling free nuclei were observed in the mesohyl of *H. indistincta* (Figure 3.1f, 3.2b).

Characterisation of 'cells with inclusions' observed in three species of Haliclona



Figure 3.1. The novel type of cells with inclusions observed in *H. indistincta.* **a**, **b**. The cells were usually elongated, their nucleus was anucleolate and the cytoplasm packed with ovoid inclusions characterised by an extremely variable content and a distinct osmiophilic edge; **c**. Cells with inclusions with completely homogeneous vesicles, probably representing a different developmental state of the same cell type; **d**. The arrows point to cells with inclusions located between two layers of pinacocytes lining an exhalant canal; **e**. The loose inclusions and the uneven cell membrane testify the cell disruption preceding the holocrine secretion of the inclusions; **f**. An example of nucleus released in the mesohyl after the disruption of a cell with inclusions (arrow). Scale bars = **a**, **b**, **c**, **f**. 500 nm; **d**, **e**. 2 µm.

Rupture of the cells with inclusions in *H. indistincta* released into the mesohyl large ovoid/oblong vesicles (length = $4.4 \pm 1.1 \mu m$, width = 2.7 ± 0.5 ; Figure 3.2a). The content of the vesicles was mostly finely granular, but size, density and homogeneity of the granules appeared to vary as did the size of the vesicles with some vesicles being more fibrillar in content (Figure 3.2a-b). The osmiophilic outer layer persisted in the extracellular environment and appeared thicker on the longest sides of the vesicles becoming thinner as the vesicles increased in size (Figure 3.2). The extracellular vesicles were located close to each other forming clumps (Figure 3.2a-c) each surrounded by a membrane (Figure 3.2a). Multiple vesicles were also observed to merge with the outer rims remaining forming a 'coat' around them (Figure 3.2c, d). Extensive clumps of extracellular vesicles indicate possible fusion between vesicles derived from different cells. No specific pattern was found in the localisation of extracellular vesicles, but again proximity to pinacocytes/canals was sometimes noticed.

H. viscosa: The cells with inclusions observed in the sister species *Haliclona viscosa* were similar to the cells described in *H. indistincta* in terms of appearance and size of the inclusions (n = 10; length = 1.5 ± 0.3 µm, width = 1.0 ± 0.2 µm) as well as the characteristics of the nucleus. However, the cells with inclusions of *H. viscosa* (n = 6; length = 4.9 ± 1.0 µm, width = 4.2 ± 0.7 µm) differ in shape, being mostly rounded instead of elongated (Figure 3.3a).



Figure 3.2. The extracellular vesicles in *H. indistincta*. **a**. The size of the vesicles in the extracellular environment is larger than within the cells (white arrow) and a loose cell membrane sometimes encloses the vesicles (black arrow); **b**. The variability of the content still persists once the inclusions are released in the sponge mesohyl (the circle highlights a released nucleus); **c**. Multiple extracellular vesicles come in touch with each other after coalescence of their osmiophilic outer rims (arrow) and eventually the fusion of the granules occurs after disaggregation of the vesicle membranes (**d**, arrow). Scale bars = **a**, **b**, **c**. 2 µm; **d**. 500 nm.

The cells containing the inclusions described in *H. viscosa* were also observed to undergo disruption and release of the inclusions in the sponge mesohyl. The extracellular vesicles found in *H. viscosa* were more abundant and slightly larger than in *H. indistincta* (n = 10; length = $5.1 \pm 1.2 \mu$ m, width = $3.6 \pm 0.5 \mu$ m), but they showed a similar shape, variability in terms of granularity of the content as well as the presence of the osmiophilic edge (Figure 3.3e). The extracellular vesicles were also seen touching via the electron-dense edge and to fuse with each other, sometimes releasing their granular content in to the mesohyl (Figure 3.3f).

A second type of cell with inclusions was observed in *H. viscosa* that was not seen in *H. indistincta*. These cells shared certain characteristics with the cells with inclusions described above, i.e. similar shape, a small anucleolate nucleus, large inclusions that occupy all the intracellular space (Figure 3.3a). However, the two types of cells with inclusions observed in *H. viscosa* differed in many aspects, i.e. the second cell type was larger in size (n = 7; length = $9.5 \pm 1.9 \mu m$, width = $7.3 \pm 2.2 \mu m$) as were the inclusions (n = 10; length = $3.4 \pm 0.4 \mu m$, width = $2.7 \pm 0.3 \mu m$). The inclusions also presented a more irregular shape but a more homogeneous electron-dense content, with the presence of a small core of darker colour in many (Figure 3.3b). These latter cells seemed to transdifferentiate into the first type described above. The process of transdifferentiation started with the appearance of electron-clear areas of variable diameter in the homogenous inclusions and the progressive enlargement of these areas eventually and the presence of an osmiophilic edge (Figure 3.3c-e). Usually the transdifferentation process did not involve all the inclusions in a cell at once, thus it was possible to observe cells containing both types of inclusions simultaneously (Figure 3.3d).



Figure 3.3. *H. viscosa.* **a.** Cell showing the characteristic inclusions, sometimes containing bundles of parallel fibres (arrow); **b.** Spherulous cell showing homogenous inclusions in some cases characterised by a darker core; **c.** The spherulous cells undergo the process of transdifferentiation in putative mucous cells starting with the comparison of electron-clear areas in the homogenous inclusions; **d.** A more advanced stage of the transdifferentiation process showing a spherulous cell containing the same type of inclusions observed in the putative mucous cells; **e.** As already seen in *H. indistincta*, the extracellular vesicles in *H. viscosa* are much bigger than within the cells (arrow) and show a very variable content; **f.** The outer rim of the extracellular vesicles persists even after rupture of the vesicles and release of their content in the mesohyl (arrow). Scale bars = **a.** 500 nm; **b, c, d, e, f.** 2 µm.

H. sarai: The cells with inclusions found in *Haliclona sarai* were slightly smaller compared to the cells observed in the other two Haliclona species (n = 4; length = $4.3 \pm 0.2 \mu m$, width = $3.7 \pm 0.4 \mu m$), but they were still characterised by an anucleolate nucleus (Figure 3.4a). The inclusions were the largest measured among the three sponge species and showed a more rounded shape (n = 10; length = $1.9 \pm 0.6 \mu m$, width = 1.7 ± 0.4 μ m). As already seen in the other two sponge species, the inclusions displayed a variable content, spanning from finely granular vesicles to osmiophilic inclusions speckled with several rounded electron-clear areas (Figure 3.4a–b). However, inclusions surrounded by the typical electron-dense rim were also observed. Evidence of cell disruption was also observed in *H. sarai*. Once released into the mesohyl however, the vesicles were smaller and more rounded compared to the vesicles in the other two *Haliclona* species (n = 10; length = $3.6 \pm 0.9 \mu$ m, width = $3.0 \pm$ $0.6 \mu m$), but in most cases they showed the presence of the typical but thicker outer rim (Figure 3.4c). The clumps of extracellular vesicles in this species appeared very much in contact with each other and they were observed also within choanocyte chambers (Figure 3.4d).



Figure 3.4. *H. sarai*. **a**. Cell containing large inclusions with finely granular content and no electron-dense outer rim (arrow = nucleus); **b**. Cell with inclusions characterised by a spotted appearance presumably due to the distributions of the (glycol)proteins within the vesicles; **c**. Extracellular vesicles in the mesohyl showing a more pronounced outer rim compared to the vesicles of the other two *Haliclona* species; **d**. A clump of extracellular vesicles located within a choanocyte chamber. Scale bars = **a**. 500 nm; **b**, **c**, **d**. 2 µm.

Light microscopy

The semi-thin sections stained with toluidine blue confirmed a significant concentration of the extracellular vesicles next to the pinacocyte layers lining the excurrent canals in all species. Inclusions were also observed in the empty space of the canals (Figure 3.5a, c, d) and extracellular vesicles were also commonly observed in the choanosome, especially in *H. viscosa* (Figure 3.5c).

The AB-PAS staining of *H. indistincta* tissues highlighted a strong positive reaction to periodic acid-Schiff's stain, indicating a broad distribution of neutral mucins in the tissue of *H. indistincta*. The staining was particularly intense in the intracellular vacuoles of cells with small nucleus but it also involved extracellular structures, such as the extracellular vesicles described here (Fig 3.5b). The Alcian blue staining was much less intense than the PAS, showing that the presence of acidic mucins is limited to the intracellular vacuoles of unidentified cell types. Some intracellular vacuoles show a purple hue, indicating a content of both neutral and acidic mucins (Fig 3.5b).

The immunohistochemical analysis of *H. indistincta* showed significant results only for the lectin Con A: α -D-mannosyl and α -D-glucosyl residues, both characteristic sugars associated with mucus, were evident in some, but not all, cells. Fluorescence was apparent in clumps of cells, and also clumped material in the mesohyl not containing nuclei, consistent respectively with the clumped appearance of these cells with inclusions, and their extracellular vesicles which tend to clump together in the mesohyl (Figure 3.6). The staining with WGA highlighted also the potential presence of N-acetylneuraminic acid in *H. indistincta* tissue, however at a much lower extent than mannose and glucose while staining with the other lectins utilised (WGA, UEA I, PNA and DBA) was not evident.



Figure 3.5. Histochemical analysis of the three sponge species. Toluidine blue staining of **a**. *H. indistincta*, **c**. *H. viscosa* and **d**. *H. sarai* showing the distribution of the extracellular vesicles in the sponge mesohyl: the vesicles are abundant between the layers of pinacocytes lining the canals where they are sometimes released (black arrows), but they are also diffuse in the choanosome (red arrow); **b**. AB-PAS staining of *H. indistincta*: the arrow points to the extracellular vesicles. Scale bars = **a**. 100 µm; **b**. 20 µm; **c**. 50 µm; **d**. 20 µm.



Figure 3.6. Lectin–staining of *H. indistincta*. **a**. Staining with concanavalin A (Con A): the green fluorescence shows the presence of α -D-mannosyl and α -D-glucosyl residues in intracellular vacuoles; **b**. The control slide that was stained only with the secondary antibody. In both pictures the blue dots are the nuclei of the cells stained with DAPI. Scale bars = **a**. 10 µm; **b**. 50 µm.

Discussion

The TEM micrographs of adult specimens of *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai* show a very close similarity between the extracellular vesicles observed in the mesohyl of these species and mucous granules described in non-sponge organisms as e. g. mammals (Plopper et al. 1983), fishes (Fernandes & Perna-Martins 2001), hard corals (Goldberg 2002), reptiles (Beisser et al. 2004) and molluscs (Lobo-da-Cunha et al. 2010). The presence of mucous cells in sponges were reported more than 40 years ago (e.g. Smith 1968; John et al. 1971; Pomponi 1976); Müller et al. dedicated large attention to the 'mucoid' cells of *Geodia cydonium*, trying to assess their aggregative properties (e.g. Müller et al. 1976; 1981). However, the presence of mucous cells in sponges have been reported mainly based on the results of Alcian Blue (AB) and/or Periodic Acid-Schiff's reagent staining (PAS), which were considered as the main stain techniques for the evaluation of mucins (Mowry 1963). Ultrastructural evidence of the presence of putative mucous cells in sponges is not common. The presence of spumeuse cells with fibrillar inclusions was demonstrated in Pleraplysilla spinifera (Donadey & Vacelet, 1977) and with higher abundance in another Haliclona species, i.e. H. mucosa (Donadey 1982), and these cells were indicated as being responsible for the production of the mucus released by the two species. The structure of such cells and cellular content for *H. mucosa* as shown in Donadey (1982) is not reminiscent of the cells shown here and are likely to be a different type of cell. Other TEM reports refer to mucous cells and/or mucous vesicles observed in larvae of different species (e.g. Evans 1977; Leys & Degnan 2001; Maldonado et al. 2003; Ereskovsky et al. 2007; Ereskovsky 2010; Stephens 2013). The authors describe in detail the location of these cells, but as highlighted by Maldonado et al. (2003) in almost all cases the lack of cytochemical confirmation prevents any conclusions regarding their composition.

The putative mucous cells in *H. indistincta, H. viscosa* and *H. sarai* have the typical features of cells with larger inclusions as described by Simpson (1984), including a variable morphology even within the same animal. Such variability is also a characteristic of mucous cells in higher organisms (Deyrup-Olsen & Luchtel 1998). The variable content of the putative mucous granules observed in the three *Haliclona* species can be the consequence of a compartmentalisation of the (glyco)proteins contained in the mucous granules (de Souza Santos 1966; Hong et al. 1997) or due to a different composition in terms of glycoproteins and this, in turn, can be reflective of a different development stage for the granules (Ottesen & Olafsen 1997). The variability of the inclusions has already been related to cell development in sponges (e.g. Bretting and Königsmann 1979; Uriz et al. 1996; Maldonado 2009; Reveillaud et al. 2012).

In healthy mucous cells of higher organisms the limiting membranes of adjacent mucous granules are normally closely apposed to each other (Neutra & Schaeffer 1977; Neutra 1982). The vesicles within the mucous cells of the sponges studied here never looked as tightly packed as observed e.g. in goblet cells of vertebrates, and in most cases were surrounded by an electron-dense homogeneous rim. It has been suggested that the presence of the outer layer could be due to differential distribution in the molecules of the mucous granules (Bowes et al. 1981). However, the presence of an outer rim in mucous granules of other organisms is not a regular observation. Moron et al. (2009) imputed the presence of an electron-dense external layer surrounding the mucous granules from the gills of two fish species to the occurrence of apocrine secretion, i.e. the extrusion from the mucous cells of discrete granules, caused by osmotic stress.

In vertebrates the secretory granules within the mucous cells are extremely small in size, but gradually fuse with each other to grow in volume before fusing with the plasma membrane (Kim et al. 1972; Takano et al. 1982). We also observed confluent vesicles in the three *Haliclona* species, but the fusion seemed to happen only in the extracellular environment and not inside the cells: in fact, we never found cells that were still intact and containing vesicles as big as those observed in the mesohyl.

174

The secretion modality is another difference between the putative mucous cells observed in the three target Haliclona species and the mucous cells in higher organisms. In fact, the standard secretion modality for mucous cells occurs through a merocrine mechanism for which the content of the granules is released after the periodic fusion of the membrane of a single apical mucous granule with the overlying cell membrane (Neutra 1982). As already mentioned, apocrine secretion has been observed as result of a variety of irritants in vertebrates (Specian & Neutra 1980; Puchelle et al. 1991), whereas it is the regular secretion modality in terrestrial slugs (Deyrup-Olsen et al. 1983). The rupture of the whole mucous cells and the release of the vesicles in the mesohyl observed in the three Haliclona species can be considered as a mechanism of holocrine secretion, as described by Donadey & Vacelet (1977) for the spumeuse cells of *P. spinifera* and observed by Muricy et al. (1996) with spherulous cells of Oscarella microlobata. However, in P. spinifera the release of the material contained in the inclusions of the spumeuse cells was found to occur by bursting the thin cytoplasmic border remaining around the cell. By comparison the inclusions of the three *Haliclona* species, although stuck to each other, are first released unbroken after cell disruption. This behaviour is reminiscent of the holocrine secretion of the mucin vesicles in the hagfish, for which this secretion modality assures that the granules remain intact until they come into contact with seawater in the external environment (Luchtel et al. 1991; Herr et al. 2010).

It is possible that in the target *Haliclona* species the vesicles are released in the seawater in the mesohyl in order to create a mucous layer on the sponge surface (including internal surfaces) to act as defensive barrier against pathogens; this could be achieved thanks to the physical properties of the molecules constituting the mucous vesicle content (Hansson 2012) or to the presence in the mucus of bioactive molecules (Sullivan et al. 1983), including antibacterial compounds (Muricy et al. 1993). In fact, the cells with inclusions in the three *Haliclona* species are more abundant below (and between layers of) the endopinacocytes lining the exhalent canals, consistent with the description of spherulous cells by Bergquist (1978). Furthermore, in all three Haliclona species the 'mucus' vesicles were observed loose in the exhalent canals, which for *C*. *crambe* was proposed to represent a mechanism of chemical defence due to the presence of bioactive compounds in spherulous cells of that species (Ternon et al. 2016). The species included here are sticky to the touch indicating that mucus is prevalent in the 'tissue'. The species also produce bioactive compounds and there are no other cells present in these species that are immediate candidates for production of both substances. Poriferan cells are known to be multifunctional due to the low numbers of types of cells available therefore I propose that these cells are responsible for the production of both the mucus and bioactive compounds present. The cells are incredibly difficult to isolate based on cell fractionation methods and flow cytometry (Marra, unpubl. data) without the availability of identifying cell markers, and so proof of this hypothesis was not possible with the methods so far applied.

Cells with inclusions that are very similar to the type described here were observed in the larvae of *H. indistincta* (Stephens 2013). Here we confirm the presence of the same characteristic cells in the adults. However, some differences in shape and content were evident between the extracellular vesicles in the adults and in the larvae. In addition, the homogeneous electron-dense outer rim typically observed in the extracellular vesicles of the adults is missing in the larvae (Stephens et al. 2013). Given the abundance of these cells with inclusions in the inner cell mass of the larvae of *H. indistincta* and the sticky nature of the same larvae, a mucous nature for this type of cells with inclusions was already hypothesized (Stephens 2013). Interestingly, the same author also found cells defined as 'spumeuse cells' due to the fibrillar content of the inclusions as described in *P. spinifera* by Donadey & Vacelet (1977) in the juveniles of *H. indistincta* after 32 days post-settlement, but we never observed this cell type in the adults of this sponge species. The absence of spumeuse cells can be explained by a change of nature and/or organisation of the glycoproteins contained in the vesicles of these cells

176

during the development of *H. indistincta*, as discussed above. Extracellular vesicles equal to the ones observed in the adults of *H. viscosa* were also found in the embryos of this species, even though no cells with inclusions were observed (Marra, unpubl. data). This might suggest a maternal origin of the embryonic vesicles that are present, prior to differentiation of the cell responsible for mucus production, but this has not been investigated yet nor have any embryonic/larval stages in *H. sarai* been examined.

The ability of cells with inclusions in *H. viscosa* to transdifferentiate from one type to another is not an unusual observation in sponge biology. Ereskovsky (2010) stated that in adult sponges only gametes and highly developed cells are irreversibly differentiated, therefore various sponge cell types can still move, transdifferentiate and switch functions. Furthermore, transdifferentiation is also a characteristic of mucous cells in higher organisms, e.g. the transformation of the homogeneous electron-dense granules of serous cells to granules with the typical appearance of mucous cells has been observed in mammals though the reason is not yet understood (Miyazaki et al. 2002; Kikuchi et al. 2004). In addition the opposite transdifferentiation, i.e. from mucous to serous cells has also been described (Aiyama et al., 2000). Serous cells produce different types of non-mucin proteins, some of which have antibacterial properties (Basbaum et al. 1990).

Despite slight differences, the cells with inclusions described in *H. indistincta, H. viscosa* and *H. sarai* might represent an important synapomorphy for the subgenus grouping of de Weerdt (2000). Morphological characters that agree with molecular phylogenetic hypotheses of relationships between *Haliclona* species (and indeed the rest of this sponge Order) are rare due to a paucity of available characters. Therefore finding useful shared derived traits from ultrastructural data would significantly improve confidence in classification in this group. The possession by these three species (same subgenus and also same molecular clade C) of the same cell type with very similar ultrastructure that is not found in other *Haliclona* species

177

examined (e.g. H. oculata, H. cinerea, H. simulans, species from other subgenera and found in different molecular clades according to Redmond et al. (2011)) indicates a shared inheritance of the cell type from a more recent common ancestor. However, molecular data also place some Niphates and Amphimedon species in the same clade and show a more distant relationship between *H. indistincta/H. viscosa* and unpubl. data). Unfortunately, very little Н. sarai (Longakit, ultrastructural information is available from both other Haliclona (*Rhizoniera*) and *Niphates* species. To the authors knowledge, the only available information is from Vacelet et al. (2007) who observed abundant spherulous cells in *Niphates toxifera* (7.5–12.5 µm in diameter) that contained cytoplasm almost completely filled by homogeneous subspherical or ovoid inclusions, up to 2.5 µm in diameter in mature cells. However, the authors do not mention cells with inclusions similar to the cell type described here and no DNA sequences yet exist for this species. More ultrastructural and molecular data from *N. toxifera* and other related species will be necessary to assess the level at which this type of cells with inclusions can be used as a synapomorphy.

Concluding remarks

My work describes a novel type of cells with inclusions observed in three *Haliclona* (*Rhizoniera*) species and focuses on assessing the possible mucous nature of these cells. Their ultrastructure, containing granular-fibrillar vesicles that are released in the sponge mesohyl after cell disruption, is reminiscent of mucous cells that discharge their granules with a mechanism of holocrine secretion as observed in other sponge species and higher organisms. Also the transdifferentiation from the spherulous cells described in *Haliclona viscosa* to the novel type of cells with inclusions is consistent with mucous cells, considering that mucous cells can also transdifferentiate to serous cells and *vice versa*. The light microscopy survey performed with *Haliclona indistincta* highlighted a strong positivity for PAS staining and immunostaining with lectin Con A,

further supporting the hypothesis that the novel cells with inclusions observed can produce neutral mucins rich in mannose residues.

Characterisation of 'cells with inclusions' observed in three species of Haliclona
References

AIYAMA, S., IKEDA, R., MATSUOKA, T., KIKUCHI, K. I. & KOIKE, K. (2000). Fine structure of transforming-type granules in mucous cells in the early postnatal rat parotid gland when processed by rapid freezing followed by freeze-substitution fixation. *The Anatomical Record*, 260, 387-391.

BASBAUM, C. B., JANY, B. & FINKBEINER, W. E. (1990). The serous cell. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 52, 97-113.

BEISSER, C. J., LEMELL, P. & WEISGRAM, J. (2004). The dorsal lingual epithelium of *Rhinoclemmys pulcherrima incisa* (Chelonia, Cryptodira). *Anatomical Record part A: Discoveries in Molecular Cellular and Evolutionary Biology*, 277, 227-235.

BERGQUIST, P. R. (1978). *Sponges,* London, Hutchinson & Co.

BERGQUIST, P. R. & DE COOK, S. C. (2002). Family Ianthellidae Hyatt, 1875. *In:* J. N. A. HOOPER & SOEST, R. W. M. V. (eds.) *Systema Porifera: A Guide to the Classification of Sponges.* New York: Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, 1089-1093.

BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (1976). Ultrastructure de la larve parenchymella d'*Hamigera hamigera* (Schmidt) (Démosponge, Poecilosclerida): origine des cellules grises. *Cahiers De Biologie Marine*, 17, 9-20.

BOURY-ESNAULT, N., HAJDU, E., KLAUTAU, M., CUSTODIO, M. & BOROJEVIC, R. (1994). The value of cytological criteria in distinguishing sponges at the species level - The example of the genus *Polymastia*. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 72, 795-804.

BOURY-ESNAULT, N., MURICY, G., GALLISSIAN, M. F. & VACELET, J. (1995). Sponges without skeleton - A new Mediterranean genus of Homoscleromorpha (Porifera, Demospongiae). *Ophelia*, 43, 25-43.

BOWES, D., CLARK, A. & CORRIN, B. (1981). Ultrastructural localisation of lactoferrin and glycoprotein in human bronchial glands. *Thorax*, 36, 108-115.

BRETTING, H., JACOBS, G., DONADEY, C. & VACELET, J. (1983). Immunohistochemical studies on the distribution and the function of the D-galactose-specific lectins in the sponge *Axinella polypoides* (Schmidt). *Cell and Tissue Research*, 229, 551-571. BRETTING, H. & KONIGSMANN, K. (1979). Investigations on the lectinproducing cells in the sponge *Axinella polypoides* (Schmidt). *Cell and Tissue Research*, 201, 487-497.

CARDENAS, P., PEREZ, T. & BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (2012). Sponge systematics facing new challenges. *In:* BECERRO, M. A., URIZ, M. J., MALDONADO, M. & TURON, X. (eds.) *Advances in Sponge Science: Phylogeny, Systematics, Ecology.* San Diego: Elsevier Academic Press Inc., 79-209.

CERRI, P. S. & SASSO-CERRI, E. (2003). Staining methods applied to glycol methacrylate embedded tissue sections. *Micron*, 34, 365-372.

CIMINO, G., DESTEFANO, S., SCOGNAMIGLIO, G., SODANO, G. & TRIVELLONE, E. (1986). Sarains - A new class of alkaloids from the marine sponge *Reniera sarai*. *Bulletin Des Societes Chimiques Belges*, 95, 783-800.

DE SOUZA SANTOS, H. (1966). The ultrastructure of the mucous granules from starfish tube feet. *Journal of Ultrastructure Research*, 16, 259-268.

DE WEERDT, W. H. (2000). A monograph of the shallow-water Chalinidae (Porifera, Haplosclerida) of the Caribbean. *Beaufortia [Bulletin Zoological Museum University of Amsterdam]*, 50, 1-67.

DEFANT, A., MANCINI, I., RASPOR, L., GUELLA, G., TURK, T. & SEPČIČ, K. (2011). New structural insights into saraines A, B, and C, macrocyclic alkaloids from the Mediterranean sponge *Reniera* (*Haliclona*) *sarai*. *European Journal of Organic Chemistry*, 2011, 3761-3767.

DEYRUP-OLSEN, I. & LUCHTEL, D. L. (1998). Secretion of mucous granules and other membrane-bound structures: A look beyond exocytosis. *International Review of Cytology: A Survey of Cell Biology*, 183, 95-141.

DEYRUP-OLSEN, I., LUCHTEL, D. L. & MARTIN, A. W. (1983). Components of mucus of terrestrial slugs (Gastropoda). *American Journal of Physiology*, 245, R448-R452.

DONADEY, C. (1978). Origine choanocytaire des cellules a inclusions de l'eponge *Plakina trilopha* Schulze (Demosponge Homosclerophoride). *Comptes Rendus de l'Academie Des Sciences*, 286, 519-521.

DONADEY, C. (1982). Les cellules pigmentaires et les cellules à inclusions de l'éponge *Cacospongia scalaris* (Demosponge Dictyoceratide). *Vie marine,* 4, 67-74.

DONADEY, C. & VACELET, J. (1977). Les cellules a inclusions de l'eponge *Pleraplysilla spinifera* (Schulze) (Demosponges, Dendroceratides). *Archives De Zoologie Experimentale Et Generale,* 118, 273-284.

DRESCH, R. R., ZANETTI, G. D., KANAN, J. H. C., MOTHES, B., LERNER, C. B., TRINDADE, V. M. T., HENRIQUES, A. T. & VOZARI-HAMPE, M. M. (2011). Immunohistochemical localization of an N-acetyl amino-carbohydrate specific lectin (ACL-l) of the marine sponge *Axinella corrugata*. *Acta Histochemica*, 113, 671-674.

ERESKOVSKY, A. V. (2010). *The comparative embryology of sponges*, Dordrecht, Springer.

ERESKOVSKY, A. V., LAVROV, D. V., BOURY-ESNAULT, N. & VACELET, J. (2011). Molecular and morphological description of a new species of *Halisarca* (Demospongiae: Halisarcida) from Mediterranean Sea and a redescription of the type species *Halisarca dujardini*. *Zootaxa*, 2768, 5-31.

ERESKOVSKY, A. V., SANAMYAN, K. & VISHNYAKOV, A. E. (2009). A new species of the genus *Oscarella* (Porifera: Homosclerophorida: Plakinidae) from the North-West Pacific. *Cahiers de Biologie Marine*, 50, 369-381.

ERESKOVSKY, A. V., TOKINA, D. B., BEZAC, C. & BOURY-ESNAULT, N. (2007). Metamorphosis of cinctoblastula larvae (Homoscleromorpha, Porifera). *Journal of Morphology*, 268, 518-528.

EVANS, C. W. (1977). The ultrastructure or larvae from the marine sponge *Halichondria moorei* Bergquist (Porifera, Demospongiae). *Cahiers de Biologie Marine*, 18, 427-433.

FERNANDES, M. & PERNA-MARTINS, S. (2001). Epithelial gill cells in the armored catfish, *Hypostomus* cf. *plecostomus* (Loricariidae). *Revista Brasileira de Biologia*, 61, 69-78.

FIRSOVA, D. (2017). *Combining biological and chemical approaches in marine biodiscovery.* PhD thesis, National University of Ireland Galway.

GAINO, E. (2011). Overview of Porifera. *In:* PANSINI, M., MANCONI, R. & PRONZATO, R. (eds.) *Porifera I. Calcarea, Demospongiae, Hexactinellida, Homoscleromorpha. Fauna d'Italia.* Bologna: Calderini–Il Sole 24 Ore, 1-53.

GAINO, E., BURLANDO, B. & BUFFA, P. (1986). The vacuolar cells of *Oscarella lobularis* (Porifera, Demospongiae) - Ultrastructural organization, origin and function. *Journal of Morphology*, 188, 29-37.

GOLDBERG, W. M. (2002). Gastrodermal structure and feeding responses in the scleractinian *Mycetophyllia reesi*, a coral with novel digestive filaments. *Tissue & Cell*, 34, 246-261.

HANSSON, G. C. (2012). Role of mucus layers in gut infection and inflammation. *Current Opinion in Microbiology*, 15, 57-62.

HERR, J. E., WINEGARD, T. M., O'DONNELL, M. J., YANCEY, P. H. & FUDGE, D. S. (2010). Stabilization and swelling of hagfish slime mucin vesicles. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 213, 1092-1099.

HONG, Q., BROWN, L. F., DVORAK, H. F. & DVORAK, A. M. (1997). Ultrastructural immunogold localization of osteopontin in human gastric mucosa. *Journal of Histochemistry & Cytochemistry*, 45, 21-33.

JOHN, H. A., CAMPO, M. S., MACKENZI.AM & KEMP, R. B. (1971). Role of different sponge cell types in species specific cell aggregation. *Nature: New Biology*, 230, 126-128.

KIKUCHI, K. I., AIYAMA, S., IKEDA, R., MATSUOKA, T. & TAKADA, K. (2004). Granule types and their morphological changes in terminal cluster and acinar cells in the late pre- and early postnatal rat sublingual gland. *Anatomical Record Part A: Discoveries in Molecular Cellular and Evolutionary Biology*, 277A, 209-215.

KIM, S., NASJLETI, C. & HAN, S. (1972). The secretion processes in mucous and serous secretory cells of the rat sublingual gland. *Journal of Ultrastructure Research*, 38, 371-389.

KÖCK, M., MUNOZ, J., CYCHON, C., TIMM, C. & SCHMIDT, G. (2013). The Arctic sponge *Haliclona viscosa* as a source of a wide array of 3-alkyl pyridine alkaloids. *Phytochemistry Reviews*, 12, 391-406.

LEYS, S. P. & DEGNAN, B. M. (2001). Cytological basis of photoresponsive behavior in a sponge larva. *Biological Bulletin*, 201, 323-338.

LOBO-DA-CUNHA, A., OLIVEIRA, E., FERREIRA, I., COELHO, R. & CALADO, G. (2010). Histochemical and ultrastructural characterization of the posterior esophagus of *Bulla striata* (Mollusca, Opisthobranchia). *Microscopy and Microanalysis*, 16, 688-698.

LUCHTEL, D. L., MARTIN, A. W. & DEYRUPOLSEN, I. (1991). Ultrastructure and permeability characteristics of the membranes of mucous granules of the hagfish. *Tissue & Cell*, 23, 939-948.

MALDONADO, M. (2009). Embryonic development of verongid demosponges supports the independent acquisition of spongin skeletons as an alternative to the siliceous skeleton of sponges. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society*, 97, 427-447.

MALDONADO, M., DURFORT, M., MCCARTHY, D. A. & YOUNG, C. M. (2003). The cellular basis of photobehavior in the tufted parenchymella larva of demosponges. *Marine Biology*, 143, 427-441.

MARIN, A., LOPEZ, D., ESTEBAN, M. A., MESEGUER, J., MUNOZ, J. & FONTANA, A. (1998). Anatomical and ultrastructural studies of chemical defence in the sponge *Dysidea fragilis*. *Marine Biology*, 131, 639-645.

MEHBUB, M. F., LEI, J., FRANCO, C. & ZHANG, W. (2014). Marine sponge derived natural products between 2001 and 2010: trends and opportunities for discovery of bioactives. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 4539-4577.

MIYAZAKI, T., INOUE, Y. & TAKANO, K. (2002). Comparative study of the proliferative activity of serous- and mucous-type acinar cells in developing Mongolian gerbil mixed salivary glands. *Acta Histochemica Et Cytochemica*, 35, 343-345.

MORON, S. E., DE ANDRADE, C. A. & FERNANDES, M. N. (2009). Response of mucous cells of the gills of traira (*Hoplias malabaricus*) and jeju (*Hoplerythrinus unitaeniatus*) (Teleostei: Erythrinidae) to hypo- and hyper-osmotic ion stress. *Neotropical Ichthyology*, **7**, 491-498.

MOWRY, R. W. (1963). The special value of methods that color both acidic and vicinal hydroxyl groups in the histochemical study of mucins. With revised directions for the colloidal iron stain, the use of alcian blue G8X and their combinations with the periodic acid-Schiff reaction. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 106, 402-423.

MÜLLER, W., MÜLLER, I., KURELEC, B. & ZAHN, R. (1976). Speciesspecific aggregation factor in sponges: IV. Inactivation of the aggregation factor by mucoid cells from another species. *Experimental Cell Research*, 98, 31-40.

MÜLLER, W. E. G., WIENS, M., BATEL, R., STEFFEN, R., SCHRODER, H. C., BOROJEVIC, R. & CUSTODIO, M. R. (1999). Establishment of a primary cell culture from a sponge: primmorphs from *Suberites domuncula*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 178, 205-219.

MÜLLER, W. E. G., ZAHN, R. K., MULLER, I., KURELEC, B., UHLENBRUCK, G. & VAITH, P. (1981). Cell aggregation of the marine sponge *Geodia cydonium*. Identification of lectin-producing cells. *European Journal of Cell Biology*, 24, 28-35.

MURICY, G., BOURYESNAULT, N., BEZAC, C. & VACELET, J. (1996). Cytological evidence for cryptic speciation in Mediterranean *Oscarella* species (Porifera, Homoscleromorpha). *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, 74, 881-896. MURICY, G., HAJDU, E., ARAUJO, F. V. & HAGLER, A. N. (1993). Antimicrobial activity of Southwestern Atlantic shallow-water marine sponges (Porifera). *Scientia Marina*, 57, 427-432.

NEUTRA, M. R. (1982). The functional ultrastructure of mucous cells. *Chest*, 81, S14-S18.

NEUTRA, M. R. & SCHAEFFER, S. F. (1977). Membrane interactions between adjacent mucous secretion granules. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 74, 983-991.

OTTESEN, O. H. & OLAFSEN, J. A. (1997). Ontogenetic development and composition of the mucous cells and the occurrence of saccular cells in the epidermis of Atlantic halibut. *Journal of Fish Biology*, 50, 620-633.

PLOPPER, C. G., MARIASSY, A. T., WILSON, D. W., ALLEY, J. L., NISHIO, S. J. & NETTESHEIM, P. (1983). Comparison of nonciliated tracheal epithelial cells in six mammalian species: ultrastructure and population densities. *Experimental Lung Research*, **5**, 281-294.

POMPONI, S. A. (1976). A cytological study of the Haliclonidae and the Callyspongiidae (Porifera, Demospongiae, Haplosclerida). *In:* HARRISON, F. W. & COWDEN, R. R. (eds.) *Aspects of Sponge Biology.* New York: Academic Press, 215-235.

PUCHELLE, E., BEORCHIA, A., MENAGER, M., ZAHM, J. M. & PLOTON, D. (1991). Three-dimensional imaging of the mucus secretory process in the cryofixed frog respiratory epithelium. *Biology of the Cell*, 72, 159-166.

REDMOND, N. E., RALEIGH, J., VAN SOEST, R. W. M., KELLY, M., TRAVERS, S. A. A., BRADSHAW, B., VARTIA, S., STEPHENS, K. M. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2011). Phylogenetic relationships of the marine Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera) employing ribosomal (28S rRNA) and mitochondrial (cox1, nad1) gene sequence data. *Plos One*, 6, e24344.

REVEILLAUD, J., ALLEWAERT, C., PEREZ, T., VACELET, J., BANAIGS, B. & VANREUSEL, A. (2012). Relevance of an integrative approach for taxonomic revision in sponge taxa: case study of the shallow-water Atlanto-Mediterranean *Hexadella* species (Porifera: Ianthellidae: Verongida). *Invertebrate Systematics*, 26, 230-248.

RICHELLE-MAURER, E., DE KLUIJVER, M. J., FEIO, S., GAUDENCIO, S., GASPAR, H., GOMEZ, R., TAVARES, R., VAN DE VYVER, G. & VAN SOEST, R. W. M. (2003). Localization and ecological significance of oroidin and sceptrin in the Caribbean sponge *Agelas conifera*. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology*, 31, 1073-1091.

SALOMON, C. E., DEERINCK, T., ELLISMAN, M. H. & FAULKNER, D. J. (2001). The cellular localization of dercitamide in the Palauan sponge *Oceanapia sagittaria*. *Marine Biology*, 139, 313-319.

SCHMIDT, G., TIMM, C. & KOCK, M. (2011). Haliclocyclin C, a new monomeric 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloid from the Arctic marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa. Zeitschrift Fur Naturforschung*, 66, 745-748.

SEPČIČ, K. (2000). Bioactive alkylpyridinium compounds from marine sponges. *Journal of Toxicology-Toxin Reviews*, 19, 139-160.

SIMPSON, T. L. (1984). *The cell biology of sponges,* New York, Springer-Verlag

SMITH, V. E. (1968). *Comparative cytology and biochemistry of two marine sponges.* PhD thesis, University of California.

SPECIAN, R. D. & NEUTRA, M. R. (1980). Mechanism of rapid mucus secretion in goblet cells stimulated by acetylcholine. *Journal of Cell Biology*, 85, 626-640.

STEPHENS, K. (2013). *Insights into the evolution and development of Haliclona indistincta (Porifera, Haplosclerida).* PhD thesis, National University of Ireland Galway.

STEPHENS, K. M., ERESKOVSKY, A., LALOR, P. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2013). Ultrastructure of the ciliated cells of the free-swimming larva, and sessile stages, of the marine sponge *Haliclona indistincta* (Demospongiae: Haplosclerida). *Journal of Morphology*, 274, 1263-1276.

SULLIVAN, B., FAULKNER, D. J. & WEBB, L. (1983). Siphonodictidine, a metabolite of the burrowing sponge *Siphonodictyon* sp. that inhibits coral growth. *Science*, 221, 1175-1176.

TAKANO, K., NIINUMA, W. & ISOGAI, H. (1982). Studies on the secretory granules in the mucous cell of the submandibular gland. *Japanese Journal of Oral Biology*, 24, 346-351.

TERNON, E., ZARATE, L., CHENESSEAU, S., CROUÉ, J., DUMOLLARD, R., SUZUKI, M. T. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Spherulization as a process for the exudation of chemical cues by the encrusting sponge *C. crambe. Scientific Reports*, 6.

THOMPSON, J. E., BARROW, K. D. & FAULKNER, D. J. (1983). Localization of two brominated metabolites, aerothionin and homoaerothionin, in spherulous cells of the marine sponge *Aplysina fistularis* (= *Verongia thiona*). *Acta Zoologica*, 64, 199-210.

TRIBALAT, M.-A., MARRA, M. V., MCCORMACK, G. P. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Does the chemical diversity of the order Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera: class Demospongia) fit with current taxonomic classification? *Planta Medica*, 82, 843–856.

TURON, X., BECERRO, M. A. & URIZ, M. J. (2000). Distribution of brominated compounds within the sponge *Aplysina aerophoba*: coupling of X-ray microanalysis with cryofixation techniques. *Cell and Tissue Research*, 301, 311-322.

URIZ, M. J., BECERRO, M. A., TUR, J. M. & TURON, X. (1996). Location of toxicity within the Mediterranean sponge *Crambe crambe* (Demospongiae: Poecilosclerida). *Marine Biology*, 124, 583-590.

VACELET, J. (1967). Les cellules à inclusions de l'éponge cornée *Verongia cavernicola* Vacelet. *Journal de Microscopie*, 6, 237-240.

VACELET, J., BITAR, G., CARTERON, S., ZIBROWIUS, H. & PEREZ, T. (2007). Five new sponge species (Porifera: Demospongiae) of subtropical or tropical affinities from the coast of Lebanon (eastern Mediterranean). *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 87, 1539-1552.

YENTSCH, C. M. & POMPONI, S. A. (1986). Automated individual cell analysis in aquatic research. *International Review of Cytology*, 105, 183-243.

Is mucus mucus? Investigating the presence of mucins in three haplosclerid species

Introduction

Mucus is a viscous complex gel-like material evolved to play different roles in organismal defence, especially to protect cells from mechanical and chemical stress factors, dehydration and pathogens (Zaretsky and Wreshner, 2013). Along with other important contributors, the main macromolecular components of mucus are high molecular weight Oglycosylated proteins called mucins (Thornton and Sheehan, 2004). These molecules are characterised by protein domains called mucin domains or PTS domains because they are primarily constituted by sequences, sometimes tandemly repeated, in which the dominant residues are proline (often > 5%), threonine and serine (> 40%, sometimes up to 90%). The last two amino acids are post-translationally modified with different types of oligosaccharide side chains that can represent up to 80% of the mucin mass (Lang et al., 2004). Glycosylation occurs via the formation of a link between an oxygen atom of serine or threonine and the N-acetylgalactosamine located at the reducing terminal of each oligosaccharide chain (O-linked glycosylation; Campbell, 1999). As result, the mucin domain acquires a 'bottle-brush' appearance that causes the polypeptide to stiffen, with consequent expansion of its volume. This feature and the capability of the oligosaccharide chains to bind water are responsible for the distinctive gel-forming properties of mucins (Campbell, 1999, Thornton and Sheehan, 2004). Mucins are usually divided into cell-surface membranebound and secreted gel-forming mucins, mainly differentiated by structural organisation and function (Campbell, 1999, Davies et al., 2012). Oligomeric mucins can polymerise via formation of disulphide bonds between von Willebrand factor (VWF) D domains and C-terminal cysteine knots (CK) localised respectively at the N- and C- ends of the mucin domains (Bansil and Turner, 2006).

The ability to produce mucus has been observed in several taxa of marine animals including sponges, such as sea anemones (Lubbock, 1979, Salinas et al., 1997, Stabili et al., 2015), corals (Krupp, 1984, Coffroth, 1990, Ritchie, 2006), molluscs (Davies and Hawkins, 1998), echinoderms (Buchanan, 1963, Hennebert et al., 2015), tunicates (Flood and Fialamedioni, 1981) and fish (Cordero et al., 2015). The chemical composition of the mucus produced by marine organisms has been characterised only in a limited number of cases and sometimes no mucins were identified, thus the denomination 'slime' is often preferred (Caruana et al., 2016).

The production of mucus-like material has been observed in several different species of sponges (phylum Porifera) and this feature is considered to have taxonomic relevance (Lévi et al., 1998, Ackers et al., 2007), as observed with several Haliclona species from Belize (De Weerdt et al., 1991). Lévi et al. (1998) also noted how mucus production is very common in intertidal tropical sponge species, hypothesising a role of the mucus in protecting the animals from the desiccation risk occurring with low tides, but the authors attribute the main function of mucus in sponges to the protection against competitors, predators and parasites. Likely this is achieved because the mucus contains the toxic bioactive compounds produced by certain sponge species. A classic example of that is described by Sullivan et al. (1983) who reported the presence of bioactive compounds in the mucus of burrowing sponges belonging to the haplosclerid genus Siphonodictyon which were responsible for the death of coral polyps surrounding the oscular chimneys of the sponge buried within the coral heads. In a screening of 21 shallow-water sponges from the Southwestern Atlantic, Muricy et al. (1993) reported the presence of antibacterial and/or antifungal activities for almost all the sponges studied that produce a high amount of mucus (i.e. Polymastia janeirensis, Pseudaxinella lunaecharta, Dictyonella ruetzleri, Tedania sp., Amphimedon viridis, cf. Arenosclera sp.). Sponge mucus has been reported to also be an irritant to human skin (e.g. *Biemna tubulosa*; Govinden-Soulange et al., 2014). However, in spite of its chemical content sponge mucus seems to also have an ecological role as food for other organisms, e.g. sea cucumbers and nudibranchs (Hooper, 2008).

Mucus is also considered to play additional roles in the biology of sponges. For example, in environments characterised by heavy sedimentation, different sponge species were observed cleansing their surface by producing a copious amount of mucus that was cast off with all the sediment trapped (Leys, 2013, Pineda et al., 2017, Strehlow et al., 2017). In addition, choanocytes have been observed to capture food particles embedded in a mucus-like coating (Leys and Eerkes-Medrano, 2006) and finally sponge mucus is implicated in reproduction. In fact, oocytes and eggs were observed to be released along with nurse cells in mucous threads in *Chondrilla nucula* (Maldonado and Riesgo, 2009) while Stephens et al. (2013) reported that *Haliclona (Rhizoniera) indistincta* embryos are not held in brood chambers, but are coated in mucus, as was previously observed in corals (Brown and Bythell, 2005). Mucous cells in sponge larvae were described in detail by Leys and Degnan (2001) and Maldonado et al. (2003), and a role of mucus in facilitating larval settlement as observed in corals (Brown and Bythell, 2005) can be hypothesised.

In spite of the many records of mucus produced by sponges, no dedicated studies have hitherto been carried out on this topic, as has been done with corals (see Brown and Bythell, 2005 for a comprehensive review). In a bioinformatic analysis of all available choanoflagellate, protist and metazoan genomes aimed at studying the evolution of gel-forming mucins, Lang et al. (2016) identified genomic data from putative gelforming mucins at early stages of animal evolution such as in Cnidaria and even Ctenophora, but not in Porifera, which instead possessed a mucin-like protein called FCGBP (Fc fragment of IgG-binding proteins) thought to be related to the gel-forming mucins. In fact, both true mucins and FCGBP present multiple Von Willebrand D (VWD) domains and the two types of glycoproteins can also be found covalently bound to each other. For instance, the link between FCGBP and the mucin 2 in the human colon has been studied by Johansson et al. (2009) and suggested to happen after pH-dependent cleavage of a glycine-aspartic acidproline-histidine sequence that is common between 11 of the VWD

domains in the FGCBP protein and the single C-terminal VWD domain of the mucin via creation of a very reactive anhydride at the newly generated terminal aspartase. However, it has to be taken in account that for their study Lang et al. (2016) looked at only one poriferan genome from the species *Amphimedon queenslandica*.

Here I present an investigation of the 'mucus' in three haplosclerid species currently placed in the genus Haliclona Grant, 1841, i.e. H. (Reniera) cinerea, H. (Soestella) mucosa and H. (Rhizoniera) indistincta. The genus *Haliclona* is dramatically polyphyletic and the three species belong to different haplosclerid clades (Redmond et al., 2011; Longakit, unpublished data). The presence of mucous cells in *H. mucosa* is reported by Donadey (1982) whereas the mucous cells of *H. indistincta* are described in this thesis for the first time (Chapter 3); no similar cells have been observed in *H. cinerea* yet by TEM (transmission electron microscopy) analysis. The three species produce noticeably different mucus. The inner tissue of *H. indistincta*, exposed once the sponges of this species are torn apart, feels tacky on the fingers when the animal is handled and appears covered with a thin gel-like layer. H. cinerea produces 'slimy' mucus clearly visible as mucus strands when the sponge is pulled apart. *H. mucosa* instead releases a copious amount of mucus when stressed, as indicated by the species name.

The hypothesis behind the study here described was that the cells with inclusions observed in the *Haliclona* species considered could be responsible for the production of both the mucus and the bioactive compounds isolated by these species, as mentioned in chapter 4. Therefore, determining the composition of the mucus produced by the target species could provide useful information to characterise the mucus-producing cells via their isolation. The approach considered in this study is integrative and involves mass spectrometry and transcriptomics. As highlighted by Caruana et al. (2016), combining transcriptomic and proteomic approaches provides a more realistic picture of the protein expressed by a certain organism. Due to the difficulty of 'milking' the mucus from the target sponge species,

especially as regards *H. indistincta*, the extraction of mucins was performed following a new protocol developed combining traditional techniques of sponge cell dissociation with mucin extraction from higher organisms (Davies et al., 2012).

Materials and methods

Sample collection

Two massive specimens of *Haliclona (Rhizoniera) indistincta* (Bowerbank, 1866), coded respectively MIIG1321 and MIIG1322 (vouchers held at the Molecular Evolution and Systematics Laboratory, Zoology Department, NUI Galway), were collected in the intertidal environment of Corranroo, Co. Clare, Ireland in January 2017 and processed individually.

Haliclona (Reniera) cinerea (Grant, 1826) can be found both in intertidal and subtidal environments; the morphological features of the individuals of this species vary largely in the different habitats. In Ail Bhuí (Rosskeeda bay, Co. Galway, Ireland) a population of branched deep purple individuals of *H. cinerea* is present at 10-15 meters of depth. Several specimens of *H. cinerea* were collected in Ail Bhuí in November 2016 and combined to ensure enough biomass for further processing. The code MIIG1314 was attributed to the pool of *H. cinerea* specimens.

Both in *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* cases, the sponges were harvested by hand in order to reduce the handling stress and transferred immediately after collection in buckets containing seawater from the same sampling site; during the process the sponges were never exposed to the air. Immediately after collection the sponges were transferred to the laboratory keeping them constantly aerated and then subjected to cell dissociation.

Haliclona (Soestella) mucosa (Griessinger, 1971) is a subtidal sponge species characterised by a cushion form and a creamy white colour. Several individuals of *H. mucosa* were collected by Prof. Olivier Thomas (Chemistry Department, NUI Galway) in January 2017 from a cave

located at ca. 30 meters of depth in Villefranche-sur-Mer (Nice, France) and opportunistically included in this study. The sponges were kept in a plastic bag with a very small volume of seawater from the same sampling site in order to induce the release of the mucus. The sponges were then removed from the bag and the mucus preserved at -80°C until further processing.

Sponge sample processing

The *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* specimens were subjected to cell dissociation. Two types of seawater were used for this purpose, i.e. natural filtered seawater (NFSW) and calcium- magnesium-free artificial seawater containing EDTA (CMF-ASW-E). The CMF-ASW-E was prepared by dissolving 26.24 g of NaCl, 0.672 g of KCl, 4.3 g of NaHCO₃ and 4.687 g of Na₂SO₄ in 1L of distilled water and then adding 10 ml of Tris-Cl (1M, pH 8) and 10 ml of EDTA (0.5M, pH 8). The pH of the CMF-ASW-E was adjusted to 8 before being used and both NFSW and CMF-ASW-E were filtered using 0.22 μ m Sterivex filters (Durapore, Merck Millipore, Germany).

The sponge specimens were cleaned of animal and plant epi-/endobionts, rinsed three times with NFSW in order to eliminate debris and seawater from the collection site and cut into small pieces using a sterile scalpel. The sponge pieces were rinsed again with NFSW, then placed in a minimum quantity of CMF-ASW-E and shaken for 30 minutes at 200 rpm at room temperature. The mixture obtained was firstly squeezed through a sterile muslin cloth and then filtered through a sterile 40 µm nylon mesh to remove spicules and other possible debris. The filtrate was centrifuged at 600 g at 10°C for 5 minutes using a swim bucket refrigerated centrifuge and the pellet obtained resuspended in a minimum volume of CMF-ASW-E and centrifuged again. The new pellet obtained was resuspended in an equal volume (1:1 ratio) of filteredsterile 4M guanidinium chloride (GdmCl), whereas the supernatant obtained after the two centrifugation steps was combined and mixed with an equal volume of 4M GdmCl. All the procedures were performed in sterile conditions in a laminar flow fume hood. The final six solutions in GdmCl (one cell and one supernatant solution from the pooled *H. cinerea* samples and each of the *H. indistincta* specimens) were kept at 4°C until further processing.

The *H. mucosa* mucus was simply defrosted on ice at room temperature and then mixed with an equal volume of 8M GdmCl (Sigma-Aldrich, Missouri, USA) keeping the conditions sterile during all the protocol. As for the other solutions, this mixture was also stored at 4^oC.

Mucin extraction and measurements

For *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea*, both dissociated sponge cells and supernatant were considered for the isolation of the mucins based on the assumption that these glycoproteins could be released during the cell dissociation process and then be retained in the supernatant. To extract the mucins present in both sample types from the sponge specimens as well as from the mucus of *H. mucosa* a caesium chloride (CsCl)/GdmCl isopycnic density gradient ultracentrifugation was performed. Firstly the GdmCl concentration in each solution was checked using a refractometer and adjusted to 4M when necessary, and CsCl was added to obtain a final density of 1.4 g/ml. The samples were loaded in 100 ml ultracentrifuge tube and centrifuged for 65 hours at 40.000 g at 15°C.

From each gradient obtained after centrifugation 20 fractions (5 mls) were collected after piercing the bottom of the tubes. Density and absorbance at 280 nm of each fraction were measured: the density was considered as the weight of 1 ml of each fraction, the adsorbance was measured using a UV-Vis spectrophotometer.

A volume of 25–50 μ l of each fraction was loaded on slot blots and these were stained using several techniques. First of all the periodic acid-Schiff's reagent (PAS) staining was performed with all the fractions from all the sponge samples. An anti-cystic fibrosis (CF) subunit was used to stain the slot blots prepared with the dissociated cells and supernatant fractions from *H. cinerea*. Alcian blue (AB) pH 2.5 and the lectin Concanavalin A (selected among other lectins based on the results of an immunohistochemistry study on sponge tissue of the same species, see Chapter 3) were additionally used to stain slot blots prepared with all the fractions obtained from H. indistincta and H. mucosa due to the inconclusiveness of the PAS staining for these species and the nonavailability of further CF subunit. For the PAS staining the blots were firstly incubated in 1% periodic acid and 3% acetic acid for 30 minutes, washed in sodium metabisulphite, immersed in Schiff's reagent until the bands were clearly visible and then washed in sodium metabisulphite and distilled water. For the Alcian blue staining the blots were incubated 30 minutes in AB and then washed in distilled water. For the lectin and the anti-CF subunit staining the blots were incubated in Tris-buffered saline, 0.1% Tween 20 (TBST) buffer for one hour, then overnight respectively in Concanavalin A (ConA) and anti-CF subunit and diluted 1:1000, then again 30 minutes in TBST buffer, 30 minutes in the secondary antibody Streptavidin 488 green and finally washed in TBST buffer. Images of each slot blot were taken with the image system Odyssey® CLx (LI-COR Biosciences, Nebraska, USA) and the intensity of the bands was measured using the software Image Lab[™] (Bio-Rad Laboratories, California, USA) in case of the slot-blots stained with PAS and Alcian blue, and the software Image Studio[™] (LI-COR Biosciences, Nebraska, USA) for the slot blots stained with antibodies.

Mass spectrometry analysis

The fractions obtained for each species were pooled depending on protein amounts indicated by the absorbance measurements and indicators of mucin-type molecules via staining of slot blots, and processed for proteomic analysis after Wisniewski et al. (2009) by Dr Caroline Ridley at the Wellcome Trust Centre for Cell-Matrix Research (University of Manchester, U. K.). The mass spectrometry analysis was also carried out at the University of Manchester by Mr Julian Selley (Biomolecular Analysis Core Research Facility, Faculty of Life Sciences). The pooled fractions were reduced with 20 mM DTT for 3 hours at 37°C then alkylated with 50 mM iodoacetamide for 15 minutes at room temperature in the dark. Subsequently the buffer of the samples was exchanged from 4M GdmCl/CsCl to 0.5M GdmCl/0.1M ammonium bicarbonate using Vivaspin® 6 5kDa MWCO spin filters (Sartorius, Germany) and then the second buffer volume was reduced through centrifugation to a volume of ~ 0.5 ml using the same filters. 5 µg of sequencing grade trypsin (Promega, Wisconsin, USA) were added to each sample and left to incubate at 37°C overnight. The following day the columns were centrifuged at 4.000 g in order to separate the peptides in collection tubes whereas any larger glycopeptides was supposed to be retained in the filters. The pH of the peptides was adjusted to a value lower than 2 using formic acid and then the peptides were desalted using ZipTipC18® tips (EMD Millipore, Massachusetts, USA). The mass spectrometry analysis of the samples was performed through ion trapliquid chromatography mass spectrometry on a Thermo Velos Pro coupled with a Thermo nanoRSLC system (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Massachusetts, USA). Data obtained from the three sponge species were searched using the software Mascot (Matrix Science, U.K.) against a database of translated sequences obtained from the transcriptomes of *H*. indistincta (Aguilar-Camacho et al., 2019) and H. cinerea produced previously in our laboratory. More precisely, the mass spectrometry data from *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* were searched against the translated sequences from the respective transcriptomes, while a database of translated sequences from both transcriptomes was used to search the mass spectrometry data from *H. mucosa*. Mascot was searched with a peptide mass tolerance of 1.2 Da and a fragment mass tolerance of 0.6 Da. The iodoacetamide derivative of cysteine and the oxidation of methionine were specified respectively as fixed and variable modifications. Finally, the protein sequences identified in the dissociated cell, supernatant and mucus fractions via mass spectrometry/transcriptome comparisons were searched against the non-redundant protein sequences GenBank in (https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/) using the algorithm Blastp (Altschul et al., 1990) keeping the default parameters.

Results

Density gradient centrifugation

Carbohydrate analysis of the cell fractions of *H. indistincta* revealed a population with a buoyant density between 1.63 and 1.24 g/ml for the sample MIIG1321 and between 1.68 and 1.24 for the sample MIIG1322, whereas for the supernatant samples the density was comprised between 1.61 and 1.24 g/ml and between 1.65 and 1.23 g/ml respectively for MIIG1321 and MIIG1322. The values of the absorbance at 280 nm (indicating the presence of proteins), followed an overall pattern of an increase in the amount of proteins from the highest (1-10) to the lowest (11-20) buoyant density fractions for the two *H. indistincta* individuals (Figure 5.1). However, variations were observed between samples, for instance the cell fractions from MIIG1321 showed an abrupt protein increase in fraction 20 while the cell fractions from MIIG1322 showed a very irregular pattern with peaks corresponding to fractions 14 and 17 and the supernatant from MIIG1322 showed a peak corresponding to fraction 7 (Figure 5.1). PAS staining of both H. indistincta cell and supernatant fractions showed a similar trend to the absorbance: the band intensity was higher than 1.00 x 10⁷ for the densest fractions (1 and 2), then a decrease in the amount of PAS positive material characterised the intermediate fractions, followed by a dramatic increase in the presence of glycoproteins in the lightest fractions, in particular for MIIG1321 of which the fraction 20 showed a band intensity > 2.00×10^7 , analogously to what observed with the absorbance (Figure 5.1). The only exception to this trend is represented by the cell fractions from MIIG1322 for which the band intensity is much higher for the heavy than for the light fractions. The AB staining highlighted the presence of mucopolysaccharides in the heaviest fractions (< 8) of all the *H. indistincta* samples, but the negative results of the remaining fractions suggest an inhibition of the staining that cannot actually exclude the presence of those macromolecules (Figure 5.2). Finally, the staining with Con A, a lectin that binds mannose, showed the presence of molecules containing this sugar enriched in the light

fractions of all the samples, especially in the cell samples, for which the intensity of the bands in the slot blots is > 2.00×10^6 in fractions 18 and 20 both for MIIG1321 and MIIG1322 (Figure 5.3).



MIIG1321 - Cells



Figure 5.1. PAS staining of the fractions obtained from the sample MIIG1321 of *H. indistincta*. The graph shows also the trend of density and absorbance for the fractions considered which are both plotted on the second y-axis.



Figure 5.2. PAS staining of the fractions obtained from the sample MIIG1322 of *H. indistincta*.



Figure 5.3. Alcian blue staining of the fractions obtained from the sample MIIG1321 of *H. indistincta*. In all cases the band intensity showed negative values, caused by the inhibition of the staining for the corresponding fractions (the origin of the negative results has to be found in the fact that the Alcian blue stained lightly the filter paper: this color was read by the machine as background color with value 0, thus the slots corresponding to the fractions where the staining was inhibited had a lighter color compared to the background, and their intensity was considered by the machine as lower than 0).



Figure 5.4. Alcian blue staining of the fractions obtained from the sample MIIG1322 of *H. indistincta*.



MIIG1321 - Cells

Figure 5.5. Fractions of the sample MIIG1321 of *H. indistincta* stained with the lectin Concanavalin A. The lightest fractions of all the samples showed a band intensity significantly brighter than the heavy fractions.



Figure 5.6. Fractions of the sample MIIG1322 of *H. indistincta* stained with the lectin Concanavalin A.

For the *H. cinerea* specimens the density measured between 1.57 and 1.26 g/ml for the cell fractions and between 1.59 and 1.28 g/ml for the supernatant, thus the density range was in both cases smaller than for *H*. indistincta. The distribution of proteins for both cell and supernatant fractions showed a parabolic trend with the absorbance values decreasing from the heaviest fractions to the medium and then rising again for the lightest fractions (Figure 5.4). The PAS staining of the cells resulted in intense bands corresponding to the heaviest fractions, whereas another peak in band intensity corresponded to fractions 15-17. The supernatant fractions from this species again showed an almost parabolic trend in terms of band intensity, with the most intense bands corresponding to the fractions 1–5 and 18–20 (Figure 5.4). Conversely, the staining of the cell slot blot with the anti-CF subunit showed a series of peaks with decreasing amplitude, the highest of which corresponded to fractions 1–5, while the supernatant fractions showed a high increase of band intensity (up to 5522) at fraction 14 (Figure 5.5).



Figure 5.7. PAS staining of the fractions obtained from *H. cinerea*. As seen already for *H. indistincta*, the graphs show also the trend of density and absorbance for the fractions obtained.

MIIG 1314 - Cells



Figure 5.8. Fractions of *H. cinerea* stained with the anti-CF subunit. The band intensity for the cell fractions shows a trend completely different than for the supernatant fractions, being much higher for the heavy than for the light fractions, while it reaches its peak for the fractions 10 - 15 in the supernatant.

The density values for the fractions obtained from *H. mucosa* mucus were between 1.66 and 1.24 g/ml, again higher than observed for *H. cinerea*. An increase in protein content for the light fractions characterised the mucus as already observed for *H. indistincta*, but the trend in *H. mucosa* is less pronounced (Figure 5.6). The presence of glycoproteins highlighted by the PAS staining is generally low (< 0.4) for all the fractions up to 16 and suddenly it showed a dramatic increase reaching the top at fraction 19. The same trend was observed with the AB staining, except for fraction 1 that showed an intensity of 19975, whereas the Con A staining for this sponge species showed high band intensity (> 1) for fractions 16-20 (Figure 5.6).

Overall the density, absorbance and slot blot results did not single out any specific fraction as the one that contained any mucins that might be present for all the sponge species included. This was particularly evident for *H. indistincta* and *H. mucosa*, for which all the fractions were included for the mass spectrometry analysis. For these species equal volumes of the fractions from 1 to 10 and from 11 to 20 were pooled in each case for both cell and supernatant sample types. For *H. cinerea*, however, the indications of mucin presence were clearer for this species and thus fractions 3–5 and 15–17 of the cells as well as fractions 3–5, 13–15 and 18–20 of the supernatant were selected for the mass spectrometry processing and pooled as indicated.



Figure 5.9. *H. mucosa* fractions stained with PAS staining. As seen for the other target sponge species, the graphs include the trend of density and absorbance for the fractions obtained from the mucus of *H. mucosa*.



Figure 5.10. Stainings of the *H. mucosa* fractions with Alcian blue.



Figure 5.11. Stainings of the *H. mucosa* fractions with Concanavalin A.

Peptides identified for H. indistincta

The number of protein families obtained by matching the results of the mass spectrometry analysis against the database of translated sequences is listed in Table 5.1. For the most part (exception being MIIG1321 cell fractions), the number of proteins in the light fractions was always higher than in the heavy fractions, in agreement with the absorbance trends for the same samples. The protein families obtained from the supernatant samples of both individuals are markedly fewer than in the cell samples (i.e. 331 versus 1915 for MIIG1321 and 641 versus 2270 for MIIG1322).

The mass spectrometry analysis detected both mucin and mucin-like sequences in *H. indistincta*. Ten different mucoproteins were detected, some of which were present in more than one fraction (Table 5.2). From a quantitative point of view, the differences in terms of distribution of the mucin/mucin-like sequences among the two *H. indistincta* specimens are not remarkable (Table 5.2): seven different mucin-like sequences were isolated from MIIG1321 and five from MIIG1322, and two were found in both specimens (i.e. sequence 1 and 6). More precisely, for MIIG1321 four sequences were located in the heaviest cell fractions and two in the lightest, while other two mucin-like proteins were found in the fractions 11–20 of the supernatant. For MIIG1322, two mucin-like sequences were isolated from the cell fractions 1–10 and from each of the supernatant fraction pools. In spite of the highest number of protein families yielded, no mucin-like sequences were detected in the pooled fractions 11–20 from the specimen MIIG1322, or the heavy fractions of the supernatant from MIIG1321.

Table 5.1. Protein families isolated from the fractions obtained from the two	0 H.
indistincta specimens after CsCl/GuHCl isopycnic density gradient ultracentrifugation	tion.
In the vast majority of cases the protein families were represented by a single seque	nce.

H. indistincta							
	MIIG1321 MIIG1322						
Sample	Density range (g/ml)	Number of protein families	Density range (g/ml)	Number of protein families			
Cell fractions 1-10	1.63 - 1.34	1028	1.68 - 1.36	1081			
Cell fractions 11-20	1.33 - 1.24	887	1.34 - 1.24	1189			
Supernatant fractions 1-10	1.61 - 1.36	139	1.65 - 1.35	312			
Supernatant fractions 11-20	1.34 - 1.24	192	1.35 - 1.23	329			

Table 5.2 (next page). List of all the mucin/mucin-like sequences found in *H. indistincta.* In bold the sequences isolated from more than one sample. The number of matches (referred to as the number of PSMs or peptide-spectral-matches) is the number of spectra matching a peptide present in the given protein. The number of significant matches is the number of PSMs that are above the score that Mascot determined as producing a significant hit when looking at the data set and the database I was searching (the more ions from the experimental spectra matching the theoretical spectra, the higher the score and the better a match). The number of sequences is the number of unique peptide sequences identified for this protein. The number of significant sequences is the number of unique peptide sequences identified for this protein. The number of significant matches). The emPAI (exponentially modified Protein Abundance Index or PAI) equals to 10PAI minus one, which is proportional to the protein content in the protein mixture in each dissociated cell and supernatant sample considered (see Ishihama et al., 2005).

Sample	Sequence number	Score	Mass	Number of matches	Number of significant matches	Number of sequences	umber of Number of significant equences sequences	
	1	74	16910	3	1	3	1	0.3
MIIG1321 cell fractions 1-10	2	63	92950	1	1	1	1	0.05
	3	46	100307	7	1	6	1	0.05
	4	29	13132	3	1	3	1	0.4
MIIG1321 cell	5	48	100719	12	1	10	1	0.05
fractions 11-20	2	46	92950	2	1	1	1	0.05
MIIG1321 supernatant	6	22	29129	4	1	3	1	0.17
fractions 11-20	7	15	12638	3	1	2	1	0.42
MIIG1322 cell	1	70	16910	2	1	2	1	0.3
fractions 1-10	8	26	90762	7	1	7	1	0.05
MIIG1322 supernatant fractions 1-10	1	59	16910	3	1	2	1	0.3
	9	35	31929	2	1	2	1	0.15
MIIG1322 supernatant fractions 11-20	10	22	43094	5	1	3	1	0.11
	6	20	29129	4	1	4	1	0.17

The Blastp analysis of all the protein families identified by mass spectrometry analysis from *H. indistincta* gave a percentage of similarity always lower than 50% to any database sequence, except for a mucinlike protein isolated from the heavy fractions of the supernatant of MIIG1322 (Table 5.3). This peptide (molecular weight 31929 u) showed a similarity of 53% with a mucin 5B-like protein predicted from the only sponge genome available, i.e. another haplosclerid, *Amphimedon queenslandica*.

The mucoprotein sequence most observed in the two specimens of *H*. *indistincta* has a mass of 16910 u and was present in the light fractions of the dissociated cells from both sponge samples as well as in the same type of fractions from the supernatant of the sponge MIIG1322. This protein sequence was identified as a mucin-like protein from A. *queenslandica*, but the Blastp search indicated also mucin 4-like protein as possible identification, in any case with low identity (< 40%). Most of the other results of the Blastp search for this sequence were different isoforms of the sushi, nidogen and EGF-like domain-containing protein 1. A peptide sequence with mass of 92950 u and identified as mucin 3Alike protein was isolated from both heavy and light fractions of the specimen MIIG1321. A third mucoprotein (mass of 29129 u) was detected in the light fractions of the supernatant of both sponge specimens and identified as similar to a mucin-like protein isolated from the gastropod *Biomphalaria glabrata*. The Blastp search results with the best scores for this sequence were uncharacterised LOC proteins and tenascin-like proteins, but among the other results there were three mucin-like proteins from molluscs, once again with low similarity percentages.

Table 5.3. Results of the Blastp search for the mucin/mucin-like proteins isolated from *H. indistincta*. In bold the protein sequences for which the Blastp analysis indicated the same GenBank identity as for the analogous sequences in *H. cinerea*.

Sequence number	Description	Max score	Total score	Query cover	E value	Identity	Accession number
1	PREDICTED: mucin-like protein [<i>Amphimedon</i> queenslandica]	88.6	88.6	83%	1.00E-17	39%	XP_003384557.1
2	PREDICTED: mucin-3A-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	286	799	73%	3.00E-77	45%	XP_019851107.1
3	PREDICTED: mucin-4-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	126	126	33%	5.00E-26	34%	XP_019849627.1
4	PREDICTED: mucin-5AC-like, partial [Amphimedon queenslandica]	87.4	87.4	76%	9.00E-18	43%	XP_019862133.1
5	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Saccoglossus kowalevskii]	145	145	20%	4.00E-32	36%	XP_002731731.1
6	PREDICTED: mucin-like protein [Biomphalaria glabrata]	47.8	89.7	29%	0.014	40%	XP_013081265.1
7	PREDICTED: mucin-19 [Drosophila eugracilis]	37	37	60%	4.30	32%	XP_017064550.1
8	PREDICTED: mucin-like protein [Amphimedon queenslandica]	91.7	91.7	27%	2.00E-15	30%	XP_019849626.1
9	PREDICTED: mucin-5B-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	162	162	58%	8.00E-43	53%	XP_011402862.2
10	PREDICTED: mucin-1-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	195	195	77%	3.00E-54	37%	XP_019858873.1
Peptides identified for *H. cinerea*

H. cinerea showed different profiles when compared to *H. indistincta* for the same treatments with the dissociated cells and the supernatant yielding similar numbers of protein families for this sponge species (Table 5.4). This might be due to the fact that for *H. cinerea* only a part of the fractions obtained were processed for mass spectrometry, contrary to *H. indistincta* and *H. mucosa*. In spite of that, 27 mucin/mucin-like sequences were detected in *H. cinerea*, and some of these proteins were present in multiple fractions as already seen for *H. indistincta*. Nineteen different mucoproteins were found in the cell fractions and 20 in the supernatant (Table 5.5). For both the cells and the supernatant of *H*. cinerea the pools of fractions 3-5 yielded the highest number of mucins/mucin-like proteins: 16 different proteins were detected in the supernatant pool and 17 from the cell pool. Three mucins/mucin-like proteins were isolated from the cell fractions 15-17, while four and three proteins were isolated respectively from the pools of supernatant fractions 13-15 and 18-20.

Table 5.4. Protein families isolated from the dissociated cells and supernatant fractions
of <i>H. cinerea</i> selected based on the values of density, absorbance, PAS and CF subunit
staining.

H. cinerea									
Sample	Density range (g/ml)	Number of protein families							
Cell fractions 3-5	1.53 - 1.45	185							
Cell fractions 15-17	1.32 - 1.30	236							
Supernatant fractions 3-5	1.49 - 1.45	108							
Supernatant fractions 13-15	1.33 - 1.30	185							
Supernatant fractions 18-20	1.30 - 1.28	222							

Table 5.5. List of all the mucin/mucin-like sequences found in *H. cinerea*. Marked in bold the sequences obtained from more than one fraction. For both cells and supernatant, the heavy fractions yielded a number of sequences much higher than the light fractions.

Sample	Sequence number	Score	Mass	Number of matches	Number of significant matches	Number of sequences	Number of significant sequences	emPAI
	1	243	20357	25	15	10	8	3.8
	2	191	173181	24	6	17	6	0.15
	3	111	294376	16	3	14	3	0.04
	4	100	43954	9	3	4	2	0.2
	5	95	15482	1	1	1	1	0.29
	6	90	169532	3	2	2	1	0.05
	7	73	104686	13	2	11	2	0.08
Supernatant fractions	8	65	28619	2	1	2	1	0.15
3-5	9	57	77881	3	1	3	1	0.05
	10	52	27637	4	1	4	1	0.16
	11	50	267237	17	1	12	1	0.02
	12	41	39528	4	2	3	2	0.23
	13	40	14806	3	1	3	1	0.31
	14	34	14809	2	1	2	1	0.31
	15	33	37550	6	2	4	2	0.24
	16	33	18370	4	1	3	1	0.24

Sample	Sequence number	Score	Mass	Number of matches	Number of significant matches	Number of sequences	Number of significant sequences	emPAI ^(*)
	17	122	17691	10	4	5	3	0.96
Supernatant fractions	1	88	20357	15 3 9		3	0.8	
13-15	18	25	46463	21	1	14	1	0.09
	19	23	12932	4	1	3	1	0.35
Supernatant fractions	20	163	100441	12	6	10	6	0.28
	17	82	17691	4	2	3	2	0.57
18-20	1	40	20357	3	1	3	1	0.22
	15	181	37550	11	6	5	4	0.71
	1	172	20357	29	12	8	7	2.94
	4	165	43954	11	4	4	2	0.2
	3	80	294376	27	3	23	3	0.04
	21	73	19053	3	1	2	1	0.23
	6	66	169532	10	3	8	2	0.08
	10	59	27637	3	1	3	1	0.16
	22	59	164178	8 1 5 1		1	0.03	
Cell fractions 3-5	23	54	35159	8	1	4	1	0.12
	11	53	267237	16	1	11	1	0.02
	20	49	100441	5	2	4	2	0.08
	24	33	11323	3	2	2	2	0.98
	13	30	14806	4	1	4	1	0.31
	2	23	173181	25	1	18	1	0.02
	14	20	14809	2	1	2	1	0.31
	12	17	39528	4	1	3	1	0.11
	25	17	36654	11	1	8	1	0.12
	20	113	100441	7	4	7	4	0.18
Cell fractions 15-17	26	32	99374	12	1	9	1	0.04
	27	16	150290	16	1	11	1	0.03

The Blastp analysis of all the mucoproteins identified via mass spectrometry from *H. cinerea* gave a percentage of similarity always lower than 50% except in the case of a mucin–like protein isolated from the supernatant fractions 3–5. This protein (molecular weight 28619 u) was 52% identical to a mucin 4–like sequence predicted from the genome of *A. queenslandica*.

Thirteen mucins/mucin-like proteins in *H. cinerea* were present in different fraction pools. The most distributed protein found in *H. cinerea* has a mass of 20357 u and was identified as an integumentary mucin C.1like protein predicted from the genome of A. queenslandica; it was isolated from all the supernatant pools of fractions and from the heavy cell fractions. From the fractions 3-5 of both dissociated cells and supernatant the mass spectrometry analysis detected a protein sequence of mass 39528 u that was identified as an isoform of an apomucin-like protein from the scorpion *Centruroides sculpturatus* with a percentage similarity of 44%. In the same fractions the mass spectrometry analysis located the sequence of a mucin-like protein with mass of 169532 u; many other types of mucin-like proteins (especially mucin 4-like) are present among the results of the Blastp for this mucoprotein, but also in this case the similarity percentages are always low. A complete list of the Blastp results for all the mucins/mucin-like proteins detected in H. *cinerea* is given in Table 5.6.

Table 5.6. Results of the Blastp search for the mucin/mucin-like proteins detected in *H. cinerea*. Eight out of 27 sequences refer to the same protein sequence from *A. queenslandica* predicted as a mucin 17–like protein. In bold the protein sequences for which the Blastp analysis indicated the same GenBank identity as for the analogous sequences in *H. indistincta*.

Sequence number	Description	Max score	Total score	Query cover	E value	Identity	Accession number
1	PREDICTED: integumentary mucin C.1-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	101	219	88%	6.00E-24	40%	XP_011405517.1
2	PREDICTED: mucin-5AC-like [Monomorium pharaonis]	42.7	42.7	9%	9.9	26%	XP_012530444.1
3	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	313	1269	99%	2.00E-81	25%	
5	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	61.2	138	84%	4.00E-08	34%	
11	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	283	705	94%	2.00E-72	25%	
13	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	48.9	48.9	61%	6.00E-04	37%	VD 011402077 1
14	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	46.6	83.6	85%	0.004	32%	XP_011403877.1
21	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	58.2	183	90%	1.00E-06	34%	
23	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	80.5	293	98%	6.00E-13	28%	
24	PREDICTED: mucin-17-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	50.4	93.2	98%	6.00E-05	27%	
4	PREDICTED: mucin-3A-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	127	191	92%	3.00E-28	28%	VD 0100511501
15	PREDICTED: mucin-3A-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	194	194	95%	1.00E-51	40%	XF_019021120.1
6	PREDICTED: mucin-like protein [Amphimedon queenslandica]	540	540	66%	1.00E- 165	33%	XP_003384557.1

Sequence number	Description	Max score	Total score	Query cover	E value	Identity	Accession number
7	PREDICTED: mucin-3A-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	73.9	118	76%	2.00E-09	23%	VD 0109511071
9	PREDICTED: mucin-3A-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	65.1	122	60%	6.00E-07	25%	XF_019031107.1
8	PREDICTED: mucin-4-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	48.5	48.5	18%	0.009	52%	XP_019849592.1
10	LOW QUALITY PROTEIN: mucin-4 [Lingula anatina]	49.7	49.7	37%	0.003	36%	XP_013395977.2
12	apomucin-like isoform X1 [<i>Centruroides sculpturatus</i>]	47.8	47.8	26%	0.02	44%	XP_023232651.1
16	PREDICTED: mucin-16 isoform X2 [Chinchilla lanigera]	39.3	39.3	25%	2.9	42%	XP_013364621.1
18	mucin-2-like [Acanthaster planci]	45.1	45.1	20%	0.34	32%	XP_022109176.1
19	mucin-5AC-like [Stylophora pistillata]	43.5	43.5	51%	0.019	42%	XP_022785618.1
17	Mucin-19 [Papilio machaon]	52.4	93.2	67%	0.00005	32%	KPJ07805.1
20	Mucin-19 [Nephila clavipes]	100	326	86%	6.00E-19	29%	PRD33209.1
22	PREDICTED: mucin-3A-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	580	971	43%	3.00E- 170	47%	XP_019851107.1
25	PREDICTED: mucin-5B-like [Saccoglossus kowalevskii]	50.4	50.4	39%	0.003	31%	XP_006812161.1
26	PREDICTED: mucin-5AC-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	150	150	57%	2.00E-33	26%	XP_019859564.1
27	mucin-like protein [Orbicella faveolata]	222	222	31%	2.00E-56	36%	XP_020608532.1

Peptides identified for H. mucosa

A large difference in terms of number of protein families observed in the 'mucus' collected from *H. mucosa* was evident between fractions 1-10 and 11-20, with the light fractions yielding almost four times the protein families present in the heavy fractions when the mass spectrometry data for *H. mucosa* were matched against the database of translated sequences from *H. indistincta* and twice when compared to the data from *H. cinerea* (Table 5.7). No mucin/mucin-like sequences were detected when the mass spectrometry data were compared against the translated sequences from *H. indistincta*, while the comparison with the *H. cinerea* proteins highlighted the presence of two mucoproteins in the pool of fractions 11-20 (Table 5.8). The two mucoproteins detected in the 'mucus' of *H. mucosa* were identified as a mucin 5AC-like protein and an isoform of a mucin 17 respectively predicted from the genome of A. queenslandica and the sea urchin Strongylocentrotus purpuratus (Table 5.9). While these two glycoproteins were not isolated from either cell or supernatant fractions of *H. cinerea*, a sequence identified as the same mucin 5AC-like protein from *A. queenslandica* was found in the heavy cell fractions of the *H. indistincta* sample MIIG1321.

Table 5.7. Numbers of protein families isolated from the mucus of H. mucosa. The
sequences obtained from the mass spectrometry analysis of the fractions from this
sponge species were matched against the database of translated sequences from the
other two Haliclona species.

H. mucosa								
Sample	Density range (g/ml)	<i>H. indistincta</i> transcriptome	<i>H. cinerea</i> transcriptome					
Mucus fractions 1-10	1.66 - 1.33	36	70					
Mucus fractions 11-20	1.33 - 1.24	122	148					

Table 5.8. Results of mass spectrometry data for *H. mucosa* searched against the transcriptome of *H. cinerea*.

Sample	Sequence number	Score	Mass	Number of matches	Number of significant matches	Number of sequences	Number of significant sequences	emPAI ^(*)
Fractions	1	30	62201	30	1	17	1	0.07
11-20	2	29	51337	5	1	2	1	0.08

 Table 5.9. Blastp results for H. mucosa.

Sequence number	Description	Max score	Total score	Query cover	E value	Identity	Accession number
1	PREDICTED: mucin-5AC-like [Amphimedon queenslandica]	122	122	24%	9.00E-26	42%	XP_019862133.1
2	PREDICTED: mucin-17 isoform X2 [Strongylocentrotus purpuratus]	85.9	85.9	80%	6.00E-14	27%	XP_011671719.1

Analysis of the mucins/mucin-like proteins across the three *Haliclona* species

The two types of mucins/mucin-like proteins located in *H. mucosa*, i.e. mucin 5AC-like protein and mucin 17, were found also in *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea*, even though the accession numbers for all of them are different. One of the mucin 5AC-like proteins from *H. cinerea* and the one from *H. indistincta* were determined to be similar to sequences predicted from the genome of A. queenslandica; the other two mucin 5AC-like proteins from *H. cinerea* were considered similar to a protein predicted from the genome of an ant (Monomorium pharaonis) and a mucin 5AClike protein isolated from the coral *Stylophora pistillata*, in this case with a percentage of similarity of 42%. All the eight protein sequences from *H*. *cinerea* identified as mucin 17-like protein were identified with percentages of similarity between 25% and 37% with the same mucin 17-like protein predicted from the genome of A. queenslandica. The mucin 17-like protein detected in *H. indistincta*, however had 36% identity to an analogous protein isolated from the acorn worm Saccoglossus kowalevskii. Other types of mucins/mucin-like proteins observed both in *H. cinerea* and *H. indistincta* were the mucin 3A-like, mucin 4-like, mucin 5B-like proteins and the mucin 19.

No specific protein sequences returned from mass spectrometry were shared among the three *Haliclona* species, but in two cases the Blastp search for the mucoprotein sequences from *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* indicated the same GenBank sequence as identity. One case is represented by two mucoproteins identified as a predicted mucin 3A-like protein from *A. queenslandica* with a similarity percentage of 45% for *H. indistincta* and 47% for *H. cinerea*. The query cover is 73% for the protein sequence from *H. indistincta* and 43% for the one from *H. cinerea*, but both sequences earned the highest Blastp max score for each sponge species (see Table 5.3 and Table 5.6). In the second case a protein sequence from *H. cinerea* and a sequence from *H. indistincta* were identified as the same mucin-like protein from *A. queenslandica* (GenBank code: XP_003384557.1) respectively with a similarity

percentage of 33% and 39% for a query cover of the 83% for *H. indistincta* and the 66% for *H. cinerea*.

Discussion

This work represents the first report focused on identifying the diversity of mucins in Porifera through a proteomic approach. The presence of mucin-like proteins in sponges was already highlighted in previous studies. The first was an analysis of the extracellular matrix of Geodia cydonium, in which Schutze et al. (2001) isolated a protein rich in threonine that acted as ligand for the receptor tyrosine kinase from this sponge, a similar role played by mucin 4 in higher organisms (Carraway et al., 2003), and in fact the authors defined this ligand as mucus-like protein. Meyer et al. (2006) found via histochemistry methods that the exopinacoderm of the Mediterranean sponge Chondrilla nucula is covered by a compact cover of mucus made of O-linked high molecular weight glycoproteins containing sialic acids, a typical component of mucins (Baos et al., 2012). Wang et al. (2013) and Wang and Müller (2015) characterised a mucin 4-like protein found in Suberites domuncula for which they proposed a role in the process of water extrusion/suctioning from biosilica after enzymatic synthesis during spicule formation via a mechanism of 'polymerization-induced phase separation'. The work I carried on shows the presence of multiple mucinlike proteins in Poriferans for the first time.

Jatkar et al. (2010) reported that for corals the CsCl/GdmCl isopycnic density gradient ultracentrifugation concentrates the mucins in the density range of 1.4–1.5 g/ml, as previously seen for vertebrates. This correlation does not appear to be respected in the sponges I analysed. Moreover, the density range for the fractions obtained from *H. cinerea* was lower than for *H. indistincta* and *H. mucosa*, for which the density ranges were similar. Dissimilarities in the mucin density have been correlated with different physical properties of these glycoproteins (Pillai et al., 2017), and this could be considered also for the three target

Haliclona species, given the noticeably different appearance of the mucus in *H. cinerea* compared to the other two species.

Most of the proteins isolated in this study identified as mucin-like proteins showed some similarity with mucins described from the human gastrointestinal tract (Tailford et al., 2015). For instance, the only two types of mucin-like proteins found in all the three sponge species were mucin 5AC-like and mucin 17-like. Mucin 5AC, as well as mucins 5B, 19 and 2, are gel-forming mucins secreted by goblet cells respectively in stomach surface, salivary glands and intestine of mammals (Chen et al., 2004, Pelaseyed et al., 2014). The mucins 5AC and 5B are also found in the respiratory tract (Ma et al., 2018). In the various organs these mucins play different roles: as regards the digestive tract, for instance, mucin 5AC protects the stomach wall from damage caused mechanically by ingested food or chemically by gastric acid, while mucin 2, expressing different properties between the small and the large intestine, ensures absorption of nutrients in the first and protection from bacteria in the second tract (Ermund et al., 2013). In this study I found proteins similar to mucins 5B and 19 in *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea*, and to mucin 2 only in *H. cinerea*. Mucin 17 is a cell-surface mucin and represents one of the most common components of the glycocalyx covering the epithelial cells of the human intestine (Schneider et al., 2018). Other mucin-like proteins found both in *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* are membrane-bound mucins, i.e. mucin 3A, normally expressed in the epithelia of the gastrointestinal tract, mucins 1 and 4 that, similarly to mucin 16, are produced by different types of epithelial cells (Hattrup and Gendler, 2008). Cellsurface mucins are involved in blocking pathogens adhesion to mucosal epithelial cells (McGuckin et al., 2015) and are also considered to play an important role in cell signalling (Carraway et al., 2003, Jonckheere and Van Seuningen, 2010, Van Putten and Strijbis, 2017).

A further characterisation of the mucin-like proteins in the target *Haliclona* species could allow identifying the cells responsible for their production using these glycoproteins as markers. As described in chapter 4, we have observed in *H. indistincta* and in other two closely

related species (i.e. the sibling species *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai*) a type of cell characterised by inclusions with granular content and other features that are consistent with mucous cells in higher organisms. Donadey (1982) attributed the production of mucus in *H. mucosa* to a different type of cells with inclusions defined as spumeuse cell and characterised by fibrillary content. The TEM analysis of *H. cinerea* did not show the presence of cells with morphology comparable to the cells with inclusions in *H. indistincta* and *H. mucosa*. Only few cell types can be recognised in the tissue of this sponge species and the only cell morphology considered consistent with the production of mucus was a type of cell with inclusions characterised by electron-dense peripheral membrane-enclosed inclusions, showing sometimes a darker core, and the presence of an electron-dense region that occupies the centre of the cell. These cells show the tendency to come in touch with each other assuming the aspect of a pearl necklace and the inner regions of every cell align and connect with each other, as it can be observed at the intercellular space in between two adjacent cells (Figure 5.7). Similar cells were described in detail by Lévi (1967) in Haliclona elegans (Bowerbank, 1866), now redefined as Н. cinerea (http://www.marinespecies.org/porifera/). Lévi (1967) proposed for these cells a role in the production of fibres distinct from spongin and collagen, but still involved in the skeletal production of the sponge. The author stated that assays carried out to search for polysaccharides in these cells gave negative results, but the Alcian blue-PAS staining of semithin sections of *H. cinerea* we performed along with sections of *H. indistincta* (described in Chapter 4) proved that this is true for the core of the segmented cells, but not for the peripheral inclusions, that instead stained intensively pink, suggesting the presence of neutral polysaccharides (Figure 5.7). Donadey and Vacelet (1977) disagreed with Levi's view and suggested that these cells were spumeuse cells, thus possible mucus-producers.

Is mucus mucus? Investigating the presence of mucins in three haplosclerid species



Figure 5.7. Cells with inclusions in *H. cinerea*. **a**. Two adjacent cells with inclusions showing several vesicles with electron dense content and darker core at the cell edge (black arrow), while the dark cores of the two cells are in touch with each other (white arrow). **b**. The arrow points at the fibres visible at the connection point between two adjacent cells; **c**. Inclusions intensively stained with PAS. Scale bars: **a** – **b**: 2 μ m; **c**: 20 μ m.

However, the exceptional diversity of mucin-like proteins found between the three *Haliclona* species might suggest that more than one cell type can be responsible for the production of different types of these glycoproteins. In fact, in the mucosal surfaces of human body cavities two cell types produce mucins, i.e. the goblet cells secrete gel-forming mucins, while membrane-bounded mucins are produced by both goblet cells and enterocytes (Van Putten and Strijbis, 2017). The latter cells represent the main cell type in the intestine and are characterised by a columnar shape and an apical membrane expanded by microvilli and specialised in the uptake of nutrients and small ions through special transporters. Besides the microvilli, the apical surface of these cells is covered with a thick glycocalyx rich in carbohydrates (Pelaseyed et al., 2014). Similar characteristics are shown in sponges by choanocytes. In fact, in these cells a collar of microvilli surrounds the flagellum and it has been proved that genes associated with the microvilli of vertebrate cells are expressed in sponge choanocytes (Peña et al., 2016). Choanocytes are also characterised by the presence of an organised glycocalyx at the bottom of the collar that was defined as mucus in Spongilla lacustris (Fjerdingstad, 1961) and it was proposed by Simpson (1984) to ensure integrity to the collars giving rigidity to the microvilli. Besides creating the water flow that carries the food, the choanocytes are also responsible for the phagocytosis of bacteria and other microorganisms (Leys and Hill, 2012). However, it has been recently shown with *Halisarca caerulea* and other sponge species from different environments that choanocytes also absorb dissolved organic matter (DOM) and based on this discovery it has been proposed the "sponge loop" model for which sponges in coral reefs feed on the dissolved organic matter excreted as mucus by corals and produce particulate organic matter (POM) that is used by other organisms to feed, recirculating the nutrients (De Goeij et al., 2013, Rix et al., 2016). The authors of these studies also found out that the energy derived from the consumption of DOM by sponges is not used to increase their biomass, but to fuel a very rapid turnover of the choanocytes in the chambers and the choanocyte renewal contributes to the POM

production (De Goeij et al., 2009, Alexander et al., 2014). Cell exfoliation is also a characteristic of the intestinal cells and the exfoliated cells contribute to the formation of feces (Albaugh et al., 1992, Williams et al., 2015). Moreover, Kahn and Leys (2016) observed via time-lapse microscopy that the turnover of the choanocytes is not due to mitosis, but to amebocytes inserting into the choanocyte chamber, similarly to what happens to the intestinal epithelial cells (Umar, 2010). The ability of sponges to transform the organic matter from dissolved to particulate has promoted the idea that sponges can be used as models to study the human intestine. In this view, it is of interest the fact that I have found in all the three *Haliclona* sponge species studied proteins that showed similarity to both gel-forming and membrane-bound mucins expressed in this organ and further analyses aimed at determining their distribution could help to understand if they play similar roles to the human counterparts.

One of the main functions played by mucins in the digestive tract of mammals is to act as a barrier against pathogens. In fact, mucins in the gut can trap bacteria through their carbohydrate residues that interact with adhesins on the bacterial cell surface (Cornick et al., 2015). Meyer et al. (2006) already suggested that the glycoconjugates in the exopinacoderm of C. nucula act as defence barrier against different microorganisms. In fact these moleculs supply ligands for the microbial binding and subsequently the microorganism captured are eliminating with the mucus. However, this antimicrobial function of mucin-like proteins in sponges can be hypothesised not only for the outer layer, but also for the lumen of the canals. In this sense it is of particular interest the fact that we have found in all the three Haliclona species peptides identified as mucin 17-like proteins. In fact, this mucin type in the glycocalyx of the human intestine enterocytes has been supposed to bind bacteria and internalise them via transfer to an intracellular vesicle localisation (Pelaseyed et al., 2014).

Meyer et al. (2006) has also suggested an antifouling role for the mucus coating of *C. nucula* by preventing DOM adhesion on the sponge

exopinacoderm via continuous renewal of the mucus layer. In a study focused on the antifouling defence mechanisms of sponges, Müller et al. (2013) demonstrated that the surface of *S. domuncula* is covered by the mucin 4–like protein previously described by the same research group in this sponge, but the authors hypothesised for this protein a different protection mechanism, i.e. by promoting the formation of a coating made of silica. Even though the mechanism is not known, an antifouling activity of the mucus produced by the target sponge species can be also hypothesised, especially for *H. indistincta*. In fact, the population of this species living in Corranroo bay is exposed to a high level of sedimentation due to the geo-hydrodynamic conditions of this area, thus a mechanism of surface cleaning may be necessary for sponge survival.

H. indistincta has been recently determined to produce 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloids (3-APs) similar to other two species in the subgenus Rhizoniera, i.e. H. viscosa and H. sarai (Firsova, 2017). In particular, the compounds produced by *H. indistincta* seem to behave like a specific group of compounds produced by *H. sarai*, i.e., the 3-alkyl pyridinium salts, as already described in Chapter 1. These compounds are oligomers that bind head-to-tail to each other producing polymers that in water solution have been observed to form supramolecular aggregates with spherical shape (Sepčič et al., 1997b, Sepčič et al., 1999). Moreover, the 3-AP compounds in *H. sarai* are cationic polymers and act like surfactants (Sepčič, personal communication), thus if the similar compounds synthesised by *H. indistincta* are proven to be present in the mucus produced by this sponge, they could contribute to the surface cleaning role attributed to the mucus or even comprise the mucus itself. All the mucins or mucin-like proteins identified in our study show a low similarity to the proteins in GenBank, in most cases lower than 50%. Lang et al. (2004) stated that methods like BLAST that are based on sequence similarity are not reliable to identify mucin domains due to the poor conservation of their amino acid sequences, therefore additional analyses will be necessary to determine how actually comparable are the mucin-like proteins we found in the three Haliclona species with the true

mucins in terms of properties and roles played. However, the method applied can still be considered an efficient way to explore the presence of mucins in organisms for which nothing is known about this matter. From a methodological point of view, the method we applied seems to be efficient for an initial screening of the mucin/mucin-like proteins even in sponge species from which is not possible to 'milk' the mucus. Unfortunately we had no opportunity to obtain a transcriptome from *H*. mucosa, thus the very low number of protein hits obtained for this species could be explained by the fact that we used for comparison the database of translated sequences from *H. cinerea* and *H. indistincta*, which are not closely related (Longakit et al., unpublished data). However, it cannot be excluded either that the mucus from *H. mucosa* could have been partially lost and/or excessively diluted during collection and some of the mucin components lost, therefore processing the whole sponge tissue would be recommended when possible. Similarly, the higher number of mucin-like proteins found in *H. cinerea* compared to *H. indistincta* is probably due to the larger transcriptome available for that species (100 Mb for H. cinerea versus 10 Mb for H. *indistincta*). For both *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* we obtained similar results in terms of mucin-like protein diversity between cells and supernatant, and this disproves the original assumption that secreted mucins could be present in the supernatant and not in the cells. The presence of the same proteins in the cells and the supernatant could be explained considering either that the centrifugation speed during the process of cells separation is not enough to restrain all the cells, but also that a certain percentage of cells do not maintain their integrity during the process and release their content in the medium. However, for both *H. indistincta* and *H. cinerea* we did find a mucin-like protein in the supernatant that was not detected in the dissociated cell fractions, therefore it is advisable to process both fractions if possible. The opportunity to repeat the same procedure with sponges belonging to different taxonomical groups and characterised by different body

structures would be interesting in order to assess the efficiency/consistency of the methods applied here.

Concluding remarks

The work described in this chapter represents the first attempt to verify the presence of mucins in Porifera applying a proteomic approach. I analysed three Haliclona species producing mucus with different physical properties and I have found in all of them several different types of mucin-like proteins. Unfortunately, the lack of a transcriptome for *H*. *mucosa* has limited the data obtained from this sponge species, but the retrieval of two mucin-like proteins from its mucus after matching the mass spectrometry data with the transcriptome of *H. cinerea*, and the fact that one of these mucin-like proteins has the same identity as one of the mucin-like proteins isolated from *H. indistincta*, highlights the possible presence of common traits in the evolution of these glycoproteins in the Haliclona species studied. Further studies aimed at isolating these mucin-like proteins and localising them in the sponge body would contribute to determine their actual similarity to mucins in higher organisms as well as their gel-forming or cell membrane-bounded nature, which could help clarifying the role these proteins play in sponge biology.

References

ACKERS, R. G., MOSS, D., PICTON, B. E., STONE, S. M. K. & MORROW, C. C. (2007). *Sponges of the British Isles - A colour guide and working document,* U. K., Marine Conservation Society.

AGUILAR-CAMACHO J. M., DOONAN L. & McCORMACK G. P. (2019). Evolution of the main skeleton-forming genes in sponges (phylum Porifera) with special focus on the marine Haplosclerida (class Demospongiae). *Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution*, 131, 245-253.

ALBAUGH, G. P., IYENGAR, V., LOHANI, A., MALAYERI, M., BALA, S. & NAIR, P. P. (1992). Isolation of exfoliated colonic epithelial cells, a novel, non-invasive approach to the study of cellular markers. *International Journal of Cancer*, 52, 347-350.

ALEXANDER, B. E., LIEBRAND, K., OSINGA, R., VAN DER GEEST, H. G., ADMIRAAL, W., CLEUTJENS, J. P. M., SCHUTTE, B., VERHEYEN, F., RIBES, M., VAN LOON, E. & DE GOEIJ, J. M. (2014). Cell turnover and detritus production in marine sponges from tropical and temperate benthic ecosystems. *Plos One*, 9, e109486.

ALTSCHUL, S. F., GISH, W., MILLER, W., MYERS, E. W. & LIPMAN, D. J. (1990). Basic local alignment search tool. *Journal of Molecular Biology*, 215, 403-410.

BANSIL, R. & TURNER, B. S. (2006). Mucin structure, aggregation, physiological functions and biomedical applications. *Current Opinion in Colloid & Interface Science*, 11, 164-170.

BAOS, S. C., PHILLIPS, D. B., WILDLING, L., MCMASTER, T. J. & BERRY, M. (2012). Distribution of sialic acids on mucins and gels: a defense mechanism. *Biophysical Journal*, 102, 176-184.

BROWN, B. E. & BYTHELL, J. C. (2005). Perspectives on mucus secretion in reef corals. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 296, 291-309.

BUCHANAN, J. B. (1963). Mucus secretion within the spines of Ophiuroid Echinoderms. *Proceedings of the Zoological Society of London*, 141, 251-259.

CAMPBELL, B. J. (1999). Biochemical and functional aspects of mucus and mucin-type glycoproteins. *In:* MATHIOWITZ, E., CHICKERING, D. E. & LEHR, C. M. (eds). *Bioadhesive drug delivery systems: fundamentals, novel approaches, and development.* New York: Marcel Dekker Inc, 85-130. CARRAWAY, K. L., RAMSAUER, V. P., HAQ, B. & CAROTHERS CARRAWAY, C. A. (2003). Cell signaling through membrane mucins. *BioEssays*, 25, 66-71.

CARUANA, N. J., COOKE, I. R., FAOU, P., FINN, J., HALL, N. E., NORMAN, M., PINEDA, S. S. & STRUGNELL, J. M. (2016). A combined proteomic and transcriptomic analysis of slime secreted by the southern bottletail squid, *Sepiadarium austrinum* (Cephalopoda). *Journal of Proteomics*, 148, 170-182.

CHEN, Y., ZHAO, Y. H., KALASLAVADI, T. B., HAMATI, E., NEHRKE, K., LE, A. D., ANN, D. K. & WU, R. (2004). Genome-wide search and identification of a novel gel-forming mucin MUC19/Muc19 in glandular tissues. *American Journal of Respiratory Cell and Molecular Biology*, 30, 155-165.

COFFROTH, M. A. (1990). Mucous sheet formation on poritid corals - An evaluation of coral mucus as a nutrient source on reefs. *Marine Biology*, 105, 39-49.

CORDERO, H., BRINCHMANN, M. F., CUESTA, A., MESEGUER, J. & ESTEBAN, M. A. (2015). Skin mucus proteome map of European sea bass (*Dicentrarchus labrax*). *Proteomics*, 15, 4007-4020.

CORNICK, S., TAWIAH, A. & CHADEE, K. (2015). Roles and regulation of the mucus barrier in the gut. *Tissue Barriers*, 3, e982426.

DAVIES, J. R., WICKSTROM, C. & THORNTON, D. J. (2012). Gel-forming and cell-associated mucins: preparation for structural and functional studies. *In:* MCGUCKIN, M. A. & THORNTON, D. J. (eds.) *Mucins: Methods and Protocols.* Totowa: Humana Press Inc, 27-47.

DAVIES, M. S. & HAWKINS, S. J. (1998). Mucus from marine molluscs. *Advances in Marine Biology*, 34, 1-71.

DE GOEIJ, J. M., DE KLUIJVER, A., VAN DUYL, F. C., VACELET, J., WIJFFELS, R. H., DE GOEIJ, A. F. P. M., CLEUTJENS, J. P. M. & SCHUTTE, B. (2009). Cell kinetics of the marine sponge *Halisarca caerulea* reveal rapid cell turnover and shedding. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 212, 3892-3900.

DE GOEIJ, J. M., VAN OEVELEN, D., VERMEIJ, M. J. A., OSINGA, R., MIDDELBURG, J. J., DE GOEIJ, A. F. P. M. & ADMIRAAL, W. (2013). Surviving in a marine desert: The sponge loop retains resources within coral reefs. *Science*, 342, 108-110.

DE WEERDT, W. H., RUTZLER, K. & SMITH, K. P. (1991). The Chalinidae (Porifera) of Twin Cays, Belize, and adjacent waters. *Proceedings of the Biological Society of Washington*, 104, 189-205.

DONADEY, C. (1982). Les cellules pigmentaires et les cellules à inclusions de l'éponge *Cacospongia scalaris* (Demosponge Dictyoceratide). *Vie marine,* 4, 67-74.

DONADEY, C. & VACELET, J. (1977). Les cellules a inclusions de l'eponge *Pleraplysilla spinifera* (Schulze) (Demosponges, Dendroceratides). *Archives De Zoologie Experimentale Et Generale,* 118, 273-284.

ERMUND, A., SCHÜTTE, A., JOHANSSON, M. E. V., GUSTAFSSON, J. K. & HANSSON, G. C. (2013). Studies of mucus in mouse stomach, small intestine, and colon. I. Gastrointestinal mucus layers have different properties depending on location as well as over the Peyer's patches. *American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology*, 305, G341-G347.

FIRSOVA, D. (2017). *Combining biological and chemical approaches in marine biodiscovery.* PhD thesis, National University of Ireland Galway.

FJERDINGSTAD, E. J. (1961). The ultrastructure of choanocyte collars in *Spongilla lacustris* (L.). *Zeitschrift Fur Zellforschung Und Mikroskopische Anatomie*, 53, 645-657.

FLOOD, P. R. & FIALAMEDIONI, A. (1981). Ultrastructure and histochemistry of the food trapping mucous film in benthic filter-feeders (Ascidians). *Acta Zoologica*, 62, 53-65.

GOVINDEN-SOULANGE, J., MARIE, D., KAUROO, S., BEESOO, R. & RAMANJOOLOO, A. (2014). Antibacterial properties of marine sponges from Mauritius waters. *Tropical Journal of Pharmaceutical Research*, 13, 249-254.

HATTRUP, C. L. & GENDLER, S. J. (2008). Structure and function of the cell surface (tethered) mucins. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 70, 431-457.

HENNEBERT, E., LEROY, B., WATTIEZ, R. & LADURNER, P. (2015). An integrated transcriptomic and proteomic analysis of sea star epidermal secretions identifies proteins involved in defense and adhesion. *Journal of Proteomics*, 128, 83-91.

HOOPER, J. N. A. (2008). Sponges. *In:* HUTCHINGS, P., KINGSFORD, M. J. & HOEGH-GULDBERG, I. O. (eds.) *The Great Barrier Reef: Biology, Environment and management,* Melbourne: CSIRO Publishing, 170-186.

ISHIHAMA, Y., ODA, Y., TABATA, T., SATO, T., NAGASU, T., RAPPSILBER, J. & MANN, M. (2005). Exponentially modified protein abundance index (emPAI) for estimation of absolute protein amount in proteomics by the number of sequenced peptides per protein. *Molecular & Cellular Proteomics*, 4, 1265-1272.

JATKAR, A. A., BROWN, B. E., BYTHELL, J. C., GUPPY, R., MORRIS, N. J. & PEARSON, J. P. (2010). Coral mucus: The properties of its constituent mucins. *Biomacromolecules*, 11, 883-888.

JOHANSSON, M. E. V., THOMSSON, K. A. & HANSSON, G. C. (2009). Proteomic analyses of the two mucus layers of the colon barrier reveal that their main component, the Muc2 mucin, is strongly bound to the FCGBP protein. *Journal of Proteome Research*, 8, 3549-3557.

JONCKHEERE, N. & VAN SEUNINGEN, I. (2010). The membrane-bound mucins: From cell signalling to transcriptional regulation and expression in epithelial cancers. *Biochimie*, 92, 1-11.

KAHN, A. S. & LEYS, S. P. (2016). The role of cell replacement in benthicpelagic coupling by suspension feeders. *Royal Society Open Science*, 3, 160484.

KRUPP, D. A. (1984). Mucus production by corals exposed during an extreme low tide. *Pacific Science*, 38, 1-11.

LANG, T., ALEXANDERSSON, M., HANSSON, G. C. & SAMUELSSON, T. (2004). Bioinformatic identification of polymerizing and transmembrane mucins in the puffer fish *Fugu rubripes*. *Glycobiology*, 14, 521-527.

LANG, T. G., KLASSON, S., LARSSON, E., JOHANSSON, M. E. V., HANSSON, G. C. & SAMUELSSON, T. (2016). Searching the evolutionary origin of epithelial mucus protein components-mucins and FCGBP. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*, 33, 1921-1936.

LÉVI, C. (1967). Les fibres segmentées intracellulaires d'*Haliclona elegans* Bow. (Demosponge Haploscleride). *Archives De Zoologie Experimentale Et Generale*, 108, 611-616.

LÉVI, C., LABOUTE, P., BARGIBANT, G. & MENOU, J. L. (1998). *Sponges of the New Caledonian Lagoon*, Editions de l'Orstom, Institut français de recherche scientifique pour le développement en coopération.

LEYS, S. P. (2013). Effects of sediment on glass sponges (Porifera, Hexactinellida) and projected effects on glass sponge reefs. *DFO Can Sci Advis Sec Res Doc 2013/074*, vi + 23 p.

LEYS, S. P. & DEGNAN, B. M. (2001). Cytological basis of photoresponsive behavior in a sponge larva. *Biological Bulletin*, 201, 323-338.

LEYS, S. P. & EERKES-MEDRANO, D. I. (2006). Feeding in a calcareous sponge: Particle uptake by pseudopodia. *Biological Bulletin*, 211, 157-171.

LEYS, S. P. & HILL, A. (2012). The physiology and molecular biology of sponge tissues. *In:* BECERRO, M. A., URIZ, M. J., MALDONADO, M. & TURON, X. (eds.) *Advances in Sponge Science: Physiology, Chemical and Microbial Diversity, Biotechnology.* Amsterdam: Elsevier Academic Press Inc, 1-56.

LUBBOCK, R. (1979). Mucus antigenicity in sea-anemones and corals. *Hydrobiologia*, 66, 3-6.

MA, J., RUBIN, B. K. & VOYNOW, J. A. (2018). Mucins, mucus, and goblet cells. *Chest*, 154, 169-176.

MALDONADO, M., DURFORT, M., MCCARTHY, D. A. & YOUNG, C. M. (2003). The cellular basis of photobehavior in the tufted parenchymella larva of demosponges. *Marine Biology*, 143, 427-441.

MALDONADO, M. & RIESGO, A. (2009). Reproduction in the phylum Porifera: a synoptic overview. *Treballs de la Societat Catalana de Biologia*, 29-49.

MCGUCKIN, M. A., THORNTON, D. J. & WHITSETT, J. A. (2015). Mucins and mucus. *In:* MESTECKY, J., STROBER, W., RUSSELL, M. W., KELSALL, B. L., CHEROUTRE, H. & LAMBRECHT, B. N. (eds.) *Mucosal immunology.* Kidlington, Oxford, United Kingdom: Elsevier, 231-250.

MEYER, W., SIDRI, M. & BRUMMER, F. (2006). Glycohistochemistry of a marine sponge, *Chondrilla nucula* (Porifera, Desmospongiae), with remarks on a possibly related antimicrobial defense strategy and a note on exopinacoderm function. *Marine Biology*, 150, 313-319.

MÜLLER, W. E., WANG, X., PROKSCH, P., PERRY, C. C., OSINGA, R., GARDÈRES, J. & SCHRÖDER, H. C. (2013). Principles of biofouling protection in marine sponges: a model for the design of novel biomimetic and bio-inspired coatings in the marine environment? *Marine Biotechnology*, 15, 375-398.

MURICY, G., HAJDU, E., ARAUJO, F. V. & HAGLER, A. N. (1993). Antimicrobial activity of Southwestern Atlantic shallow-water marine sponges (Porifera). *Scientia Marina*, 57, 427-432.

PELASEYED, T., BERGSTRÖM, J. H., GUSTAFSSON, J. K., ERMUND, A., BIRCHENOUGH, G. M. H., SCHÜTTE, A., VAN DER POST, S., SVENSSON, F., RODRÍGUEZ-PIÑEIRO, A. M., NYSTRÖM, E. E. L., WISING, C., JOHANSSON, M. E. V. & HANSSON, G. C. (2014). The mucus and mucins of the goblet cells and enterocytes provide the first defense line of the gastrointestinal tract and interact with the immune system. *Immunological Reviews*, 260, 8-20. PEÑA, J. F., ALIÉ, A., RICHTER, D. J., WANG, L., FUNAYAMA, N. & NICHOLS, S. A. (2016). Conserved expression of vertebrate microvillar gene homologs in choanocytes of freshwater sponges. *EvoDevo*, 7, 13.

PILLAI, K., AKHTER, J., MEKKAWY, A., CHUA, T. C. & MORRIS, D. L. (2017). Physical and chemical characteristics of mucin secreted by pseudomyxoma peritonei (PMP). *International Journal of Medical Sciences*, 14, 18-28.

PINEDA, M.-C., STREHLOW, B., KAMP, J., DUCKWORTH, A., JONES, R. & WEBSTER, N. S. (2017). Effects of combined dredging-related stressors on sponges: a laboratory approach using realistic scenarios. *Scientific Reports*, 7, 5155.

REDMOND, N. E., RALEIGH, J., VAN SOEST, R. W. M., KELLY, M., TRAVERS, S. A. A., BRADSHAW, B., VARTIA, S., STEPHENS, K. M. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2011). Phylogenetic relationships of the marine Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera) employing ribosomal (28S rRNA) and mitochondrial (cox1, nad1) gene sequence data. *Plos One*, 6, e24344.

RITCHIE, K. B. (2006). Regulation of microbial populations by coral surface mucus and mucus-associated bacteria. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 322, 1-14.

RIX, L., DE GOEIJ, J. M., MUELLER, C. E., STRUCK, U., MIDDELBURG, J. J., VAN DUYL, F. C., AL-HORANI, F. A., WILD, C., NAUMANN, M. S. & VAN OEVELEN, D. (2016). Coral mucus fuels the sponge loop in warm- and cold-water coral reef ecosystems. *Scientific Reports*, *6*, 18715.

SALINAS, E. M., CEBADA, J., VALDES, A., GARATEIX, A., ANEIROS, A. & ALVAREZ, J. L. (1997). Effects of a toxin from the mucus of the Caribbean sea anemone (*Bunodosoma granulifera*) on the ionic currents of single ventricular mammalian cardiomyocytes. *Toxicon*, 35, 1699-1709.

SCHNEIDER, H., PELASEYED, T., SVENSSON, F. & JOHANSSON, M. E. V. (2018). Study of mucin turnover in the small intestine by *in vivo* labeling. *Scientific Reports*, 8, 5760.

SCHUTZE, J., SKOROKHOD, A., MULLER, I. M. & MULLER, W. E. G. (2001). Molecular evolution of the metazoan extracellular matrix: Cloning and expression of structural proteins from the demosponges *Suberites domuncula* and *Geodia cydonium*. *Journal of Molecular Evolution*, 53, 402-415.

SEPČIČ, K., GUELLA, G., MANCINI, I., PIETRA, F., DALLASERRA, M., MENESTRINA, G., TUBBS, K., MACEK, P. & TURK, T. (1997). Characterization of anticholinesterase-active 3-alkylpyridinium polymers from the marine sponge *Reniera sarai* in aqueous solutions. *Journal of Natural Products*, 60, 991-996.

SEPČIČ, K., MUSEVIC, I., LAHAJNAR, G., TURK, T. & MACEK, P. (1999). AFM imaging of surface adsorbed polymeric 3-alkylpyridinium salts from the marine sponge *Reniera sarai*. *International Journal of Biological Macromolecules*, 26, 353-356.

SIMPSON, T. L. (1984). *The cell biology of sponges,* New York, Springer-Verlag

STABILI, L., SCHIROSI, R., PARISI, M. G., PIRAINO, S. & CAMMARATA, M. (2015). The mucus of *Actinia equina* (Anthozoa, Cnidaria): an unexplored resource for potential applicative purposes. *Marine Drugs*, 13, 5276-5296.

STEPHENS, K. M. M., GALVIN, J., LAWLESS, A. & MCCORMACK, G. P. (2013). Reproductive cycle and larval characteristics of the sponge *Haliclona indistincta* (Porifera: Demospongiae). *Journal of the Marine Biological Association of the United Kingdom*, 93, 899-907.

STREHLOW, B. W., PINEDA, M. C., DUCKWORTH, A., KENDRICK, G. A., RENTON, M., WAHAB, M. A. A., WEBSTER, N. S. & CLODE, P. L. (2017). Sediment tolerance mechanisms identified in sponges using advanced imaging techniques. *Peerj*, 5, e3904.

SULLIVAN, B., FAULKNER, D. J. & WEBB, L. (1983). Siphonodictidine, a metabolite of the burrowing sponge *Siphonodictyon* sp. that inhibits coral growth. *Science*, 221, 1175-1176.

TAILFORD, L. E., CROST, E. H., KAVANAUGH, D. & JUGE, N. (2015). Mucin glycan foraging in the human gut microbiome. *Frontiers in Genetics*, 6, 81.

THORNTON, D. J. & SHEEHAN, J. K. (2004). From mucins to mucus: toward a more coherent understanding of this essential barrier. *Proceedings of the American Thoracic Society*, **1**, 54-61.

UMAR, S. (2010). Intestinal stem cells. *Current Gastroenterology Reports*, 12, 340-348.

VAN PUTTEN, J. P. M. & STRIJBIS, K. (2017). Transmembrane mucins: signaling receptors at the intersection of inflammation and cancer. *Journal of Innate Immunity*, 9, 281-299.

WANG, X. H. & MULLER, W. E. G. (2015). Involvement of aquaporin channels in water extrusion from biosilica during maturation of sponge siliceous spicules. *Biological Bulletin*, 229, 24-37.

WANG, X. H., SCHLOSSMACHER, U., SCHRODER, H. C. & MULLER, W. E. G. (2013). Biologically induced transition of bio-silica sol to mesoscopic gelatinous flocs: a biomimetic approach to a controlled fabrication of bio-silica structures. *Soft Matter*, 9, 654-664.

WILLIAMS, J. M., DUCKWORTH, C. A., BURKITT, M. D., WATSON, A. J. M., CAMPBELL, B. J. & PRITCHARD, D. M. (2015). Epithelial cell shedding and barrier function: a matter of life and death at the small intestinal villus tip. *Veterinary Pathology*, 52, 445-455.

WISNIEWSKI, J. R., ZOUGMAN, A., NAGARAJ, N. & MANN, M. (2009). Universal sample preparation method for proteome analysis. *Nature Methods*, 6, 359-362.

ZARETSKY, J. Z. & WRESHNER, D. W. (2013). General properties and functions of mucus and mucins. *In:* ZARETSKY, J. Z. & WRESHNER, D. W. (eds.). *Mucins – Potential Regulators of Cell Functions Volume Title: Gel-Forming and Soluble Mucins.* Soest: Bentham Science Publishers, 3-10.

CHAPTER 6

General discussion

The general aim driving the studies carried out in this project was to investigate factors potentially involved in the production of the bioactive compounds detected in a number of marine sponges currently placed in the genus *Haliclona* Grant, 1841, which is well known for the exceptional variety of natural products synthesised (Tribalat et al., 2016).

The first objective pursued was to investigate the microbial associations of the target species, specifically bacteria, archaea and fungi. In fact, these microorganisms have been shown to be the actual responsible for the production of natural products of interest isolated from different sponge species (Faulkner et al., 1994, Piel, 2006, Simmons et al., 2008). The integrated next generation sequencing (NGS) – transmission electron microscopy (TEM) study of the bacterial and archaeal communities of the five Irish Haliclona species considered in this study (i.e. H. oculata, H. *cinerea*, *H. simulans*, *H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta*) established that these sponges are all low microbial abundance (LMA; Chapter 2). I considered that the discrepancies noticed between the large bacterial/archaeal diversity highlighted in most of the species analysed by the NGS study and the few microbial morphotypes observed in the tissues sampled via TEM can be explained by factors other than symbiosis, e.g. bacteria used as food by the sponges and/or environmental contamination from the substratum, or possibly by the fact that it is difficult to spot low abundance bacteria in TEM sections of the sponge mesohyl. However, an environmental origin of the bacteria and archaeal sequences detected in LMA sponges was already suggested by Bayer et al. (2014) who also showed via real-time PCR that the numbers of microbial sequences obtained from LMA sponge species are three or more orders of magnitude lower than in high microbial abundance (HMA) sponges. Therefore, I assume that our TEM analysis depicts the abundance of bacteria in the sponges studied realistically.

Even though the relationship between the microbial abundance in sponges and the production of bioactive compounds has not been extensively studied, exception being Hochmuth et al. (2010) and Sacristán-Soriano et al. (2011), I do not expect that the scarce bacteria

244

observed in the target sponge species could be responsible for the production of their bioactive compounds. However, it will be worthwhile to carry on further studies to prove the accuracy of this conclusion in cases as e.g. *H. cinerea*. In fact, this species has been shown to produce different fatty acids than is usually observed in sponges, especially because these molecules miss branched-chain parts (Joh et al., 1997). While mid-chain-branched fatty acids are common in sponges and their production is attributed to bacterial symbionts (Gillan et al., 1988, Hochmuth et al., 2010), currently I do not have enough information to determine whether the long rod-shape bacterium found within intracellular vacuoles in this sponge and apparently horizontally transmitted (as suggested by its absence in the embryos, Chapter 2) is involved in the production of the fatty acids identified in *H. cinerea*. The NGS study was not sufficiently informative to identify the rod-shaped bacterium, while this would be a crucial step in order to explore the roles it plays in the biology of this sponge species. A similar consideration can be done for *H. simulans*. In fact, this species is known to produce steroids (Viegelmann et al., 2014) which are considered to be typical eukaryotic lipids, but a recent bioinformatic study has revealed that several different bacterial taxa present sterol synthesis genes in their genomes (Wei et al., 2016), therefore an involvement of the bacteria in the bioactivity of this sponge species cannot be excluded based on the available data. The isolation of the symbiotic bacteria from *H. cinerea* and *H. simulans* via e.g. flow cytometry methods and the application of a single cell genomics approach to characterise them would be probably the best way to shed light on the role that these bacteria play in the host sponges and perhaps on their involvement in the production of the bioactive compounds.

As described in Chapter 1, *H. sarai*, *H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* produce similar compounds, i. e. 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloids (3–APs). However, the TEM analysis has highlighted totally different bacterial associations for the three species, confirmed for *H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta* by the NGS study. In fact, while the latter species have been shown to be clear

245

examples of LMA sponges, *H. sarai* represents an intermediate between LMA and HMA sponges because the mesohyl of this species hosts several different bacterial morphotypes that occupy almost all the intercellular space (Chapter 2). The production of the 3–APs in *H. sarai* has already been suggested to involve a contribution of the symbiotic bacteria as source of the precursor nicotinic acid produced from tryptophane and/or aspartate (Tribalat, 2016), therefore the bacteria observed in *H. viscosa* and at least some of the bacteria found in *H. sarai* could play this role in the host sponges. In *H. indistincta*, which does not show associated bacteria either intracellularly or in the mesohyl, the 3–APs precursor molecules of bacterial origin could derive from the ingested bacteria observed in high numbers in the digestive phagosomes.

The investigation of possible fungal associates which could be responsible for the production of the bioactive compounds produced by the Haliclona species studied was incentivised by the presence of compartmentalised intracellular vacuoles shown via TEM, especially in the cells of *H. indistincta* and *H. oculata* (Chapter 3). In spite of a cultivation method carefully selected to promote the isolation of specific putative fungal symbionts, from most of the target sponges (including for this survey also the Mediterranean species *H. mediterranea*, *H. fulva*, *H.* mucosa and H. sarai) I did not obtain a consistent pattern of fungal biodiversity which I would have expected in case of symbiotic associations (Chapter 3). Therefore, it cannot be excluded that the observed intracellular vacuoles were actually very complex secondary lysosomes as suggested by Prof. Peter Dockery (Anatomy Department, NUI Galway) rather than fungal spores protected by the sponges in the intracellular environment, the latter interpretation endorsed by Dr. Maria Tuohy and Dr. Vijai Gupta (Biochemistry Department, NUI Galway). As already explained in Chapter 3, only through new attempts to isolate the fungal associates from the target *Haliclona* species applying different isolation and cultivation techniques could confirm whether host species-specific fungal communities, which could be implicated in the production of the bioactive compounds detected in these sponges,

actually exist. In any case, my work showed how sponges represent an important target of marine biodiscovery not only for the bioactive compounds produced by themselves or the bacterial communities they host, but also because, acting like a sieve that filters fungal spores from the surrounding seawater, they constitute a rich substratum for the isolation of diverse fungi characterised by chemical properties still only partially explored (Proksch et al., 2010).

The TEM analysis of the *Haliclona* species studied highlighted in some cases the presence of cells with inclusions. As already reported (Introduction and Chapter 4), cells with inclusions have been indicated as the production and/or storage site of bioactive compounds in several distantly related sponge species. In particular I have observed cells with inclusions in the three *Rhizoniera* species (i.e. *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and H. sarai; Chapter 4), H. cinerea (Chapter 5) and H. simulans (not described in the thesis). The abundance and the novel aspect of the cells with inclusions observed in *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai* motivated the decision of selecting *H. indistincta* (the most available of the three) as the first species to perform experiments of cell separation and fractionation aimed at isolating the target cells with inclusions and characterising them from an ultrastructure and chemical point of view, mainly in order to assess the presence of the 3-APs produced by this sponge within the cells with inclusions. The first approach followed was to fractionate the dissociated sponge cells based on their size through the density centrifugation medium Ficoll. In spite of the multiple attempts performed, only in one occasion I was able to separate cell fractions, while in most of the other cases it was not possible to obtain a distinctive separation of cell layers, possibly due to the excess of mucus characterising this sponge species.

The TEM analysis of the cell fractions obtained showed that one of them was mainly made of released inclusions. Therefore, I adopted a different approach and I used flow cytometry to try to isolate the target cells with inclusions. A first analysis of the cell fractions obtained via Ficoll density centrifugation highlighted that the fraction rich in the inclusions emitted

247

red autofluorescence, which could be associated with the presence of a pink/red pigment, as suggested by Dr Shirley Hanley (Flow Cytometry unit, NUI Galway). The pink pigment could be contained within the inclusions, as already considered by Stephens (2013) who showed via TEM how the larvae of *H. indistincta*, which are pink in colour, contain a large number of the target inclusions. Because of this hypothesis, as well as the knowledge that the bioactive compound dercitamide isolated from Oceanapia sagittaria - which is also an alkaloid as the compounds produced by *H. indistincta* – fluoresces at different excitation wavelenghts (Salomon et al., 2001), I attempted to isolate the target cells with inclusions via fluorescent activated cell sorting (FACS). However, also this second approach did not prove to be conclusive to isolate the target cells. In fact, the cell population isolated by FACS was not big enough to be analysed via TEM (the size of the cell pellet is important because a large part of cells are lost during each step of dehydration/embedding), thus I carried out a confocal microscopy analysis of the same cells assisted by Dr Peter Owens (Centre for Microscopy and Imaging, NUI Galway) and I observed that in most cases the fluorescence was concentrated within vacuoles of cells more resembling amebocytes. This fluorescence pattern is consistent with the possible presence within the vacuoles of purple bacteria (Madigan and Jung, 2009) or even red algae chloroplasts highlighted by the NGS study of *H. indistincta* described in Chapter 2, and could mask the autofluorescence of a putative pink pigment stored within the sponge inclusions, making this approach not feasible to isolate the target cells with inclusions.

In order to define a new marker for isolating the cells with inclusions in *H. indistincta*, I decided to pursue the idea introduced in Chapter 4 that the target cells could produce both the bioactive compounds and the mucus characteristic of this sponge. The production of mucosubstances by toxin-producing cells has been observed already in other animals as e.g. sea urchins (O'Connell et al., 1974) and scorpions (Soliman et al., 2013). Even though I was aware of the existence of a fluorescent dye for

localising mucins, i.e. the acridine orange (Shumilov et al., 2014), I followed the suggestion of Prof. David J. Thornton (Wellcome Trust Centre for Cell-Matrix Research, University of Manchester) to apply a proteomic approach to identify the putative mucins present in H. *indistincta*. This in the view of obtaining a more precise marker to localise the target cells with inclusions. A dedicated study of the mucins in Porifera has not been carried out previously, therefore I decided in agreement with my supervisor to include in the survey also *H. cinerea* and *H. mucosa* which produce mucus with different characteristics, as described in Chapter 5. Even though I did not have chance to study the microbial associations of *H. mucosa* via neither TEM nor NGS, this species was reported by Vacelet and Donadey (1977) to host only few rod shaped bacteria between the collagen fibres of the mesohyl, similarly to what I have observed in *H. viscosa*. The study of the mucus in sponges was also consistent with the main aim of this project since the mucus can represent a carrier for the biologically active compounds released by the sponges, as observed with some *Syphonodictyon* species (Sullivan et al., 1983). Actually, the production of mucus has been suggested as indicator of the presence of bioactive molecules in sponges by Muricy et al. (1993) who determined that the mucus-producing species *Polymastia* janeirensis, Amphimedon viridis, cf. Arenosclera sp. and Tedania sp. showed antibacterial or antifungal activity.

Based on the considerations made in Chapter 5, I believe that the antibacterial and/or antifungal function of mucus in sponges is not limited to carrying the bioactive compounds on the sponge surface and surroundings. In fact, the mucus in my opinion plays an important role also in determining the composition of the microbiome hosted within the sponges acting against non-symbiotic bacteria like a selective barrier, as observed e.g. in the gastrointestinal (GI) tract of mammals. Here the mucus first of all entraps the antibacterial compounds produced by the epithelial cells and prevents them from being quickly diluted into the lumen (Birchenough et al., 2015). However, this does not seem to be the case in sponges like *H. indistincta* for which the extracts produced were

proved not to have significant antibacterial activity (Khan, 2015). Moreover, as already seen, mucins in the GI tract also offer multiple binding sites for the adhesion of both commensal and pathogenic microbes via their carbohydrate ligands. The interactions between mucins and microbes can vary largely depending on the type and localisation of the mucins as well as the extent of their O-glycosylation (Thornton and Sheehan, 2004, Derrien et al., 2010). Therefore, mucins play an important role as targets for bacterial adhesion, while the epithelium of the intestinal mucosa can distinguish commensal microbiota from pathogenic microorganisms through cell surface and cytoplasmic pattern recognition receptors (Magalhaes et al., 2007, Kim and Khan, 2013).

It is known that sponges can discriminate between food and symbiotic bacteria (Wilkinson et al., 1984, Wehrl et al., 2007), but the mechanism of this phenomenon has not been determined yet. A key role is considered to be played by bacterial proteins characterised by repeat domains characteristically found in eukaryotes and involved in proteinprotein interactions, therefore called eukaryotic-like proteins (Reynolds and Thomas, 2016, Díez-Vives et al., 2017). Müller et al. (1981) proposed that the relationship found between the sponge Halichondria panicea and the predominant bacterial species in this sponge, for which Knobloch et al. (2019) have proposed the candidate status 'Candidatus Halichondribacter symbioticus', is mediated by a lectin. Subsequently, additional lectins were described from both Demosponges and Hexactinellida and supposed to be implicated in both microbial symbioses and defence against pathogens (Garderes et al., 2015). Although the results of my research on the presence of mucins in the target *Haliclona* species are still preliminary, the observation that all the sponges considered have proteins similar to mucins isolated in the digestive tract of mammals (Chapter 5) suggests that these proteins might also mediate the interactions between sponges and their bacterial associates. In this sense, I consider that putative dissimilarities in terms of mucin-like protein composition and/or glycosylation patterns in the

three species *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai*, that all produce a similar gel-like substance as mentioned in Chapter 4, could explain their extremely different microbiomes observed via TEM. The opportunity to apply the same proteomic approach on *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai*, as well as an NGS analysis aimed at obtaining 16S rRNA gene data from *H. sarai* would give useful information for a comparison (even though it has to be taken in account that the geographical origin of *H. sarai* can also play a role in shaping the symbiotic microbial community; Zaballos et al., 2006). Another aspect to consider regarding mucins in the human gastrointestinal tract is that they also act as a nutrient source (represented by the carbohydrate ligands) and a matrix for bacteria proliferation (Derrien et al., 2010, Pelaseyed et al., 2014). I believe that both these functions can be likely also for the mucin-like proteins detected in the target sponge species. The hypothesis that these glycoproteins can be part of the sponge extracellular matrix and/or contribute to the formation of the spongin fibres has been already proposed for other sponge species (e.g. Donadey and Vacelet, 1977, Pomponi, 1976). In this sense, the original interpretation of the cells with inclusions in *H. cinerea* as responsible for the production of different skeletal fibres than collagen and spongin made by Lévi (1967) can be considered consistent with my hypothesis that these cells are the putative site of production of the mucin-like proteins in this species. Finally, still considering the possibility that the host-microbial symbiont interactions in sponges can be mediated by the oligosaccharides O-linked to the mucin-like proteins, the presence of these glycoproteins in association with the spongin could explain the close relationship observed between bacteria and collagen fibres in sponges as H. simulans, *H. viscosa* and *H. mucosa*.

The preliminary data I produced about the mucin-like proteins in the target *Haliclona* species represent an important starting point to further characterise structure, distribution in the sponge body and function of these glycoproteins via molecular, histochemical and ultrastructural techniques in order to accomplish the original objective to locate a

251

marker for the isolation of the putative mucous cells in *H. indistincta*, *H. viscosa* and *H. sarai*. However, a similar development could also provide useful tools to verify the involvement of these glycoproteins in the hostmicrobe interactions observed in all the species studied, even in species as *H. oculata* and *H. simulans* that apparently do not produce gel forming glycoproteins, but could still present cell membrane mucin-like proteins.

Concluding remarks

Even though I have not accomplished the ultimate aim of proving the producers of the bioactive compounds isolated from the target *Haliclona* species, I expect for them to be the cells with inclusions in species as *H. sarai, H. viscosa* and *H. indistincta*. Furthermore, the information collected about the microbial associations and the presence of cell types of interest in the species studied will constitute the basis for multiple future studies more focused on each of the components I have explored during my research project, especially the duplex role as producers of mucus and bioactive compounds of the cells with inclusions in the three *Haliclona* species from clade C and the role of the bacteria observed in *H. cinerea* and *H. simulans*.

Moreover, as anticipated in Chapter 1, the data I produced about bacterial symbionts, cells with inclusions and mucin-like proteins will feed into the revision of the classification of the genus *Haliclona* in the integrative taxonomic effort currently carried on at the Molecular Evolution and Systematics Laboratory (Zoology Department, NUI Galway) as well as significantly contributing to a greater understaning of the biology of these species.
References

BAYER, K., KAMKE, J. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2014). Quantification of bacterial and archaeal symbionts in high and low microbial abundance sponges using real-time PCR. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 89, 679-690.

BIRCHENOUGH, G. M. H., JOHANSSON, M. E. V., GUSTAFSSON, J. K., BERGSTROM, J. H. & HANSSON, G. C. (2015). New developments in goblet cell mucus secretion and function. *Mucosal Immunology*, **8**, 712-719.

DERRIEN, M., VAN PASSEL, M. W. J., VAN DE BOVENKAMP, J. H. B., SCHIPPER, R. G., DE VOS, W. M. & DEKKER, J. (2010). Mucin-bacterial interactions in the human oral cavity and digestive tract. *Gut Microbes*, 1, 254-268.

DÍEZ-VIVES, C., MOITINHO-SILVA, L., NIELSEN, S., REYNOLDS, D. & THOMAS, T. (2017). Expression of eukaryotic-like protein in the microbiome of sponges. *Molecular Ecology*, 26, 1432-1451.

DONADEY, C. & VACELET, J. (1977). Les cellules a inclusions de l'eponge *Pleraplysilla spinifera* (Schulze) (Demosponges, Dendroceratides). *Archives De Zoologie Experimentale Et Generale*, 118, 273-284.

FAULKNER, J., UNSON, M. D. & BEWLEY, C. A. (1994). The chemistry of some sponges and their symbionts. *Pure and applied chemistry*, 66, 1983-1990.

GARDERES, J., BOURGUET-KONDRACKI, M. L., HAMER, B., BATEL, R., SCHRODER, H. C. & MULLER, W. E. G. (2015). Porifera Lectins: Diversity, Physiological Roles and Biotechnological Potential. *Marine Drugs*, 13, 5059-5101.

GILLAN, F. T., STOILOV, I. L., THOMPSON, J. E., HOGG, R. W., WILKINSON, C. R. & DJERASSI, C. (1988). Fatty acids as biological markers for bacterial symbionts in sponges. *Lipids*, 23, 1139-1145.

HOCHMUTH, T., NIEDERKRUGER, H., GERNERT, C., SIEGL, A., TAUDIEN, S., PLATZER, M., CREWS, P., HENTSCHEL, U. & PIEL, J. (2010). Linking chemical and microbial diversity in marine sponges: possible role for Poribacteria as producers of methyl-branched fatty acids. *Chembiochem*, 11, 2572-2578.

JOH, Y. G., ELENKOV, I. J., STEFANOV, K. L., POPOV, S. S., DOBSON, G. & CHRISTIE, W. W. (1997). Novel di-, tri-, and tetraenoic fatty acids with

bis-methylene- interrupted double-bond systems from the sponge *Haliclona cinerea*. *Lipids*, 32, 13-17.

KHAN, M. N. A. (2015). *Screening of marine organisms for antivirulence and antimicrobial activity.* MSc Biotechnology, NUI Galway.

KIM, J. J. & KHAN, W. I. (2013). Goblet cells and mucins: role in innate defense in enteric infections. *Pathogens*, 2, 55-70.

KNOBLOCH S., JÓHANNSSON R. & MARTEINSSON V. (2019). Bacterial diversity in the marine sponge *Halichondria panicea* from Icelandic waters and host-specificity of its dominant symbiont "*Candidatus* Halichondribacter symbioticus". *FEMS Microbiology Ecology*, 95, 2019, fiy220.

LÉVI, C. (1967). Les fibres segmentées intracellulaires d'*Haliclona elegans* Bow. (Demosponge Haploscleride). *Archives De Zoologie Experimentale Et Generale*, 108, 611-616.

MADIGAN, M. T. & JUNG, D. O. (2009). An overview of purple bacteria: systematics, physiology, and habitats. *In:* HUNTER, C. N., DALDAL, F., THURNAUER, M. C. & BEATTY, J. T. (eds.) *The Purple Phototrophic Bacteria.* Dordrecht: Springer Netherlands, 1-15.

MAGALHAES, J. G., TATTOLI, I. & GIRARDIN, S. E. (2007). The intestinal epithelial barrier: How to distinguish between the microbial flora and pathogens. *Seminars in Immunology*, 19, 106-115.

MÜLLER, W. E. G., ZAHN, R. K., KURELEC, B., LUCU, C., MULLER, I. & UHLENBRUCK, G. (1981). Lectin, a possible basis for symbiosis between bacteria and sponges. *Journal of Bacteriology*, 145, 548-558.

MURICY, G., HAJDU, E., ARAUJO, F. V. & HAGLER, A. N. (1993). Antimicrobial activity of Southwestern Atlantic shallow-water marine sponges (Porifera). *Scientia Marina*, 57, 427-432.

O'CONNELL, M. G., ALENDER, C. B. & WOOD, E. M. (1974). A fine structure study of venom gland cells in globiferous pedicellariae from *Stronglocentrotus purpuratus* (Stimpson). *Journal of Morphology*, 142, 411-431.

PELASEYED, T., BERGSTRÖM, J. H., GUSTAFSSON, J. K., ERMUND, A., BIRCHENOUGH, G. M. H., SCHÜTTE, A., VAN DER POST, S., SVENSSON, F., RODRÍGUEZ-PIÑEIRO, A. M., NYSTRÖM, E. E. L., WISING, C., JOHANSSON, M. E. V. & HANSSON, G. C. (2014). The mucus and mucins of the goblet cells and enterocytes provide the first defense line of the gastrointestinal tract and interact with the immune system. *Immunological Reviews*, 260, 8-20. PIEL, J. (2006). Bacterial symbionts: Prospects for the sustainable production of invertebrate-derived pharmaceuticals. *Current Medicinal Chemistry*, 13, 39-50.

POMPONI, S. A. (1976). A cytological study of the Haliclonidae and the Callyspongiidae (Porifera, Demospongiae, Haplosclerida). *In:* HARRISON, F. W. & COWDEN, R. R. (eds.) *Aspects of Sponge Biology.* New York: Academic Press, 215-235.

PROKSCH, P., PUTZ, A., ORTLEPP, S., KJER, J. & BAYER, M. (2010). Bioactive natural products from marine sponges and fungal endophytes. *Phytochemistry Reviews*, 9, 475-489.

REYNOLDS, D. & THOMAS, T. (2016). Evolution and function of eukaryotic-like proteins from sponge symbionts. *Molecular Ecology*, 25, 5242-5253.

SACRISTÁN-SORIANO, O., BANAIGS, B., CASAMAYOR, E. O. & BECERRO, M. A. (2011). Exploring the links between natural products and bacterial assemblages in the sponge *Aplysina aerophoba*. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology*, 77, 862-870.

SALOMON, C. E., DEERINCK, T., ELLISMAN, M. H. & FAULKNER, D. J. (2001). The cellular localization of dercitamide in the Palauan sponge *Oceanapia sagittaria*. *Marine Biology*, 139, 313-319.

SHUMILOV, D., POPOV, A., FUDALA, R., AKOPOVA, I., GRYCZYNSKI, I., BOREJDO, J., GRYCZYNSKI, Z. & GRYGORCZYK, R. (2014). Real-time imaging of exocytotic mucin release and swelling in Calu-3 cells using acridine orange. *Methods*, 66, 312-324.

SIMMONS, T. L., COATES, R. C., CLARK, B. R., ENGENE, N., GONZALEZ, D., ESQUENAZI, E., DORRESTEIN, P. C. & GERWICK, W. H. (2008). Biosynthetic origin of natural products isolated from marine microorganism-invertebrate assemblages. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 105, 4587-4594.

SOLIMAN, B. A., SHOUKRY, N. M., MOHALLAL, M. E., FETAIH, H. A. W. & KHALED, H. S. (2013). Fine structure of the stinger, histology and histochemistry of the venom gland in the scorpion *Androctonus amoreuxi* (Buthidae). *The Journal of Basic & Applied Zoology*, 66, 41-46.

STEPHENS, K. (2013). Insights into the evolution and development of Haliclona indistincta (Porifera, Haplosclerida). PhD thesis, National University of Ireland Galway.

SULLIVAN, B., FAULKNER, D. J. & WEBB, L. (1983). Siphonodictidine, a metabolite of the burrowing sponge *Siphonodictyon* sp. that inhibits coral growth. *Science*, 221, 1175-1176.

THORNTON, D. J. & SHEEHAN, J. K. (2004). From mucins to mucus: toward a more coherent understanding of this essential barrier. *Proceedings of the American Thoracic Society*, **1**, 54-61.

TRIBALAT, M.-A. (2016). Specialized metabolisms of Mediterranean sponges of genus Haliclona Grant, 1836. Université Côte d'Azur.

TRIBALAT, M.-A., MARRA, M. V., MCCORMACK, G. P. & THOMAS, O. P. (2016). Does the chemical diversity of the order Haplosclerida (phylum Porifera: class Demospongia) fit with current taxonomic classification? *Planta Medica*, 82, 843–856.

VACELET, J. & DONADEY, C. (1977). Electron microscope study of the association between some sponges and bacteria. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology*, 30, 301-314.

VIEGELMANN, C., PARKER, J., OOI, T., CLEMENTS, C., ABBOTT, G., YOUNG, L., KENNEDY, J., DOBSON, A. D. W. & EDRADA-EBEL, R. (2014). Isolation and identification of antitrypanosomal and antimycobacterial active steroids from the sponge *Haliclona simulans*. *Marine Drugs*, 12, 2937-2952.

WEHRL, M., STEINERT, M. & HENTSCHEL, U. (2007). Bacterial uptake by the marine sponge *Aplysina aerophoba*. *Microbial Ecology*, 53, 355-365.

WEI, J. H., YIN, X. C. & WELANDER, P. V. (2016). Sterol synthesis in diverse bacteria. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, **7**, **1**-19.

WILKINSON, C. R., GARRONE, R. & VACELET, J. (1984). Marine sponges discriminate between food bacteria and bacterial symbionts: electron microscope autoradiography and *in situ* evidence. Proceedings of the Royal Society Series B-Biological Sciences, 220, 519-528.

ZABALLOS, M., LÓPEZ-LÓPEZ, A., OVREAS, L., BARTUAL, S. G., D'AURIA, G., ALBA, J. C., LEGAULT, B., PUSHKER, R., DAAE, F. L. & RODRÍGUEZ-VALERA, F. (2006). Comparison of prokaryotic diversity at offshore oceanic locations reveals a different microbiota in the Mediterranean Sea. FEMS Microbiology Ecology, 56, 389-405.

PUBLICATIONS

Reviews

Does the Chemical Diversity of the Order Haplosclerida (Phylum Porifera: Class Demospongia) Fit with Current Taxonomic Classification?

Authors

Marie-Aude Tribalat¹, Maria V. Marra², Grace P. McCormack², Olivier P. Thomas^{1,3}

Affiliations

Géoazur UMR Université Nice Sophia Antipolis-CNRS-IRD-OCA, Valbonne, France
 National University of Ireland Galway, Zoology, School of Natural Sciences, University Road, Galway, Ireland
 National University of Ireland Galway, Marine Biodiscovery, School of Chemistry, University Road, Galway, Ireland

Key words

- sponges
- Haplosclerida
- alkaloids
- polyacetylenic
- chemotaxonomy

received Nov. 29, 2015 revised March 8, 2016 accepted March 22, 2016

Bibliography

DOI http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1055/s-0042-105879 Published online Planta Med © Georg Thieme Verlag KG Stuttgart - New York -ISSN 0032-0943

Correspondence Prof. Grace P. McCormack

Ryan Institute School of Natural Sciences National University of Ireland University Road Galwav Ireland Phone: +35391492321 Fax: + 35391494535 grace.mccormack@nuigalway.ie Correspondence Prof. Olivier P. Thomas School of Chemistry National University of Ireland University Road Galway Ireland Phone: + 35 3 91 49 35 63 Fax: + 35391495576 olivier.thomas@nuigalway.ie

Abstract

Sponges and their associated microbiota are well known to produce a large diversity of natural products, also called specialized metabolites. In addition to their potential use in the pharmaceutical industry, these rather species-specific compounds may help in the classification of some particular sponge groups. We review herein compounds isolated from haplosclerid sponges (Class Demospongia, Order Haplosclerida) in order to help in the revision of this large group of marine invertebrates. We focus only on 3-alkylpyridine derivatives and polyacetylenic compounds, as these two groups of natural products are characteristic of haplosclerid species and are highly diverse. A close collaboration between chemists and biologists is required in order to fully apply chemotaxonomical approaches, and whenever possible biological data should include morphological and molecular data and some insight into their microbial abundance.

Introduction

7

Sponges (Phylum Porifera) are sessile invertebrates distributed in most aquatic ecosystems. In marine areas like the Caribbean Sea, they may represent the largest substrate cover and/or the largest organic biomass of living organisms, thus contributing significantly to several nutrient cycles due to their outstanding filtering capabilities [1,2]. In addition, during their long evolutionary history, most, if not all, of the diverse species of this group (>8000 described species to date) together with their associated microbiota have developed unique metabolic pathways leading to a huge diversity of natural products, also called specialized metabolites [3]. Taxonomic classification in this particular group of marine invertebrates is still highly challenging due to a paucity of morphological characters and a discrepancy between molecular and morpological data in many cases. For this reason, biochemical information has been recently used as a complementary tool (particularly within the framework of targeted or untargeted metabolomic approaches), leading to the recent concept of integrative systematics [4].

Within the Class Demospongiae, sponges belonging to the Order Haplosclerida are considered among the most prolific sources of bioactive

marine natural products, including alkaloids, polyacetylenes, or terpene derivatives. This group is also one of the most diverse of the sponge groups in terms of numbers of species and habitats, and its members also have few distinguishing morphologial characteristics. The current classification of the order as outlined in Systema Porifera, based primarily on morphology, is comprised of three suborders [two marine (Haplosclerina and Petrosina) and one freshwater (Spongillina)]. The marine suborders together comprise six families; Callyspongiidae, Chalinidae, Niphatidae, Petrosiidae, Phloeodictyidae, and Calcifibrospongiidae [5]. Analysis of sterol chemistry had indicated possible difficulties with their classification [6], suggesting patterns of relatedness that did not agree with morphological data, while in contrast, a review of 3-alkylpiperidine alkaloids appeared to agree with the current classification [7]. Subsequent molecular phylogenetic studies reveal an evolutionary history that is not completely compatible with Systema Porifera, indicating that the freshwater sponges belong elsewhere in the Demospongiae, and that while the marine Haplosclerida do form a clade, the suborders and the families (where there is enough data) are polyphyletic [8]. For this reason, a reassessment of the Order Haplosclerida is underway by multiple research groups, as an assessment of chemical diversity may help in the development of a robust integrative classification of the group and, in return, current systematic studies in this group may also direct the search for related compounds of interest.

This review will focus on two major classes of specialized metabolites found in the Order Haplosclerida (3-alkylpyridine derivatives and polyacetylene derivatives) and will discuss them in view of the currently accepted classification for five of the six families described in Systema Porifera [5], with no compound being reported so far from sponges of the sixth family Calcifibrospongiidae [9]. Sterols and fatty acids have been reported for some members of this group in 1994 [6], and the large chemical diversity produced by this prolific sponge group was last collated in 1996 for 3-alkylpiperidine derivatives [7]. This review is not aimed to be exhaustive but discusses representatives of 3-alkylpyridine derivatives and polyacetylene derivatives. Given that they are both widely distributed amongst haplosclerid species, are largely restricted to this group, and are rather unique in the field of natural products, we consider that focusing our review on these two chemical families provides ample information to help identify discrepancies in the classification, areas for focus in the construction of a revised integrative classification and valuable avenues for future research focus.

Major issues with publishing descriptions of compounds from species that have not been fully identified will become apparent. This issue is relevant not only for the group of marine sponges included here, but for any organism of interest for bioprospecting. Accompanying morphological identification with a DNA sequence is a highly recommended way forward (in addition to deposition of a specimen voucher in a respected institute/museum). We intend this review to encourage better connections between chemists and biologists in an effort to identify novel compounds of interest while also striving to understand the origins and evolution of the same. A solid taxonomic description and classification will help in the rational collection of closely related species that will produce a large diversity of analogues of a targeted natural product family. Greater collaborative efforts will therefore increase avenues for identification of bioactive compounds, increase the likelihood of finding exploitable sources and perhaps even a biotechnological route for production. Knowledge of the complex comparative chemistry will assist in unravelling the controversial systematics specifically within the Order Haplosclerida, but will also lead to fruitful considerations in terms of chemotaxonomy within the phylum itself (Porifera, the sponges).

Distribution of Simple 3-Alkylpyridine Derivatives in the Haplosclerida

▼

Several 3-alkylpyridine derivatives have been isolated from the Haplosclerida, including in some cases the coupling of one or more similar moieties. This group of compounds is differentially distributed across Niphatidae, Callyspongiidae, Chalinidae, and Petrosiidae, but they are not yet reported from confirmed members of the Phloeodictyidae. The presence/absence of these classes of compounds in haplosclerid sponges are summarized in **© Table 1**.

Family Niphatidae

Within the family Niphatidae, an outstanding diversity of alkaloids has been isolated from members of the genus Amphimedon. Monomers of 3-alkylpyridines named hachijodines E-G as well as glycosylated monomers named amphimedosides A-E were isolated from Amphimedon sp. collected off Hachijo-Jima Island (Japan; • Fig. 1) [10, 11]. Additional mono- and dimers, pyrinodemins B-I, were reported from Amphimedon sp. found in the same area (Nakijin, Okinawa) along with a high number of dimers bearing a hydroxylamine moiety, starting with the bis-3alkylpyridine derivative pyrinodemin A and nakinadines A-F (with a β -aminoacid) [12–16]. All of the compounds mentioned were found to exhibit cytotoxicity. Niphates sp. yielded some mono-3-alkylpyridine derivatives named niphatynes A-B, again from the Northwestern Pacific (Fiji; OFig. 2) [17], and Kobayashi's group more recently described some very close analogues named niphatesines A-H from a Japanese sponge of the same genus (**• Fig. 2**) [18, 19]. Pyrinadines A–G have been isolated from *Cribrochalina* sp., also from the Japanese coast (**© Fig. 2**) [20,21]. It is not known if the two Amphimedons or Niphates sp. mentioned here are the same species or two separate species in each case given that the specimens were collected in the same geographical area. Comparison of the specimen vouchers from the various studies will have to be performed to confirm if this is the case and preferably also comparison of DNA sequences.

It would appear that simple mono- and bis-3-alkylpyridine derivatives are restricted to species belonging to the genera *Amphimedon, Cribrochalina*, and *Niphates*, all belonging to the family Niphatidae (**Table 1**). While molecular data confirms that certain *Niphates* and *Amphimedon* species are related to each other, the position of *Cribrochalina* and *Pachychalina* in relation to other members of the Niphatidae family remains unresolved [22]. As more focus is placed on resolving haplosclerid taxonomy, and compounds are isolated from more fully described species, it will be interesting to confirm if this pattern remains.

Also, within the family Niphatidae, a dimeric cyclostellettamine (3 alkylpyridiniums) was isolated from the Northwestern Pacific sponge Amphimedon compressa [23]. Complex mixtures of polymeric halitoxins were isolated from several species present in the Northern Caribbean (Haliclona. rubens, H. viridis and H. erina) that later were classified as A. compressa, Amphimedon viridis, and Amphimedon erina (O Fig. 3) [24]. Later, analogous and bioactive polymers named amphitoxins were isolated as major constituents of A. compressa from the Caribbean [25,26]. Some trimeric 3-alkylpyridinium salts named niphatoxins A-B were isolated from Niphates sp. collected in the Red Sea by Talpir et al. (Fig. 3) [27]. No DNA sequence has been generated yet for A. erina, and while molecular data does not cluster A. compressa and A. viridis directly together, they are both placed in the same subgroup (Clade C), and are thus related to each other and with Niphates species [8,22]. The chemical content of the Southwestern Atlantic (Brazil) sponge Pachychalina alcaloidifera also includes the presence of antimicrobial and antimycobacterial cyclostellettamines A-K (**© Fig. 3**) [28,29]. In addition, C-C and C-N bis- and tris-3-alkylpyridinium derivatives named pachychalines A-C were isolated from Pachychalina sp. collected in the Northwestern Atlantic (Caribbean; OFig. 3) [30]. Relationships of these Pachychalina species to each other and to other Haplosclerida have not yet been resolved using morphological and molecular data.

	3-Alkyl- pyridine	3-Alkyl- pyridiniums	Simple C4–C5′ bis- 3-alkylpiperidine	Complex C4–C5′ bis- 3-alkylpiperidine	Manzamines	Polyacetylenes
Callyspongiidae						
Arenosclera brasiliensis			Х			
Callyspongia fistularis						Х
Callyspongia pseudoreticulata						Х
Callyspongia ridleyi		Х				
Callyspongia siphonella						Х
Callyspongia truncata						Х
Callyspongia sp.		Х				Х
Siphonochalina sp.						Х
Chalinidae						
Haliclona densaspicula				Х		
Haliclona fulva						Х
Haliclona osiris						Х
Haliclona sarai				Х		
Haliclona viscosa		Х	Х			
Haliclona (Haliclona)						Х
Haliclona sp.	Х	Х	Х		Х	Х
Haliclona (Reniera)		Х		Х		
Niphatidae						
Amphimedon sp.	Х	Х	Х		Х	
Cribrochalina dura						Х
Cribrochalina vasculum						Х
Cribrochalina sp.	Х					
Niphates lunisimisis						Х
Niphates sp.	Х	Х				Х
Pachychalina alcaloidifera		Х	Х	Х		
Pachychalina sp.		Х				
Petrosiidae						
Acanthostrongylophora ingens			Х		Х	
Acanthostrongylophora sp.					Х	
Neopetrosia exigua			Х			
Neopetrosia proxima			Х			
Neopetrosia seriata			Х			
Petrosia corticata						Х
Petrosia ficiformis						Х
Petrosia solida						Х
Petrosia strongylata						Х
Petrosia volcano						Х
Petrosia (Strongylophora)						Х
Petrosia sp.						Х
Xestospongia muta						Х
Xestospongia testudinaria						Х
Xestospongia sp.					Х	Х
Phloeodictyidae						
Oceanapia triangulata						Х
Oceanapia sp.						Х

Family Callyspongiidae

Alkylation at the nucleophilic nitrogen N-1 of the pyridine leading to 3-alkylpyridinium salts is observed in some species of this family. A tris-3-alkylpyridine derivative called niphatoxin C was found in *Callyspongia* sp. from the Western Pacific (Northwestern Australia), while Buchanan et al. showed the presence of 3-alkylpyridinium polymeric salts from *Callyspongia (Toxochalina) ridleyi* also collected in the Western Pacific (Papua New Guinea; • **Fig. 4**) [31]. These compounds with MW between 5 and 6 kDa cause an irreversible membrane potential depolarization.

In some particular cases, 3-alkylpyridiniums are functionalized through reduction of the aromatic ring leading to highly reactive iminium/enamines intermediates that most commonly lead to the coupling of two units through a C-4/C-5' bond. This function

to connect the two chemical moieties is highly specific and the capability is present only in Haplosclerida and within this group in only a small number of species. The presence of this enzymatic capacity is likely to have phylogenetic significance and thus represents a link between chemistry and taxonomy. Within the family Callyspongiidae, Torres et al. [32] described the arenosclerins A, B, and C but also haliclonacyclamine E, macrocylic bis-3-alkylpiperidine derivatives from the Southwestern Pacific sponge *Arenosclera brasiliensis* (**•** Fig. 5) [32]. Inversion of configurations at several asymmetric centers is intriguing and suggests a nonspecificity of the enzymes involved. Later, the same authors reported some antibacterial activities of arenosclerins but also some cytotoxic activities against tumoral cell lines [33]. *Arenosclera* as a member of the family Callyspongidae is a genus well







Fig. 2 3-Alkylpyridine derivatives isolated from the species *Cribrochalina* sp. and *Niphates* sp. (Niphatidae).

separated from *Haliclona* (Chalinidae) where bis-3-alkylpiperidines are more commonly found. However, recent molecular studies suggest that members of the Callyspongidae family are closely related to the type species of *Haliclona* including the only *Arenosclera* species so far sequenced (*Arenosclera heroni*) [8,22, 34].



Fig. 3 3-Alkylpyridinium salts isolated from Niphatidae sponges.

Family Chalinidae

Within this family, the genus *Haliclona* is the most represented and diverse, and it has led to an outstanding diversity of natural products, most of them being alkaloids. It is worth underlining, however, that the classification of *Haliclona* urgently needs revisiting. Molecular data indicates that many very distantly related species have been placed in this genus and will eventually be placed in other families of the Haplosclerida [8]. An impressive diversity of 3-alkylpyridinium natural products has been isolated from the Arctic (Svalbard, Norway) sponge *Haliclona* (*Rhizoniera*) *viscosa*, including monomers like haliclocycline C and F [35, 36], dimers like the viscosalines [37], and trimers like viscosamine [38] (**• Fig. 3**). It will be very interesting to determine if related compounds exist in the closely related species *H. indistincta* (currently being investigated by the authors).

Many additional compounds have been isolated from unidentified Haliclona species (listed all together as Haliclona sp. in O Table 1). The compounds so far isolated include cyclohaliclonamines A-E, which are cyclic and polymeric 3-alkylpyridinium salts isolated from a Okinawan species [39]; dimeric and trimeric unsaturated cyclized 3-alkylpyridiniums from a Guatemalan species [40]; a large diversity of bis-3-alkylpyridiniums of the cyclostellettamine type from a Korean species [41]; cyclic monomers called dehydrohalicyclins C and F from a Southeastern Pacific (New Zealand) Haliclona sp. [42] (O Fig. 4), and finally methylsubstituted cyclostellettamines called njaoaminiums A-C isolated from Reniera sp. (Reniera has been reclassified as a subgenus of Haliclona) collected in the Western Indian ocean [43] (**•** Fig. 4). All of these results strongly illustrate the high propensity of the Haplosclerida (and perhaps a subgroup within it) to produce 3-alkylpyridinium derivatives and therefore to connect at least two 3-alkylpyridines through the nucleophilic nitrogen atom of at least one pyridine.

While the biosynthesis of the huge polyamine family of sponge alkaloids remains unknown due to the lack of experimental data, we can hypothesize a key role of the polyamine pathway in the construction of bis-3-alkylpyridinium intermediates [44]. Indeed some other alkaloids produced by Chalinidae sponges exhibit a key N-C₃-N moiety, e.g., papuamine and haliclonadiamine, epimers isolated from possibly two specimens of the same *Haliclona* sp. from the Western Pacific (Papua New Guinea and Palau; **• Fig. 6**) [45,46]. Halitulins are macrocyclic tertiary amines linked to aromatic components. These cytotoxic compounds were identified by Kashman et al. [47] from *Haliclona tulearensis* in the Southwestern Indian Ocean (Madagascar). Later, isomer and macrocyclic amines named haliclorensins were isolated from the same species, suggesting their implication in the biosynthesis of these bioactive alkaloids (**• Fig. 6**) [47–50].

The family Chalinidae has led to the largest diversity of bis-3alkylpiperidine derivatives. Rather simple macrocyclic bis-3alkylpiperidines named haliclamines A and B, a reduced form of the previous 3-alkylpyridinium cyclostellettamines, were isolated from *Haliclona* sp. growing in the Northwestern Pacific (Japan; **• Fig. 5**) [51]. Additional haliclamines C–H were isolated from the Arctic sponge *H. viscosa*, thus linking bis-3-alkylpyridiniums with their reduced forms [52–54]. These simple cyclic dimers have led to more complex products after connection of both piperidine cycles through the C-4/C-5' carbons. Halicyclamine A is a C-4/C-5' connected bis-3-alkylpiperidine, isolated from *Haliclona* sp. collected in the Western Pacific (Indonesia; **• Fig. 5**) [55]. This compound has mainly displayed antimycobacterial activities [56, 57]. Close analogues named haliclonacycl-



Fig. 4 3-Alkylpyridinium salts isolated from Callyspongiidae and Chalinidae sponges.



Fig. 5 Simple 3-alkylpiperidines isolated from Callyspongiidae, Chalinidae, and Niphatidae sponges.

amines A–D were isolated from another *Haliclona* sp. in the Western Pacific (Australia; **• Fig. 5**) [58,59]. These compounds were found to be cytotoxic, but also displayed antibacterial and antifungal properties [54].

There are some taxonomic connections between the families Chalinidae and Niphatidae that are currently under investigation, but are relevant to the organization of this review. Very few C-4/ C-5' connected bis-3-alkylpiperidine derivatives have been isolated from the Niphatidae family, but include oxidized analogues of halicyclamines identified in Amphimedon sp. from the Northwestern Pacific (Japan; • Fig. 5) [60] and some bis-3-alkylpiperidine alkaloids identified from Pachychalina alcaloidifera, namely haliclonacyclamine F and arenosclerins D and E (O Fig. 5) [61]. However, H. viscosa mentioned above is more related via molecular data to species of *Niphates* than it is to the type species of Haliclona (Stephens, unpublished PhD thesis, National University of Ireland, Galway). Some of the Australian Haliclona also cluster with Niphates species rather than the type Haliclona species, meaning that this group of compounds may end up being more characteristic of Niphatidae than the Chalinidae in time, and make better sense of the distribution of these specific derivatives.

Family Petrosiidae

A large diversity of alkaloids has been described from sponges of the genus Acanthostrongylophora, but only a small number of simple bis-3-alkylpiperidines. Garson's group isolated a derivative named acanthocyclamine A from Acanthostrongylophora ingens collected from the Western Pacific (Indonesia; • Fig. 7) [62]. Nakagawa et al. [63] first isolated Xestospongins A-D from the Northwestern Pacific (Japan) sponge Xestospongia exigua that was subsequently renamed *Neopetrosia exigua* (**© Fig. 7**). Araguspongines A-H are stereoisomers of these compounds isolated from Xestospongia sp. collected in the same area [64]. An additional xestospongin analogue was further isolated from Xestospongia sp. collected in the Southwestern Pacific (New Caledonia) [65]. Some macrocyclic bis-3-alkylpiperidine named araguspongines C and D, but also xestospongin D, were also isolated from N. exigua collected in the Northeastern Indian Ocean (India; • Fig. 7), while Araguspongin M was isolated from this species collected in Palau and a dimethyl analogue of xestospongin C was also isolated from this species from the Northwestern Pacific [66-68]. Wei et al. [69] isolated the C-4/C-5' connected neopetrosiamine A from a related species from the Caribbean, i.e., Neopetrosia proxima (**•** Fig. 7). This compound was shown to exhibit cytotoxic bioactivities, and the relatedness of the two Neopetrosia species is evident also from molecular data [22]. Later, xestoproxamines were described from the same Caribbean sponge (N. proxima) [70]. Petrosins A and B isolated from Petrosia seriata collected in the Western Pacific (Indonesia) are unique reports of 3-alkylpiperidine derivatives from this genus (**© Fig. 7**) [71,72]. This sponge has been renamed as Neopetrosia seriata and two separate pieces of DNA evidence (a short piece of the 28 S ribosomal RNA gene and a region of the mitochondrial cytochrome oxidase 1 gene) place this species with another but unnamed Petrosia species [8]. The relationships of both species to other Petrosia or Neopetrosia or indeed any other Haplosclerida currently remain unresolved.



Fig. 6 Polyamines from Chalinidae sponges.



Fig. 7 Simple 3-alkylpiperidines isolated from Petrosiidae sponges.

Distribution of Complex 3-Alkylpiperidine Derivatives in the Haplosclerida

The complexity of 3-alkylpiperidine derivatives culminates with the biosynthesis of outstanding complex molecules, most of them including the C-4/C-5' but also additional C-C connections and then becoming real cage compounds. Many such compounds are present in members of Chalinidae and Niphatidae families, which, as mentioned above, require reassessment, e.g., some *Haliclona* should be renamed and are more closely related to members of the Niphatidae family. Hence, they are treated here in a separate section. Saraines 1–3 and A–C were isolated from the Northern Mediterranean sponge *Haliclona* (*Rhizoniera*) sarai (**• Fig. 5**) [73,74]. Both piperidine cycles are also connected through the C-4/C-5' bond, but in the case of saraines A–C, other connections were established between both cycles. A large array of biological activities have been described for these compounds [75]. Finally a bis-3-alkylpiperidine derivative called haliclonin A was isolated from *Haliclona* sp. in the Northwestern Pacific (Korea) [76]. Just like saraines A–C, this compound exhibits a C-2/C-3' bond and one of the piperidines has been opened, maybe after oxidation/hydrolysis processes.

An unusual connection with a quinoline aromatic ring on one alkyl chain is characteristic of the njaoamines A-H isolated from the same Reniera sp. as the njaoaminiums in the Western Indian Ocean (OFig. 8) [77,78]. In these compounds, both piperidine cycles are connected through C-4/C-5' as before but also through a second C-3/C-2' connection. Densanins were isolated from Haliclona densaspicula in the shallow waters of the Northwestern Pacific (Japan) [79]. They are highly complex pyrrole alkaloids, but their biosynthesis may originate from a common bis-3-alkylpiperidine group through contraction of a piperidine. We still observe the usual C-4/C-5' connection between both cycles. Complex bis-3-alkylpiperidine alkaloids ingenamine G and madangamine F have been isolated from the Southwestern Atlantic sponge Pachychalina alcaloidifera, a species currently placed in the family Niphatidae via morphology (**© Fig. 8**) [28,61,80]. Preliminary molecular data suggest that H. sarai is actually more closely related to species of Niphates than to the Haliclona species (H. oculata). Much more work relating to morphology, DNA, and chemical evidence is again needed to understand the origin and development of such compounds. Despite the complexity of the chemistry in P. alcaloidifera, the authors were not able to isolate more advanced derivatives belonging to the manzamine alkaloids from this sponge.

In some cases, the opening of one piperidine ring can lead to condensation of aromatic rings through Pictet-Spengler condensation. This is the case for the well-known manzamines A and B that maintain the C-4/C-5' connection and which were first isolated from Haliclona sp. in the Northwestern Pacific (Japan; • Fig. 9) [81,82]. Manzamine C, isolated in the same study, lacks the 3-alkylpiperidine parts but keeps the β -carboline. These compounds are among the most promising natural antiparasitic and antitumoral compounds to date [83]. A close analogue called manzamine Y was isolated later from a similar sponge (© Fig. 9) [84]. At the same time, similar compounds named keramamimes A and B were isolated from Pellina sp. [85]. However, its taxonomic status has not been clearly confirmed and it may be the same Haliclona species mentioned above. The structure of keramamime B has subsequently been revised and corresponds to manzamine F, a structure much more consistent with biosynthetic hypotheses (**© Fig. 9**) [86].

A large diversity of manzamine alkaloids has also been isolated from the family Niphatidae and especially from one *Amphimedon* species. First, 6-hydroxymanzamine and 3,4-dihydromanzamine were isolated from *Amphimedon* sp. in the Northwestern Pacific (Japan) (**•** Fig. 9) [87]. Keramaphidin B is a plausible biogenetic precursor of the bis-3-alkylpiperidine parts of manzamine [88], while keramaphidin C and keramamine C [89] are precursors of manzamine C (**•** Fig. 9), and ircinols are antipode of the putative biosynthetic precursor of the manzamines [90]. Tetrahydro- β carbolines manzamines H and L were isolated from the same species of *Amphimedon* (**•** Fig. 9) [91] and additional manzamines were isolated later: 3,4-dihydromanzamine J, 3,4-dihydro-6hydroxymanzamine A and manzamine M [92]. Finally, manz-



Fig. 8 Complex bis-3-alkylpiperidines from Chalinidae sponges.



Fig. 9 Manzamine alkaloids isolated from Chalinidae and Niphatidae sponges.

amine derivatives condensed with a second β -carboline unit gave a name to the zamamidines, but also 3,4-dihydromanzamine J *N*-oxide and 3,4-dhydro-6-hydroxymanzamine A [93]. Finally a derivative of keramaphidin B named zamamiphidin A was isolated from the same *Amphimedon* sp. (**• Fig. 9**) [94].

Isolated from Acanthostrongylophora sp., a sponge currently placed in the family Petrosiidae and collected in the Northwestern Pacific, are quite a number of manzamines, i.e., ircinol A, ircinal A, 12,28-oxaircinal A, manzamine A, manzamine A N-oxide, 3,4-dihydromanzamine A N-oxide, and 8-hydroxymanzamine A as well as manzamine B, 8-hydroxymanzamine B, manzamine E, 12,34-oxamanzamine E and both 6-hydroxy derivatives, 12,28oxamanzamine E, manzamine F, manzamine J, 8-hydroxymanzamine J, manzamine X, 6-deoxymanzamine X, and acantholactone (**•** Fig. 10) [95–97]. It is important to notice here that the extraordinary complex dimer named neo-kauluamine was isolated from this sponge but had also been isolated previously from a species belonging to a new genus (and as yet undescribed) within the Petrosiidae family [98]. The huge pharmacological potential of these compounds showing antimicrobial and antialzheimer activities has been demonstrated [91]. Other researchers demonstrated the presence of manzamine A and its 8-hydroxy derivative as well as a highly original series of acanthomanzamines A-E and additional manzamine derivatives like acantholactam and pre-neo-kauluamine (O Fig. 11) from A. ingens collected in the same area [99-101]. Two precursors of manzamine alkaloids were isolated from Xestospongia sp. collected in the Western Pacific (Papua New Guinea) and the structure of xestocyclamine A was later revised (**Fig. 11**) [102, 103]. Finally, a large chemical diversity of complex bis-3-alkylpiperidines was isolated from Xestospongia ingens (Petrosiidae) collected in the Western Pacific (Papua New Guinea). It is worth noting here that the name of this sponge is no longer accepted and instead refers to A. ingens already mentioned previously. Ingenamine A was first isolated [104] and then ingamines A and B [105], madangamine A [106], and other analogues (OFig. 11) [107]. The unique alkaloid 8hydroxymanzamine A was isolated from Pachypellina sp. (Phloedictyidae) but this species was later assigned to the same unnamed genus from the Petrosiidae family mentioned above [98, 108].

Distribution of Polyacetylenic Derivatives across the Haplosclerida

It has been impossible to find a chemical and logical classification of the polyacetylenic compounds produced by members of the Haplosclerida and the chemical structures do not give valuable information for identification of key enzymes leading to their synthesis. A pattern, however, does emerge linking *either* alkaloid *or* polyacetylene pathways in each species but never both (**Table 1**). Therefore, we report on a selection of compounds from this group in view of the taxonomic classification of the species in question as we did for the alkaloids.

A large diversity of polyacetylenes, mostly from the aikupikanyne group, was isolated from *Callyspongia* species, including *Callyspongia truncata*, *Callyspongia pseudoreticulata*, and *Callyspongia fistularis* (Callyspongidae) [109–115]. Previously classified as *Siphonochalina* (also Callyspongidae), *C. truncata and Callyspongia siphonella* uniquely produce polyacetylenic derivatives [116–118]. The change of genus indicates the difficulty with identifying haploslerid sponges via morphological methods alone.



Fig. 10 Manzamine alkaloids from the sponge *Acanthostrongylophora* sp. (Petrosiidae).



Fig. 11 Manzamine alkaloids from sponges *A. ingens* and *Xestospongia* (Petrosiidae).

From Chalinidae sponges, several renierins followed by fulvinol and the polyhydroxylated fulvynes were isolated from the Mediterranean sponge Haliclona (Halichoclona) fulva [119-121]. Some polyacetylenes were also isolated from Haliclona sp. collected in the Western Pacific (Palau) while polyhydroxylated osirisynes were isolated from H. (Reniera) osiris collected in the Northwestern Pacific (China) [122, 123]. Other compounds from unidentified Haliclona species include Haliclonyne [124], lembehynes (Northwestern Pacific, Japan) [125, 126], Halycinones A and B [127] (Western Pacific, Micronesia), and brominated derivative [128]. Adocia sp. provided adocyacetylenes A-D, and while this genus is now accepted as Haliclona (Haliclona) [129], it is likely that the genus Adocia will be re-errected in the near future (McCormack, unpublished data). How many different species are included in the above list and what their actual final classification will be is therefore as yet unknown and needs attention.

Among the family Niphatidae, the genus *Cribrochalina* has provided a large diversity of polyacetylenic compounds. Duryne was first isolated from *C. dura* collected in the Northwestern Atlantic (Bahamas) [130], while the Caribbean sponge *C. vasculum* afforded several simple acetylenic alcohols, including vasculyne [131–134]. Nepheliosyne B was isolated from *Niphates* sp. collected in the Western Pacific (New Caledonia) [135], and chlorinated acetylenic compounds were isolated from *Haliclona lunisimisis*, later renamed *Niphates lunisimisis* de Jesus & Faulkner [136].

The family Petrosiidae has yielded a large diversity of polyacetylenic products, mostly from sponges of the genus Petrosia, a genus that, unfortunately, also needs taxonomic revision. The Mediterranean sponge Petrosia ficiformis has afforded a large panel of polyacetylenic derivatives, including petroformynes 1-10 [137-144], while petrosolic acid was later isolated from Petrosia sp. from the red sea [145]. Aztequynols A and B were isolated from a Caribbean Petrosia sp. [146]. Northwestern Pacific species from this genus have generated many compounds, including Petrosynol and petrosynone isolated from Petrosia sp., [147], brominated derivatives from P. (Petrosia) volcano [148], corticatic acids A-E from P. (Strongylophora) corticata [149, 150], petrocortynes A-H and petrosiacetylenes A-D and other analogues from Petrosia sp. collected in Korea [151-157], strongylodiols from P. (Strongylophora) sp. [158, 159], polyacetylene carboxylic acids [160], neopetroformynes A-D and later miyakosynes A-F [161, 162], petroacetylene from P. (Petrosia) solida [163], and finally, petrosiols A-E from P. (Strongylophora) strongylata [164].

Research focused on another petrosid genus led to the isolation of some polyacetylenic compounds from the Caribbean sponge *Xestospongia muta* [165], while several brominated derivatives were isolated from *Xestospongia testudinaria* from the Southwestern Pacific (Australia) [166–168]. Other compounds isolated from *Xestospongia* sp. include unsaturated fatty acids [169], melynes A–C [170], a polyhydroxylated derivative named nepheliosyne A analogous to fulvynes and osisirynes [171], and brominated unsaturated fatty acids [172].

With regard to the family Phloedictyidae, their unique isolated compounds were polyacetylenic derivatives, triangulynes A–H and pellynols A–D from the Western Pacific sponge (New Caledonia) *Oceanapia triangulate* [173, 174], and another polyacetylene from *Oceanapia* sp. [175]

Integrating Chemistry and Biology

A large diversity of novel compounds of interest have been isolated from haplosclerid sponges and this group is likely to be a focus of continued efforts in this area for the foreseeable future given the diversity of species and habitats available providing a huge diversity of chemicals in turn. This review provides tantalizing insights into possible patterns of shared structures and biosynthetic pathways between species. However, real insights are hampered by the fact that most species included have not been identified to species and have not been included in any modern phylogenetic study. It is important to convey to chemists about the ever-changing world of taxonomic classification given the new methods being employed, including phylogenetic analysis of DNA sequence data. This is never truer than for haplosclerid sponges. There is an urgent need to revisit the studied sponges to place them in the new phylogenetic classification (including patterns of ancestry and descent between species) being built for demosponges. Only an approach of fully identifying sponges at the species level for analysis of chemistry will provide real additional value to the usual tools of systematics, thus contributing significantly to integrative taxonomy. Marine natural chemists should work tightly with taxonomic specialists (including specifically a phylogenetic approach) of each group in order to publish relevant data. For example, some species groups, i.e., of unidentified Haliclona and Xestospongia species, produce alkaloids but also polyacetylenic compounds, which prevents us from reaching any clear conclusion regarding patterns of distribution of specific compounds across taxonomic groups. However, once understood, the presence of each family of compounds could help significantly in a proper classification and avoid misinterpretation of species identification/classification.

From **O Table 1**, several clues are provided for assisting sponge classification. First of all, the presence of both polyacetylenic and alkaloid compounds have never been reported in a single species. Both biosynthetic genes/pathways cannot, therefore, be present in a species. This observation leads us to suggest a clear separation between species producing alkaloids and species producing polyacetylenes. For example, C. ridleyi is the only known species of the genus Callyspongia that does not produce polyacetylenic compounds. In the same way, only one species of Cribrochalina sp. was found to produce alkaloids. This could lead to a clear revision of the taxonomy of these sponges. Finally, Neopetrosia species were found to produce alkaloids, while Petrosia species produce only polyacetylenic compounds. However, these two genera are currently placed in the same family, Petrosiidae, indicating that revision is required at different levels of the taxonomic hierarchy.

One undefined species of *Cribrochalina* (Niphatidae) produces only 3-alkylpyridine derivatives. Simple alkylation at the nitrogen atom of the pyridine leads to 3-alkylpyridiniums that can polymerize. Only the species of *Callyspongia* (Callyspongiidae), *Niphates*, and *Pachychalina* (Niphatidae) seem to stop the biosynthesis at this step for this group of alkaloids. Because these genera are distinct, revisiting the voucher samples could help to identify similarities between these species. The subsequent ability of some species to reduce the aromatic rings enabling a C-4/C-5' connection between two cycles is shared by several species, including *Arenosclera brasiliensis* (Callyspongiidae) and *H. viscosa* (Chalinidae). Contrary to other families, members of Callyspongiidae seem unable to develop more complex alkaloids. In the same way, *Neopetrosia* (Petrosiidae) species only produce simple bis-3-alkylpiperidine derivatives. Neopetrosia could be hypothesized then to be closer to some *Callyspongia* sponges, and recent phylogenetic classification suggests that some Neopetrosia are placed within the same major clade as *Callyspongia* (Clade A) [8, 21]. Much more complex alkaloids are produced by few species distributed in several families, which also raises questions regarding the reliability of the classification. H. densaspicula, H. sarai, a Reniera sp. (Chalinidae), and Pachychalina alcaloidifera (Niphatidae) are able to produce complex alkaloids, but no manzamines have been isolated from these species. It appears that clearly this ability should gather some Haliclona species. As for the extremely complex alkaloid manzamines, members of the genera Acanthostrongylophora (Petrosiidae), Haliclona (Chalinidae), and Amphimedon (Niphatidae) were found to produce them. These compounds are not characteristic of the Petrosiidae, as most species of this family produce only polyacetylenes.

A diversity of polyacetylenic compounds is found distributed across all of the five families of Haplosclerida included so far and their patterns of occurrence should trigger careful examination of the studied species. For example, four Callyspongia species (Callyspongiidae) produce compounds very similar to two Haliclona species (Chalinidae), two Cribrochalina species, and one Niphates species (Niphatidae), but most of the polyacetylenic compounds are really representative of Petrosia and Xestospongia genera (Petrosiidae). Recent molecular phylogenies suggest that Callyspongia and some Haliclona fall into one major clade (Clade A) at the base of which appears Cribochalina [8,22]. Niphates species fall into a distantly related clade, also with some Haliclona (Clade C), while species from Petrosia and Xestospongia are distributed across multiple clades (but distinct from the aforementioned genera) and are poorly represented on phylogenetic trees drawn from molecular data as yet [8,22].

The value of a chemosystematics approach for haplosclerid sponges has been questioned in the past due to disagreement between patterns of chemical diversity and morphological classification [176]. With molecular data throwing light on possible evolutionary pathways in sponges, it is evident that the morphological classification is flawed and is likely to change, and this is especially true for the Haplosclerida. An additional concern could be the varying influence of microbes residing in sponge tissue, which may be responsible for some of the compounds isolated. A diversity of microbial sequences has been reported from some Haliclona species and Xestospongia, amongst others [177-180], even though these studies do not show the presence of microbes in the sponge tissue nor do they confirm the source of compounds of interest as being from sponge or microbial cells. Sponges filter feed and concentrate microbes and microbial constituents from their environment, and these elements will be present in approaches that only isolate DNA sequences from sponge cells (even though they may only represent food for the sponge). Therefore, the presence of many bacterial DNA seguences in sponges does not equate directly to a sponge-bacterial association or to the production of detectable levels of compounds of interest by said bacteria. Ultrastructural studies on Irish and Mediteranean Haliclona species (Marra, unpublished data) show extremely low numbers of bacterial cells in four species, while an association between one or very few bacteria is evident in three species and many bacterial species are evident in one. Consideration of such patterns in these and other species will also be required to truly understand how patterns of microbial diversity impact patterns of chemical diversity.

Conclusion

.

Our main conclusion is that chemical diversity does not fit with the current classification of this major group of marine sponges, but supports a clear revision of all the species of the Order Haplosclerida included in chemical publications taking into account the presence or absence of key enzymes leading to 3-alkylpyridine derivatives or polyacetylenes. Despite apparent discrepancies there are tantalizing insights that patterns of chemical diversity may well agree in good part with an updated classification that incorporates molecular and other data including morphology. Assessment of the possible bacterial origin of spongederived compounds should also be considered. Three other limitations to this approach are the existence of mistakes made in the identification of the species under investigation, a discrepancy between a classical taxonomic approach utilizing shared sponge morphological characters and the approach that uses molecular phylogenetic methods, and, thirdly, poor sampling of the huge diversity of sponges and the chemistry they contain. However, we believe that this review should help in the further development of an integrative approach between biology and chemistry for this group of sponges. The issues highlighted here are not restricted to the group of marine sponges included, but are relevant to all organisms that are of interest in the search for novel chemistry for whatever reason and where taxonomy is still unresolved. New advances in 'omics' sciences, and especially metabolomic approaches using mass spectrometry and nuclear magnetic resonance with some characteristic signals, could quickly give important clues for integrative systematics.

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare no conflict of interest.

References

- 1 Zhang F, Blasiak LC, Karolin JO, Powell RJ, Geddes CD, Hill RT. Phosphorus sequestration in the form of polyphosphate by microbial symbionts in marine sponges. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2015; 112: 4381–4386
- 2 De Goeij JM, van Oevelen D, Vermeij MJA, Osinga R, Middelburg JJ, de Goeij AF, Admiraal W. Surviving in a marine desert: the sponge loop retains resources within coral reefs. Science 2013; 342: 108–110
- 3 *Genta-Jouve G, Thomas OP.* Sponge chemical diversity: from biosynthetic pathways to ecological roles. Adv Mar Biol 2012; 62: 183–230
- 4 Cardenas P, Perez T, Boury-Esnault N. Sponge systematics facing new challenges. Adv Mar Biol 2012; 61: 79–209
- 5 Van Soest RM, Hooper JA. Order Haplosclerida Topsent, 1928. In: Hooper JA, Van Soest RM, Willenz P, editors. Systema Porifera – A guide to the classification of sponges. New York: Springer US; 2002: 831–832
- 6 Fromont J, Kerr S, Kerr R, Riddle M, Murphy P. Chemotaxonomic relationships within, and comparisons between, the orders Haplosclerida and Petrosida (Porifera: Demospongiae) using sterol complements. Biochem Syst Ecol 1994; 22: 735–752
- 7 Andersen RJ, van Soest RWM, Kong F. 3-Alkylpiperidine alkaloids isolated from marine sponges in the order Haplosclerida. In: Pelletier SW, editor. Alkaloids: chemical and biological perspectives. Oxford: Pergamon Press; 1996: 301–355
- 8 Redmond NE, Raleigh J, van Soest RWM, Kelly M, Travers SAA, Bradshaw B, Vartia S, Stephens KM, McCormack GP. Phylogenetic relationships of the marine Haplosclerida (Phylum Porifera) employing ribosomal (28 S rRNA) and mitochondrial *cox1*, *nad1* gene sequence data. PLoS One 2011; 6: e24344
- 9 Van Soest RWM, Boury-Esnault N, Hooper JNA, Rützler K, de Voogd NJ, Alvarez de Glasby B, Hajdu E, Pisera AB, Manconi R, Schoenberg C, Janussen D, Tabachnick KR, Klautau M, Picton B, Kelly M, Vacelet J, Dohrmann M, Díaz MC, Cárdenas P. World Porifera database. Available

at: http://www.marinespecies.org/porifera. Accessed September 1, 32

- 2015 10 Tsukamoto S, Takahashi M, Matsunaga S, Fusetani N, Van Soest RW. Hachijodines A–G: seven new cytotoxic 3-alkylpyridine alkaloids from two marine sponges of the genera Xestospongia and Amphimedon. J Nat Prod 2000; 63: 682–684
- 11 Takekawa Y, Matsunaga S, van Soest RW, Fusetani N. Amphimedosides, 3-alkylpyridine glycosides from a marine sponge Amphimedon sp. J Nat Prod 2006; 69: 1503–1505
- 12 Hirano K, Kubota T, Tsuda M, Mikami Y, Kobayashi J. Pyrinodemins B–D, potent cytotoxic bis-pyridine alkaloids from marine sponge Amphimedon sp. Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo) 2000; 48: 974–977
- 13 *Tsuda M, Hirano K, Kubota T, Kobayashi J.* Pyrinodemin A, a cytotoxic pyridine alkaloid with an isoxazolidine moiety from sponge *Amphimedon* sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1999; 40: 4819–4820
- 14 *Kubota T, Kura K, Fromont J, Kobayashi J.* Pyrinodemins G–I, new bis-3alkylpyridine alkaloids from a marine sponge *Amphimedon* sp. Tetrahedron 2013; 69: 96–100
- 15 *Kura K, Kubota T, Fromont J, Kobayashi J.* Pyrinodemins E and F, new 3alkylpyridine alkaloids from sponge *Amphimedon* sp. Bioorg Med Chem Lett 2011; 21: 267–270
- 16 Nishi T, Kubota T, Fromont J, Sasaki T, Kobayashi J. Nakinadines B–F: new pyridine alkaloids with a β-amino acid moiety from sponge *Amphimedon* sp. Tetrahedron 2008; 64: 3127–3132
- 17 *Quiñoà E, Crews P.* Niphatynes, methoxylamine pyridines from the marine sponge, *Niphates* sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1987; 28: 2467–2468
- 18 Kobayashi J, Zeng CM, Ishibashi M, Shigemori H, Sasaki T, Mikami Y. Niphatesines E–H, new pyridine alkaloids from the Okinawan marine sponge Niphates sp. J Chem Soc Perkin Trans 1 1992; 11: 1291–1294
- 19 Kobayashi J, Murayama T, Kosuge S, Kanda F, Ishibashi M, Kobayashi H, Ohizumi Y, Ohta T, Nozoe S, Sasaki T. Niphatesines A–D, new antineoplastic pyridine alkaloids from the Okinawan marine sponge *Niphates* sp. J Chem Soc Perkin Trans 1 1990; 12: 3301–3303
- 20 Kariya Y, Kubota T, Fromont J, Kobayashi J. Pyrinadines B–G, new bispyridine alkaloids with an azoxy moiety from sponge *Cribrochalina* sp. Bioorg Med Chem 2006; 14: 8415–8419
- 21 *Kariya Y, Kubota T, Fromont J, Kobayashi J.* Pyrinadine A, a novel pyridine alkaloid with an azoxy moiety from sponge *Cribrochalina* sp. Tetrahedron Lett 2006; 47: 997–998
- 22 Redmond NE, Morrow CC, Thacker RW, Diaz MC, Boury-Esnault N, Cárdenas P, Hajdu E, Lôbo-Hajdu G, Picton BE, Pomponi SA, Kayal E, Collins AG. Phylogeny and systematics of Demospongiae in light of new small-subunit ribosomal DNA (18 S) sequences. Integr Comp Biol 2013; 53: 388–415
- 23 Xu NJ, Sun X, Yan XJ. A new cyclostellettamine from sponge Amphimedon compressa. Chin Chem Lett 2007; 18: 947–950
- 24 Schmitz FJ, Hollenbeak KH, Campbell DC. Marine natural products: halitoxin, toxic complex of several marine sponges of the genus Haliclona. J Org Chem 1978; 43: 3916–3922
- 25 Thompson MN, Gallimore WA, Townsend MM, Chambers NA, Williams LA. Bioactivity of amphitoxin, the major constituent of the Jamaican sponge Amphimedon compressa. Chem Biodivers 2010; 7: 1904–1910
- 26 Albrizio S, Ciminiello P, Fattorusso E, Magno S, Pawlik JR. Amphitoxin, a new high molecular weight antifeedant pyridinium salt from the caribbean sponge Amphimedon compressa. J Nat Prod 1995; 58: 647– 652
- 27 Talpir R, Rudi A, Ilan M, Kashman Y. Niphatoxin A and B; two new ichthyo- and cytotoxic tripyridine alkaloids from a marine sponge. Tetrahedron Lett 1992; 33: 3033–3034
- 28 De Oliveira JH, Grube A, Köck M, Berlinck RG, Macedo ML, Ferreira AG, Hajdu E. Ingenamine G and cyclostellettamines GI, K, and L from the new Brazilian species of marine sponge Pachychalina sp. J Nat Prod 2004; 67: 1685–1689
- 29 De Oliveira JH, Seleghim MH, Timm C, Grube A, Köck M, Nascimento GG, Martins ACT, Silva EG, de Souza AO, Minarini PR. Antimicrobial and antimycobacterial activity of cyclostellettamine alkaloids from sponge Pachychalina sp. Mar Drugs 2006; 4: 1–8
- 30 Laville R, Thomas OP, Berrue F, Reyes F, Amade P. Pachychalines A–C: novel 3-alkylpyridinium salts from the marine sponge Pachychalina sp. European J Org Chem 2008; 2008: 121–125
- 31 Buchanan MS, Carroll AR, Addepalli R, Avery VM, Hooper JNA, Quinn RJ. Niphatoxin C, a cytotoxic tripyridine alkaloid from Callyspongia sp. J Nat Prod 2007; 70: 2040–2041

- 32 Torres YR, Berlinck RG, Magalhães A, Schefer AB, Ferreira AG, Hajdu E, Muricy G. Arenosclerins A–C and haliclonacyclamine E, new tetracyclic alkaloids from a Brazilian endemic Haplosclerid sponge Arenosclera brasiliensis. J Nat Prod 2000; 63: 1098–1105
- 33 Torres YR, Berlinck RG, Nascimento GG, Fortier SC, Pessoa C, de Moraes MO. Antibacterial activity against resistant bacteria and cytotoxicity of four alkaloid toxins isolated from the marine sponge Arenosclera brasiliensis. Toxicon 2002; 40: 885–891
- 34 Thacker RW, Hill AL, Hill MS, Redmond NE, Collins AG, Morrow CC, Spicer L, Carmack CA, Zappe ME, Pohlmann D, Hall C, Diaz MC, Bangalore PV. Nearly complete 28 S rRNA gene sequences confirm new hypotheses of sponge evolution. Integr Comp Biol 2013; 53: 373–387
- 35 *Schmidt G, Timm C, Koeck M.* Haliclocyclin C, a new monomeric 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloid from the arctic marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. Z Naturforsch B 2011; 66: 745–748
- 36 *Timm C, Volk C, Sasse F, Köck M.* The first cyclic monomeric 3-alkylpyridinium alkaloid from natural sources: identification, synthesis, and biological activity. Org Biomol Chem 2008; 6: 4036–4040
- 37 Schmidt G, Timm C, Grube A, Volk CA, Köck M. Viscosalines B(1,2) and E (1,2): challenging new 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloids from the marine sponge *Haliclona viscosa*. Chemistry 2012; 18: 8180–8189
- 38 Volk CA, Köck M. Viscosamine: the first naturally occurring trimeric 3alkyl pyridinium alkaloid. Org Lett 2003; 5: 3567–3569
- 39 Teruya T, Kobayashi K, Suenaga K, Kigoshi H. Cyclohaliclonamines A–E: dimeric, trimeric, tetrameric, pentameric, and hexameric 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloids from a marine sponge Haliclona sp. J Nat Prod 2006; 69: 135–137
- 40 Casapullo A, Pinto OC, Marzocco S, Autore G, Riccio R. 3-Alkylpyridinium alkaloids from the pacific sponge Haliclona sp. J Nat Prod 2009; 72: 301–303
- 41 Lee Y, Jang KH, Jeon JE, Yang WY, Sim CJ, Oh KB, Shin J. Cyclic Bis-1, 3dialkylpyridiniums from the sponge Haliclona sp. Mar Drugs 2012; 10: 2126–2137
- 42 Damodaran V, Ryan JL, Keyzers RA. Cyclic 3-alkyl pyridinium alkaloid monomers from a New Zealand Haliclona -++-. marine sponge. J Nat Prod 2013; 76: 1997–2001
- 43 Laville R, Genta-Jouve G, Urda C, Fernandez R, Thomas OP, Reyes F, Amade P. Njaoaminiums A, B, and C: cyclic 3-alkylpyridinium salts from the marine sponge *Reniera* sp. Molecules 2009; 14: 4716–4724
- 44 Laville R, Amade P, Thomas OP. 3-Alkylpyridinium salts from Haplosclerida marine sponges: isolation, structure elucidations, and biosynthetic considerations. Pure Appl Chem 2009; 81: 1033–1040
- 45 Baker BJ, Scheuer PJ, Shoolery JN. Papuamine, an antifungal pentacyclic alkaloid from a marine sponge, *Haliclona* sp. J Am Chem Soc 1988; 110: 965–966
- 46 Fahy E, Molinski TF, Harper MK, Sullivan BW, Faulkner DJ, Parkanyi L, Clardy J. Haliclonadiamine, an antimicrobial alkaloid from the sponge Haliclona sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1988; 29: 3427–3428
- 47 Kashman Y, Koren-Goldshlager G, Gravalos MDG, Schleyer M. Halitulin, a new cytotoxic alkaloid from the marine sponge Haliclona tulearensis. Tetrahedron Lett 1999; 40: 997–1000
- 48 Sorek H, Rudi A, Aknin M, Gaydou EM, Kashman Y. Isohalitulin and haliclorensins B and C, three marine alkaloids from Haliclona tulearensis. J Nat Prod 2010; 73: 456–458
- 49 *Heinrich MR, Kashman Y, Spiteller P, Steglich W.* Revision of the structure of haliclorensin to (S)-7-methyl-1,5-diazacyclotetradecane and confirmation of the new structure by synthesis. Tetrahedron 2001; 57: 9973–9978
- 50 Koren-Goldshlager G, Kashman Y, Schleyer M. Haliclorensin, a novel diamino alkaloid from the marine sponge Haliclona tulearensis. J Nat Prod 1998; 61: 282–284
- 51 *Fusetani N, Yasumuro K, Matsunaga S, Hirota H.* Haliclamines A and B, cytotoxic macrocyclic alkaloids from a sponge of the genus *Haliclona*. Tetrahedron Lett 1989; 30: 6891–6894
- 52 Schmidt G, Timm C, Kock M. New haliclamines E and F from the Arctic sponge Haliclona viscosa. Org Biomol Chem 2009; 7: 3061–3064
- 53 Volk CA, Lippert H, Lichte E, Köck M. Two new haliclamines from the Arctic sponge Haliclona viscosa. Eur J Org Chem 2004; 2004: 3154– 3158
- 54 Cychon C, Schmidt G, Mordhorst T, Koeck M. Structure elucidation of submilligram quantities of natural products application to haliclamines G and H from the Arctic marine sponge Haliclona viscosa. Z Naturforsch B 2012; 67: 944–950

- 55 Jaspars M, Pasupathy V, Crews P. A tetracyclic diamine alkaloid, halicyclamine A, from the marine sponge Haliclona sp. J Org Chem 1994; 59: 3253–3255
- 56 Arai M, Liu L, Fujimoto T, Setiawan A, Kobayashi M. DedA protein relates to action-mechanism of halicyclamine A, a marine spongean macrocyclic alkaloid, as an anti-dormant mycobacterial substance. Mar Drugs 2011; 9: 984–993
- 57 Arai M, Sobou M, Vilchéze C, Baughn A, Hashizume H, Pruksakorn P, Ishida S, Matsumoto M, Jacobs jr. WR, Kobayashi M. Halicyclamine A, a marine spongean alkaloid as a lead for anti-tuberculosis agent. Bioorg Med Chem 2008; 16: 6732–6736
- 58 Charan RD, Garson MJ, Brereton IM, Willis AC, Hooper JNA. Haliclonacyclamines A and B, cytotoxic alkaloids from the tropical marine sponge Haliclona sp. Tetrahedron 1996; 52: 9111–9120
- 59 Clark RJ, Field KL, Charan RD, Garson MJ, Brereton M, Willis AC. The haliclonacyclamines, cytotoxic tertiary alkaloids from the tropical marine sponge Haliclona sp. Tetrahedron 1998; 54: 8811–8826
- 60 *Matsunaga S, Miyata Y, van Soest RW, Fusetani N.* Tetradehydrohalicyclamine A and 22-Hydroxyhalicyclamine A, new cytotoxic bispiperidine alkaloids from a marine sponge *Amphimedon* sp. J Nat Prod 2004; 67: 1758–1760
- 61 De Oliveira JH, Nascimento AM, Kossuga MH, Cavalcanti BC, Pessoa CO, Moraes MO, Macedo ML, Ferreira AG, Hajdu E, Pinheiro US. Cytotoxic alkylpiperidine alkaloids from the Brazilian marine sponge Pachychalina alcaloidifera. J Nat Prod 2007; 70: 538–543
- 62 Dewi AS, Hadi TA, Fajarningsih ND, Blanchfield JT, Bernhardt PV, Garson MJ. Acanthocyclamine A from the Indonesian marine sponge Acanthostrongylophora ingens. Aust J Chem 2014; 67: 1205–1210
- 63 Nakagawa M, Endo M, Tanaka N, Gen-Pei L. Structures of xestospongin A, B, C and D, novel vasodilative compounds from marine sponge, *Xestospongia exigua*. Tetrahedron Lett 1984; 25: 3227–3230
- 64 *Kobayashi M, Kawazoe K, Kitagawa I.* Araguspongines B, C, D, E, F, G, H, and J, new vasodilative bis-1-oxaquinolizidine alkaloids from an Okinawan marine sponge, *Xestospongia* sp. Chem Pharm Bull (Tokyo) 1989; 37: 1676–1678
- 65 *Quirion JC, Sevenet T, Husson HP, Weniger B, Debitus C.* Two new alkaloids from *Xestospongia* sp., a New Caledonian sponge. J Nat Prod 1992; 55: 1505–1508
- 66 Venkateswarlu Y, Reddy MVR, Rao JV. Bis-1-oxaquinolizidines from the sponge Haliclona exigua. J Nat Prod 1994; 57: 1283–1285
- 67 *Liu H, Mishima Y, Fujiwara T, Nagai H, Kitazawa A, Mine Y, Kobayashi H, Yao X, Yamada J, Oda T.* Isolation of araguspongine M, a new stereoisomer of an araguspongine/xestospongin alkaloid, and dopamine from the marine sponge *Neopetrosia exigua* collected in Palau. Mar Drugs 2004; 2: 154–163
- 68 Li Y, Qin S, Guo YW, Gu YC, van Soest RW. 9'-Epi-3β, 3'β-dimethylxestospongin C, a new macrocyclic diamine alkaloid from the Hainan sponge Neopetrosia exigua. Planta Med 2011; 77: 179–181
- 69 *Wei X, Nieves K, Rodríguez AD.* Neopetrosiamine A, biologically active bis-piperidine alkaloid from the Caribbean sea sponge *Neopetrosia proxima.* Bioorg Med Chem Lett 2010; 20: 5905–5908
- 70 Morinaka BI, Molinski TF. Xestoproxamines A–C from Neopetrosia proxima. Assignment of absolute stereostructure of bis-piperidine alkaloids by integrated degradation-CD analysis. J Nat Prod 2011; 74: 430–440
- 71 Braekman JC, Daloze D, Cimino G, Trivellone E. 2D-NMR study of petrosins: Revised structure for petrosin-A. Bull Soc Chim Belg 1988; 97: 519–524
- 72 Braekman JC, Daloze D, Defay N, Zimmermann D. Petrosin-A and -B, two new bis-quinolizidine alkaloids from the sponge Petrosia seriata. Bull Soc Chim Belg 1984; 93: 941–944
- 73 Defant A, Mancini I, Raspor L, Guella G, Turk T, Sepčić K. New structural insights into saraines A, B, and C, macrocyclic alkaloids from the mediterranean sponge Reniera (Haliclona) sarai. Eur J Org Chem 2011; 2011: 3761–3767
- 74 Cimino G, Stefano SD, Scognamiglio G, Sodano G, Trivellone E. Sarains: A new class of alkaloids from the marine sponge Reniera sarai. Bull Soc Chim Belg 1986; 95: 783–800
- 75 Caprioli V, Cimino G, de Giulio A, Madaio A, Scognamiglio G, Trivellone E. Selected biological activities of saraines. Comp Biochem Physiol B 1992; 103: 293–296
- 76 Jang KH, Kang GW, Jeon JE, Lim C, Lee HS, Sim CJ, Oh KB, Shin J. Haliclonin A, a new macrocyclic diamide from the sponge Haliclona sp. Org Lett 2009; 11: 1713–1716

- 77 Sorek H, Rudi A, Benayahu Y, Kashman Y. Njaoamines G and H, two new cytotoxic polycyclic alkaloids and a tetrahydroquinolone from the marine sponge *Neopetrosia sp.* Tetrahedron Lett 2007; 48: 7691– 7694
- 78 Reyes F, Fernández R, Urda C, Francesch A, Bueno S, de Eguilior C, Cuevas C. Njaoamines A–F, new cytotoxic polycyclic alkaloids from the haplosclerid sponge *Reniera* sp. Tetrahedron 2007; 63: 2432– 2438
- 79 Hwang BS, Oh JS, Jeong EJ, Sim CJ, Rho JR. Densanins A and B, new macrocyclic pyrrole alkaloids isolated from the marine sponge Haliclona densaspicula. Org Lett 2012; 14: 6154–6157
- 80 Cavalcanti BC, Sombra CML, de Oliveira JH, Berlinck RG, de Moraes MO, Pessoa C. Cytotoxicity and genotoxicity of ingenamine G isolated from the Brazilian marine sponge Pachychalina alcaloidifera. Comp Biochem Physiol C Toxicol Pharmacol 2008; 147: 409–415
- 81 Sakai R, Kohmoto S, Higa T, Jefford CW, Bernardinelli G. Manzamine B and C, two novel alkaloids from the sponge Haliclona sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1987; 28: 5493–5496
- 82 Sakai R, Higa T, Jefford CW, Bernardinelli G. Manzamine A, a novel antitumor alkaloid from a sponge. J Am Chem Soc 1986; 108: 6404–6405
- 83 Ashok P, Ganguly S, Murugesan S. Manzamine alkaloids: isolation, cytotoxicity, antimalarial activity and SAR studies. Drug Discov Today 2014; 19: 1781–1791
- 84 Kobayashi M, Chen YJ, Aoki S, In Y, Ishida T, Kitagawa I. Four new βcarboline alkaloids isolated from two Okinawan marine sponges of *Xestospongia* sp. and *Haliclona* sp. Tetrahedron 1995; 51: 3727–3736
- 85 Nakamura H, Deng S, Kobayashi J, Ohizumi Y, Tomotake Y, Matsuzaki T, Hirata Y. Keramamine-A and -B, novel antimicrobial alkaloids from the Okinawan marine sponge *Pellina* sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1987; 28: 621–624
- 86 Ichiba T, Sakai R, Kohmoto S, Saucy G, Higa T. New manzamine alkaloids from a sponge of the genus Xestospongia. Tetrahedron Lett 1988; 29: 3083–3086
- 87 Kobayashi J, Tsuda M, Kawasaki N, Sasaki T, Mikami Y. 6-Hydroxymanzamine A and 3, 4-dihydromanzamine A, new alkaloids from the Okinawan marine sponge Amphimedon sp. J Nat Prod 1994; 57: 1737– 1740
- 88 Kobayashi J, Tsuda M, Kawasaki N, Matsumoto K, Adachi T. Keramaphidin B, a novel pentacyclic alkaloid from a marine sponge Amphimedon sp.: A plausible biogenetic precursor of manzamine alkaloids. Tetrahedron Lett 1994; 35: 4383–4386
- 89 *Tsuda M, Kawasaki N, Kobayashi J.* Keramaphidin C and keramamine C plausible biogenetic precursors of manzamine C from an Okinawan marine sponge. Tetrahedron Lett 1994; 35: 4387–4388
- 90 *Tsuda M, Kawasaki N, Kobayashi J.* Ircinols A and B, first antipodes of manzamine-related alkaloids from an Okinawan marine sponge. Tetrahedron 1994; 50: 7957–7960
- 91 Tsuda M, Inaba K, Kawasaki N, Honma K, Kobayashi J. Chiral resolution of (\pm) -keramaphidin B and isolation of manzamine L, a new β -carboline alkaloid from a sponge Amphimedon sp. Tetrahedron 1996; 52: 2319–2324
- 92 Watanabe D, Tsuda M, Kobayashi J. Three new manzamine congeners from Amphimedon sponge. J Nat Prod 1998; 61: 689–692
- 93 Takahashi Y, Kubota T, Fromont J, Kobayashi J. Zamamidines A and B, new manzamine alkaloids from the sponge Amphimedon species. Org Lett 2008; 11: 21–24
- 94 Kubota T, Kamijyo Y, Takahashi-Nakaguchi A, Fromont J, Gonoi T, Kobayashi J. Zamamiphidin A, a new manzamine related alkaloid from an Okinawan marine sponge Amphimedon sp. Org Lett 2013; 15: 610–612
- 95 Rao KV, Kasanah N, Wahyuono S, Tekwani BL, Schinazi RF, Hamann MT. Three new manzamine alkaloids from a common Indonesian sponge and their activity against infectious and tropical parasitic diseases. J Nat Prod 2004; 67: 1314–1318
- 96 Rao KV, Donia MS, Peng J, Garcia-Palomero E, Alonso D, Martinez A, Medina M, Franzblau SG, Tekwani BL, Khan SI. Manzamine B and E and ircinal A related alkaloids from an Indonesian Acanthostrongylophora sponge and their activity against infectious, tropical parasitic, and Alzheimer's diseases. J Nat Prod 2006; 69: 1034–1040
- 97 Wahba AE, Fromentin Y, Zou Y, Hamann MT. Acantholactone, a new manzamine related alkaloid with an unprecedented δ -lactone and ε -lactam ring system. Tetrahedron Lett 2012; 53: 6329–6331
- 98 El Sayed KA, Kelly M, Kara UAK, Ang KKH, Katsuyama I, Dunbar DC, Khan AA, Hamann MT. New manzamine alkaloids with potent activity against infectious diseases. J Am Chem Soc 2001; 123: 1804–1808

- 99 Samoylenko V, Khan SI, Jacob MR, Tekwani BL, Walker LA, Hufford CD, Muhammad I. Bioactive (+)-manzamine A and (+)-8-hydroxymanzamine A tertiary bases and salts from Acanthostrongylophora ingens and their preparations. Nat Prod Commun 2009; 4: 185–192
- 100 Furusato A, Kato H, Nehira T, Eguchi K, Kawabata T, Fujiwara Y, Losung F, Mangindaan RE, de Voogd NJ, Takeya M. Acanthomanzamines A–E with new manzamine frameworks from the marine sponge Acanthostrongylophora ingens. Org Lett 2014; 16: 3888–3891
- 101 El-Desoky AH, Kato H, Eguchi K, Kawabata T, Fujiwara Y, Losung F, Mangindaan RE, de Voogd NJ, Takeya M, Yokosawa H. Acantholactam and pre-neo-kauluamine, manzamine-related alkaloids from the Indonesian marine sponge Acanthostrongylophora ingens. J Nat Prod 2014; 77: 1536–1540
- 102 Rodríguez J, Crews P. Revised structure of xestocyclamine A and description of a new analogue. Tetrahedron Lett 1994; 35: 4719–4722
- 103 Rodriguez J, Peters BM, Kurz L, Schatzman RC, McCarley D, Lou L, Crews P. An alkaloid protein kinase C inhibitor, xestocyclamine A, from the marine sponge *Xestospongia* sp. J Am Chem Soc 1993; 115: 10436–10437
- 104 Kong F, Andersen RJ, Allen TM. Ingenamine, a novel pentacyclic alkaloid from the marine sponge Xestospongia ingens. Tetrahedron Lett 1994; 35: 1643–1646
- 105 Kong F, Andersen RJ, Allen TM. Ingamines A and B, new cytotoxic alkaloids from the marine sponge Xestospongia ingens. Tetrahedron 1994; 50: 6137–6144
- 106 Kong F, Andersen RJ, Allen TM. Madangamine A, a novel cytotoxic alkaloid from the marine sponge Xestospongia ingens. J Am Chem Soc 1994; 116: 6007–6008
- 107 Kong F, Andersen RJ. Ingenamine alkaloids isolated from the sponge Xestospongia ingens: Structures and absolute configurations. Tetrahedron 1995; 51: 2895–2906
- 108 Ichiba T, Corgiat JM, Scheuer PJ, Kelly-Borges M. 8-Hydroxymanzamine A, a β-carboline alkaloid from a sponge, Pachypellina sp. J Nat Prod 1994; 57: 168–170
- 109 Umeyama A, Nagano C, Arihara S. Three novel C21 polyacetylenes from the marine sponge Callyspongia sp. J Nat Prod 1997; 60: 131– 133
- 110 Youssef DTA, Yoshida WY, Kelly M, Scheuer PJ. Polyacetylenes from a Red Sea sponge Callyspongia species. J Nat Prod 2000; 63: 1406–1410
- 111 Nakao Y, Uehara T, Matunaga S, Fusetani N, van Soest RWM. Callyspongynic acid, a polyacetylenic acid which inhibits α -glucosidase, from the marine sponge *Callyspongia truncata*. J Nat Prod 2002; 65: 922– 924
- 112 Braekman JC, Daloze D, Devijver C, Dubut D, van Soest RWM. A new C-20 polyacetylene from the sponge *Callyspongia pseudoreticulata*. J Nat Prod 2003; 66: 871–872
- 113 Youssef DTA, van Soest RWM, Fusetani N. Callyspongamide A, a new cytotoxic polyacetylenic amide from the Red Sea sponge Callyspongia fistularis. J Nat Prod 2003; 66: 861–862
- 114 Youssef DT, van Soest RWM, Fusetani N. Callyspongenols A–C, new cytotoxic C22-polyacetylenic alcohols from a Red Sea sponge, Callyspongia species. J Nat Prod 2003; 66: 679–681
- 115 Umeyama A, Matsuoka N, Mine R, Nakata A, Arimoto E, Matsui M, Shoji N, Arihara S, Takei M, Hashimoto T. Polyacetylene diols with antiproliferative and driving Th1 polarization effects from the marine sponge *Callyspongia* sp. J Nat Med 2010; 64: 93–97
- 116 Rotem M, Kashman Y. New polyacetylenes from the sponge Siphonochalina sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1979; 20: 3193–3196
- 117 Tada H, Yasuda F. Siphonodiol, a new polyacetylenic metabolite from the sponge Siphonochalina truncate. Chem Lett 1984; 13: 779–780
- 118 Ayyad SE, Angawy R, Saqer EA, Badria FA. Cytotoxic polyacetylenes from the Red Sea sponge Siphonochalina siphonella. Z Naturforsch C 2014; 69: 117–123
- 119 Cimino G, de Stefano S. New acetylenic compounds from the sponge Reniera fulva. Tetrahedron Lett 1977; 18: 1325–1328
- 120 Ortega MJ, Zubía E, Carballo JL, Salvá J. Fulvinol, a new long-chain diacetylenic metabolite from the sponge *Reniera fulva*. J Nat Prod 1996; 59: 1069–1071
- 121 Nuzzo G, Ciavatta ML, Villani G, Manzo E, Zanfardino A, Varcamonti M, Gavagnin M. Fulvynes, antimicrobial polyoxygenated acetylenes from the Mediterranean sponge *Haliclona fulva*. Tetrahedron 2012; 68: 754–760
- 122 Williams DH, Faulkner DJ. Three new acetylenes from the Palauan sponge Haliclona sp. J Nat Prod 1996; 59: 1099–1101

- 123 Shin J, Seo Y, Cho KW, Rho JR, Paul VJ. Osirisynes A–F, highly oxygenated polyacetylenes from the sponge Haliclona osiris. Tetrahedron 1998; 54: 8711–8720
- 124 *Chill L, Miroz A, Kashman Y.* Haliclonyne, a new highly oxygenated polyacetylene from the marine sponge *Haliclona* species. J Nat Prod 2000; 63: 523–526
- 125 Aoki S, Matsui K, Tanaka K, Satari R, Kobayashi M. Lembehyne A, a novel neuritogenic polyacetylene, from a marine sponge of *Haliclona* sp. Tetrahedron 2000; 56: 9945–9948
- 126 Aoki S, Matsui K, Wei H, Murakami N, Kobayashi M. Structure-activity relationship of neuritogenic spongean acetylene alcohols, lembehynes. Tetrahedron 2002; 58: 5417–5422
- 127 Zhou GX, Molinski T. Long-chain acetylenic ketones from the Micronesian sponge Haliclona sp. Importance of the 1-yn-3-ol group for antitumor activity. Mar Drugs 2003; 1: 46–53
- 128 Aratake S, Trianto A, Hanif N, de Voogd N, Tanaka J. A new polyunsaturated brominated fatty acid from a Haliclona sponge. Mar Drugs 2009; 7: 523–527
- 129 Kobayashi M, Mahmud T, Tajima H, Wang W, Aoki S, Nakagawa S, Mayumi T, Kitagawa I. Marine natural products. XXXVI. Biologically active polyacetylenes, adociacetylenes A, B, C, and D, from an Okinawan marine sponge of *Adocia* sp. Chem Pharm Bull 1996; 44: 720–724
- 130 Wright AE, McConnell OJ, Kohmoto S, Lui MS, Thompson W, Snader KM. Duryne, a new cytotoxic agent from the marine sponge Cribrochalina dura. Tetrahedron Lett 1987; 28: 1377–1379
- 131 *Gunasekera SP, Faircloth GT.* New acetylenic alcohols from the sponge *Cribrochalina vasculum.* J Org Chem 1990; 55: 6223–6225
- 132 Aiello A, Fattorusso E, Menna M, Pansini M. Further bioactive acetylenic compounds from the caribbean sponge Cribrochalina vasculum. J Nat Prod 1992; 55: 1275–1280
- 133 Hallock YF, Cardellina JH, Balaschak MS, Alexander MR, Prather TR, Shoemaker RH, Boyd MR. Antitumor activity and stereochemistry of acetylenic alcohols from the sponge Cribrochalina vasculum. J Nat Prod 1995; 58: 1801–1807
- 134 Dai JR, Hallock YF, Cardellina JH, Boyd MR. Vasculyne, a new cytotoxic acetylenic alcohol from the marine sponge *Cribrochalina vasculum*. J Nat Prod 1996; 59: 88–89
- 135 Legrave N, Hamrouni-Buonomo S, Dufies M, Guérineau V, Vacelet J, Auberger P, Amade P, Mehiri M. Nepheliosyne B, a new polyacetylenic acid from the new caledonian marine sponge Niphates sp. Mar Drugs 2013; 11: 2282–2292
- 136 *De Jesus RP, Faulkner DJ.* Chlorinated acetylenes from the San Diego sponge *Haliclona lunisimilis.* J Nat Prod 2003; 66: 671–674
- 137 Castiello D, Cimino G, de Rosa S, de Stefano S, Sodano G. High molecular weight polyacetylenes from the nudibranch *Peltodoris actromaculata* and the sponge *Petrosia ficiformis*. Tetrahedron Lett 1980; 21: 5047– 5050
- 138 *Cimino G, Crispino A, de Rosa S, de Stefano S, Sodano G.* Polyacetylenes from the sponge *Petrosia ficiformis* found in dark caves. Experientia 1981; 37: 924–926
- 139 *Cimino G, de Giulio A, de Rosa S, de Stefano S, Sodano G.* Further high molecular weight polyacetylenes from the sponge *Petrosia ficiformis.* J Nat Prod 1985; 48: 22–27
- 140 *Cimino G, de Giulio A, de Rosa S, di Marzo V.* High molecular weight polyacetylenes from *Petrosia ficiformis*: Further structural analysis and biological activity. Tetrahedron Lett 1989; 30: 3563–3566
- 141 Cimino G, de Giulio A, de Rosa S, di Marzo V. Minor bioactive polyacetylenes from Petrosia ficiformis. J Nat Prod 1990; 53: 345–353
- 142 *Guo Y, Gavagnin M, Trivellone E, Cimino G*. Absolute stereochemistry of petroformynes, high molecular polyacetylenes from the marine sponge *Petrosia ficiformis*. Tetrahedron 1994; 50: 13261–13268
- 143 *Guo Y, Gavagnin M, Trivellone E, Cimino G.* Further structural studies on the petroformynes. J Nat Prod 1995; 58: 712–722
- 144 *Guo Y, Gavagnin M, Salierno C, Cimino G.* Further petroformynes from both Atlantic and Mediterranean populations of the sponge *Petrosia ficiformis.* J Nat Prod 1998; 61: 333–337
- 145 Isaacs S, Kashman Y, Loya S, Hizi A, Loya Y. Petrosynol and petrosolic acid, two novel natural inhibitors of the reverse transcriptase of human immunodeficiency virus from *Petrosia* sp. Tetrahedron 1993; 49: 10435–10438
- 146 *Guerriero A, Debitus C, Laurent D, d'Ambrosio M, Pietra F.* Aztèquynol A, the first clearly defined, C-branched polyacetylene and the analogue Aztèquynol B. Isolation from the tropical marine sponge *Petrosia* sp. Tetrahedron Lett 1998; 39: 6395–6398

- 147 Fusetani N, Shiragaki T, Matsunaga S, Hashimoto K. Bioactive marine metabolites XX. Petrosynol and petrosynone, antimicrobial C30 polyacetylenes from the marine sponge *Petrosia* sp.: Determination of the absolute configuration. Tetrahedron Lett 1987; 28: 4313–4314
- 148 Fusetani N, Li HY, Tamura K, Matsunaga S. Antifungal brominated C18 acetylenic acids from the marine sponge, *Petrosia volcano* Hoshino. Tetrahedron 1993; 49: 1203–1210
- 149 Li H-Y, Matsunaga S, Fusetani N. Corticatic acids A–C, antifungal acetylenic acids from the marine sponge, *Petrosia corticata*. J Nat Prod 1994; 57: 1464–1467
- 150 Nishimura S, Matsunaga S, Shibazaki M, Suzuki K, Harada N, Naoki H, Fusetani N. Corticatic acids D and E, polyacetylenic geranylgeranyltransferase type I inhibitors, from the marine sponge *Petrosia corticata*. J Nat Prod 2002; 65: 1353–1356
- 151 Shin J, Seo Y, Cho KW. Five new polyacetylenes from a ponge of the genus Petrosia. J Nat Prod 1998; 61: 1268–1273
- 152 Seo Y, Cho KW, Rho J-R, Shin J, Sim CJ. Petrocortynes and petrosiacetylenes, novel polyacetylenes from a sponge of the genus *Petrosia*. Tetrahedron 1998; 54: 447–462
- 153 Kim JS, Lim YJ, Im KS, Jung JH, Shim CJ, Lee CO, Hong J, Lee H. Cytotoxic polyacetylenes from the marine sponge Petrosia sp. J Nat Prod 1999; 62: 554–559
- 154 *Lim YJ, Lee CO, Hong J, Kim DK, Im KS, Jung JH.* Cytotoxic polyacetylenic alcohols from the marine sponge *Petrosia* species. J Nat Prod 2001; 64: 1565–1567
- 155 *Lim YJ, Park HS, Im KS, Lee CO, Hong J, Lee MY, Kim DK, Jung JH.* Additional cytotoxic polyacetylenes from the marine sponge *Petrosia* species. J Nat Prod 2001; 64: 46–53
- 156 Lee YJ, Yoo SJ, Kang JS, Yun J, Shin HJ, Lee JS, Lee HS. Cytotoxic petrosiacetylenes from the marine sponge Petrosia sp. Lipids 2013; 48: 87–91
- 157 Juan YS, Lee CC, Tsao CW, Lu MC, El-Shazly M, Shih HC, Chen YC, Wu YC, Su JH. Structure elucidation and cytotoxic evaluation of new polyacetylenes from a marine sponge Petrosia sp. Int J Mol Sci 2014; 15: 16511–16521
- 158 Watanabe K, Tsuda Y, Hamada M, Omori M, Mori G, Iguchi K, Naoki H, Fujita T, van Soest RW. Acetylenic strongylodiols from a Petrosia (Strongylophora) Okinawan marine sponge. J Nat Prod 2005; 68: 1001–1005
- 159 Watanabe K, Mori G, Iguchi K, Suzuki M, van Soest RW. Nine acetylenic alcohols isolated from the Okinawan marine sponge of the genus *Petrosia* (Strongylophora). Nat Prod Res 2007; 21: 710–720
- 160 Okamoto C, Nakao Y, Fujita T, Iwashita T, van Soest RWM, Fusetani N, Matsunaga S. Cytotoxic C47-polyacetylene carboxylic acids from a marine sponge Petrosia sp. J Nat Prod 2007; 70: 1816–1819
- 161 Ueoka R, Ise Y, Matsunaga S. Cytotoxic polyacetylenes related to petroformyne-1 from the marine sponge Petrosia sp. Tetrahedron 2009; 65: 5204–5208
- 162 Hitora Y, Takada K, Okada S, Matsunaga S. Miyakosynes A–F, cytotoxic methyl branched acetylenes from a marine sponge Petrosia sp. Tetrahedron 2011; 67: 4530–4534
- 163 Ohta S, Ogawa T, Ohta E, Ikeuchi T, Kamemura K, Ikegami S. Petroacetylene, a new polyacetylene from the marine sponge Petrosia soli-

da that inhibits blastulation of starfish embryos. Nat Prod Res 2013; 27: 1842–1847

- 164 Horikawa K, Yagyu T, Yoshioka Y, Fujiwara T, Kanamoto A, Okamoto T, Ojika M. Petrosiols A–E, neurotrophic diyne tetraols isolated from the Okinawan sponge Petrosia strongylata. Tetrahedron 2013; 69: 101– 106
- 165 Schmitz FJ, Gopichand Y. (7E,13ξ,15Z)-14,16-dibromo-7,13,15-hexadecatrien-5-ynoic acid. A novel dibromo acetylenic acid from the marine sponge Xestospongia muta. Tetrahedron Lett 1978; 19: 3637– 3640
- 166 Quinn RJ, Tucker DJ. A brominated bisacetylenic acid from the marine sponge Xestospongia testudinaria. Tetrahedron Lett 1985; 26: 1671– 1672
- 167 *Quinn RJ, Tucker DJ.* Further acetylenic acids from the marine sponge *Xestospongia testudinaria.* J Nat Prod 1991; 54: 290–294
- 168 Bourguet-Kondracki ML, Rakotoarisoa MT, Martin MT, Guyot M. Bioactive bromopolyacetylenes from the marine sponge Xestospongia testudinaria. Tetrahedron Lett 1992; 33: 225–226
- 169 Hirsh S, Carmely S, Kashman Y. Brominated unsaturated acids from the marine sponge Xestospongia sp. Tetrahedron 1987; 43: 3257–3261
- 170 *Quiñoà E, Crews P.* Melynes, polyacetylene constituents from a Vanuatu marine sponge. Tetrahedron Lett 1988; 29: 2037–2040
- 171 *Kobayashi J, Naitoh K, Ishida K, Shigemori H, Ishibashi M*. Nepheliosyne A, new C47 acetylenic acid from the okinawan marine sponge *Xestospongia* sp. J Nat Prod 1994; 57: 1300–1303
- 172 Brantley SE, Molinski TF, Preston CM, DeLong EF. Brominated acetylenic fatty acids from Xestospongia sp., a marine spongebacteria association. Tetrahedron 1995; 51: 7667–7672
- 173 Dai JR, Hallock YF, Cardellina JH, Gray GN, Boyd MR. Triangulynes A–H and triangulynic acid, new cytotoxic polyacetylenes from the marine sponge *Pellina triangulata*. J Nat Prod 1996; 59: 860–865
- 174 Fu X, Abbas SA, Schmitz FJ, Vidavsky I, Gross ML, Laney M, Schatzman RC, Cabuslay RD. New acetylenic metabolites from the marine sponge Pellina triangulata. Tetrahedron 1997; 53: 799–814
- 175 Matsunaga S, Okada Y, Fusetani N, van Soest RWM. An antimicrobial C14 acetylenic acid from a marine sponge Oceanapia species. J Nat Prod 2000; 63: 690–691
- 176 Erpenbeck D, van Soest RWM. Status and perspective of sponge chemosystematics. Mar Biotechnol 2007; 9: 2–19
- 177 *Montalvo NF, Hill RT.* Sponge-associated bacteria are strictly maintained in two closely related but geographically distant sponge hosts. Appl Environ Microbiol 2011; 77: 7207–7216
- 178 Trindade-Silva AE, Rua C, Silva GGZ, Dutilh BE, Moreira APB, Edwards RA, Hajdu E, Lobo-Hajdu G, Vasconcelos AT, Berlinck RGS, Thompson FL. Taxonomic and functional microbial signatures of the endemic marine sponge Arenosclera brasiliensis. PLoS One 2012; 7: e39905
- 179 Khan ST, Musarrat J, Alkhedhairy AA, Kazuo S. Diversity of bacteria and polyketide synthase associated with marine sponge Haliclona sp. Ann Microbiol 2014; 64: 199–207
- 180 Jasmin C, Anas A, Nair S. Bacterial diversity associated with Cinachyra cavernosa and Haliclona pigmentifera, cohabiting sponges in the Coral Reef Ecosystem of Gulf of Mannar, Southeast Coast of India. PLoS One 2015; 10: e0123222



doi: 10.1093/gigascience/gix077 Advance Access Publication Date: 16 August 2017 Data Note

DATA NOTE The sponge microbiome project

Lucas Moitinho-Silva¹, Shaun Nielsen¹, Amnon Amir², Antonio Gonzalez², Gail L. Ackermann², Carlo Cerrano³, Carmen Astudillo-Garcia⁴, Cole Easson⁵, Detmer Sipkema⁶, Fang Liu⁷, Georg Steinert⁶, Giorgos Kotoulas⁸, Grace P. McCormack⁹, Guofang Feng⁷, James J. Bell¹⁰, Jan Vicente¹¹, Johannes R. Björk¹², Jose M. Montoya¹³, Julie B. Olson¹⁴, Julie Reveillaud¹⁵, Laura Steindler¹⁶, Mari-Carmen Pineda¹⁷, Maria V. Marra⁹, Micha Ilan¹⁸, Michael W. Taylor⁴, Paraskevi Polymenakou⁸, Patrick M. Erwin¹⁹, Peter J. Schupp²⁰, Rachel L. Simister²¹, Rob Knight^{2,22}, Robert W. Thacker²³, Rodrigo Costa²⁴, Russell T. Hill²⁵, Susanna Lopez-Legentil¹⁹, Thanos Dailianis⁸, Timothy Ravasi²⁶, Ute Hentschel²⁷, Zhiyong Li⁷, Nicole S. Webster^{17,28} and Torsten Thomas^{1,*}

¹Centre for Marine Bio-Innovation and School of Biological, Earth and Environmental Sciences, The University of New South Wales, Sydney, 2052, Australia, ²Department of Pediatrics, University of California - San Diego, La Jolla, CA 92093, USA, ³Department of Life and Environmental Sciences, Polytechnic University of Marche, Ancona, 60131, Italy, ⁴School of Biological Sciences, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand, ⁵Halmos College of Natural Sciences and Oceanography, Nova Southeastern University, Dania Beach, FL 33004, USA, ⁶Wageningen University, Laboratory of Microbiology, Stippeneng 4, 6708 WE Wageningen, The Netherlands, ⁷State Key Laboratory of Microbial Metabolism and School of Life Sciences and Biotechnology, Shanghai Jiao Tong University, Shanghai 200240, P.R. China, ⁸Hellenic Centre for Marine Research, Institute of Marine Biology, Biotechnology and Aquaculture, Thalassocosmos, 71500 Heraklion, Greece, ⁹Zoology, School of Natural Sciences, Ryan Institute, National University of Ireland Galway, University Rd., Galway, Ireland, ¹⁰School of Biological Sciences, Victoria University of Wellington, Wellington, New Zealand, ¹¹Hawaii Institute of Marine Biology, 46-007 Lilipuna Road, Kaneohe, HI 96744-1346, ¹²Galvin Life Science Center, University of Notre Dame, Notre Dame, IN 46556, USA, ¹³Ecological Networks and Global Change Group, Theoretical and Experimental Ecology Station, CNRS and Paul Sabatier University, Moulis, France, ¹⁴Department of Biological Sciences, University of Alabama, Tuscaloosa, AL 35487, USA, ¹⁵INRA, UMR1309 CMAEE; Cirad, UMR15 CMAEE, 34398 Montpellier, France, ¹⁶Department of Marine Biology, Leon H. Charney School of Marine Sciences, University of Haifa, Haifa, Israel, ¹⁷Australian Institute of Marine Science (AIMS), Townsville, 4810, Queensland, Australia, ¹⁸Department of Zoology, George S. Wise Faculty of Life Sciences, Tel Aviv University,

Received: 5 April 2017; Revised: 28 June 2017; Accepted: 8 August 2017

[©] The Author 2017. Published by Oxford University Press. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted reuse, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

Tel Aviv 69978, Israel, ¹⁹Department of Biology and Marine Biology, University of North Carolina Wilmington, Wilmington NC 28409, USA, ²⁰Institute for Chemistry and Biology of the Marine Environment (ICBM), Carl-von-Ossietzky and University Oldenburg, Schleusenstr. 1, 26382 Wilhelmshaven, Germany, ²¹Department of Microbiology and Immunology, University of British Columbia, Canada, V6T 1Z3, ²²Department of Computer Science and Engineering, and Center for Microbiome Innovation, University of California - San Diego, La Jolla, CA 92093, USA, ²³Department of Ecology and Evolution, Stony Brook University, Stony Brook NY 11794, USA, ²⁴Institute for Bioengineering and Biosciences (IBB), Department of Bioengineering, IST, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisbon, Portugal, ²⁵Institute of Marine and Environmental Technology, University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science, 701 East Pratt Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, USA, ²⁶KAUST Environmental Epigenetic Program (KEEP), Division of Biological and Environmental Sciences & Engineering, King Abdullah University of Science and Technology, Thuwal, Kingdom of Saudi Arabia, ²⁷RD3 Marine Microbiology, GEOMAR Helmholtz Centre for Ocean Research, Kiel, and Christian-Albrechts-University of Kiel, Germany and ²⁸Australian Centre for Ecogenomics, School of Chemistry and Molecular Biosciences, University of Queensland, St Lucia, QLD, Australia

*Correspondence address. Torsten Thomas, Centre for Marine Bio-Innovation and School of Biological, Earth and Environmental Sciences, The University of New South Wales, Sydney, 2052, Australia; E-mail: t.thomas@unsw.edu.au

Abstract

Marine sponges (phylum Porifera) are a diverse, phylogenetically deep-branching clade known for forming intimate partnerships with complex communities of microorganisms. To date, 16S rRNA gene sequencing studies have largely utilised different extraction and amplification methodologies to target the microbial communities of a limited number of sponge species, severely limiting comparative analyses of sponge microbial diversity and structure. Here, we provide an extensive and standardised dataset that will facilitate sponge microbiome comparisons across large spatial, temporal, and environmental scales. Samples from marine sponges (n = 3569 specimens), seawater (n = 370), marine sediments (n = 65) and other environments (n = 29) were collected from different locations across the globe. This dataset incorporates at least 268 different sponge species, including several yet unidentified taxa. The V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene was amplified and sequenced from extracted DNA using standardised procedures. Raw sequences (total of 1.1 billion sequences) were processed and clustered with (i) a standard protocol using QIIME closed-reference picking resulting in 39 543 operational taxonomic units (OTU) at 97% sequence identity, (ii) a de novo clustering using Mothur resulting in 518 246 OTUs, and (iii) a new high-resolution Deblur protocol resulting in 83 908 unique bacterial sequences. Abundance tables, representative sequences, taxonomic classifications, and metadata are provided. This dataset represents a comprehensive resource of sponge-associated microbial communities based on 16S rRNA gene sequences that can be used to address overarching hypotheses regarding host-associated prokaryotes, including host specificity, convergent evolution, environmental drivers of microbiome structure, and the sponge-associated rare biosphere.

Keywords: marine sponges; archaea; bacteria; symbiosis; microbiome; 16S rRNA gene; microbial diversity

Data Description

Purpose of data acquisition

Sponges (phylum Porifera) are an ancient metazoan clade [1], with more than 8500 formally described species [2]. Sponges are benthic organisms that have important ecological functions in aquatic habitats [3, 4]. Marine sponges are often found in symbiotic association with microorganisms, and these microbial communities can be very diverse and complex [5, 6]. Sponge symbionts perform a wide range of functional roles, including vitamin synthesis, production of bioactive compounds, and biochemical transformations of nutrients or waste products [7–9]. The diversity of microorganisms associated with sponges has been the subject of intense study (the search of "sponge microbial diversity" returned 348 publications in the Scopus database) [10]. Most of these studies were performed on individual species from restricted geographic regions [e.g., 11, 12]. A comparative assessment of these studies is often hindered by differences in sample processing and 16S rRNA gene sequencing. However, 2 recent studies incorporating a large number of sponge microbiomes (>30) [5, 13] revealed the potential of largescale, standardised, high-throughput sequencing for gaining insights into the diversity and structure of sponge-associated microbial communities. The purpose of this global dataset is to provide a comprehensive 16S rRNA gene-based resource for investigating and comparing microbiomes more generally across the phylum Porifera.

Sample collection, processing, and 16S rRNA gene sequencing

Sample collection and processing, species identification, and DNA extractions were conducted as previously described [13]. A total of 3569 sponge specimens were collected, representing at least 268 species, including several yet unidentified taxa (hereafter collectively referred to as species) (Supplementary Table S1). Of all species, 213 were represented by at least 3 specimens. *Carteriospongia foliascens* had the highest replication, comprising



Figure 1: Global sample collection sites. Bubbles indicate collection sites of (A) marine sponges, (B) seawater, and (C) marine sediment samples. Bubble sizes are proportional to number of samples as indicated.

150 individuals. Seawater (n = 370), sediment (n = 65), algae (n = 1), and echinoderm (n = 1) samples as well as biofilm swabs (n = 21) of rock surfaces were collected in close proximity to the sponges for comparative community analysis. Six negative control samples (sterile water) were processed to identify any potential contaminations. Of the samples included in this current dataset, 973 samples had been analysed previously [13]. Samples were collected from a wide range of geographical locations (Fig. 1; Supplementary Table S1). Total DNA was extracted as previously described [13] and used as templates to amplify and sequence the V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene using the standard procedures of the Earth Microbiome Project (EMP) [14, 15].

Processing of sequencing data

Clustering using the EMP standard protocols in QIIME

Raw sequences were demultiplexed and quality controlled following the recommendations of Bokulich et al. [16]. Qualityfiltered, demultiplexed fastq files were processed using the default closed-reference pipeline from QIIME v. 1.9.1 (QIIME, RRID:SCR_008249). Briefly, sequences were matched against the GreenGenes reference database (v. 13.8 clustered at 97% similarity). Sequences that failed to align (e.g., chimeras) were discarded, which resulted in a final number of 300 140 110 sequences. Taxonomy assignments and the phylogenetic tree information were taken from the centroids of the reference sequence clusters contained in the GreenGenes reference database (Greengenes, RRID:SCR_002830). This closed-reference analysis allows for cross-dataset comparisons and direct comparison with the tens of thousands of other samples processed in the EMP and available via the Qiita database [17].

Clustering using Mothur

Quality-filtered, demultiplexed fastq files were also processed using Mothur v. 1.37.6 (Mothur, RRID:SCR_011947) [18] and Python v. 2.7 (Python Programming Language, RRID:SCR_008394) [19] custom scripts with modifications from previously established protocols [13]. Detailed descriptions and command outputs are available at the project notebook (see Availability of supporting data). Briefly, sequences were quality-trimmed to a maximum length of 100 bp. To minimize computational effort, the dataset was reduced to unique sequences, retaining total sequence counts. Sequences were aligned to the V4 region of the 16S rRNA gene sequences from the SILVA v. 123 database (SILVA, RRID:SCR_006423) [20]. Sequences that aligned at the expected positions were kept, and this dataset was again reduced to unique sequences. Further, singletons were removed from the dataset, and the remaining sequences were preclustered if they differed by 1 nucleotide position. Sequences classified as eukaryote, chloroplast, mitochondria, or unknown according to the Greengenes (v. 13_8 clustered at 99% similarity) [21] and SILVA taxonomies [22] were removed. Chimeras were identified with UCHIME (UCHIME, RRID:SCR_008057) [23] and removed. Finally, sequences were de novo clustered into operational taxonomic units (OTUs) using the furthest neighbour method at 97% similarity. Representative sequences of OTUs were retrieved based on the mean distance among the clustered sequences. Consensus taxonomies based on the SILVA, Greengenes, and RDP (v. 14-03 2015; Ribosomal Database Project, RRID:SCR_006633) [24] databases were obtained based on the classification of sequences clustered within each OTU. The inclusion of these taxonomies is helpful considering that they have substantial differences, as recently discussed [25]. For example, Greengenes and RDP have the taxon Poribacteria, a prominent sponge-enriched phylum [26], which did not exist in the SILVA version used.

De-noising using Deblur

Recently, sub-OTU methods that allow views of the data at single-nucleotide resolution have become available. One such method is Deblur [27], which is a de-noising algorithm for identification of the actual bacterial sequences present in a sample. Using an upper bound on the polymerase chain reaction and read-error rates, Deblur processes each sample independently and outputs the list of sequences and their frequencies in each sample, enabling single nucleotide resolution. For creating the deblurred biom table, quality-filtered, demultiplexed fasta files were used as input to Deblur using a trim length of 100 and min-reads of 25 (removing sOTUs with <25 reads total in all samples combined). Taxonomy was added to the resulting biom table using QIIME [28], RDP classifier [29], and Greengenes v. 13.8 [21].

Database metadata category enrichment

For enrichment analysis of metadata terms in a set of sequences, each unique metadata value is tested using both a binomial test and a ranksum test. All analysis is performed on a randomly subsampled (5000 reads/sample) table.



- Acidobacteria;Holophagae
- Actinobacteria;Acidimicrobiia
- Bacteroidetes;Cytophagia
- Bacteroidetes;Flavobacteriia
- Chloroflexi;Anaerolineae
- Chloroflexi;Caldilineae
- Chloroflexi;Chloroflexi_unclassified
- Chloroflexi;SAR202_clade
- Cyanobacteria;Cyanobacteria
- Firmicutes:Clostridia
- Gemmatimonadetes;Gemmatimonadetes
- Nitrospirae:Nitrospira
- PAUC34f;PAUC34f_unclassified
- Proteobacteria; Alphaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria;Betaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria; Deltaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria:Gammaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria Proteobacteria unclassified
- Thaumarchaeota;Marine Group I

- Acidobacteria;Sva0725
- Actinobacteria;Acidimicrobiia
- Bacteroidetes:Flavobacterija
- Chloroflexi;Anaerolineae
- Chloroflexi;SAR202
- Crenarchaeota, Thaumarchaeota
- Cyanobacteria;Synechococcophycideae
- Gemmatimonadetes;Gemm-2
- Nitrospirae:Nitrospira
- PAUC34f;PAUC34f_unclassified
- Proteobacteria;Alphaproteobacteria Proteobacteria;Betaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria Deltaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria:Gammaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria;Proteobacteria_unclassified

- Acidobacteria;others
- Actinobacteria;Actinobacteria
- Bacteroidetes; Flavobacteriia
- Cyanobacteria/Chloroplast;Cyanobacteria .
- Poribacteria;Poribacteria unclassified
- Proteobacteria;Alphaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria;Gammaproteobacteria
- Proteobacteria; Proteobacteria_unclassified
- Thaumarchaeota;Nitrosopumilales

Figure 2: Microbial taxonomic profile of marine sponge samples processed with Mothur. (A) SILVA, (B) Greengenes, and (C) RDP taxonomies are shown. OTU sequence counts were grouped according to phylum and class. Taxa with relative abundances <0.5% were grouped as "others." Classes with relative abundances >1% are shown in the legend (phylum ";" class). Relative abundances are represented on the x-axes.

The binomial (presence/absence) P-value for enrichment calculated as follows

For a bacterial sequence s and metadata value v, denote N the total number of samples, O(s) the number of samples where s is present, $K_v(s)$ the number of samples with value v where s is present, and T(v) the total number of samples with value v.

$$P$$
-value = binomial_cdf (T(v) - K_v(s), T(v), 1 - P_{Null}(s))

where $P_{\text{Null}}(s) = O(s)/N$

The ranksum (frequency aware) P-value is calculated using the Kruskal-Wallis test (implemented in scipy 0.19) as follows.

For a bacterial sequence s and metadata value v, denote by $F_{v}(s)$ the vector of relative frequencies of bacteria s in all samples with metadata value v, and denote by $F_{v}(s)$ the vector of relative frequencies of bacteria s in all samples with metadata other than v. The ranksum P-value is then calculated using the Kruskal-Wallis test for $F_v(s)$ and $F_v(s)$ and shown only if significantly enriched in samples containing v (i.e., rank difference of $F_v(s) - \widehat{F_v(s)} > 0$

We have set up a webserver [30] that performs this enrichment analysis for user-defined sequence submissions. The code for the webserver is also available in Github for a local installation.

Data description

The dataset covers 4033 samples with a total of 1 167 226 701 raw sequence reads. These sequence reads clustered into 39 543 OTUs using QIIME's closed-reference processing, 518 246 OTUs from de novo clustering using Mothur (not filtered for OTU abundances), and 83 908 sOTUs using Deblur (with a filtering of at least 25 reads total per sOTU). We recommend that data users consider the differences in sequencing depths per sample and abundance filtering for certain downstream analyses, such as when calculating diversity estimates [16] and comparing OTU abundances across samples [31]. In terms of taxonomic diversity, most Mothur OTUs were assigned to the phylum Proteobacteria, although more than 60 different microbial phyla were recovered from the marine sponge samples according to SILVA (n = 63) and Greengenes classifications (n = 72) (Fig. 2).



Figure 3: Unweighted UniFrac Principal Coordinates Analysis (PCA) of samples from sponges ("animal-associated habitat"), kelp forest, and ocean water. Samples were rarefying to 10 000 sequences per sample. A movie showing the PCA plot in 3D is provided in the supporting information.

Potential uses

This dataset can be utilised to assess a broad range of ecological questions pertaining to host-associated microbial communities generally or to sponge microbiology specifically. These include: (i) the degree of host specificity, (ii) the existence of biogeographic or environmental patterns, (iii) the relation of microbiomes to host phylogeny, (iv) the variability of microbiomes within or between host species, (v) symbiont co-occurrence patterns, and (vi) assessing the existence of a core sponge microbiome. An example of this type of analysis is shown in Fig. 3, where samples were clustered using unweighted UniFrac data [10] with a Principal Coordinates Analysis and visualization in Emperor [15] based on their origins from sponges, seawater, or kelps [17].

Availability and requirements

Project name: The Sponge Microbiome Project

Project home page: www.spongeemp.com; https://github. com/amnona/SpongeEMP

Operating system(s): Unix Programming language: Python and R Other requirements: Python v. 2.7, Biopython v. 1.65, Python 3.5, R v. 3.2.2, Mothur v. 1.37.6, QIIME v. 1.9.1, Deblur

License: MIT Any restrictions to use by non-academics: none

Availability of supporting data

Raw sequence data were deposited in the European Nucleotide Archive (accession number: ERP020690). Quality-filtered, demultiplexed fastq files, QIIME resulting OTU tables are available at the Qiita database (Study ID: 10 793) [17]. The additional datasets that support the results of this article are available in the *Giga-Science* repository, *GigaDB* [32] and include an OTU abundance matrix (the output ".shared" file from Mothur, which is tab delimited), an OTU taxonomic classification table (tab delimited text file), an OTU representative sequence FASTA file, a table of samples' metadata, the biom files from QIIME and Deblur analyses, and the QIIME-generated tree file. The project workflow, Mothur commands, and additional scripts are available as HTML in *GigaDB* [32].

The deblurred dataset has also been uploaded to an online server [19] that supplies both html and REST-API access for querying bacterial sequences and obtaining the observed

taxonomy: k_Bacteria;p_Proteobacteria;c_Alphaproteobacteria;o_Rhizobiales

sequence: TACGAAGGGGGGCTAGCGTTGTTCGGAATCACTGGGCGTAAAGCGCACGTAGGCGGACTTTTAAGTCAGGGGGTGAAATCCCGGGGGCTCAACCCCGGAACTG More info from dbBact Present in 0.034474 of samples (132 / 3829)

host_scientific_name (6 significant)



host_scientific_name:Dysidea avara (30/64) (p=0.000000) host_scientific_name:Crella sp. (4/9) (p=0.000155) host_scientific_name:Dysidea etheria (4/10) (p=0.000251) host_scientific_name:Clona orientalis (11/31) (p=0.000000) host_scientific_name:Coscinoderma sp. (5/27) (p=0.002082) host_scientific_name:Crambe crambe (10/56) (p=0.000020)

- env_feature (1 significant)
 country (3 significant)
 ALL (84 significant)
- View as table

Figure 4: Output of the enrichment analysis through the online server www.spongeemp.com. Top line shows taxonomic assignment for the user-submitted sequence in the second line. Pie charts below show the total number of samples (right) and the number of samples where the submitted sequence is present (left) based on the scientific names of the host, followed by the significantly enriched host names containing the submitted sequence (using either presence/absence binomial test or relative frequency-based ranksum test). At the bottom, fields can be opened to show results of the enrichment analyses for other metadata types (e.g., country).

prevalence and enriched metadata categories where the sequence is observed (Figure 4). This allows an interactive view of which sequences are associated with which specific parameters, such as depth or salinity.

Additional file

sample.metadata

Abbreviations

EMP: Earth microbiome project; bp: base pairs; OTU: operational taxonomic unit; rRNA: ribosomal RNA.

Funding

T.T. and N.S.W were funded by Australian Research Council Future Fellowships FT140100197 and FT120100480, respectively. T.T. received funds from the Gordon and Betty Moore Foundation. This work was also supported in part by the W.M. Keck Foundation and the John Templeton Foundation. R.K. received funding as a Howard Hughes Medical Institute Early Career Scientist.

Competing interests

The authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Author contributions

L.M.-S., N.S.W., and T.T. designed the study. C.A.G., D.S., F.L., G.S., G.K., G.McC., G.-F. F, J.J.B., J.V., J.R.B., J.M.M., J.R., L.S., M.C.P, M.V.M., M.W.T., N.S.W., P.P., P.M.E., PJ.S., R.L.S, R.W.T., R.C., R.T.H., S.L-L., T.D., T.R., U.H., and Z-Y. L. collected samples. C.A.G., D.S., J.V., J.R.B., L.S., M.C.P., M.W.T., N.S.W., P.M.E., R.L.S, R.W.T., S.L-L., and U.H. extracted DNA. G.L.A. and R.K. sequenced DNA. L.M.-S., S.N., A.A., A.G., G.L.A., and T.T. performed data processing and analysis. L.M.-S., N.S.W., and T.T. wrote the manuscript. All authors contributed to the writing of the manuscript.

References

- Li CW, Chen JY, Hua TE. Precambrian sponges with cellular structures. Science 1998;279(5352):879–82.
- Van Soest RWM, Boury-Esnault N, Vacelet J et al. Global diversity of sponges (Porifera). PLoS One 2012;7(4):e35105. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0035105.
- Bell JJ. The functional roles of marine sponges. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 2008;79(3):341–53.
- De Goeij JM, Van Oevelen D, Vermeij MJA et al. Surviving in a marine desert: the sponge loop retains resources within coral reefs. Science 2013;342(6154):108–10.
- Schmitt S, Tsai P, Bell J et al. Assessing the complex sponge microbiota: core, variable and species-specific bacterial communities in marine sponges. ISME J 2012;6(3):564–76.
- Webster NS, Taylor MW, Behnam F et al. Deep sequencing reveals exceptional diversity and modes of transmission for bacterial sponge symbionts. Environ Microbiol 2010;12(8):2070–82.
- Siegl A, Kamke J, Hochmuth T et al. Single-cell genomics reveals the lifestyle of *Poribacteria*, a candidate phylum symbiotically associated with marine sponges. ISME J 2011;5(1):61– 70.
- Taylor MW, Radax R, Steger D et al. Sponge-associated microorganisms: evolution, ecology, and biotechnological potential. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 2007;71(2):295–347.

- Wilson MC, Mori T, Ruckert C et al. An environmental bacterial taxon with a large and distinct metabolic repertoire. Nature 2014;506(7486):58–62.
- Lozupone C, Knight R. UniFrac: a new phylogenetic method for comparing microbial communities. Appl Environ Microbiol 2005;71(12):8228–35.
- 11. Moitinho-Silva L, Bayer K, Cannistraci CV et al. Specificity and transcriptional activity of microbiota associated with low and high microbial abundance sponges from the Red Sea. Mol Ecol 2014;23(6):1348–63.
- Montalvo NF, Hill RT. Sponge-associated bacteria are strictly maintained in two closely related but geographically distant sponge hosts. Appl Environ Microbiol 2011;77(20):7207–16.
- Thomas T, Moitinho-Silva L, Lurgi M et al. Diversity, structure and convergent evolution of the global sponge microbiome. Nat Commun 2016;7:11870. doi:10.1038/ncomms11870.
- Gilbert JA, Jansson JK, Knight R. The Earth Microbiome project: successes and aspirations. BMC Biol 2014;12 1:69. doi:10.1186/s12915-014-0069-1.
- Vazquez-Baeza Y, Pirrung M, Gonzalez A et al. EMPeror: a tool for visualizing high-throughput microbial community data. Gigascience 2013;2(1):16. doi:10.1186/2047-217X-2-16.
- 16. Bokulich NA, Subramanian S, Faith JJ et al. Quality-filtering vastly improves diversity estimates from Illumina amplicon sequencing. Nat Methods 2013;**10**(1):57–59.
- Marzinelli EM, Campbell AH, Zozaya Valdes E et al. Continental-scale variation in seaweed host-associated bacterial communities is a function of host condition, not geography. Environ Microbiol 2015;17(10):4078–88.
- Schloss PD, Westcott SL, Ryabin T et al. Introducing Mothur: open-source, platform-independent, community-supported software for describing and comparing microbial communities. Appl Environ Microbiol 2009;75(23):7537–41.
- 19. Sponge microbiome project deblurred dataset online server. http://www.spongeemp.com. Accessed 31 March 2017.
- 20. Quast C, Pruesse E, Yilmaz P et al. The SILVA ribosomal RNA gene database project: improved data processing and webbased tools. Nucleic Acids Res 2013;41(D1):D590–6.

- Desantis TZ, Hugenholtz P, Larsen N et al. Greengenes, a chimera-checked 16S rRNA gene database and workbench compatible with ARB. Appl Environ Microbiol 2006;72(7):5069–72.
- 22. Yilmaz P, Parfrey LW, Yarza P et al. The SILVA and All-species Living Tree Project (LTP)–taxonomic frameworks. Nucl Acids Res 2014;42(D1):D643–8.
- Edgar RC, Haas BJ, Clemente JC et al. UCHIME improves sensitivity and speed of chimera detection. Bioinformatics 2011;27(16):2194–200.
- 24. Cole JR, Wang Q, Fish JA et al. Ribosomal database project: data and tools for high throughput rRNA analysis. Nucl Acids Res 2014;42(D1):D633–42.
- Balvociute M, Huson DH. SILVA, RDP, Greengenes, NCBI and OTT – how do these taxonomies compare? BMC Genomics 2017;18(S2):114. doi:10.1186/s12864-017-3501-4.
- Fieseler L, Horn M, Wagner M et al. Discovery of the novel candidate phylum "Poribacteria" in marine sponges. Appl Environ Microbiol 2004;70(6):3724–32.
- Amir A, Mcdonald D, Navas-Molina JA et al. Deblur rapidly resolves single-nucleotide community sequence patterns. mSystems 2017;2(2). doi:10.1128/mSystems.00191-16.
- Caporaso JG, Kuczynski J, Stombaugh J et al. QIIME allows analysis of high-throughput community sequencing data. Nat Methods 2010;7(5):335–6.
- Wang Q, Garrity GM, Tiedje JM et al. Naive Bayesian classifier for rapid assignment of rRNA sequences into the new bacterial taxonomy. Appl Environ Microbiol 2007;73(16):5261–7.
- 30. www.spongeemp.com.
- Mcmurdie PJ, Holmes S, Mchardy AC. Waste not, want not: why rarefying microbiome data is inadmissible. PLoS Comput Biol 2014;10(4):e1003531. doi:10.1371/journal. pcbi.1003531.32.
- 32. Moitinho-Silva L, Nielsen S, Amir A et al. Supporting data for "The sponge microbiome project." GigaScience Database. 2017. http://dx.doi.org/10.5524/100332.
- SpongeEMP GitHub. https://github.com/amnona/SpongeEMP. Accessed 31 March 2017.